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LABOR VIOLENCE 

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 27, 1985 

U.S. SENATE, 
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:32 a.m., in room SD-

430, Senator Orrin G. Hatch (chairman) presiding. 
Present: Senators Hatch, Grassley, Pell, Metzenbaum, Dodd, and 

Simon. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOU HATCH 

The CHAIRM.AN. Today the Committee on Labor and Human Re­
sources will hold a hearing addressing the issue of violence against 
employers, employees, union members, independent contractors, 
and the general public during labor disputes. 

Unfortunately, it seems that violence has become a common, 
almost accepted, component of strikes and other labor-management 
confrontations. During the last few years, there have been reports 
of violence involving labor disputes in Iowa, Alabama, Texas, Mon­
tana, Arizona, and Hawaii, to name but a few. According to an edi­
torial in my own hometown newspaper, the Deseret News, on May 
14, 1984, there has been an average of an incident of violence every 
working day against employers and individual workers since 1975. 

Some would contend that given the emotionally charged nature 
of a strike, a certain amount of "animal exuberance" and minor 
property damage is to be expected and that the law should not be 
so vigorously enforced that it would curtail the right of employees 
to organize and strike. Others contend that one can only expect 
employers and security guards to react improperly at times when 
facing a constant barrage of threats, jeers, and attacks by striking 
union members. 

Yet in this country, both employers and unions have a wide pan­
oply of tactics which they can legally utilize during a strike or or­
ganizing drive. In a recent pUblication by the Bureau of National 
Affairs entitled "Unions Today: New Tactics Tac1cle To Tough 
Times," the list of tactics now being used by labor unions include 
ideas as varied as the use of outside media consultants, consumer 
boycotts, working with community groups, or blocking public subsi­
dies for employers. 

The same pUblication notes that employers are countering these 
initiatives with their own new tactics which include the use of 
quality worlclife programs, better communications campaigns, and 
the use of pay for performance compensation schemes. 

(1) 
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Given the variety and sophistication of both management and 
labor today, one would think that violence would have become ob­
solete, a deplorable tactic of a less civilized time. But violence has 
become such a traditional part of labor disputes that some observ­
ers contend that tradition now sanctions its use, and the common 
decision of law enforcement agencies to remain uninvolved has 
done little to curtail or prevent criminal acts by both unions and 
employers. 

To better understand the nature of this violence, we need to ad­
dress the following three questions. First, what types of criminal 
acts are occurring? 

Second, why are our Federal, State, and local law enforcement 
agencies and their traditional counterparts unable to prevent or 
curb labor-related violence? 

And, third, is there a need for legislation to complement the bill 
introduced by Senator Grassley to amend the Hobbs Act, S. 300, 
which would provide victims of violence with an effective means 
for redress? 

In an attempt to answer these quest.ions, we will be receiving tes­
timony today concerning acts of violem;e stemming from a strike of 
the Missouri Portland Cement Co. facility in Joppa, IL, by the 
United Cement, Lime, Gypsum and Allied Workers, Local 438, a di­
vision of the International Brotherhood of Boilermakers. 

We will hear testimony about shootings, beatings, property de­
struction, threats, assaults, and wanton disregard for human life. 
We will hear how a small town can be traumatized by violence 
during a strike and how the local judicial process can simply fall 
apart. 

Our fIrst witness will be Jerry L. McIntyre, vice president for op­
erations at Missouri Portland, who will be accompanied by the 
company's attorney, David A. Lang. 

'rhey will be followed by two independent contractors, Theodore 
Pugh and Delbert Sullivan, and by a panel of employees and local 
citizens from the area. 

Our fInal witness will be Joe Jackson, the former State prosecu­
tor in the area. 

Before beginning, I would like to note for the record that the 
first organization asked formally to testify today was the local 
union, Cement Workers Local 438. At the end of last week, I was 
asked by Senators Kennedy and Simon to provide another hearing 
date to receive the union's testimony. Senator Kennedy also indi­
cated that he may have other individuals he would like to call 
before the committee on that date. We may have some others to 
call as well. 

I have agreed to their requests because I feel that it is important 
that all parties to the strike have an opportllnity to tell their story. 
I do wish, however, that the union had chosen to testify today, as 
requested. We would not have needed a second day's hearing, in 
my opinion, and we could have gotten to the bottom of this com­
pletely today and heard the union's side as well. 

Also invited to testify today were the Illinois State Police and the 
two local sheriffs involved, Sheriff Butler and former Sheriff 
Tucker. All have declined our invitation. 
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At this point in the record, we will place opening statements 
from Senators Thurmond, Denton, Simon, and Hawkins. 

[The statements referred to follow:] 
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STATEMENT BY SENATOR STROM THURMOND eR-S.C.) BEFORE THE FULL 
COMMITTEE ON LABOR A HUMAN RESOURCES REFERENCE LABOR VIOLENCE, 
WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 27, 1985, ROOM 430 DIRKSEN SENATE OFFICE 
BUILDING, 9:30 A.M. 

MR. CHAIRMAN: 

Today this Committee turns its consideration to the problem 

of labor violencp.. With increasing frequency, our lives are 

darkened by stories of people being victimized as a result of a 

labor dispute. Often these victims are innocent, law-abiding 

bystanders who get caught in the middle of a labor dispute and 

have no way of being compensated for the losses they suffer. 

In 1973, the Supreme Court decided the case of United States 

y. Enmons. In that case the Court drastically limited the 

application of the extortion provisions of the Hobbs Act with 

respect to violence which occurs during the course of a labor 

dispute. The effect of this ruling was to condone violence and 

extortion in labor disputes as long as they could be said to serve 

a legitimate collective bargaining objective. As I have said 

before, I cannot agree that violence and intimidation, regardless 

of the legitimacy of its objectives, can ever be used to disrupt 

commerce. 

While the Federal Government should not become involved with 

the minor disputes or vandalism that can occur during a labor 

dispute, if violence and extortion become the principal 

characteristics of a commerce-related dispute, action by Federal 

law enforcement officials may be necessary. Especially in cases 

where there is a clear Federal interest, or State and local 

-1-
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governments fail to provide an adequate remedy, the Federal 

Government should be empowered to act. 

As Chairman of the Senate Committee on the Judiciary, I have 

been working with other members of this committee to resolve this 

issue. In the last Congress, I joined with Senator Grassley in 

cosponsoring S.462, a bill to amend the Hobbs Act. The 

distinguished Senator from Iowa should be commended for his 

commitment to finding a solution to this problem. I also want to 

commend Senator East who, as Chairman of the Judiciary 

Subcommittee on Separation of Powers, held hearings on S.462. Of 

course, Senator D.nton and the distinguished Chairman of this 

Committee, Senator Hatch, should be commended for their leadership 

in this legislation also. 

The hearing this morning is designed to examine the problems 

of labor violence and extortion throughout the Nation by receiving 

testimony on acts of violence in a typical labor dispute. We will 

hear testimony on the problems State and local governments are 

having in dealing with these types of cases. It is my 

understanding that the representatives from organized labor who 

declined to appear coday will be afforded an opportunity to 

present testimony later. I would like to join with the other 

members of the Committee in welcoming our witnesses this morning. 

I am sure their testimony will be of great help and interest to 

this committee. 

-2-
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~~~~~ STATEMENT BY THE HONORAB~E ,IEREMIAH TON 
CONCERNING LAHOR VIOL NCE BEFORE ~ 

SENATE LAHOR A~n HIIMAN R SOIiRctS CO IMli'TEE 

FERRUARY 27, 1~85 

THE GROWTH OF UNION VIOLENCE HAS REACHED DRAMATIC PROPORTIGNS· 

ACCORDING TO ARMAND J. THIERLOT, JR., OF THE IINIVERSITY OF MARYLAND, 

AND THOMAS R. HAGGA RD, OF THE liN I VERS lTV OF SOUTH CAROL I NA, "LAROR 

VIOLENCE IS SURSTANTIAL, SYSTEMATICALLY APPLIED, NOT DIMINISHING, 

AND THE LAW TACITLY ALLOWS UNIONS WIDE LATITUDE TO USE COERCIVE 

TECHNIQUES." 

STATISTICS PURLISHED RY THE INDUSTRIAL RESEARCH UNIT OF THE 

WHARTON SCHOOL OF BUSINESS OF THE IINIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA REVEAL 

THAT THERE WERE AT LEAST 4,350 DOCUMENTED ACTS OF VIOLENCE COMMITTED 

RY UNION MEMHERS FROM 1975 TO lQR4. THOSE ACTS OF VIOLENCE WERE NOT 

ISOLATED TO ANY ONE AREA OF THE COUNTRY 

IN FACT, EVERY STATE REPRESENTED IN THE IINION HAS EXPERIENCED 

INCIDENTS OF UNION VIOLENCE. SINCE lCJ75 THERE HAVE REEN: 36 

DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN ALASKA, 21 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN ARKANSAS, 

RR DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN ARIZONA, 454 DOCUMENTED IhllDENTS IN 

CALIFORNIA, 44 DOCLIMENTED INCIDENTS IN COLORADO, lOR DOCUMENTED 

INCIDENTS IN CONNECTICUT, 16 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN THE nlSTRICT OF 

COLUMR I A, 13 DOCUMENT ED I NC I DENTS IN nELAWARE, 7CJ DOCI/MENT ED 

INCIDENTS IN FLORIDA, 38 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN GEORGIA, 22 
DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN HAWAII, 44 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN IOWA, 31 

DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN IDAHO, 125 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN ILLINOIS, 
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115 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN INnlANA, 16 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN 

KA NSAS, 225 DOCUMENT ED I NC I DENTS I N KENTUCKY, 62 DOCIIMI!NTED 

INCIDENTS IN LOUISIANA. 87 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN MASSACHUSETTS, 34 

DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN MARYLANn, 20 nOCUMENTED rtlclnENTS IN MAINE, 

174 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN MICHIGAN, fiR nOCLI/IENTED INCIDENTS IN 

MINNESOTA, 199 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN MISSOURI, 25 DOCUMENTED 

INCIDENTS IN MISSISSIPPI, 62 DOCUMENTEn INCIDENTS IN MONTANA, 40 

DOCLIMENTED INCIDENTS IN NORTH CAROLINA, 4 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN 

NORTH DAKOTA, 11 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN NEW HAMPSHIRE, 186 

DOCUMENTED INClnE~TS IN NEW JERSEY, 11 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN NEW 

MEXICO, 3R DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN NEVADA, 249 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS 

IN NEW YORK, 227 DOCLIMENTED INCIDENTS IN OHIO, 115 DOCUMENTED 

INCIDENTS IN OKLAHOMA, 66 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN OREGON, 3~ 

DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN PENNSYLVANIA, 54 DOCUMENTE,l INCIDENTS IN 

RHODE ISLA~D, 10 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN SOUTH CAROLINA,S 

DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN SOUTH DAKOTA, 179 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN 

TENNESSEE, 9q DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN TEXAS. 8 DOCUME'ITED INCIDENTS 

IN IITAH, 11 DOCUMENTED INClnENTS IN VERMONT, 91 DOCUMENTED INCIDENTS 

IN VIRGINIA, 90 DOCLIMENTED INCIDENTS IN WASHINGTON, 75 nOCUMENTED 

INCIDENTS IN WEST VIRGINIA, 115 nOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN WISCONSIN, 2 

nOCUMENTED INCIDENTS IN WYOMING, AND IN MY HOME STATE OF ALARAMA 

THERE WERE fi8 nOCLIMENTED INCIDENTS OF UNION VIOLENCE· 

MR. CHAIRMAN. TO AnnRESS THE SERIOIJS PRORLEM OF UNION VIOLENCF, 

qUR DISTINGUISHED COLLEAGUE FROM IOWA, MR. GRASSLEY, INTRODUCED S. 

320, A RILL WHICH ADDRESSES THE SUPREME COURT'S MISTAKEN 

INTERPRETATION OF THE HORRS ACT IN ITS 1973 DECISION IN IINITED 
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STATES V. ENMONS, 410 II.S. 396; A MISINTERPRETATION THAT HAS ALLOWED 

UNION MEMRERS TO ENGAGE WITH IMPUNITY IN VIOLENCE AND THREATS OF 

VIOLENCE IN THE NAME OF PURSUING "LEGITIMATE" UNION GOALS. 

MR. CHAIRMAN, THANKS TO THE LOOPHOLE CREATED IN THE HORRS ACT RV 

THE SUPREME COURT, FEW OF THE INCIDENTS OF UNION VIOLENCE RESULT IN 

PROSECUTION· THE RILL, INTRODUCED RV SENATOR GRASSLEY AND 

COSPONSORED RV 24 REPURLICAN SENATORS, WOULD CLOSE THAT LOOPHOLE RY 

ALLOWING CRIMINAL PROSECUTION OF INDIVIDUALS INVOLVED IN VIOLENT, 

EXTORTIONATE LAROR UNION TACTICS· IT WOULD ALLOW FOR THE PUNISHMENT 

OF INDIVIDUALS WHO USE OR THREA1"N THE USE OF FORCE OR VIOLENCE 

DURING STRIKES OR SIMILAR UNION ACTIVITIES. 

MOREOVER, PASSAGE OF THE RILL WOULD CORRECT THE CLEAR 

IMPLICATION OF THE ~ DECISION THAT THE L~GITIMACV OF THE ENDS 

SOUGHT RY UN I ON AG ENTS - CONT RACT CONC ESS I OMS - EXEMPTS THEM FROM 

PROSECUTION UNDER THE HORRS ACT FOR THE USE OF WANTON DESTRUCTION AS 

A MEANS TO FORCE EMPLOYERS TO ACCEDE TO THEIR DEMANDS. IF WE FOLLOW 

THE "ENDS JUSTIFIES THE MEANS" RATIONAL OF E.ID:u.l..t!.s., WE IN EFFECT 

CONDONE THE SYSTEMATIC DESTRUCTION OF PROPERTY AND THE MAIMING OR 

KILLING OF INNOCENT INDIVIDUALS IN ORDER TO ORTAIN HIGHER WAGES OR 

RETTER FRINGE RENEFITS FOR UNION MEMRERS. 

As AN ALTERNATIVE, I INTRODUCED S. 479, THE CRIMES IN LAROR 

DISPUTES ACT OF 1985, A RILL WHICH ALSO HAS ONLY REPURLICAN 

COSPONSORS. THE RILL WOULD MAKE IT A CRIME TO USE OR THREATEN 
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VIOLENCE IN A LAROR DISPUTE· THE RILL WOULn ALSO PROVIDE A CIVIL 

REMEDY FOR VICTIMS OF UNION VIOLENCE· 

THESE RILLS WOULD NOT INTERFERE WITH THE RIGHT OF WORKERS TO 

STRIKE FOR HIGHER WAGES. THEIR PROVISIONS WOIILD COME INTO EFFECT 

ONLY IF A STRIKE GOES REYOND THE MERE WITHHOLDING OF LAROR TO 

INCLUDE ACTIVITIES SUCH AS SHOOTING, DYNAMITING, OR ARSON DIRECTED 

AGAINST EMPLOYERS AND NON-STRIKING WORKERS. IN FACT, S· 320 

EXPLICITLY EXEMPTS MINOR INClneNTAL INCURSIONS· THE FACT THAT THE 

ACTIONS OF A DEFENDENT CAUSED ONLY A MINOR RODILY INJURY, OR MINOR 

DAMAGE TO PROPERTY NOT EXCEEDING $2,500, WOULD RE AN AFFIRMATIVE 

DEFENSE TO A PROSECUTION UNDER THE RILL. 

I RELIVE THAT THESE BILLS ARE OF PARAMOUNT IMPORTANCE. WE NEED 

THE PEACEFULNESS THAT THE RILLS WOULD ENGENDER. WE NEED TEAMWORK, 

COOPERATION AND PRODUCTIVITY IN THE WORKPLACE, NOT VIOLENCE AND 

THREATS OF VIOLENCES. 

MR. CHAIRMAN, I COMMEND YOU FOR SCHEDULING TODAY'S HEARING TO 

BRING ATTENTION TO THE SERIOUS PRORLEM OF UNION VIOLENCE AND I URGE 

MY COLLEAGUES TO MOVE EXPEDITIOUSLY ON THESE PROPOSALS. 

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN. 
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OPEN!NG STATENENT OF SENATOR 
PAUL SINON (0. IL) 

February 27, 1985 

Hr. Chairman and Members of the Conunittee, while I am pleased to join 

you and my colleagues on the Committee for my first hearing as I~ember 

of the Committee on Labor and Human Resources, I am surprised and 

dismayed that we are focusing our attention on the issue of "Labor 

Violenoe". At a time when unemployment in the Nation is G.9~ -- 8.l~ 

in my own State of Illinois -- when so many people are seeking 

training and gainful employment and corporations close their American 

plants or merge them out of existence and move Amerioan jobs and 

produotivity abroad and when miners lose their lives due to inade­

quate mine safety and the failtlre of the Federal Government to keep 

its commitment to miners in Utah, in Illinois, in Kentuoky and 

elsewhere -- this Conunittee holds hearings on "Labor Violenoe". 

I am opposed to violence perpetrated by union members or violence 

enoouraged or perpetrated by management. We have a oollective 

bargaining prooess designed to avoid violence and an impasse in 

the bargaining prooess. That process must be used i!.!!9. respected 

by· all parties 1 

The real "Labor Violenoe" took place in Orangeville, Utah on 

December 27, 1984 (27 deaths); in McClure, Virginia on June 21, 

1983 (7 deaths); in Cranor, Kentucky on February la, 1982 (7 deaths); 

in Redstone, Colorado on April 15, 1982 (15 deaths); in Topmost, 

Kentuokyon December 7, 1981 (8 deaths); and in Palmer, 'I'ennesaee on 
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December 8, 1981 (13 deaths). 

This kind of "Labor Violence" is tied to the persistent attempts of 

this Administration to reduce the number of mine safety and 

enforcement officials at the Mine Safety and Health Administration 

(MSHA). This year, in its FY 1986 Budget for the Labor Department, 

the Administration proposes to eliminate 117 MSIIA employees, 

including 85 mine safety inspectors. In my view, the Committee's 

time could be better spent providing some oversight of these 

budget proposals and focusing on the perilous situation facing 

many of the Nation's miners. While I know that the Chairman is 

planning hearings on the Utah mine disaster, I do not understand 

what prompts these hearings, nor is jt clear what contribution, 

if any, they will make to the body of knmdedge we have in the 

area of labor law and union-management practices during a contract 

disagreement. 

These hearings, in addition to their lack of focus on a central 

labor issue, appear to be one-sided. Labor union officials were 

asked to testify, but long after a long list of anti-union people 

had been scheduled to appear ~ the union witnesses. There 

are a number issues that will go unexplored unless We assess 

management's role in provoking the reaction of union leaders and 

the "rank and file" to persistent attempts to reduce wages, avoid 

the collective bargaining process and ultimately to "bust" the union. 

I am very pleased that the Chairman has agreed to a second day of 

hearings, at which union and law enforcement officials of Illinois 
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will have the opportunity to present their views. 1 ask unanimous 

consent that a letter from President Beck of Local 438, Cement, 

Lime, Gypsum and Allied Workers Division of the International 

Brotherhood of Boilermakers, Iron, Shipbuilders, Blacksmiths, 

Forgers and Helpers (AFlL-CIO) be entered in the Record. 

I thank the Chairman. 

r 
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Opm'ting statement of Senator Hawkins, February 27, 1985 

Labor and Human Resources Full Committee Hearing 

"Labor Violence, Beyond the Law, Beyond Remedy" 

Good Morning. I would like to begin by commending the 

COlrumittee Chairman for calling this hearing into the serious 

problem of labor-related violence. 

Strike violence, committed by both employers and employees 

has long been an unfortunate bi-product of collective bargain­

ing as it is practiced in the country. 

It is high time that this Committee take a long hard look 

at this issue from all sides. I appreciate the opportunity 

to hear today from representatives of the Missouri Portland 

Cement Company in regard to the circumstances surrounding a 

strike against their company by Local 438 of the united Cement 

Lime, Gypsum, and Allied Workers. It is my understanding that 

we will hear from representatives of the union sometime in the 

near future. 

Violence from either side during an on-going labor dispute 

is unacceptable. It is not, however, clearly illegal. Since 

the Supreme Court's ruling in United States vs. Emmons acts of 

violence incident to a strike have not been considered a "wrong­

ful" taking of property.QE violence threatened or carried 

out of a more personal nature. In short, strike violence does 

not fall under the Hobbs Act prohibition of extortion. This 

decision by the Supreme Court causes me great concern and I am 

a cosponsor of Senator Grassely's legislation to overturn that 

decision. 
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Further, I urge our chairman to continue the Committee's 

inquiry into the three questions before us today. First, what 

types of crimes are occuring? Second, are federal, state, and 

local law enforcenlent agencies abLe and willingt:o prevent or 

curb labor-related violence? Third, is there a need for legis­

lation providing civil remedies to victims of violence? These 

questions will not be easily answered. I am pleased we are 

undertaking this task. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. McIntyre, we will begin with you. 
I would like to swear all of the witnesses at the table, If I could. 
Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 

nothing but the truth, so help you God? 
The WITNESSES. I do. 
The CHAIRMAN. At the table are Mike Mitchell, on my left, Jerry 

McIntyre, Andy Lang, and Mel Brekhus. 
Mr. McIntyre, we will take your statement at this time. 

STATEMENTS OF .JERRY L. McINTYRE, VICE PRESIDENT FOR OP­
ERA'l'IONS, MISSOURI POR1'LAND CEMENT CO.; ACCOMPANIED 
BY DAVID A. LANG, ESQ., ATTOUNEY, McGLINCHEY, STAFFOUD, 
MINTZ, CELLINI & LANG; MIKE S. MITCHELL, ESQ., COUNSEL 
FOR MISSOURI PORTLAND; AND MEL G. BREKHUS, PLANT 
MANAGER 

Mr. McINTYRE. Thank you, Senator. 
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate the 

invitation to speak to the committee on this very important topic. 
My name is Jerry L. McIntyre, vice president of operations for 

Missouri Portland Cement Co., and I have held that position for 
the last 3 years. I was previously with Alpha Cement Co. for 21 
years. I have held various management positions for the past 15 
years and have been involved in contract negotiations as chief ne­
gotiator for both Alpha Cement and for Missouri Portland. 

As the committee well knows, those negotiations resulted in a 
strike called by Local 438 of the Cement Workers Union on June 
15, 1984. My testimony today deals with labor violence associated 
with that strike and with our frustrations in dealing with that vio­
lence. 

Any story must be placed in its proper setting. It is important to 
note at the outset that Missouri Portland Cement Co. is not a 
stranger to collective bargaining with unions and never has been 
an antiunion company. Our company is headquartered in St. Louis, 
MO, with production plants in both Kansas City, MO, and Joppa, 
IL, the latter with a related limestone quarry at Cave-In-Rock, IL. 

For almost 50 years, our company has dealt with this union as 
the representative of our Kansas City and St. Louis employees. We 
voluntarily recognized the union at the Joppa, IL, plant in 1963 
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when we began operations at that site, and later at our Cave-In­
Rock quarry, which had been represented by the United Mine 
Workers. 

We have signed nine previous bargaining agreements from 1963 
through 1981, with only two previous strikes: the first, a legitimate 
one in 1973 lasting 39 days; the second, a wildcat strike in 1977. 
Thus, as you can see, our experience dealing with unions, and this 
in particular, has been for the most part peaceful over a long 
period of time. 

Joppa, at the southern tip of Illinois on the Ohio River, is an ex­
cellent location because of its proximity to a major waterway on 
which we receive raw materials and ship Ollr finished product. 
However, our experiences in the strike I am about to describe leave 
much to be desired in the way of protection to which American in­
dustry is entitled. 

I was told for years that an understanding of the nature of labor­
management relations in that region depended on a knowledge of 
the story of Bloody Williamson, a book about a bloody coal mine 
strike in Williamson County, IL, in which employees who crossed a 
picket line were murdered and no one was punished for the crime 
because of a Illook-the-other-way" attitude toward violence where it 
concerns unions versus employees, which apparently persists to 
this day. 

Senator METZENBAUM. May I just interrupt for a minute? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Really, from the standpoint of this hear­

ing, that is just some story that somebody told you about a book, 
and it really has no direct relationship to this hearing, does it? 

Mr. McINTYRE. I am not sure about that. I did read the book. 
Senator METZENBAUM. You read the book, but we are not talking 

about anything that happened in the Bloody Williamson matter. 
That is just some comment you are making about something that 
you have heard about. Is that right? 

Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct, sir. I thought I made that clear in 
the entrance to it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let's let the witness give his testimony. We will 
have time for questions later. 

Go ahead. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Six or seven years ago, there was labor violence 

at the Cook coal terminal, located near our Joppa plant, in which 
union members literally overran the property, doing contiderable 
damage. The Illinois State Police were on the scene but were either 
unable or unwilling to stop them. Violent strikes have also taken 
place in recent years against other companies such as Kerr-McGee, 
which has a plant located in southern Illinois. 

None of this mattered as long as our contract negotiations with 
the union went smoothly, and for many years they did, chiefly be­
cause the economy was good and the company was willing to con­
cede much of what the union had demanded. 

But in recent years, our company has suffered serious financial 
setbacks. I will not detail the severity of this situation-although I 
have done so for the union during the course of our negotiations­
except to say that we lost money at a rapid and substantial rate, 
and our very existence was in jeopardy. 
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Our most recent labor contract still had 2 years to run when we 
learned that the union had granted certain economic concessions to 
two of our competitors, Lehigh Cement Co. and Continental 
Cement Co. 

Our president and chief operating officer, Thomas A. Templet, 
called upon Bernard Martinez, the union's international vice presi­
dent, telling him that Missouri Portland desperately needed relief 
and requesting a meeting to explore the possibility of obtaining for 
our company concessions like those granted to Lehigh and Conti­
nental. Martinez advised Templet by letter that concessions would 
not be granted to the company. Our agreement with the union ex­
pired on April 30, 1984. 

Our approach to the 1984 negotiations was dictated by these ad­
verse financial conditions I have described. We had no choice but 
to insist upon substantial revisions in our labor costs and oper­
ational flexibility if we were to survive. 

The union's past practice in the cement industry has been to 
settle with all the companies 011 the basis of a "pattern" contract 
obtained with one of the major producers. Subsequent to the 
union's establishment of the pattern, there was no bargaining on 
economic or major issues. The union merely presented the pattern 
to various employers, and essentially they went along with it, al­
though they did negotiate separately on local issues. 

Of course, the recession affected all the cement producers, so 
Missouri Portland has been only one of many which, for the first 
time, appealed to the union for major economic and work rule con­
cessions. The union has responded with strikes at a number of 
them. 

Out of the approximately 90 cement-producing plants in the 
United States that are affiliated with the Cement Workers Union, 
only 29 have reached any kind of agreement at this point. Twenty­
eight plants have experienced strikes, and 45 plants are currently 
working under implemented final offers after having negotiated to 
impasse. 

Meanwhile, the union has established its pattern at Lone Star 
Cement with a contract it insists upon forcing on our company and 
others at whatever cost and regardless of the circumstances. 

I am not privy to the financial conditions of other cement compa­
nies, of course, but it is widely accepted as true that foreign cement 
competition has hurt us all. Cement from Spain, for example, is un­
loaded in New Orleans and shipped by barge to Minneapolis-St. 
Paul and sold cheaper than it can be manufactured in the United 
States. 

Need I say more in justification of our determination to meet 
such competition with the utmost efficiency and lower labor costs? 
The objective in our negotiations with the union was, and is, to 
make our plants as efficient as possible and to operate with labor 
costs than will allow the company to be more competitive. 

In this setting, then, negotiations began with the union on Feb­
ruary 29, 1984. Despite reluctance of the union to meet for frequent 
discussions-so disdainful were they of our needs-we di.d manage 
to have nine bargaining sessions by June 13, 1984. On June 15, 
local 438 struck. 
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The tactics the union was to use in the strike became apparent 
within hours. Violence, intimidation, and harassment were intro­
duced in brazen disregard of law and order. We had been led to be­
lieve that the strike would begin at 6 a.m. on June 15. Several 
hours before that, however, massed pickets were at the gate. 

We tried to bring in supplies for our salaried personnel who were 
continuing to operate the plant and who were living on the prem­
ises because they could not safely travel between their homes and 
the plant. 'l'wo vehicles of our supplier, Security Resources, were 
stopped near the main gate by pickets armed with clubs and pipes, 
who beat on the sides of both vehicles and attempted to overturn 
one of them. 

Our product is shipped from the plant by truck as well as by 
barge. The trucking company we use to ship our product is Com­
mercial Transport, Inc. Additionally, some of our customers have 
trucks of their own and pick up cement from the plant. 

On the first day of the strike, two Commercial Transport trucks 
were stopped by pickets, among them the union president, David 
Beck, and Roger Barnhill, its vice president. The drivers were 
threatened by the pickets and were not allowed to drive through 
the gate. Private customers in their own trucks were also prevent­
ed by pickets from coming into the plant. 

The next day, June 16, a tractor-trailer bringing in bedding for 
the salaried personnel, again who were housed in the plant for 
their safety, was stopped by pickets, led again by President Beck, 
on the highway leading to the plant. They forced the driver to open 
the truck so they could see whether replacement employees were 
inside. This was done not only in full view of but with the help of 
Illinois State policemen. 

When Ted Pugh, who owns Security Resources, protested this 
action, a State policeman silenced Pu~h, who is black, with the 
quote, "Boy, you re in southern Illinois.' 

That day, a pipeline carrying flyash into the plant was vandal­
ized and made inoperable. Later that evening, Robert Marbs, the 
driver of the truck which crossed the picket line, was followed to 
his motel and assaulted. 

On June 18, a powerline into the plant was downed with a shot 
from a high-powered rifle. This shut the plant down and started 
two small brush fires when the wires hit the ground. The local fire 
department responded, but the pickets refused to allow them to 
come into the plant. After some shouting, the pickets finally agreed 
to allow one fireman, in one vehicle, to enter the plant-a situation 
which that fireman later testified was life threatening. 

Much more violence was to follow. On June 19, a service techni­
cian, Cliff Howell, who was unaware that there was a strike in 
progress, paid a routine call to inspect our business machines. He 
was stopped by numerous pickets, and when he told them that he 
intended to go through the gate, one of them, Garold Blanchard, 
using his picket sign like a baseball bat, deliberately smashed the 
car's windshield while another slashed his tires. 

Police were looking on while pickets surrounded Howell's car. 
Blanchard casually gave himself up to the police, and so far as I 
know, this is the only arrest that was ever made of any picket 
during the entire strike. 
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Two hours later, Blanchard made bail and was back on the 
picket line to the cheers of his fellow strikers. State police later 
termed this incident an Ilaccident," but we are supplying a video­
tape of the incident to the committee which shows quite the oppo­
site. Typically, union members filed charges against Howell, claim­
ing he drove recklessly and broke their picket sign, although those 
were later dropped. 

We were able to obtain a temporary restraining order limiting 
the number of pickets to three, but it was violated routinely and 
flagrantly. Our attorney, David A. Lang, will tell the committee 
about our frustrations as we tried in vain to have the level of vio­
lence reduced by enforcement of the court order, but I can tell you 
that we were forced to totally forfeit use of the front gate for sala­
ried personnel, shipments of food, shipments of cement, and all 
normal deliveries to the plant including overnight mail. 

There were no customer pickups for over 3 months, and to this 
very day there are vendors who will not cross the picket line for 
fear of violence-including the railroads. For many weeks, the only 
safe way in and out of the plant was by helicopter. 

There was mass picketing on numerous occasions. On June 22, 
there were approximately 200 people including strikers, many 
family members and union supporters congregating in the area, 
and free use of the gate was, of course, impossible. 

On June 28, Congressman Ken Gray held a political rally at a 
tent which the strikers had set up across from the company's fence, 
and again, approximately 200 strikers and others showed up. 

There was a tremendous amount of abuse hurled at our guards 
that day including racial and ethnic slurs, obscenities and shouts 
of, "The law is on our side now." Later that day, as the bus passed 
through the gauntlet that the strikers had set up, a knife was 
thrown through its rear window shattering the window and show­
ering glass on several of the guards. 

I have mentioned the earlier Cook Coal Terminal violence which 
was constantly on our minds. The strikers were well aware of this 
and played on the fears of our salaried employees and guards con­
stantly by shouting, "The coal miners are coming" and IIJust wait 
'til the coal miners get here." 

The State police increased our apprehension by informing us on 
June 28 of a report that the strikers would be joined by members 
of other unions, to foment a serious incident in the near future. 
Sure enough, 2 days later, on June 30, approximately 30 to 40 men 
were at the gate. Only three were Missouri Portland strikers. The 
others were employees of Allied Chemical Co. and Electrical 
Energy of Illinois and perhaps other companies. 

They massed at the front gate, and after several minutes of rock 
throwing and shouting obscenities, they walked ominously onto the 
property, scattering nails and continuing to pick up and throw 
rocks and bottles as they progressed. The incursion extended ap­
proximately 100 feet onto Missouri Portland's property, at which 
time they had apparently made their psychological point. They 
turned around and left the company's property. 

Shortly thereafter, the State police arrived and our guards began 
to gather up the debris which had been thrown at them. The mob 
returned and massed at the gate a second time; yet the State police 
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made not the slightest effort to disperse them, even though this 
was a clear violation of the temporary restraining order, as the 
police well knew. 

We expected, as happens in many strikes, that after the first few 
days the level of violence would taper off. That was not to happen 
with ours. During July the violence was intensified. Rocks were 
thrown at several vehicles of Commercial Transport, shattering 
their windows. Commercial Transport trucks were shot and hit on 
the open road, and they suffered literally hundreds of' flat tires and 
numerous broken windshields. 

On July 5, a bus carrying our security guards was hit twice with 
shotgun blasts. Fortunately, no one was injured. We had another 
power outage on July 6 when a circuit breaker at EEl, our power 
supplier, was drained of oil in an act of sabotage. 

The violence went on and on. On July 7, a member of the union's 
bargaining committee, Randy Woods, boldly entered the plant 
property and approached a van in which our security guards were 
sitting. One of the guards, Greg Peterson, stated, ttYou're going to 
get in trouble." Woods replied, lII'm not in trouble, you're in trou­
ble," throwing a bottle of foul-smelling caustic liquid into the van. 

At first, the six guards in the van believed they had been at­
tacked with a smoke bomb or some other incendiary device. All six 
had trouble breathing and became nauseous. One, Terry Payne, 
vomited blood for 45 minutes. Four of them were sent to the hospi­
tal. Greg Peterson required oxygen when he lost consciousness. 

Three days later, a Commercial Transport truck was stopped in 
downtown Joppa and the driver was told to get out. Foul' individ­
uals then did :pl,500 worth of damage to the truck. A local citizen, 
Gerald Vanzant, was an eyewitness and recognized striking em­
ployee Kenny Kerr. Vanzant was told by one of the vandals that he 
should say nothing ttif he knew what was good for him." 

Throughout July the attacks on Commercial Transport trucks 
continued, and on July 14 the violence was aimed at its terminal 
manager, Delbert Sullivan, whose house was shot into at least 12 
times. Several bullets struck the headboard of the bed in which he 
and his wife were sleeping, missing their heads by inches. 

Security Resources vehicles also continued to be targets of at­
tacks and vandalism. On July 26, the windshield of one of the vans 
carrying food was shattered when a striker threw a soda bottle at 
it, spraying glass on the occupants. 

There was also vandalism on company property. On July 28, 
someone puiieu wires loose from a fork-lift and a large rock 
crusher and cut their oil and fuellinep, 

The violence continued into August, and while it became more 
sporadic, it intensified in nature, probably because on August 6 we 
hired permanent replacement employees. On August 9, a tire on a 
bus used by the security guards was shot out. On August 18, a port­
able lighting unit at the plant was also shot out. 

On August 22, one of the new employees, Tom Eckholm, was 
driving to work on his motorbike when he was forced off the road 
by another vehicle and struck in the face by a striker. On August 
23, a brick was thrown against the windshield of a Security Re­
sources vehicle by another striker identified as Carl Medley. 

All summer long, we heard that the plant would be--
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Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I wonder if we could get 
the witness to summarize his testimony. 

The CHAIRMAN. He is just about through. 
Senator ME'l'ZEBAUM. He has got three or four pages yet to go. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think that this is important testimony. 

We will try to get others to summarize, but let's at least have him 
have the opportunity. 

Mr. McINTYRE. All summer long, we had heard that the plant 
would be blown up with dynamite, which was supposedly stolen 
from our quarry. Toward the end of September, that threat was 
often repeated. Although we knew where these rumors came from 
and reported them to the local authorities, the FBI, and the 
Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, no investigation was 
ever conducted, to our knowledge. The same rumors continue and 
have been heard as recently as 2 weeks ago. 

On October 3, striker Jeff Adams threw a log into the windshield 
of a car being driven by employee J.J. Badalich as he left the plant 
area. Mr. Badalich was lucky to escape with his life. 

On October 16, Bruce Snyder ran into the plant and smashed the 
windshield of our security van with a tire tool. This incident, along 
with several others I have described, is also on the videotape we 
are supplying. 

On October 24, someone sneaked into the plant and did $100,000 
worth of damage to one of our conveyor belts. And still the violence 
continued. 

In early November, Jeff Adams told a Security Resources em­
ployee that there would be a "hit" or attack on the van. The van 
referred to was one used by the company to transport new employ­
ees who, because they were frequently being followed or harassed 
by strikers, were reluctant to drive their own vehicles. 

On November 4, as the van was approaching the plant gate, it 
was shot into at least eight times with a high-powered rifle. The 
shots were fired at head level in a clear case of attempted murder. 
One of the occupants, G.W. Miller, was struck in the forehead by 
one of the bu llets. 

In December, William Schierbaum, an independent contractor 
for Missouri Portland, discovered that the security lights at his 
home had been shot out. On the 20th, Delbert Sullivan and his wife 
were shot at again as they were leaving their home. 

On the 23d, an unidentified striker was seen pointing a rifle at 
two of our replacement employees, Barry James and Howard 
Kaylor, who were coming to work. 

Then came Christmas day. At 1 a.m., five persons, four of them 
wearing masks, entered our property with clubs or poles and at 
least one gun. They chased down and severely beat employee Ken­
neth Hutchins, who suffered broken ribs, a broken finger, a broken 
arm, and a fractured ankle in a cowardl~' attack, carried on under 
cover of darkness. Local authorities have stated that Hutchins' 
fellow employees were behind this attack, but Hutchins is con­
vinced otherwise. 

In conclusion, there has been violence to such an extent that we 
simply cannot catalog all of it. For example, we know that there 
have been literally hundreds of tires flattened by nails scattered by 
strikers, but we do not know how many becauJe we have stopped 

/..: 
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counting. Many of those nails, as you can see [holding up nail], 
have been cleverly crafted and painstakingly manufactured to do 
the maximum amount of damage possible. 

There have been over a dozen windshields smashed and scores of 
other incidents including vandalism, intimidation, anonymous 
phone calls, harassment, bomb threats, shootings, beatings, and at­
tempted murder. 

The cost to Missouri Portland has been astronomical. Just the vi­
olence associated with this strike has cost us over $2 million­
money we could ill afford to lose in our precarious financial condi­
tion. I emphasize that we were prepared to lose some of it because 
we realize that strikes by their nature cost money. What we were 
not prepared to accept is that unions can engage in violence with 
impunity. 

Our total strike-related expenditures are much higher. Although 
this is unfortunate, we must accept it. But our loss of revenue from 
customer pickups in 1984 was almost exactly $1 million. That is un­
acceptable. 

The money we had to spend on hospital bills, helicopters, vandal­
ism, shattered windshields, flattened tires, and the loss of revenue 
to our customers and the like is also totally unacceptable. At one 
time we had 130 guards on the premises, and they still could not 
protect us from the violence or provide us free use of the front 
gate. 

We appreciate the opportunity to testify before the committee 
today. It has been difficult, if not impossible, for us to get anyone, 
including those sworn to uphold the law, to act on our behalf or, 
for that matter, even to show concern that these incidents were 
and are continuing to take place. 

A more detailed analysis of this problem and our attempts to 
obtain the cooperation of law enforcement officials will be present­
ed to the committee by our attorney, David A. Lang. If it is accept­
able with you, Senator, I would prefer to defer questions until after 
his presentation. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is acceptable. Go ahead, Mr. Lang. 
Senator METZENBAUM. NIl'. Chairman, I don't think that that is 

an appropriate procedure. We normally are permitted to inquire of 
our witnesses. One of our members who was here had to leave. I 
think we ought to have an opportunity to inquire of Mr. McIntyre, 
and then we would be very happy to hear from Mr. Lang. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think it is a normal procedure to hear 
from the witnesses at the table. We will make sure everybody has 
enough time to ask questions. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Well, Mr. Chairman, you know, there is a 
suggestion here that this is a one-sided hearing. It has been indicat­
ed in the news press today. I am suggesting that we have an oppor­
tunity to inquire of the witness. We all have busy schedules. 

I don't know of any other procedure where two people come 
before us. This man is obviously well prepared. He has had a 
lengthy statement. The other man has a lengthy statement. Why 
can't we ask him questions? 

The CHAIRMAN. Because I am going to rule that we go with Mr. 
Lang first, and then--
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Senator METZENBAUM. Well, let me say that that is further evi­
dence, Mr. Chairman, that, as some have felt, you are being one­
sided--

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I resent that, Senator Metzenbaum, 
because we have invited the union to testify, and I, personally, 
have always been fair on this committee. 

Senator METZENBAUM. I am a member of this committee. I have 
a right to ask him questions. 

The CHAIRMAN. And you are going to have your right, but we are 
~()ing to listen--

Senator METZENBAUM. Sure, tomorrow? 
The CHAIRMAN. We will listen to Mr. Lang first, and then we will 

be happy to give you time, just like anybody else. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Sure. 
The CHAIRMAN. But there is nothing wrong with listening to the 

two witnesses who are chronicling what has gone on here from 
their perspective. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Well, this is like a--
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, come on, Howard, quit acting that way. My 

gosh, we have done this before. 
Senator METZENBAUM. I think there is no reason. I am asking for 

the right to ask questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let's go ahead. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Why can't we ask him questions? 
The CHAIRMAN. You will be able to. Go ahead, Mr. Lang. 
Mr. LANG. Thank you, Senator. 
My name is David Lang, and I am a partner with the New Orle­

ans-based law firm of McGlinchey, Stafford, Mintz, Cellini & Lang. 
I have specialized in the area of employee relations law for some 20 
years, representing management in collective bargaining, unfair 
labor practice charges, employee benefits, and other matters. 

We have served as labor counsel to Missouri Portland Cement 
since the beginning of negotiations in early 1984. 

I will try to briefly describe some of the legal steps we took in 
attempting to control this violence and the extreme reluctance we 
encountered from all levels of law enforcement in the southern Illi­
nois area to uphold the law. Our experience underscores the need 
for Federal jurisdiction over union violence and intimidation. 

Because of the violence which began at the onset of the strike, 
we obtained a temporary restraining order by the evening of June 
16. After listening to 4 days of testimony, the local State court 
judge issued a permanent injunction. This injunction, like the re­
straining order before it, was violated almost daily because of the 
lack of enforcement by law officers who paid only lipservice to the 
idea of keeping the peace. In truth, the sheriff, the State's attor­
ney, and the State police all kept a hands-off attitude at best, and 
at worst, they even condoned the violence. 

The local sheriff, Ron Tucker, was not an experienced law en­
forcement officer. He was simply inadequate through experience 
and predilection to the task of handling such a serious strike. His 
deputies were worse, and some of them were blatantly prejudiced 
against the company and seemed to be encouraging union violence. 

For example, in mid-August, a carload of new employees was fol­
lowed by two carloads of strikers who, by continually cutting in 
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front of the employees' car, forced if off the road. The strikers 
jumped out of their cars and pounded on the windshield of the car 
from the plant, shouting obscenities and threats. 

Deputy Michael Scott arrived on the scene, promptly issuing a 
traffic citation to Thomas Gott, the driver who had been forced off 
the road. When the employees protested that they had been threat­
ened and intimidated, Deputy Scott told them that their claims had 
no proof and that the strikers were just passersby. 

Gott and his passengers were taken back to the sheriff's office, 
where they were interrogated intensively about what they were 
doing in the plant, when they were hired, how much they were 
making, and similar questions. At one point Scott stated threaten­
ingly, "If someone came into the sheriff's and offered to work for 
$5 an hour, I'd kill the blankety blank myself." 

Despite the sheriff's refusal and failure or inability to enforce 
the law, we were prevented from going to the Illinois State police 
by the requirement that all requests for State police intervention 
must come through the sheriff's department. That is, any time an 
incident occurred requiring a police response, we were first forced 
to request aid from the sheriff's department. Only if the sheriff de­
termined that he was unable to handle it would he ask the State 
police to as~ tst. All direct requests for aid from the State police 
were ignored. 

Eventually, Sheriff Tucker made a blanket request for State 
police intervention, but our experience with them was frustrated 
by local politicians. A State police emergency headquarters was set 
up approximately 15 to 20 minutes from the plant, and an ade­
quate contingent of State police was assigned to that headquarters. 
The situation was far from perfect because the personal biases of 
individual police officers still governed whether or not violations of 
the law were dealt with. 

Mass picketing in clear violation of the injunctive order occurred 
on more than one occasion in full view of State policemen who did 
nothing to prevent it, and the State police actively aided strikers in 
halting and searching a Security Resources vehicle which was at­
tempting to enter the plant, in an effort to discover replacement 
employees. 

Still, even though less than perfect, the initial response of the 
State police was welcomed. A few short days later, however, the 
State police command post was dissolved with no explanation and 
the contingent of police ordered out of the area. Our inquiries 
yielded veiled references to the problem being political and arising 
out of Springfield, the State capital. 

It was not until the November elections that we learned the true 
reason, when State Representative Bob Winchester, in a letter to 
the local Metropolis Planet, outlined the aid and assistance he had 
given to the union and boasted that, due to his direct intervention 
with the Governor's office, he had, at the union's request, seen to it 
than 25 State police were removed from the site. 

This committee has been provided with a series of telegrams and 
other attempts to encourage the State police to take an active in­
terest in enforcing the law. Unfortunately, we continually ran into 
what one State policeman termed the IIdictum of labor relations in 
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southern Illinois," that the State police would not get involved 
unless someone was killed. 

We were also faced with individual State policemen who attempt­
ed to destroy evidence and to prevent us from protecting persons 
and property. We considered seeking writs of mandamus directing 
law enforcement officers and the Illinois State police to act. We re­
alized, though, that this would be a long and difficult process and, 
even if successful, would yield no more than a court order, which 
we already had, directing the law enforcement agencies to carry 
out the law. 

We turned instead to various Federal agencies and the State's 
criminal procedures, all of which proved also to be inadequate. 
Unfair labor practice charges filed by the company resulted in the 
NLRB issuing a complaint against the union, and the Board is 
seeking Federal injunctive relief in anticipation of future violence 
by the union. But the violence continues, and this has not stopped 
the violence. 

After a tremendous amount of prodding from us, the Federal 
Aviation Administration finally managed to persuade striker 
James Shrum to cease buzzing the plant in his private airplane, 
from which he dropped nails along the roadway and created a dan­
gerous situation for the company's helicopters. 

A single request from the union, though, brought a swift and 
thorough on site by an }l'AA inspector accompanied by the local 
sheriff to check the serial numbers and registration papers of the 
helicopters the company was using. 

Repeated contacts were made with the FBI which were fruitless 
because of the Hobbs Act which, as currently interpreted by the 
Supreme Court, states that no matter how severe the violence is or 
how clearly it affects interstate commerce, it is not cognizable as a 
Federal offense if it arises out of a labor dispute. 

The Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms was similarly 
hamstrung in investigating the frequent bomb threats at the plant, 
since they have jurisdiction only when a bomb is either exploded or 
has been discovered. 

Most depressing of all, perhaps, were our attempts to use the 
local criminal law procedures. Time and again, clear and convinc­
ing evidence, far in excess of that needed to establish a prima facie 
case, was presented to State's attorney Joe Jackson, but not a 
single indictment was ever forthcoming. 

One of the key reasons was the fact that Jackson allowed Jack 
Mizell, a member of the union's bargaining committee, to sit on the 
grand jury and lead the questioning against witnesses, eyewit­
nesses to union violence, who, to use their own words, were treated 
as though they were the ones who were on trial. 

The current State's attorney, Phillip Frazier, has expressed open 
hostility to the company and its employees on many occasions. 

Violent and potentially dangerous incidents occurred regularly 
on the Ohio River where the company is located. Our attempts to 
seek help were constantly buffeted back and both between the U.S. 
Coast Guard, the Illinois State Patrol, and the Kentucky Water 
Patrol, none of whom wanted to take responsibility or jurisdiction 
for events which occurred on the waterways. 
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It is our view that the Hobbs Act should be amended to legisla­
tively overturn the Enmons decision. We would also support pro­
posed legislation making unions and companies liable for the vio­
lent acts of their agents. Without this type of legislation, injustices 
such as those we have been referring to will continue to occur with 
impunity. 

The committee's action in this area could, in a very real sense, 
save innocent lives. 

We will be happy now to answer any questions the committee 
might have. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lang follows:] 
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STATEMEN'r BEFORE THE 

SI::NATE LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES COMMITTEE 

BY DAVID A. LANG 

February 27, 1985 

Hy name is DaVid A. Lang. I am a partner in the law firm of 

McGlinchey, Stafford, Mintz'; Cellini & Lang in New Orleans. We are a 

general service firm but my pract~ce has been in the field of labor 

and employment law on behalf of management. We have served as labor 

counsel to ~I~ssouri Portland Cement Company throughout the difficult 

period just described. 

Mr. McIntyre has given you a general account of the Union's 

violence. I will reldte the lega~ steps we took in attempting to 

arrest that violence; and the frustrations we encountered. We 

believe that only through federal legislation can such lawless 

conduct be controlled because of the obvious apathy and political 

tendenc~es of elected state and local offiCials, and the police who 

take orders from them. 

We were able to obta~n a Temporary Restraining Order by the 

evening of June 16th, the violence having commenced with the onset of 

the strl,ke the previous day. '1'he Order, as Mr. McIntyre has told 

you, limited the pickets to three and required that they refrain from 

harass~ng or intimidating those attempting to enter or leave the 

plant gate. V~olatJ.ons occurred almost daJ.ly. Even after the 

temporary order was made permanent on July 27, fOllowing four days of 

testimony descrJ.bing violent activit~es, there was no general 

obed~ence w~th the injunction. 
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An injunct1.on, of course, is only as effective as the 

authoric1.es who enforce it. Unfortunately, while the local and state 

off1.cials pretended to be interested 1.n law and order, the sheriff, 

the state's attorney and the state police maintained at the best a 

"hands off" acticude; at worst, they condoned the violence. I 

realize these are serious charges, but the facts bear them out. 

We sought to obtal.n the protectl.on of the court's injunction by 

Citing the vJ.olators for contempt and succeeded in gettl.ng 17 

convictions, sJ.x of them members of Local 438, the rest sympathizers. 

We also sought crl.minal indictments, but in that we were uniformly 

unsuccessfuL. For example, as related by Mr. McIntyre, on June 30, 

1984, a group of thirty to torty sympathizers of the strikers, in 

clear v101ation of the restraining order, marched into the plant 

throwing rocks, bottles ,lnd nal.ls. W .. had it all on video tape when 

we were able to obtain contempt citations against eleven of them. 

But When we gave that evidence to State's Attorney Joe Jackson he 

ignored l.t and our request to prosecute. 

After Randy I~oods was convicted of contempt and fined $500 for 

throwing a botcle of caustic liquid 1nto a van containl.ng six unarmed 

guards on July 7, which 14r. McIntyre also described, we again 

provided state's attorney JaCKson with the evidence. An eyewitness 

had made an in-court idencl.fl.cation of I~oods and related how the 

attaCK had sent four of the guards to the hospital, one of them 

unconscJ.ous. Instead of acceptl.ng the responsibility which was his 

to prosecute -- Mr. Jackson had three of the guards appear before the 

grand jury, after which those guards sal.d they were made to feel like 

2 
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they were the criminals. The grand jurors were encouraged to 

cross-examine them demanding to know where they came from, what were 

their addresses, what were their duties at the plant, and whether 

they were really "scab labor." One of the grand jurors was Jack 

Hizell, a member of the Union's bargaiOl.ng committee. Needless to 

say, no indictment was returned, but with Hizell present it can be 

presumed that the inquisit10n produced information (like the home 

addresses) usefUL to tile strikers in continuing to intimidate the 

guardS. 

Nor was Kenny Kerr, another striker, indicted by the grand jury 

before which he, like Woods, was taken by state's attorney Jackson 

after being presented w1th the eyewitness evidence of a disinterested 

citizen, Gerald Vanzant, that Kerr was one of four persons who 

stopped and heavily vandalized late in the night of July 10 a truck 

servicing H1ssouri Portland. Vanzant bravely testified at the 

injunction hearing despite threats by the four vandals to try to 

prevent him from revealing what he saw. 

The same story, sad to relate, applies to the charge against 

Carl Medley, a striker identified as having thrown a brick through 

the windshield of a Security Resources van on the open road. ~gain, 

public spirited local Citizens, Gordon Smith and his w1fe Kana, 

furn1shed the evidence. They were in a vehicle w1th their four 

ch11dren directly beh1nd the van, and Kana Smith identified Medley as 

the culprit. ~t the grand jury proceedings she, too, was treated as 

if she were the one facing indictment. .Juror after juror accused her 

of not knowing what she was talking about. Not only was no action 

3 
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tak"n, there is no record of an appearance by Hedley before the grand 

jury or of Hrs. Sm~th's havLng been summoned to testify. 

Ther" were numerous charges wLth the most trustworthy evidence 

presented to state's attorney JaCKson -- yet the only striker charged 

with a cr~me is Garolll 131anchard, the man who submitted voluntarily 

to arrest after smashing a car windshield in the presence of police 

anll pleaded gU~lty to a misdemeanor. 

In November, general elect~ons were held and the Union not 

surpris~ngly came out strongly for the re-election of state's 

attorney JacKson. Jackson was narrowly defeated but his successor. 

Phillip Fraz~er. who holds the oftice has shown no more interest in 

aeek~ng indictments against the violent strikers than did his 

predecessor. '1'0 the contrary he has shown antagonism toward the 

Company and a clear lack of evenhanded enforcement. For example. 

after striker Jeff Allams threw a log through the windshield of J. J. 

Badal~ch' s car he was sentenced to 45 days in jail for being found in 

contempt of the injullct~on. The same eyew~tness evidence that was 

given to the judge in that case was also turned over to Frazier. He 

took no action. l3y contrast when someone f~red a shot into a sign in 

tne yard of a str~ker named Bob King on New Year's Eve. with nothing 

more to go on than a t~p that what resembled a Security Resources van 

may have slowed 1I0wn nearby. Frazier took Sheriff Bob Butler to the 

plant gate where they waited for several hours to apprehend the 

suspected driver of the Security Resources vehicle and take him in 

for questlon~ng. 

S~m~larlY. Deputy Sheriff Hichael Scott deliberately overlooked 

a violat~on of the law by str~kers and found unfounded violations by 

4 
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employees who replaced strikers. It happened like this. One day in 

August several employees were harassed after leaving the plant in a 

car. 'l'Wo carllJads of strikers continually cut in front of their 

automobile to force it off the road. Finally, the car of the 

employees from th<! plant was stopped and they were subjected to a 

great deal of harassment and intimidation during which Deputy Sheriff 

Scott appeared, and in short order cited them for a traffic violation 

(the driVer, Thomas Gott, was fined ~50) searched their car and found 

a gun (Whose owner Dan Dotson, \~as fined $100 and told that he facer! 

the possiblity of imprisonment). 

One of the employees in that car asked Scott "What about these 

guys who tried to wreck our car, threatened us and forced us off the 

road?" The deputy's reply was "\~ell, we don't know that for a fact. 

They are probably just passersby who stopped because there was an 

accident here." One of the employees stated he wished he had been 

helicoptered out of the plant that night. To this Scott replied. 

"It looks like Hr. Bob Green's helicopters won't be going anyplace 

tonight." This was a reference to the fact that our helicopters 

sometimes took off from and landed at the Executive Inn in Paducah, 

Kentucky -- a hotel built by Bob Green using non-union labor. 

The employees were then escorted to the Sheriff's office where 

they were SUbjected to intense interrogation during which Deputy 

Scott advised them that the plant was not a safe place to work 

because on September 1 it would be dynamited. Scott also offered 

this comment, referring to the fact that the new employees'were 
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working at the plant's reduced wage rates: "If someone came into the 

Sheriff's office and offered to work for ~5 an hour, I'd kill the 

fucker myself." ~'he extensive questioning also included inquiries as 

to what was goitlg on inside the plant, hO~1 many new employees were 

there and what they were doing. The experience badly frightened 

these employees, as you can well imagine. 

Our eXperience with the Illinois State Police was also 

frustrating. They had told us repeatedly early in the strike that 

they had no authorl.ty to investigatt! any matter directlYf that we 

should contact the local sheriff who if he felt it necessary, could 

ask for their assistance. 

After numerous requests, Sheriff Tucker did ask the state police 

to intervene. after which at least we were able to report the 

violenct! to them, and at first they reacted promptly. Lieut,'nant 

John Richter was placed in charge of a state police contingent to 

monltor the strlke, and he set up a command post some 15 to 20 

minutes away from the plant. When they appeared at the plant gate 

there were no serlOUS inCidents, so we asked several times for 

coverage there around the clOCk but never got it. 

What service we did get from the state police was short lived. 

The command pOst was abandoneq within a week, with a promise that 

patrols would contl.nue. Our repeated inqUiries as to why they had 

Withdrawn produced only veiled references to "politics" "out of 

Springfield" (the state capital). but we found out why during the 

G 
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November elections when a let.ter lon the Metropolis Planet on November 

1, 1984, attributed to State Representative Bob \~inchester, outlined 

the ass1stance he had given the Union in the strike. 

The Commlttee has a copy of that letter, which states 1n part: 

'rhe president of the Local [union] was quite 
conctlrned about thtl amount of state police 
protection being provided [Missouri] Portland. 
He indicattld that this was embarassing to the 
Un10n and that the situation was belng blown out 
of proport.ion. Hlth the help of the Governor's 
office, the Department of Law Enforcement was 
instructed to review the need for this degree of 
manpower. Nlthin 24 hours, 25 state police were 
removed from the site. 

Thl.s was done based primarily on the assurance 
from the presidsnt that there would in fact be no 
trouble caused by his members to'~a td Missouri 
Portland. If there had been trouble, those state 
police would have returned -- he agreed. 

No one from the Company, of course, was ever consulted about the 

need or the wl.sdom of withdrawing police protection. This was a 

decisl.on made solely by the Unlon and politicians. 

In a seri~s of telegrams we tried to get the etate police to 

take an intertlst in the Violence. Their response at one point was 

candid, referring to the "dictUm of labor relatl.ons in southern 

Illinols" namely, that the atate police would not get involved unless 

or untlol someone wa,s seriously hurt or killed. 

Meanwhile, because so many Windshields were broken by the 

strikers, Security Resources attempted to protect its drivers by 

placing wire meshes across the fronts of thetr vanS1 and, although 

7 



33 

th~s d~d not obstruct the v~ew ~n any way, traffic tickets were 

issued to the dr~vers because of it, forcing abandonment of that 

protective device. Moreover, as Delbert Sullivan told us every time 

one of his Commercial Transport driVers reported an incident, the 

investigation began with an inspection of the driver, his license, 

the truck licenses, permits, etc., ••• even if the same officer had 

only recently already made an ident~cal inspection of the same 

driver. 

When v~olence against Company property and personnel occurred on 

the Ohio RiVer, as it frequently did, we got the run-around on the 

excuse of "no jurisdictJ.on." The COCist Guard advised that it ~Iould 

set up a "safety zone" around our docks if major incidents continued 

to occur, but that the Illinois state police had to provide 

dCiy-to-day protection. The Illino~s stCite police said that the 

Kentucky Water Patrol had jurisdiction, not they; but the Kentucky 

Water Patrol insisted that the Illino~s state police had jurisdiction 

over the first 500 feet out from the Illinois side. The Illinois 

state police said they had never heard of sllch a rule and suggested 

that we agai" contdct the Coast Guard which, of course, would not 

referue the "contest" between those two agencies. So We are entirely 

without protection for our property or personnel along the river. 

Another federal agency also playa a part in our story of 

frustration. One of the strikers, James Shrunl, owned an airplane 

Which he used to bUZZ the plant. He would fly as low as 25 to 30 

feet. over t.he plant. at lease once a day and circle twO or three 

t~mes, occasionally dropping nails along the roadway outside the 

8 
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plant gate. As Mr. McIntyre has mentloned, the Union violence at the 

gate compelled the Company to use helicopters for access and exit, 

and Shrum's aerial acrobatics created a dangerous situation for 

tnose helicopters which was brought to the attention of the Federal 

Aviation Administration. 'l'he FilA was interested in Shrum's flight 

vl.olatl.ons until it learned about the labor dispute. ~Ie did have a 

Vl.Sl.t by an FAA inspector -- but he sal.d he was there only to check 

out a complaint by ~ ~ that our helicopters were either 

unlicensed or unregistered. He was accompanied by Sheriff Tucker who 

lumself participated in checking tha helicopter documents, though 

that was nona of his business. 

Only when the Company PUt its complaint in wrl.ting to the FAA 

and backed it up with Signed statement.s did that agency make Schrum 

discontl.nue his dangerous flights. 

Rumors that the plant. would be dynaml.ted were traced to specific 

UnJ.on members, among them Churles "Sickie" Thomas, and this 

information was passed on to the state poll.ce, the FBI and the Bureau 

of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms. To our knowledge, no contact was 

made by them With Tnomas or any other Union people about thiS, nor 

any other investigation conducted regarding it. 

Although asked, the FBI was prohibited by law from helping us 

because of the Supreme Court's Hobbs Act interpretation and it is our 

ullderStdnding that the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and FJ.re Arms can 

only take jurisdiction when a bomb has either been exploded or 

dJ.>lcovered. 
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It is difficult to understand how the state police could justify 

giving repeated citations to our guard service because its bus was 

painted the wrong colorr yet since December 25, the night he was 

assaulted, Kenneth Hutchins has yet. to even be interviewed by 11 

single person from the Massac Sher~ff's department, the Illinois 

state police or the Department of Criminal Investigation. 

We cona~dered f~lillg Wr~ts of Mandamull aga~nst var~ous officers 

and the Illino~s state police to compel them to enforce the 

injunction and the law. We realized, howev"r, that this would be a 

long and d~ff~cult procedure and, if successful, would yield no more 

than another Court order direct~ng the author1.ties to do what they 

were obviously not going to do. 

We turned then to the National Labor Relations Board. The Board 

inves1:.~gated our charge of Union violence, found it to have merit and 

issued a compla~nt. Earlier l.n the summer Commercial Transport had 

f~led a s~milar charge against the Union which the Board had allowed 

the Union to settJ.e informally through the posting of a Notice. The 

Board ruled that by its cont~nued violence, the Union violated the 

terms of the Commercial Transport settlement, revoked ~t and 

consolidated lot wi th our charge. 

The Union was once aga~n allowed to settle this charge 

informally w~·th no more penalty than a cease and desist order and 

agreeing to post another Not~ce -- but before this agreement could be 

f~nal~zed the Union had already violated it in the form of the 

cowardly attack on Kenneth Hutchins. We filed additional charges, 

10 
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which were ~nvestigated and found to have merit. This time the Board 

not only required a cease and desist order but confected it as a 

formal settlement - one which will be en£orced by the circuit court 

of appeals - in addition to seeking "standby" injunctive relief under 

§lOj cif the I\ct. This ~s a highly unusual action by the Iloard, and 

one which we hope will have some deterrant value, but which we fea 

will not. 

The Union has attempted to scrape up a few examples of supposed 

violence aimed at UniOn members, such as a new employee possessing a 

weapon, and a s~gn which was shot into. While the Company certainly 

does not condone anything that may happen to befall Union members, 

the Committee should know that all these alleged acts of Company 

violence were submitted by the Union to the Labor Board as proof of 

Violations of the law -- none have gone to complaint. Moreover, it 

is telling that while the Company has sought contempts of court for 

violation of the state court injunction on five occasions and been 

successful in four (a sixth is stloll pending) the Union has yet to 

even allege that the Company has violated the injunction, because 

they cannot. 

The Company has filed damage suits against t.he local Union, the 

Internat.ional, and their offl.cers, in the stat.e and federal courts. 

The state court sUit is based on various t.ort theories,of liability 

and that in the iederal court on t.he Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt 

Organizatloons I\ct or RICO. Bot.h these suits are still pending 80 it 

would not be proper for me to comment. on them today. I will say, 
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however, that regarding the federal suit, wh~le RICO has, indeed, 

beeu held to cover v~olence arising in labor disputes, it was not 

specifically designed for that purpose. Usillg it is cumbersome and 

an attempt to "f~t a square peg in a round hole." In my opinion, it 

is imperative that the Hobbs Act be amended to legislatively overturn 

the Supreme Court's ~ decision. We w;'uld also support proposed 

legislation to make unions and companJ.es liable for the violent acts 

of their agents. 

David A. Lang 
McGlinchey, Stafford, Mintz, 

Cellini & Lang, PC 
643 Magazine Street 
New Orleans, Louisiana 70130 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. We are happy to have taken the tes­
timony of both of you. 

For the record, I think Senator Denton has a statement that we 
will put in the front of the record, immediately following my state­
ment. There is also a statement by Senator Thurmond as well. 

In addition, I have received a copy of a letter directed to Senator 
Paul Simon, in fact two letters, one to Senator Paul Simon dated­
I don't see a date on it, but it has a date at the top that has been 
stamped on it, February 25, 1985, wherein David Beck, who wrote 
the letter, president of local 438, Cement, Lime and Gypsum Work­
ers Division of the Boilermakers Union, wrote to Senator Simon 
and hotly disputes what you gentlemen have been saying here 
today. 

In addition, as part of the record, we will put the second letter 
that he has sent a copy of, apparently, to Senator Simon. This 
letter is entitled IIAttachment 10-84." It is directed to Mr. McIn­
tyre by Mr. Beck. 

We will put both of those in the record for whatever value that 
may be. 

[The letters referred to follow:] 
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Cement. Lime. Gypsum and Allied Workers Division 
!~TVlHAf10NAl. IAOTlt(RHOOO 0' IOII.lRMAKIIIS. IliON SkiP IUILDIII:l. IUClSMITHS. 'ORa~s ANO HIIJ't:"S 

TEMPORARY ONISION OFFICE. 2500 aRICKVAl.E OAlve • El.K OFlOvE 11t.I.).Oe,!L.!OOO1 • 3121595·5111 

RICHARC A. NORTHRIP 
InlernAtlonl1 Vice PrUldent 

HENRY W. SECHTHOLCT 
OI'<llISIOn Clteclor 

Senator Paul Simon 
United States Senate 
Dirksen senate Office Building 
Room 462 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Senator Simon: 

FEB 25 1985 

THOMAS W.ICECI ~IC, 
InlernlUQnal Reorl!!lnt:all\ 

100e7 BOlforontl.lnf Rd.. Suitt 
SL lo01J11, MO 831:'7 

131.1 e68~400 

The members of Local 438 in and around Joppa, Illinois 
extend our appreciation for your inter.est and concern these 
past months over the Missouri Portland Cement Company labor 
dispute. The Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources, 
of which you are a member, has now scheduled a hearing on the 
matter for February 27, 1985. We were initially advised by 
Senator Hatch's staff that of the total hearing time of some 
four-and-a-half hours on Wednesday, because of the schedule 
of Company witnesses the union would be limited to approxi­
mately i5 minutes to present its views. This time for our 
testimony was later extended, but we could not be guaranteed 
as much as an hour. We have today learned O~t the probab~lity 
of a second hearing day at which the Union c~n present its 
account. 

At the outset, we ~eaffirm that we do not approve of, 
condone or encourage violence. In fact, we have actively 
discouraged it. 

Until we are given the opportunity to appear and be fully 
heard, we would greatly appreciate your advising the other members 
of the Committee of Ollr position on the following items involved 
in the proceeding: 

1. We are a small local union with limited financi,al re­
sources representing some 115 members at the Joppa, Illinois 
plant. Until Missouri Portland Cement was bought out by H.K. 
Porter, and until the Company imported a team of highly paid 
outside "consultants,· involved in breaking unions, there was 
a history of peaceful, productive and harmonious labor relations. 
Since the arrival of the consultants, no one has. "won" but the 
consultants, and the Company has spent many millions of dollars 
simply to avoid renewing a labor contract with 115 people. 
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2. As to the hearings for Wednesday, February 27th, the 
public should expect to hear a contrived, carefully rehearsed' 
sc.ript of a play written by the Company over a year ago. The 
Union members have been solid and resolute in their strike 
since June 1984. The Company obviously sees as its only chance 
of any success, a false campaign to discredit our union and it 
is spending more time sending out press releases than it is in 
trying to negotiate a contract. 

Violence will not help the Union to win the strike, it can 
only hurt us. Claims and stories of violence, if believed, can 
only help the Company. The Company has more to gain in this 
situation ~y creating violence and they know it. 

3. We do not deny t.hat during the first day or two of the 
strike, when men were reporting for their shift but instead 
honored the picket line, there were times of massing and jamming 
at the entrance gate. 

You may not have attended many Washington Redskins football 
games as yet but when you do this fall, we submit the massing 
and jamming at the stadium entrances will far exceed those of 
the first few days' problems in Joppa. No one, we repeat no one, 
has been injured in any way in any picket line incident in Joppa. 

4. Both parties in this Joppa dispute sought and obtained 
a state court injunction prohibiting threats and violence by 
the other party. After a full hearing on this matter the state 
court judge issued a Reciprocal Injunction, which ran again~t. 
both the Company and the Union. That injunction was issued Qn 
July 27, 1984, shortly after the strike commenced. 

Since that date the Company has on at least six occasions 
sought contempt proceedings in the state court for violation 
of the injunction against some persons who are members of Local 
438 and against some persons unconnected with Local 438. In 
each and every instance the state court judge held a full 
hearing on all the evidence. It is difficult to understand how 
any federal court could have been more thorough. 

5. In a couple of individual, isolated instances a striking 
employee did "lose his cool" and do an unwarranted spontaneous 
act. In absolutely no instance was anyone injured. The matter 
waS brought before the Court, heard, and a penalty levied. 

Briefly, there are only three such instances that to our 
knowledge hav~ occurred. In the first case a car ran against a 
stationary picket, breaking his picket sign. The picket reacted 
by hitting the windshield of the car with what was left of his 
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picket sign. flaving done that, he walked over and got in the 
back of a police car just a few feet away so he could be driven 
to the station and booked. He later called the driver of the 
car, apologized, and offered to pay for the broken window. 

The second, and to our mind the only real serious incident 
caused by any member, was a case of a member found guilty of 
throwing a piece of wood at the front corner of a truck as it 
drove by. The member has and continues to deny that he did it, 
but the Judge found him guilty. He was ordered to pay some 
$l200 and sentenced to 45 days in jail. Very frankly, that is 
a Jtiffer sentence than many well-known criminals of various 
types have received in federal courts across the land. 

The third and final incident can be considered serious 
only if you believe the "stinks" (excuse the pun) ra~sed about 
it by the Company and its rehearsed witness. They claim one 
of our members rode his bicycle some one hundred feet into the 
Company property, and with four Company guards standing by 
watching the bicyclist threw "acid" on the fifth guard. Having 
done that, the bicyclist turned around rode back out the gate 
and down the country road with five guards still standing there 
watching him. 

The Massic County Sheriffs office still has the so-called 
"acid" in its possession in a sealed container. It turned out 
to be skunk-scent used by hUnters during deer season. 

No one can claim that bicycle incident was right (and 
the Judge did fine the rider). TO make it into some sort of 
wild violent incident would be like turning the Jack and Jill 
nursery rhyme into a case of child abuse. 

6. One final matter must be noted. Missouri Portland Cement 
Company is probably the only Company in the history of this 
Nation that has ever been permanently enjoined by a Court from: 

"Authorizing, inducing, encouraging or ratifying 
the actions of any person or persons in dressing 
in hooded Ku Klux Klan outfits and parading with 
burning crosses at or near the picket line." 

The undenied evidence before the Judge showed that on one 
night in early July, 1984, while our pickets which included 
minority members were on the l1ne, an employee inside the plant 
donned a true, genuine Ku Klux Klan hooded outfit, running toward 
the pickets. 
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While one picl:et left to call the police, the remaining 
pickets stood their ground. When the police arrivecl the Com­
pany gates were locked and for some two hours the pillice were 
denied access. The Company guards claimed they had lost the 
key to the gates. ffi1en the police finally did get in the guards 
lied. They denied any cross burning, denied any Ku Kl~~ Klan 
outfit, and claimed no knowledge of any such incident. 

One guard finally admitted the lies, and others then did 
too. However, they produced a sheet with two eyeholes cut 
out and claimed. that as the costume. To this day all but one 
of the guards involved in the incident is still in the plant 
and to our knowledge, the true Ku Klux Klan outfit may also be 
there ready for use at a future date. 

~fuen people are ready and willing to lie to law enforcement 
officers, they will lie to anyone el~e. We'have strange claims 
of shots in the dark, shots at a house, shots at a van. In 
every instance, the culprit so prec:!sely placed the shot so that 
no One was injured. 

People inside the plant have I,uns. One of 'those hired by 
the Company was charged with possession of an automatic weapon, 
indicted, and admitted guilt. We understand that Missouri Port­
land Cement has kept this gun-totor on its payroll. 

It is significant that the on~y person injured anywhere in 
this past year was an employee in.sl.de the plant, behind their 
chain link fence, and surrounded by some thirty or forty guards. 
Fights among those strike breakel:s brought in from outside the 
state are common. As a smokescreen the Company wants to blame 
it all on the Union. 

A few years ago, about ninety miles from where your Senate 
hearing will be held, the Great Coastal Express Company filed 
suit against a union claiming they were responsible for gun 
shots, rock throwing and the like. The present script at 
Missouri Portland Cement Compan.y appears to have been lifted 
from the Great Coastal Express case. A year or two after the 
Great Coastal Express Company '.on a damage suit against the 
union, a Company vice president admitted that the Company had 
submitted false affidavits, hired people to shoot at its own 
trucks, fabricated violence, punctured its own trucks tires 
and tore up trucks "to get rid of the union." If people at 
~lissouri Portland Cement Company will parade around in Ku Klux 
Klan outfits, they will follclW the rest of the Great Coastal 
Express script as well. 
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It does bother us that on Monday of this week, some 
newspapers have received the pre-arranged, surely rehearsed 
testimony of Company witnesses all spelled out. with questions 
and answers in quotes. Why the reason for the hearing? 

We appreciate any assistance in obtaining a second day of 
hearing so that we can fully present our case. We are in ad­
vance thrulking the Committee for their consideration. 

Very truly yours, 

{)dl~dent 
Local 438, Cement, Lime and Gypsum Workers 
Division of Boilermakers' Union 
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- RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED ATTACHMENT 10-84 

Dear Mr. McIntyre: 

This is to ackncwledge receipt of your October 2, 1984 letter regard­
ing the Reciprocal Permanent Injunction. Your letter appears to be more 
of an attempt to dummy-up some "evidence"for future court proceedings (by 
use of your self-serving letter) than it is as a serious attempt to re­
solve problems. We will, however, treat it with seriousness and con­
sideration which it probably does not deserve. 

'{our Company in the past has not demonstrated the slightest hesitance 
in seeking contempt of court citations and/or Grand Jury indictments of 
pickets and others for any and all reasons. Some of those reasons in­
clude even putting their foot one inch inside the Company's open gate. 
Of the many, many persons whom you have sought to be cited, to my knOWledge 
only two members have been cited for contempt of Court and only one member, 
who adiiiI'tted to the incident and sought to remedy his mistake immediately I 
was indicted for busting a windshield of a car after the car had' broken 
the picket sign he was holdin9. 

As you can see, if the Union took disciplinary action against the many, 
many ~ have charged, we would 'have proceeded against many innocent indi­
viduals as determined by a Court or Grand Jury. 

The Union has repeatedly and cuntinually advised our members not to 
engage in violence and we believe that with very few individual exceptions 
they have done so. As to those very few exceptions, they have received 
their penalty from the Court and the Union has personally impressed upon 
them that further instances will result in Union action against them in­
cluding possible expulsion from membership. CUr members repeatedly have 
been told that violent incidents do not aid the Union and it only plays 
1nto the Company's hands, considering the Company's obvious pleasure in 
reporting such items to the media. 

We believe OUr members understand and have complied With the need for 
peaceful activity. We believe the Company should examine its own personnel 
on thse type incidents before looking elsewhere. As you know, and as found 
by the Court, persons under your direction and control at the Joppe facility 
conspired with the clear intent of antagonizing our pickets, some of Whom 
are minorit1es, by having one of the "inside personnel" dress up 1n a Ku Klux 
Klan outfit and parade around at night with a burning cross. What other Com­
pany in this country has been enjOined by a Court from allowing such activity 
to continue? 

:he Unlon at lts membership meetings has and will continue to advlse our 
membership that unlaWful acts are not condoned, authorlzed or encouraged. 
~hey have also been advised that it can possibly lead to fines and expulsion 
depending on the circumstances. We in turn suggest that you control to a 
much better extent than exists actions of your employees entering and leav­
ing the plant in a manner endangering our pickets. 
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As a final nota, your final paragraph threatens that if we don't take 
steps "to control these (claimed by you) continuing violations" you will 
hold me and the Union responsible. If you are serious in saying that, then 
the left hand of the Company does not know what the right hand is doing. 
Ever since you've starta:! with your contempt of Court proceedings you've 
already sought exactly that, although unsuccessfully. 

If y~u are serious in the statements made in your letter, then notify 
us immediately of any. incidents identifying our members (rather than your 
inside personnel) you claim to be involved in any incidents, the details 
of the incident and all witnesses involved. We will check it out, advise 
you of the results of our investigation and the action thereupon taken. 
If you have alternative suggestions please adVise, and they will be con­
sidered. 

Very truly yours, 

()~~ 
David Beck 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Lang, did the FBI ever indicate to you 
that they were unable to address the strike violence because of the 
current interpretation of the Hobbs Act? 

Mr. LANG. Yes, sir, they did directly on several occasions. 
The CHAIRMAN. In all, to your knowledge, how many incidents of 

violence against company personnel or property have you reported 
to the State and local authorities since the strike began last June 
15? 

Mr. LANG. Easily 100 or more such instances. 
The CHAIRMAN. Could you detail what instances have been adju­

dicated in the court of jurisdiction? You can limit it to adjudicated 
with a contempt citation in the court of jurisdiction, if you can. 

Your name is Mr. Mitchell? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. 
Mr. LANG. Senator, there have been five, four of which have 

been completed, one of which is still pending. These were individ­
uals who were brought up for acts involving violation of the re­
straining orders issued by the State court, one involving Garold 
Blanchard, Robert Wood, Rod Crim, Robert Walker, all of whom 
were convicted for contempt of the court order for breaking wind­
shields and stopping a serviceman from entering the plant to serv­
ice business machines. 

A second one involves 11 persons, members of other unions, for 
trespass and throwing of nails. A third one involves Randy Woods 
for throwing caustic liquid into a van of guards. A fourth one in­
volves Jeff Adams for throwing a log through a windshield. There 
is a fifth one which is pending against Carl Medley for throwing a 
rock through a windshield of a Security Resources van. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lang, you say there have been no criminal 
indictments. Why not? Has evidence been lacking? Have people 
been unwilling to come forth and testify? Or why is that so? 

Mr. LANG. The only explanation we have, Senator, is that the 
local law enforcement authorities are unwilling to properly pros­
ecute the case. There has been no lack of evidence whatsoever. 
There has been no lack of witnesses. The same evidence in the 
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form of videotapes clearly showing criminal violations has been 
made available to the prosecuting authorities and to the law en­
forcement officials. The same witnesses who testified in these pro­
ceedings where contempt citations were obtained are available to 
testify in criminal proceedings, and yet not a single criminal indict­
ment has been returned. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let's look at some of the cases. How many inci-
dents of shooting have been reported to the authorities? 

Mr. LANG. Approximately six shootings. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were there more than six or less than six? 
Mr. McINTYRE. We have police reports on six shootings that oc­

curred relative to our employees. 
The CHAIRMAN. Could you provide the committee with the police 

reports concerning these shootings? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will put those in the record. Are they here? 

Do you have them? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will put those in the record at this particular 

point. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you examine those police reports? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, this exhibit will include the 

report concerning the shooting of the company transportation bus 
on July 19, 1984, is that right? 

Mr. MITCHELL. That is correct, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. It includes the shooting into Wade Parker's car 

on July 26, 1984. Is that right? 
Mr. MITCHELL. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. It also includes the shooting of a bus carrying a 

night shift of guards on August 9, 1984. Is that right? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And a shot fired near the company's main gate 

on August 13, 1984. 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. A shot fired into the main gate on August 19, 

1984. 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And shots fired at a company van leaving the 

plant on August 27. Is that right? 
Mr. MITCHELL. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, it appears to me from what you have said, 

Mr. McIntyre, that you do not have police reports on two of the 
major shooting incidents that both of you have mentioned. One was 
a number of shootings into Delbert Sullivan's house, I guess the 
one on July 24, 1984, and the shooting into a company van on No­
vember 4, 1984. 

Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is there any reason for that? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Perhaps I can answer that, Senator, at least 

partly. 
The police reports that we have were produced pursuant to a 

subpoena which we issued to the State police asking for all reports 
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through October 31, and the incident involving the shooting into 
the van took place after that. 

Now, Mr. Sullivan's house was fired into prior to that, and we do 
not know why no report was forthcoming. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will introduce those reports into the record 
as McIntyre exhibits Nos. 1,2, 3, 4, 5, and 6. 

[McIntyre exhibits Nos. 1, 2, 3, 4, 5, and 6 follow:] 
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On Honday. July 9. 1904. the reporting ageot~rviewed MR. Jl!I~.aL..).OJJNAgtl....er.t\$J.~en.t 
of T.BWJI\.WIJoOrgllS ... IH~.b,~,e~u 1 •• JP.ff.er,.s§/lo J..Q,\J • .1.~y.1J.le._KQntu~k,y.. 40202. telephone : 
502l504-~2Z6", JOHNSON was interYleweir",in reference to an incident tn¥o:ving the apparent 

1liOotfii1j ora transportation bus wlJh"a firearm, by persons unknown. 

RALPIt JOItNSON advl sed that one...<1') of the school buses. converted to tl'ansport securl ty 
guards to and from the IUSSoulfl'PORTLANO CEMENT COMPANY plant. at JopP'\. illinois. was 
traveling on Illinois Route 45, toward the cement plant. Reportedly two (2) sounds 
Were heard by bus riders. Those persons on the bus did not know If thoy had heard 
gunshots or fl recrackers. 

After reaching th!! cement plant. the bus was inspected for any damage. Two (2) areas 
on the right side of the bus appeared to have been hit by pellets from a shotgun. 

JOHNSON described the first area of damage as being approximately two to two and one­
half (Z-2ls) feet In diameter. located approximately six to eight (.G-O) feet behind the 
front door. on the right side. The second area of damage was descrIbed as ncar the 
right rear of the bus. on the right side. The damage appearod to have been caused by 
pellets from a shotgun. with a glancing appearance. as If the bus was past the shooter 
When hit. 

JOHNSON Indicated plant officials called him first. he then called the Illinots state 
Police. 

JOHNSON advised that pictures Were taken of the damaged bus. and copies would bo for­
warded to the reporting agent. 

An illinois State Pol1~e Field Report in reference to the Incident h attached tp this 
report. 

II 1"'111 ..,,,,,,,".tI no\ , .. ,_ dlutml"".4 Ollilidt revr "'ftC,. 
t.- •• 
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ILLWS DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORC~' "NT 
, , ( INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

D""lon NOI "epOfU.,. D.I'III! Lilli HOI 

84P2062 August 10, 1984 
01111 

MISSOURI PORTLAND CEI1ENT COMPANY 
/ 

/ ' 
On Friday, August 10, 1984, the reporting agent interviewed KEl\ij!;nUJUDERT SLA~ 
QQjl,,-6L,f;JL~~~ .. D!l.Y.lU:ill _StLeet,t. Lu~.!.2,I1.,.!~ntuckJ.ooI SLAY p':ovl'ae!/thC"'tli'liP1io~~­
number of hfs-ianolorCJ;-(1i061 iI~1-i'G08, who lTVe'Snear his home. . ; 
KENNETH SLAY is employed by ,NQ£~1-~~.J:!lR1J.'W)a.SQfl,\I,"Q,Qti •• !an~.ton~1;i, Ohi.o.! as a bus 
dri vcr and security guard. He is currently asslgneo [0 tlie'lilssoulirPfiitTlAND CEt·IENT 
CmlPANY PLANT In Joppa, 111inols. ;' 

.I • 
SLAY advised the reporting agent that on Friday evening, August 9, 1984, he was driving 
a bus, with the night shift of guards, to the cement plant at Joppa, illinois. SLAY 
indicated they had driven north on Route 45~ out of Metropolis, Illinois, then west on 
the Joppa Road, County Road 99011, to Massac County Road 550E. This road bypasses 
the town of Joppa, and the obvious prob}emS they would encounter there. 

About one-half (~) mile before reaching Road 550£, SLAY Indicated his bus was passed 
by one passenger car. As they turned onto Road 550£, this same vehicle was sitting 
In the middle of that road. The car proceeded slowly down the road, stopping to talk 
to a woman, located at the second house on the left of Road 550E, which has a consign­
ment sale barn located behind it.' The woman at this house was described as white, in 
her 20' s or 30' s, and had a child with her. The car then slowly proceeded down the 
road until they reached an area approximately one-half (~) mile east of the COMIiERCIAL 
TRANSPORT Truck Dock. At this point the road narrows and crossed a bridge over a small 
creek. The car slowed almost to a stop. At this point, a loud sound occurred, ' 
which KENNETIl SLAY and the other bus riders believed to be a gunshot. The car in front 
of them sped up, and SLAY sped up In an attempt to keep up with the car. SLAY advised 
that TIM CHANDLER, riding In the bus, began taking pictures of the car tn front of 
them. They prceeded to the COI'V1ERCIAL TRANSPORT dock where they parked the bus. 
Inspection for damage revealed the left front tire of the bus had been punctured and 
was going flat. When the tire was changed, a bullet, or a fragment thereof, wa's dis­
covered between the I~slde of the tire and the inner rim of the wheel. . 
The car which was in'front of the bus was described as a Mercury Cougar, medium brown 
top over a dark brown body, with Illinois license p1abe NC 72~ The driver was des­
cribed as a white female, 30's or 40's, medium to heavy·bii1'f7l. 

I 
After replacing the tire at the C0Ml1ERCIAL TRANSPORT Truck Dock, the bus proceeded 
to the MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT PLANT. No further trouble ensued. The vehicle In 
question was not at the plant entrance at this time. 

KENNETY SLAY advi sed that he did not know where the sound came from, at the time he 
heard It, and did not see anyone or anything around the area where It occurred. 

DLE.-3Ioml 

Ttll, docYm'n' lonilin' ".lthe, flumm,nd.llon, nOf conthulonl 01 'hi IIlInDI. D.p.,h".,,1 .f uw EnID",'"","" 
"and III coni. nil 'f' nol 10 b. dln.mlnlhd DutlllS, ,our .,.nc,. 

f 
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SLAY Indicated the Illinois State Police were called. When they arrived they were 
given an envelope containing the bUllet fragmen.t recovered from the left front tire 
when I t was changed. . 

Also present during this Interview was .llaU~~DWARD ~Il.EE _tlLM nQ,Il.LlL!!f.~~hfllh.UQP' 
.QunldJ:ls..Li!.m:-,_lQJli~tiJJ.\\'I<~entuckYl. telephone (l~il~r;j~2~~HR:-AiiEE 1 s al so empioyed 
by the NOCKL~~rcUil1TV A~socli\'tloN. In a superV'! 0 posltlon: 

• I'~' 

A copy of an Illinois State Police Field RePort In reference to this incident is attached 
to thls report. / 
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DAlLY TIHE SIIEET· 
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NIGHT Sliln 

. . 
, . 

'. 
·1 547 .' 
aaley, Hike ,P S. 4 7 

ampbell Lloyd 'p 547 

.handl.r TIm P 547 " 

:ollin. DIck P .5 '4 7 

:ouch Rodney P .5 4'.7' 

loraey DavId 

, 
P 547 

:ubank. Jim p. 547 
,. , 

5 I, 7 .,' 

. " .. .' > '5 ;1, 7' 
. ".: 

!.!l Chuck AP .5 4 7 . 
loldbrook II. iter P I 5 4 7 

. 

, .. .5 4 7 

.ut~ Harold l r 5 4 '7 

toore Albert ? 05 4 7 
. 

100r. Thomaa P 547 

fo.. Todd P 547 

1al .. ar 1I1111a .. ,u' S 4 7 

'umphrey HIke P 547 
-~-

leadu. Jamea P .5 4 7 

~_~ _Randy P .5 4 7 
. 

loberta Scott P 547 

!.!y lora III11lall P .5 4 7 

le .. ,..,.!.l Robert P 547 

I. 05 4 7 I') 
,. I 
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S 4 7 
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" . 
IY~~TN'£NT OF LI\W ENFORCE. -::NT 

-------'D·!\IISION OF SUPPORT SER\lI<J~ES:-----
~f1M W. NOLEN-DEPUTY DIRECTOR 

Division 01 Criminal Investigation. Zone 1/13 
2209 West Moln 
Marlon. illinois 629'9 

Or-r-UNSE! Illegal Usc 01 Weapons 

VICTIM! Trouble Shooters, Inc. 

, 
Springfield Laboratory 
21G8 South Ninth Street 
Springfield. Illinois 62703 
(217) 782-49n 

Agency 1/84£'2062 

Laboratory 11084-0832 

September 24. 1981J.. 

The 101l0wlng Is a summary 01 the analytical findings on evidence received 1rom Mary 
Staniszewski 01 the DeSoto Laboratory on August 23" 1984. 

EXHIBIT 

ill 

DI!.SCRIPTION 

One spent projectile 

UVIDUNCI!. DISPOSITION! 

FINDINGS 

EKhlblt III consists o( a mass o( lead and 
two small brass (ragments. UKhlblt III 
could be a bullet. No other slgnl!1cant 
Information could be determined. 

The above evidence will be returned to the DeSoto Laborato y. 

KNL!c 
eel DeSoto Laboratory 

nUR€I1U OF- C;CI€NTlfIC C;€R\lIC€C; - ~OR€NC;IC LflUORflTORY 
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ILLii' 'IS DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORCF~4ENT 
INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

OI,I.lon ,..., R.po,lIn. Du.(lil 
84P2062 August 10. 1984 

Dvblnl, 0.111 

MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 

On Friday. August 9. 1904. Illinois State Police Trooper II. E. Ourk. recovered one (1) 
bullet projectile or fragment from the tire of a NOCKlES SECURITY bus which was 
damaged. and relayed It to S/A Relneklng. . 

On Friday. August 10. 1984. the reporting agent received one (1) bullet projectile 
or fragment thereof from S/A Bill Rclneklng. 

A Department of law Enforcement Evidence Inventory and Receipt Form/Indicating the 
transfer of possession. Is attached to this report. ' 

'fil" IIMllnN,,1 ••• hlft' ",In," tt'''M,..'''II.II,,,. "" •• "dlll .. ",.f ,,, ... IIII.h D."",,,,,,,,.r Law _""",''',.,, 

n ..... !I. ""'."'1 art ",t t ••• dll"",''''\" ,.,.w. V"' .,."',., 
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Ir.r.~~~~~--'.~ 
. f> .' DEPARTMENT OF LAW,. /' 
:,i:, ENFORCEMENT 

EVIDENCE INVENTORY 
AND RECEIPT 

e. HIIm' or rllCt of Dud,,", 

ITEMIZED LIST OF EVIDENCE 
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ILLltIo .S DEPARTMENT DF LAW ENFDRC~· 'NT 
INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

1904 

MISSOOIII roru'lllND C»1ENf WlPlII/'i 

On ~bnday, lIugust: 20, 1984, tho reporting agent:. received, by nail, 'a seniority list:. 
of enployecs, listed with tho MISSOURI roru'LllNJ) C»1ENl' W\Pl\II'i p1Wlt:, located in Joppa, 
Illinois, current: as of JU/lO 23, 1904. 

~ussamr l'ORl'll\lID C»1ENf W\Pl\II'i also provided \:he ro(Xlrt:ing agent:. with photogra(ils 
taken, in referenco to \:he lIugust 9, 1904 incident: involving the security gllilrd 
transport bus which had it's lefl: front: tire shol:. • 

Copies of the cnployee lisl: and photographs are at:.tached to t:his report:., 

Till. d"Cllm,,,' lOnlll", "'llhft "lOmm,nd.IlUI nOf unclu,lon, 0' Ih. IIIlnol. a.p ... 'm,,,t., uw Inl.rum.nll 
","d 1\1 luhnU .,1 net ,. It. dhumln.l.d ovhld. vou, ,,'IMW'. 

52-750 0-85-3 
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. ' '~tl"UI\lll ~I>I - ~UI'I'I\ r~I\NI, dj} 
" JU'NE 23, 19811 ,-' . 

Hil ,B. Milligan 20-G3 278 U. Rando , 5-lli-77 
103 R. Whitehead 6-17-63 "77 J. Florentlnl 5-16-77 
109 P. Little 6-25 .. 63 290 D. Edwards 7-25-77 
116 L. Robertson 7-15-63 291 L. Drellier 7-25-77 
115 A. Finney 7-ls-G3 292- I. Jennings 7-25-77 
122 D. Rushing 7-22-63 293 H. Kennedy 7-25-77 
118 J. Wilson 7-22-63 294 D. Wood 8-01-77 
123 W. Uatflcld 7-22-63 260 W. Daker 8-08-77 
119 o. Emel'son 7-22-63 295 J, Darham 6-06-77 
121 K. Kerr 7-22-G3 296 D. A~hby 8-08-77 
127 J. Collie 7-23-63 297 R. Melli cho Is 8-06-77 
126 J. Anderson 7-23-63 298 R. Crlm 8-08-77 
129 J. Mizell 7-25-63 299 J. Adorns 8-22-77 
130 R. King 7-25-63 300 R. George 8-22-77 
133 U. Fort 8-05-63 301 C. Dass 8-22-77 
138 II. Owens 8-15-63 302 R. McClennan 8-22-77 
H5 J. Sieibeck 9-18-63 303 D. Peck 8-22-77 
lSI C. Anderson 10-31-63 ;JO" J. 'Corzine 9-29-77 
152 B. Brewer I t-lH3 305 R. Darnhlll 9-29-77 
155 U. Mitchell 3-18-6" 306 E. DQrnflS 9-30-77 
156 M. E 11 erbusch 3-19-6', 307 S. Nelson 9-30-77 
157 E. Lo!/eman 3-19-64 308 S. Tanner 9-30-77 
163 J. Shrum 10-21-6', 309 T. MI tchell 10-31-77 
175 T. Pryor 7-11-66 310 o. Lilli" 10-31-77 
176 B. ilrnold ',-13-67 311 D. Ountlng 10-31-77 
178 J. Baker 'H8-67 312 R. LaGore 1-09-78 
179 A. Snnl I "-2'1-67 3111 c. Johnson 1-09-78 
181 J. McCuan 5-22-67 315 D. Hooks 1-09-78 
182 C. Medley 5-22-67 316 D. Hurphy 3-06-78 
19'1 B. Rankl n 1t-l5-G8 317 R. Woods 4-24-78 
193 J. tozurt 4-15-68 318 J. Sheckles "-2"-78 
192 J. Rodgers ,,-15-68 320 W.lrovllllon 4-24-78 
196 B. Korte '1-17-68 326 D. Staton 5-23-78 
198 C. Culver '1-22-68 328 B. Walker 5-30-78 
197 C. Thomas '1-22-68 339 F. Benton 6-01-78 
199 C. Barnett 4-30-68 3'10 T. Taylor ~-01-78 
20'1 E, Rottmann 6-05-68 3'12 D. Meyer -01-78 

~4 211 S. Fitzpatrick 8-M-69 362 M. Ueal 6-26-78 
216 O. Anderson 6~15-70 365 E. BOWlnan 7-03-78 
220 O. Fletchar 3-22-71 366 R. Rose 7-03-78 
228 L. O'Drlen 9-27-71 368 fl. Hedley 7-17-78 
238 J. Graer 10-0,,-73 369 D. Proctor 7-17-78 
2'tI G. Blanchard 10-16-73 370 L. May 7-17-78 
2"0 R. Christian 10-16-73 371 S. Hay 7-17-78 
245 D. Goins 6-2',-7'1 372 W. IIcGlnnls 7~17-78 
2'18 R. Mansfield 8-26-75 373 C. Short 7-17-7B 
2"9 S. Drenn I ngmoyel' 8-27-75 37" W. MI ttcndorf 7-211-78 
250 L, Steinkamp 12-02-75 377' D. Darnall 8-07-78 
272 D. Deck 8-23-76 379 J. Swink 8-28-78 
273 L. Burnham 8-23-76 381 D. Duley 8-28-78 
252 G. Sommer 10-05-76 382 C. A. Johnson 8-28-78 
275 J. Cagle 11-01-76 383 O. Fix 9-05-78 
274 M, Florentlnl 11-01-16 386 R. Johnson 9-10-78 
276 U. Palmer 12-2"-76 387 K. Sommor 9-25-78 
280 J. Clayton 5-16-77 'Ill W. Altenbcrgar 9-06-83 
281 D. Jeffords 5-16-77 412 L. Kaylor 9-19-83 
279, J. Kester 5-16-77 ~13 D. lIubbs 9-19-83 

" )/1 J. Thomasson 9-26-83 .' 
~IS R. Foglo 10-10-8V/' 



J. Rushing 
T. lIatfleld 
M. lIaverkamp 
Marty Lampert 
M. Robertson 
F. Smith 

63 

SEN I OR I TV LIST '- :JOPPA PoLANT - SUMMER EMPLOYEES 

JUNE 23, 19811 

L. Lynn O'Brien 
J. Shelton 

5/111/811 
5/1 ~/811 
5/14/8~ 
5/15/811 
5/111/811 
5/J11/811 
5/15/8~ 
5/21/8~ 
5/15/84. 
5/15/811 

Mike Lampert 
K. Koerner 



T. Douglas 
R. BaInbridge 
C. Patton 
G. Penne II 
G. HcDowel1 
E. BurtIs 
L. Pennell 
D. Barnes 
O. Forwe 
II. FraIley 
C. Dixon 
C. Kanady 
fl. IIheeler 
J. Lamb 
V. L. LIttrell 
II. BIshop 
L. O. Foster 
C. C. ellln 
O. Barnett 
B. O. HastIe 
G. Shores 
C. A. Frayser 
F. A. Orman 
R. L. AustIn 
J. R. SpIvey 
J. R. Shores 
H. II. LewIs 
B. L. Davis 
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SENIORITY LIST - CAVE-IN-ROCK QUARRY' 

June 23, 1981, 

HS-G3 
',-IS-63 
'1-17-63 
7-01-63 
7-01-G3 
'1-17-64 

10-20a 69 
3-10-71 

11-13-72 
3-12-73 

12-12-7" 
7-26-76 
8-30-76 
8-2"-77 

11-28"77 
3-28-78 
4-03-78 
4-21'-78 
s-08-78 
5-IS-78 
S-31-78 
6-0S-78 
6-06-78 
6-12-78 
6-19-78 
8-28-78 
7-07-83 
4-19-83 
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The CHAIRMAN. Now, to your knowledge, have the police ever de­
veloped any leads as to who mayor may not have been doing the 
shooting? 

Mr. McINTYRE. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have the bullets from any of these shootings 

been obtained by State or local law enforcement agencies? 
Mr. McINTYRE. The bullets that were fired into Delbert Sulli­

van's house, some 12, and the bullets that were fired into the van 
on November 4, eightj some were recovered, yes. 

The CHAIRMAN. Those are the only ones? 
Mr. McIN'fVRE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Has the Massac County sheriffs office or the 

State highway patrol ever run a ballistics test to determine wheth­
er any of these bullets were fIred from the same gun? 

Mr. McINTYRE. We have not been made aware of that if they 
have. 

The CHAIRMAN. You don't know. 
Was a police investigation done on the shooting of your power 

cable on-when was that, June 18? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir, 3 days after the strike. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was there an investigation of that? 
Mr. McINTYRE Yes, there was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did this produce any leads, to your knowledge? 
Mr. McINTYRE. No. There were some comments about some indi-

vidual seen with a funny-colored tee-shirt on or something, but the 
investigation was superficial. There was nothing of substance. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me put into the record at this point what we 
will call McIntyre exhibit No.7, the police report on this par.ticular 
incident. 

[McIntyre exhibit No.7 follows:] 
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"M~IN"'Yf? F­

#1· 
ILLINl' ~ DEPARTMENT 011 LAW ENFORCE, 'liT 

INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

R.porlln, Dahll)1 

041'2062 JWl(! 10 1904 

1'OR'!'LIItID CfNl'Nr ca,U'1INY 

On the afternoon of Monday, Juno 10, 1904, while 10Cilted at the Harion, Illinois 
Division of Crir.dna1 Investigation Office, reporting agent was requested by lIcting 
Zone Ca!l1\mdcr CaMel! F. Smlt:J1 to proceed to the I'OR'l'IJIND CEl'lENr Ol-IPIINY 1'UIN'!' in 
JOpp,1, Illinois, in regards to rer:orted criminal duroge !:hat had occurred earlier in 
the afternoon of Ibrxlay, Jwle 10, 1904. 

lit approxiJrotely 5:30 P.M., reporting agent rrct with Illinois StJ. .. te rulice Sgt. Sam 
Dunning, as ~1l as Illinois D:!parbrcnt of Lnw Enfo(CCIll!nt, lJuroilU of Scientific 
Services, Crilra Scene 'fcchnician Gary otey. lit tlds tilll! reporting agent and otey 
were advised that SOIl'COno had "p~1rent1y shot one of til(! Idgh voltage power llnes 
into, thut supplied electricity to tim roRl'tJlNO CEl'1ENl' 0l-1l'1II/Y in Joppa, Illinois. 
Sgt. DunnincJ further advised at this tirrc !:he Union cnployees were on strike fran 
tllO 1'OR'1'LIItID CEMENI' 0l-1l'1INY and ti,e nnnufacturing activities "-"'rE! being done by 
C01p.my mployees. 

Sgt. Dunninc] requested tl111t r('porting agent and Otey proceed on to !:he roR'l'UllID CEl'IENr 
property and attenpt to nnke a tletermil11ltion as to tile act\1111 tlannges tI111t hl1d occurred 
and ottent't to identify tile perpetratet' of tllCl a~1rCIlt tlanngc to tim power liJlCl. 

lit ll(l't'lroldnllte1y 6129 P.M., wldle 10Ci1ted at tile I'OR'l'UIIID CEl-lENr ml!'1INY, Jeppa, 
Illinois, reporting agent conducted an interview of IILIJ\N KERn, mploycd as the 
Electriml Forcm.ll1 for the l'OR'rrJIN!) CEl'IENI' ml!'1INY. At !:his tilll! Mr. KERn indimted 
to reporting agent !:hat he, accOlpanicd by fellow cnployccs, FRED M:X>11E anc! JERRY 
IU'IELL, discover'cd the bre.1k in the 69000 volt line tl111t hl1d disrupted tile electrical 
servit:\l to tim I'OIlUIND culENr PLlWr. He irdic.1ted !:hat he (Jomn) had pcrson.l11y 
observed 11 subject loc.1ted on a set: of railroad triJcks noor tllO ru:ea, whero tilE! £XlI-'Cr 
line md apparen!:ly been shot ill to. Mr. KEHn was able to provido tIlO follaling 
c]c!Scription of tl111t subject: W,M, ~-.ring a l11lVY blue 'l'-shirt, bluo je.m l:rotuiElrs, 
Illld dark h,1ir, ol't)roxinl1tely 5' 10" tall, Ill!diwn build, nnii furtllClr that he did oot 
tllink tlmc ho would recognizo the subject: ogain, as he WilS several hwldred yards nway 
.fran him when he observed this particular SUbject. lie fortllet inclimted ot tlds tilllCl 
ho did net observe ony fireilrl1l in tlda subject's possession. 

MI.". KERn indiC.1ted to rcr:orting agent tI\'1t tile ~ interruption occurn.'<1 ot "wroxi­
nntely 2130 P.M. 011 toc1ay's elate. 

I\t tllis tilll! t'Cr:orting llgent, llco::npnnicc1 by crJJf(l Sccno '!'cchnician Gary ote,)' onc! 
IILIJ\N KllIm, n"do a chC"..k of tim inllt.dillte area tldjnccnt to tllCl severed pa;.<!r lim, 
but were unable to discover any spent:. al1011 casings ot' noIy oU,er il:cJra of ovic'k>r.i:iru:y 
value in tl111t area. 

DI'''ml".(lo": 

Tft" docum'n1 conhln' n,l1h,. ttCOmmtn4.t!o". nor condutl!)", of II" 1111,,0" O',I:I,lm,,,'.f L •• En,o'"ml,,11 
II .nd III cont,,,1a 1ft not 1o, bl dll"ml",' ... oull/d' YOUI _"ftc.,.. 
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ILLII, 'DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORCL. "'liT 
INVESTIGATlVI: REPORT 

on the evening of ~brday, Jura 18, 1984, at approxinntcly 7:14 P.H., l'Cporting agent, 
acca'l'Qnied by crilro Scene Technician Gary atey, corducted on int:m:vicw of Plant /1.1nager 
MEL Ul1EKJIUS, in the prenence of the PORIlIND CENEN1' Cl1P1INY Attorney, Mike Hitchell. 'I1lC 
follwing is a SllI1l11.1ty of tha t in l:eJ:view. . / 
Mr. Ul1EKJIUS irdlcated that the Union rnt'loyros "'""t out on strike on Jj'ric:hy, Juno 16, 
19M, at approx.irnately G :00 lI.M. lie indicated since then that fran his detcnnlnation 
the nollt active in the protesting haD bean tlI9 Local Presidcmt, DllVID UEX:K ard IlXlER 
~lnJJ. "".-' 'th ..... I., 

~,"" 

lie stated tllat on June 16, 19B4, a RC!strnining Order WilS iSSUed in the ~I'IDSac Cotulty 
Courthouse, giving guidelioos tim!: the striking C!l\ployces \oKlre to abide by. F\lrt:her 
tll!lt ooing ingress nrd cgl'CSIl, allCMlng vehicular traffic to go and ccr·n fran the 
PORl'LIIIlD CEMEN!' CCtWIINY PUllrl', Joppa, Illinois, ard £urtllCr outlining that only 3 
pickets ware aUO\oKld at tin m.,.!JI gatc. 

Nr. Dl1EKJIUS advisEld l'Cporting agent tlliI~ the su-J.i;.c\ effects 29 C01piIIl~ errployecs in 
the lIardin county, Illinois facility, and opprool1\ltcly 115 enployces at t:r.l ~1.:!.ssac 
eo.ml:y facilil:y. . 

1112 £-urtlm: indicatc<l tlliit the intemntional l'CPl'CSEllltatiVO for \:he striking POru'LIIND 
CEl>1ENl' CC»IPIINY enployces W1I.9 ~'ICW\S C. lUGE, titlC!d t."'\> Disl:l'i.ct RElprcsentativo, having 
an office in t:ho St. Louis, Missouri area. ~llo intcrviell was concluded at this tinn. 

Thl, dOClu"'l'It to",.h •• 1'I.lu'l" "IOI\'I,.""d.llol'I' "., •• ,.cIUllo", .f 1M 1111"01' O',flfht'lCl'lt.' L."" EI'I'Clftfm,"11 
11.1'1" III co"',,,h,,, nat ' •. IJI "In,ml".t.d: •• Uld:. vev, 'l'''''''. 
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At approx:i.Jmtely 6:29 P.~I., reporting agent coOOucted a brief int.eJ;view of MIIX E'I1/ILEY, 
enployed as the Plan t Engineer for t:he roRl'Ll\ND ca-1ENl' CCMPlIm', and Hr. FRI\LE'i 
indicated to reporting agent that when the ~ was apparently disrupted at: 2:30 
P.M., that he had heard a loud pop and saw srroke cxrning fran the area east of the 
CEMENl' PIANr, ~dlere the [lOI",r line Was later disc.'"OV&e<l to ha,ve been severed. lie 
further indicated that he did not: persooally ooserve anylxxly in the area at that tim:!. 
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Bureau of ;Technical Field S.",~ce. ~ 
CRIME SCENE REPORT 

\ ""lInl D.p.rtm.nt n.quIIl nl D.pt, ce •• No, D.9,s.CM.No. 

DCl Zane 13 8I.Z0061 q-8,,-1221-21-1 
01", T ml, bV Whom~.r~d 0.,. Ind T m. a An VI W .. th., 

6-18-84 5:15 p.llt:m.1 
ISP D-13 Radio 6-18-84 6:24 P.M. Clear 
hld.nlle Trin.port,d to L.b 0'" .nd Tim" n.c.lvld It Lab nK.Iv«Jby 

, 
N/A N/A N/A 
evld.nc. n.,.lnld bV Agency 011' Ind Tim. Rec.l .... d by 
N/A N/A N/A 

1. I'holo"uphy 2,Skltch :I. Lltlntl 

No No No 
... Clothlng !S. PI •• l.r Cit" G.D.brl. 

No No No 
7. Blood 8, HIlr D. Flbtltt 

No No No 
IO,Ph",m. ". Tnolmarkl 12. Oody Diagram 

No No No 

Victim: Central Illinois Public Service Co. 

. 

£:i-Y'?~'"Z-

I CrlRM Gc.n. Technlcl .. 

K. G. Otey 
CI •• We.tlon Criminnl 

Dnmar,c to Property 
TlNTlper.lur. 

95
0 

Outdoors 
Oth.r Lith 

NIA 

NIA 

13. Sectiono of 
',/Q Copper wire 

1'. 

N/A ... 
N/A . t •• 
NIA 

C.A.n. , N/A 

On the above-Us ted dnto and time, Crime Scene Technician Gary Otey arrived at the Maple 
Grove School in Joppa, Illinois, and met with S/A Greg G~:ttmann, net Zone 13, and Sgt. 
Sam Dunning of the Illinois State Police Diatdct 13. 

Sgt. Dunning adviaed thnt a lnbar diapute hnd occurred between manngement and the cement 
worker's lmian at the Hi.Daurl Partlnnd Cement Campnny in Joppa, Illinois. lie further 
advised that it is believed that II person or persons unknown hod Bhot down a high voltage 
power line which supplieD power to the Nissouri Portland Cement Company nnd that it is 
believed that the dawn power line had caused some smnll grass fires. 

Crime Scene Technicinn Otey, nlong with s/A Greg Geitt",nnn, pror.eeded onto the ground a of 
the MisDauri J'ortlnnd Cemet.t Company property and to an aren nppro;dmntely ane-hnlf (lj) 
mile eDDt of the plant. 

Celme Scene Technician Otcy nnd s/A Geittmnnn searched the nren surrounding the down power 
line for itemB of poasible evidential value with negative results. 

A Centrnl Illinois Public Service Company work crew was repniring the dawn power line and the 
following itcm of evidence wos recoived from the Crew Chief. Mr. Btll Eutaler nnd is reflected 
on the evidence receipt nd: 

Pag. 1 of I.D.No. Date 

KGO:lrb 1602 6-28-84 

I I 
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illinois oor-rtmOn! 01 Law Enlorcon\ont 
g~v~:!~n o~ T~~~~rc~IS~1:1J·;Of'/ICO. 

CRIME SCENE REPORT 

Exhibit 01 - One (1) piece of 4/0 copper wire from the fourth pole coat of plant. 

Crime Scene Teehniclan Dtey and sf A Geittmann arrived at the plant office at 'pproximntely 
7:00 P.M. on 6-18-84 nnd received the following item of evidence from the Pl, ,I: Mnna~er. 
Mr. Mel Brckhu. and i. reflected on the evidence receipt a.: 

Exhibit 02 - One (1) •• ction of cnpper wire approximately four feet '(,4') in length. 

S/ A Geittmann and Crime Scene Technician Otey departed at approximately 7 :15 P .H. on 6-18-04. 

Exhibit. 11 and 02 were released to sf A Geittmann at approximately 7:25 P.M. on 6-18-84. 

Pig. 2 01 2 I.D.No. 

2 KGO:lrb 1602 
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ILLI. 'S DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORC. "NT 
INVESTIGATIVE AEPOR'r 

01'111011 NOl H,po,Un, U,IIIIII 

04P20G2 JW1C 18 1904 

On the cIICnillg of !·I:lrclay, Jure 18, 1984, reporting agent and Crura Scene 'l'er.hnician 
Gary otey obtaiJ1eCI the 2 ~r lire eros that: hael been oovcrcc1 fran C.l.P.S. Lincm,m 
l1i1110111 Ustler. 'I1Jese items rcm:tincc1 in Crirre Scene Technician Ot:ay's possession 
un~J1 lal:er on in the ewning of l<t:mc1ay f June 18 f 1984, at: which t:irre they I'X're 
personally transferred to repotting agent. (See attached copy of the lJureau of 
Scientific !'<>rvic<>s Evidence Receipt pertaining those ~ line cab}.e ends.) 

1110 (Xl\\t'r line cable ends will rennin in reporting agent f s possessio'; Wltil troy can 
be sul.tni.l:tcc1 to the Illinois J:X?pnrtnent of Law Enforcerrent:, Dureau of Scientific 
services for forll\ll litborat:ory analysis and exruninaLion. 

DLU·3 t9nn 

\ 

T"I_ 'Dell",'"' '.nhln, "1IUtU ucomm,ndillon, nor canchHlon. of U'll Illinah O'"lIlml"1 of ..... ~n'.'Clm."" 
U ."~ 111 ,an''','' "I "1;.$ ~o b. dlUlmln_tld ou"lli. yo", .,r"ty. 

(1 
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ILLI' IS DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORC~ 'ENT 
INVESTIGATIV~ REPORT 

OI,lllan NOI ".pOfUn, D'Ujl'l 

841.'2062 June 1B, 1984 
Subltch 

'-"dNal 

O.lt, 

~USSOORI l'ORl'UIlID CEMENl' SrRIKE 06/25/84 

On the evening of ~l::lIlday, Jure 1B, 19B4, reporting agent observed' the following 
vehicles parked at the entrance of the mSSOURI FQRl'IIIND CFMENI' PLI\Nl'. 

\. 

DlatmlnaHonl 

\, 
", 

" 
vehicle fl: Ilearing 19B4, Kentucky registration FL4 990. 

VElIICLE ru:x;IS~'Erul 'lU: 
lIDDRESS: 
CITY/STIIW: 
VElIICLE MIlKE: 
YIN: 

,. . 
mKE !XX1DLIIl _ 
!loX 25 • 
Blandville, Kent\,lCk.y 
77 Chev. PK Black 
CCL447S136937 

vehicle 12: Ilearing 1904, Illinois registration ZQN 492. _. 
". 

VElIICIoE ru:x;IS'l.'Et1.s 'lU: BOOBY FlZralER 
lIDDRESS: R.R. "4 • .... 
CITY/m'AW. Matropolis, Illioois 
VEIlICLE MIlKE: 77 Dodge Van 
VIN: " B2lDE7X107822 

Vehicle '3: Ilearing 'i~84, Illinois registration 674849. 
, .'."11 .~ .. 

VElIICLE ru:x;:[Sl'EI1S 'lU: ~IJIRYI.(X) SIIRK1IDY - Hult (Moor 
lIDDRESS: \. 114 lIcron Lane ".. , 
CITY/STIIW: \, Lake in the lIills 
VElIICLE MIlKE: \ 76 Mercury 2 IXlor 
YIN: \ 6119311557671 

'. 
vehicle ,4: Ilearing 1904, Illinois, registration JS 511. . .... 

\. 1f.\"'t~'Ht· 

VElIICLE ru:x;rs'l'EI1S 'lU: 
IIODRESS: 
cn'Y/S'1'IIW: I 
VElIICLE MIlKE: 
VIN: 

JI\HES L. SIIIU}! 
5ll. .lIillcrest 
Matropolis, Illinois 
67 Volkswagen Sedan 
117042030 

" Vehicle 15: Bearing 1984, Illinois registration,~6,.lSO. '" 

VElIICLE REl3Im'Erul 'lU: 
IIODRESS: 
CITY/SI'IIW: 
VElIICLE ~II\KE: 
YIN: 

.. 
IUJOOLPII I~ 
!loX 53 

,.. 
Irving, Illinois'. 
69 Ford Hardtop \ 
9U66Y109606 " 

Trtlt dacum,"' un'.'n. I'll""., '....,ntm."d.llon. nOf conthilloni of Ih. IIlInoil D'putm.nl a' L.lw Knlorum'nh 
nand lit con"nll If' nat to bt dlt"mlnJlI'd ollilid. your I,'n',.. 

If;" . I' i 1', i 



\ VehiclE! 16: 
\ 

'. 

84 

Ilearing 1984, Ill.ioois regist:ration ON 492. 

VElIIClE REX;IS'l'E!1S TO: 
lIDORESS: 
CITY/STI\'l'E: 
VEl UCl..E MIlKE. 
VIN: 

",1-',.uJ.·mt'.J, .... '· " 
TIM:r1U'L ,V. l\DI\MS. 
11247 S. Cent:ral Park 
OUcago, Illinois 
75 Chevrolet Coupe 
1X27D5N1l4946 

Vehicle 17: B<;aring 1984, Il1irois regist:ration w;t9.,023 •. "' .• ,. , , 

Vehlc1e '8: 

Vehicle '9: 

Vehicle 110 I 

VElUCLE REX;IS'l'E!1S '1'0: IlIIVID IlEl:K 
lIDORESS: ' RR 1 .• 
CI'l".l/S'lWl'E: l<arnak, Illinois 
VElIICLE M/IKF.' 83 Chevrolet COupe 
VIN. lGl1IS8711XDLl42233 

ile<'lI'ing 1984, 'n,~is regist:ration ... ~J?~.52D:,'., .. 

VElIICLE l1mlm' 'ill: ERIC L. W'M'\N - Mult o.mer 

lIDORESS: 
CI'l".l/STA'l'E: 
VElIICl..E MIlKE: 
VINI 

", "C'CNlIE C •• 1JCWolIIN I 

407 E. 4th " •. 
\ ~t:ropolts, Illioois 

79 Chevrolet pickup 
CKLl49S124009 

\ 
Ilearing 1984, 111ioois registra~on • .9§g_6J!.+., ,). 

VElIICLE l1mIS'l'E!1S TO: JIIMES n. '"nNDEllSOO 
1IOORESS: RRI" • \ 
CI'l".l/STA'l'E: Karnak, Ill.lJ;ois 
VElUCl..E MIlKE: 79 Chevrolet: '4 Door 
VIN. 1W19J91415778 '\ 

Dearing 1994, Illinois regist:ration ZB:.:' 14~. 

"""~=I'1 "",".n .ll"\"~'.!"IIi.' 
VElUCLE REX;IS'l'E!1S TO: ~~"'. "".U\ " 
ADDRESS: Pearl' 'St:reet: .~ •.• 
CI'l".l/STATEI Jcppa, Illinois 
VElIICl..E MIlKE: 83 01dsm::blle Coupe 
VIN. lG3AR47'.l9!Kl79401 

Vehicle 111: Dearing 1984, Illioois regist:ration,~.,n.lm.?"~"',. 

VElIICLE REX;IS'l'E!1S '10: 
ADDRESS: 
CI'l".l/STi\'l'E. 
VElIICl..E M1Il<E: 
VIII: 

WILIJ1\M llI\TFIEID. 
Rt:; 'i, . IloK 249 
Metropolis, Ill.innis 
78 01dsnnbile 2 Door 
3N37R8X18744Q 
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'. Vehicle 112: Dearing 1904, Ill.{l)Ois registration Pm 305. 
. .':III:.~.·'''''~'jm· ~ !"I',' f'I~' '; 

VEIIICLE IlEXlISTEIlS TO: ERICI A. GEllZ :- Null: CMner 
ADDRESS: 904 Kishwaukee St. 
CI'lY/STATE: Delvidere, l11ioois 
VElIICLE NAI<E: 78 D:>dge 4 D:lor 
VIN: Gl141GOG243033. 

Vehicl0 113: Dearing 1904, Illioois registration LF2 879. 
:" ","'~f".\'" ... ,t'. _' .. r. ,.; . 'of 

VEIIICLE REG.IS'l'EFS '10: ~ J. FIORENrnlI 
J\I)[)RESS: \ ,RR.l.l.1' .. '.;".,.I'.til'.·,r .. " .. "., .. 
CI'lY/srATE: •. ~, I-btropolis, l11100is 
VElIICLE NAKE: 66 Plyrrouth 2 DR H1' 
VIM: PP23E62251784 

Vehicle 114: Bearing 1984, Illirois registration Me7 305. 
. .~ '.f ...... ~·t;loo"' •• " .... ' .. , • • ~ '"t', \t. 

VElIICLE REGIS'l'EFS TO: 
ADDRESS: 
CI'lY/SrJlTE: 
VElIICLE NAKE: 
VIM: 

II. B. PARKER 
• Dox 183 . 1,d·" .. ,A'I.t,;..1 ''' .. 

Joppa, I11100is • 
76 Buick Passenger 
4J57C611260043 

Vehicle 115: Bearing 1984, Illirois registr~t;±.~r~&9.\.~~2 .• " ...... , 

~=:REX:;IS'l'EFS TO:. ~ ~ s~,/ •• 

CI'lY/SrJlTE, ~~tropolis, I11100is 
VElIICLE NAKE: 76 Ford 2 DR lrr 
VIN: 6U62!U050B7 '" 

"\ 

Vehicle U6, Bearing 1904, Illirois registratio~ . ."G2i~~~ ... ~ .. Ii". 
VElIICLE IlEXlIS'l'EFS 'ro: 
ADDRESS, 
CITl1/srATE: 
VElIICLE NAKE: 
VIM: 

OCW\ID R. STATON. :, \ Rt:. '1'1 ~.)/",' ... .,. , 

Gram Clain, Illirois 
68 Ford Pickup \ 
F10YKD17497 \ 

Vehicle 117, Bearing 1904, Illirois registra~~~I!4}~~~9B"'f'''~ 
VElIICLE ru;x;ISl'El1S TO, 
ADDRESS, 
CITl1/STATE: 
VElIiCLE NAKE, 
VIM: 

,JESS.:~.,tI"' 
IUl 1 
Karnak, Illirois 
82 Olevrolel: Pickup 
lGCBS14l1XC2115743 

Vehicle UB, Bearing 1984, Illirois registration,,~!.!i1~;m.~ .. 

"II:1IICLE IlEXlISTERS TO, ERIC,L •. ocw-wI -:.Mull: CMner 
CXNIIE C. lO'tWI 
"'M""""":II.P.:fItfllllfl. .. ~.,.,..,,.,._ 

\ 
\ 
" \ 



IIllORESS: 
Ct~'Y/SIWl'E: 
VIlllICLE HilKE: 
VIN: 

86 

407 E. 4th 
M:ltropolis, Illinois 
79 OU:lVrolet pickup 
CKLH!IS124009 

vehicle,~~,' Droring 1984, Illinois rcgistJ:al:f'2P.I,~750Glll. ,'_, > 

\ ~~: ru;x;1S1'EI!S '1'0:"'~ ~:,,!;t~ " .. 
" CI'lY/Sfll'l'E: Grand amin, Illinois 

VElIlCLE HIlKE: 68 Fbrd pickup '. 
VIN: F10YKD17497 

" Vehiclo ,20: Deru:1ng 1984, Illinois rcgiotJ:ation 6740490. 
\ .' .'J-lO:'.)·I,··,.;"t ·"41;';' 

VElIICLE ru;x;1Sl'ERS 'IO: OOOElU' OREl'lER 
I\DDllESS: \, :,nl:"'l '·I~l .. ,I01·"".,,,,,, ' .... 
CI~y/srll'~: M:ltropolis, Illinois 
VElIICLE ,'IIIKE:" 71 Olevrolet pickup 
VIN: '\ CF1US617045 

'\ 
Vehicle 121: Deodng 1984, Illino~s registJ:"~,~I~'!l~:,?3?.'tt/lll"" 

VElIICLE ru;x;ISl'ERS 'II): " FLOYIJ J. IIOIDEllFIELD - ~tJ1t ~ 
HIIHGIE IIOIDEI1FIlll.D .t.,,~ ~,'" 

IIODRESS: 1609 O1estnut street "", ..... 
Cl'l'Y/Sl'lI~'E: Harion, Illinois 
VElI1CLE HIlKE: 70 OUick 4 Dxlr 
VIN: 4X69XOE120224 

Vehicle U22. Ilenring 1984, Illinois regiS~~~{\.1W~ .. ~O,~~t..,\",: 
VElI1CLE ru;x;IS'1'ERS 'II): , lUCKY lOlE ':', f4ult CMnc.r 

..... ,:.~.f.:ruLlE ·!mE .... " , ,,' ,. 
IIIJORESS: "1805 ~crxy '~\''''r,''\ • 
Cl'ly/srIlTE: M:!l:ropolis, Illinois 
VElIlCLE HIlKE: 82 Olevrolel: Coupe 
VIN: 1GlAP8726CIJ.89237 \ 

,_L' " 'L' \ V"'LLcle '23: Dearing 1984, 1lll.l1Clls rcglStJ:a~~2.~ld3,~!?!J, ... ~v.",. 

VElI1CLE ru;x;IS'l'EIlS 'II): ,JEFl'HE'{ L. ,!JOCK" '. 
IIIJOllESS: ''.Im1, .,' - \. 
Cl'l'Y/srll'l'E: ., llitropoli's~ Illinois " 
VElIlCLE HIlKE: 79 Olovrolel: pickup '\ 
YIN: =149S211980 '. 

vehiclo 124: Ilenring 1984, Illinois rcgistJ:at.t~.~.,..~~e."""~l" 

VElIICLE ru;x;ISJ.'ERS 'IO:,.<>l1IINOY"FOGLE,,::'..}IUl.1: Owrer 
• PIITIY, 1'IXlLE .,."­

,lIRR 1 IIIJORESS: 
CI'l'Y/srllTE: Karnak, Illinois 



\, 
Vehic~e ,25: 

" 

" 
'" '. 

Vehicle ,26: 

Vehicle ,271 

Vehicle 128: 

Vehiclo 129: 

VFJIICLE lW<E: 
VINI 

87 

60 Chevrolet Sedan 
1566980170100 

Dearing 1994, nlirx:lis regist:rat:.ion 65533. 

VFJIICLE REXlISTEIlS 'l01 
IIIJOOESSI 
Cl'lY/STATE: 

, ',VFJIICLE lW<E: 
VINI 

..... '.ltl .... "'·, 

1II\'llImlN P. SIMS 
12210 S. Rn.cine 
Chicago, Illinois 
70 Chevrolet: 2 !):)or 

lQ07UOLSOI317 • 

~ing 1904, Illinois regist:rat:icn 52994B. 

. '''. 

.. , '----.... _.I~.,.. ... " .. -
VFJIICLE REXlISTEIlS 'lO: GIlNE!1IIL 'l'ELEPlICt'IE 0). ILL. - Finn o.m 
Cl'lY/S'mTEI ,~Matropolis, Illinois 
VFJIICLE lW<E: 77 Ford Vrut 
VINI \ El61l1IY44405 

", 
Bearing 1984, Illinois regist:ratioll 675329B. 

" ~1'rJ1~1~~"_ 

VFJIICLE =STEIlS''lO: .,UIRRY ,D. ,GREER • ' 
ron: , '\" 123 Belknap, 'Illinois 
VFJIIW MrII<EI \. 78 Chevrolet: Pickup 
VIN: CKLl40S119112 

\ 

Bearing 1904, Illinois re9i~t:ration ,~7~~~~B~,._ , 
VFJIICLE REXlISTEIlS '10: CImA L SNELL - ».Ilt: Oom:!r >'rumrn ~f 't'r."n"'", .. 
J\DI)RESSs wJ'·R. R.~··J:U."\o.'!\·!",,",·f'I'I"rllttt-..._ 
Cl'lY/srI\TE: Grand Chain', ,Illinois 
VFJIICLE MrII<E: 93 Ford Pickup 
VIN: 2FTEF25G7DCA24106 , 
Bearing 1984, Illinois regist:rat:icn 704515B • 

...... .t~,.,,~~'""""'~,~.,., ........ 
VFJUCLE REXlIsrEl1S '101 TERMLL L. STEW\m' - Mult; ~rer 

C1ISSNID~<:'I'FW1ITl'I' "'""_\ 1IOORESS: ..... GOB JIdain9 .. ~:;;.;;;.-.;:.-
Cl'ly/srI\TE: Toledo, Illinois , 
VEIIICLE MfIKE: 93 Ford pickup \ • 
VIN: lPrcrlOY60Ul60G57 \ 

" 
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'l'he CHAIRMAN. Tell me, how many instances h.ave there been of 
assault with bricks, knives, or rocks on vehicles driven by the comM 

pany or by contractor personnel? 
Mr. McIN'fYRE. Well, Senator, I believe that to be in the dozens. 

However, we only have eight police reports of eight incidents to 
present today. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will put those reports into the record as 
McIntyre exhibits Nos. 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15. 

[McIntyre exhibits Nos. 8, 9, 10. 11, 12, 13, 14, and 15 follow:] 
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ILLII~t.." DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORC.IJ·~NT 

\. INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

OI.I,lon NOI nlpa,Un,Oall(tll 

SUb °t 

84P2062 September 6. 1984 
Datil 

IHSSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 

On Thursday. Septembe .. 6. 1900\. the .. eportlp,) agent Inte .. vlewed. by telephone. MR. JA!IES 
S. RAY. II/M. 000: 1/15/49. 210 West 3rd St?liet. Met .. opolls. Illinois. 

MR. RAY requested the reporting agent's return call, In .. eference to an Incident he 
believes to be directly related to the strike at the MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY. 
Joppa. Illinois. RAY advised that he is employed by ORUENING BEARING~,INC •• with his 
office located at 4039 Clarkes River Road. Paducah. Kentucky. RAY stated his company 
supplies the MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT PLANT. • 

On August 5. 1904. JAMES RAY delivered an order of bearings to the MISSOURI PORTLAND 
CEMENT PLANT. and did cross the picket line at this time. 

At some unknown point In time. except that .!~ occurred In the eVening of August 6. 
H04. all of the Windows on RAY'S. company ca .. liere broken out. RAY Indicated the 
person or pe .. sons unknown used half bricks to break the glass. 

JANES RAY stated he was In his house du .. lng the time the Incident occu .... ed. but heard 
nothing. A check of his neighbors revealed no one heard or saw anyone around RAYS 
vehicle. 

JAMES RAY Indicated he Immediately called the Metropolis. Illinois City Pollee. and made 
a report. It was not until this date. that he dlscovel'ed the Illinois Division of 
Criminal Investigation office had not been notified and Just ~Ianted to make sure we 
had been advised. 

Ib 
OLE4-319n71 

Th" dott",.,nl conl.lnl ".lIh., neomm,ndlUo,u nor cOllClutlonl 0' thl IIlInoh Dtpulm_"' 0' Law Enlo,um,nt, 
II and lit contenh Ut nat 10 bl dltttmlnUld ouhldt your •• Iney. 
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ILLIW'~ DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORCEr -NT 

INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

Dh'ltAo" Nal n.portln,D.I·II't 

SUfllff" 

841>2062 June 30, 1984 
tU11i 

MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT PLANT 

On June 30, 1984, at 3:40 P.M., the reporting ,agent took in custody-one (.1) Case Knife 
from HR. B. DUNCAN. 

The knife Was thrown by an (I,',nown indiVidual through a window of a bus transporting 
employees of the PORTLAND CtMENT PLANT. 

The knife was turned over to the Bureau of Scientific Services to be processed for 
latent finger prints. , 

.. 

.s. 
DLU-3lln71 

T,." clo'''~'"' eDnhl", ",Uhlt retOmm,ndlUOftl no, IOnthulonl,' U~. IIIlnol. Otputmlnl 01 Law 1:,,'o"lm,"" 
It 11\1111" cut,nll Ut "oil' bO dl",.,,,ln,ttd .\lhld. ,"our ."nc", 

I 
I 
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. t' I ';'" 8,-/'f/:/Ob'L ,A ____ ~...,... Jf\RTrt£NTOF L~W ENFORCe. \~E::NT=-___ _ 
• DI . SlON OF SUPPORT SE:R\IICES 

~f1M W. NOLEN -DE~UTY DIRECTOR 
BureRU of Scientific SO.TVi"e. 
DoSoto Laboratory 

Divi.ion of Criminal Inveatig"tion 
2209 West lfain Street 
Harion, Illinois 62959 
ATTENTION I sl A Gary Ashman 

SUSPECT: 
VICTIH: 
OFFENSE: 

Unknown 
Portland Cement 
Criminal Damage to Property 

EVIDENCE SUBHITTED: 

P. O. Box 437 
DeSoto, Illino18 62924 
Tolephone: (618) 867-2318 

July 6, 1984 

REI Agency '84-7,-0061 
Lab 'DBI.-066l 

On July 2. 1984. the fol1cwing evidence was rec",-lvod from S/A Gary Aoluuan at 
tho Carbondale Laboratory: 

.!!1lli!l!!! ITEM SUBIlITTED 

11 Olle (1) knife 

Examination of Exhibit II revealed ono (1) latent I'~·int "hich i. suitable for 
comparioon purposds, 

t . 
Exhibit 11 "lll be held ot tho Carbondale Laboratory pending ~ubmisslon of inked 
fingefprints for comparison. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBHITTED, 

..... !...~4 
oronDic Scientist III 

JBII:lrb 

BUREJ\U OF )(IENTlfIC ~ER\..IICE~ - 'FOREN~IC lfWORflTORY 
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A Conmercial Transport Incorporated truck, was stopped by individuals unknown, the driver 
las told to leave the area, which he did. The truck was then damaged, tires and air 
hoses cut. 

This particular action would apparently be connected to the current labor strike at the 
PORTLAND WIENT CONPANY. 
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ILLil . is DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORclr"e'NT 
C INVESTIGATIVE REPORT t 

n.po,lIn! 0.11(111 

July 31, 1984 

PORTLMD CEMENT COMPANY 
0111' 

The attached affidavit (statement) was made by GERALD D. VMZANT, on behalf of the Hassac 
County States Attorney's Office. 

The statement encompasses the events, as VANZANT observed them, concerning the. vandallzm 
of the COI-l1·1ERCIAL TRANSPORT truck in the morntng of Wednesday, July 11, 1984. 

Also attached is a photostatic copy of the I1linol,s state Police fiel~ report tn reference 
to this incident. 

O .... mln.donl 

DLE4·3Ian71 

Ttlll doc",",,,, IiDnh'", ",lIh" Jlcemm'nd.liolt' no, condull,,, •• , 'h, IIlInol, b'p.,t.".",.r LAw !tnt.rum,,," 
It Ind lit con',"h 1ft not t. b. dllumln.hd utile. "ou, "'nc),. 
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AFFIDAVIT 

Gerald D. Vanzant, being first duly sworn on oath, states as 

follows I 

1 presently live at Joppa" Illinois, Bolt 302, my plac~ of 

residence being a trailer on the east side of the road acro;s'from 

the old Joppa Grade School. 1 am Inarried, my wife's name being 

Joann Vanzant and 1 have two children, Richard, age 6 and Crystal, 

age 4. 1 am in the process of moving from Joppa, Illinois, to 

Albany, Georgia, where I am going to work for the Dixie Air Conditioning 

and Hea ting Company., I mus t be in Albany, Georgia, before July 

16, 1984. I do not know what my address in Georgia will be, but 

I can be reached through my father, Fulton Vanzant at 1102 Gillespie 

Avenue, Albany, Georgia 31707. 

The road in front of my house runs north and sou,th, is a two­

lane blacktop road and leads to Commercial Transport terminal just 

outside of Joppa, Illinois, and eventually on to EEl and Missouri 

Portland Cement Company. 

On the evening of July 10-11, 1984, I had gone to bed, my 

wife had some loads of clothes washing in the bathroom, but was 

in the living room and my children were in sle~.e.~ng bags in the 

living room, as it is Ilirconditioned. 

Suddenly around 12:/15 A.H., a loud gunshot awakened me. It 

was so loud that it must have been made by a Magnum pistol or rifle. 

I jumped up and hurried to the living room where 1 asked my wife 
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what was going on. We Ie a large picture window front of 

our trailer facing the road and when 1 looked out I' saw a Commercial 

Transport truck slowly northbound on the road i~ front of my house 

trying to get around 'J pick-~p truck immedlately in front of It. 

The driver of the Commercial Transport truck was blowing his air 

horns repeatedly. When the truck I~as about 50 feet south of my 

trailer, which sits about 50 or 60 feet set back from the road, 

the pick-up truck s topped in t11e middle of the road forcing, the 
, 

driver of. the Co~nercial Transport truck to stop. The 3 men in 

and on the pick-up truck jumped' off , ran back and jumped up on 

the side of the truck and first cllt the air lines and then forced 

the driver to pull the truck off or the road on the east side. 

There is a street light directly across the street from my 

trailer and also on this particular evening there was a full" moon. 

It was light enough outside that I could see what was going on. 

I immediately called the Sheriff's Office (524-2912) and notified 

the dispatcher what was going on' - that: 3 men appeared to be tearing 

up a Commercial Transport truck. I then called Delbert Sullivan, 

the terminal manager at Commercial Transport Company and informed 

him what was going on. I then called Bobby ,Lee, a day mechanic 

for Commercial Transport, who lives just down the road from me 

and he came right up. As I was making these phone calls, the three 

men were cutting all the lines behind the cap of the truck and 

slashing the tires. When I got outside my trailer, they had pretty 

well finished all the damage and were gettin·g ready to leave. 

The truck driver, who I later found to be Morris Smith, had 

already jumped out of the truck and ran off by the time I 'got outside. 

I walked toward the Commercial Transport truck and when I got about 
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t~n (10) feet from it" ' asked the three men what JS going on 

and 'then a young blond headed man I~ho had a bandage on his left 

arm, of medium height and well built, asked me what my business 

was and I told him I lived there in the t·railer. He again told 

me it was none of my business and had nothing to 00 with'me - that 

it was union business. As I started walking toward the pick-up 

truck (I was going to get the license number for Delbert Sullivan), 

the blond headed fellow came '~p to me again and told me to ~tay 

away from his truck, that I did not have any business around it. 

About that time, one of the three men whom I know to be ,Kenny Kerr, 

turned around to this blond headed man and told him to leave me 

alone, that I had nothinc; to do with it, t.hat I was not connected 

with Commercial Transport. I knew Kenny Kerr before this and that 

is one of the reasons that I went outside. Kenny Kerr runs'a grocery 

store in Joppa, Illinois, that used to belong to Jack Taylor and 

also works ~t Missouri Portland Cement Company. 

As the three men got back in the pick-up truck in front of 

the Commercial Transport truck, Kenny Kerr turned tow~rd the transport 

truck and threw a beer can into the windshield, however, it did 

not break the windshield. As the truck was pulling off and I was 

heading back to my trailer, the truck stopped and Kenny Kerr yelled 

at me to "come here" and I said "what for?" and he repeated for 

me to come to the truck - that they were not going to shoot me. 

I walked up to the 'truck and Kenny Kerr told me that I had seen 

nothing, heard nothing and could identify nobody, He again said 

that this was none of my business, that it was strictly union business. 

As the truck was once more pulling away, one of the other two men 

in the truck yelled out and said something to the effect that if 
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I" gave any names or got hem into trouble that I w' 1..d live to 

regret it. They then left. All three of the men were obviously 

drinking. 

When I f~cst saw them stopped, there was a young woman in 

the back of the truck. I believe it was Kenny Kerr's step-daughter. 

However, I do not know what happened to her while they were doing 

all the damage to the truck. 

The State Police got there in 3 or 4 minutes and the Sheriff . 
came in about the same time. The State Police recovered the beer 

can and told me they would attempt to get finger prints from it. 

I also gave t:hem a statement identifying Kenny Kerr and telling 

them what I knew about the other two men and the young woman. 

The head lights on both trucks were on when I first looked 

out the picture window, but the drivers of both trucks turned them 

off shortly thereafter. The pick-up truck was a late model four­

wheel drive Ford Pick-Up of a darker color. 

DATED this the 11th day of July, 1984. 

Subscribed and sworn to before me, a Notary Public, on this 
the lltt. day of July, 19Bi1. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Were any of these cases ever prosecuted, to your 
knowledge? 

Mr. LANG. No, sir; they were not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Wasn't Mr. Blanchard prosecuted, the one that I 

think is mentioned in this letter to Mr. Simon? 
lVIr. McINTYRE. Yes, he was. 
Mr. LANG. Mr, Blanchard, that one situation--
The CHAIRMAN. He is the one who threw the log through the 

windshield, is that correct? 
Mr. LANG. He took a picket sign and smashed a windshield. 

There was a State policeman just a few steps away at the time, sit­
ting in his car. Aftel' smashing the windshield, Mr. Blanchard 
walked over to the State policeman's car and gave himself up. 

The CHAIRMAN. In this union explanatory letter by Mr. Beck-I 
just had to read it hurriedly this morning-if I have it right, he 
mentions only three instances that he knows about, I believe. I 
have read this hurriedly, so I don't want to misstate it. They, of 
course, will have the opportunity of testifying if they want to. 

He said, "In the first case a cal' ran against a stationary picket, 
breaking his picket sign." Then he said, "The picket reacted by hit­
ting the windshield of the cal' with what was left of his picket sign. 
Having done that, he walked over and got in the back of a police 
cal' just a few feet away so he could be driven to the station and 
booked. He later called the driver of the car, apologized. and of­
fered to pay for the broken window." 

That is not the incident you are talking about? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, it is the incident, and Mr. Beck's statement 

is absurd. 
The CHAIRMAN. He then describes another incident. He says, 

liThe second and to our mind the only real serious incident caused 
by any member was a case of a member found guilty of throwing a 
piece of wood at the front cornel' of a truck as it drove by. The 
member has and continues to deny that he did it, but the judge 
found him guilty. He was ordered to pay some $1,200 and sen­
tenced to 45 days in jail. Very frankly, that is a stiffer sentence 
than many well-known criminals of various types have received in 
Federal courts across the land." 

Was that the Blanchard incident? 
Mr. LANG. No, sir. The first one that was described was the Blan­

chard one. 
The CHAIRMAN. The first one was Blanchard. Then arE) you 

aware of the second one? 
Mr. LANG. The second one was not a criminal prosecution. The 

second one was an order brought when that gentleman was 
brought on under a contempt citation for violation of the injunc­
tion. That was not a criminal prosecution. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Now, Mr. McIntyre, you mentioned that on July 10, 1984, four 

individuals did $1,500 worth of damage to a contractor truck, and a 
local citizen-I believe his name was Gerald Vanzant--was an eye­
witness, and he recognized employee striking Kenny Kerr. 

Now, was Mr. Vanzant affiliated with your company in anyway? 
Mr. McINTYRE. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. He was not? 



111 

Mr. McINTYRE. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, what happened to that case? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Mr. Vanzant filed an affidavit which was turned 

over to the State's attorney, and no action was taken on that case, 
to our knowledge. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will enter at this time in the record as McIn­
tyre exhibit No. 16 the police report and the Vanzant affidavit 
which described that particular matter. 

[McIntyre exhibit No. 16 follows:] 
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. McIntyre, in your testimony you cited nu­
merous other incidents of assault and sabotage against company 
personnel and property. Would you identify these incidents and 
place the accompanying police reports into the hearing record if 
you have them? Or rather, I have them here, apparently. StaI! has 
handed them to me, so we will, without objection, place McIntyre 
exhibHs No. 17 through 26 in the record, which cover this. 

[McIntyre exhibits Nos. 17 through 26 follow:] 
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ILLINQ ')EPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORCEI'< 'T 
INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

12 1984 

':/ 
on'11mrsday, July 12, 1964, the reporting agent. int:eJ:viewed DE:LIlEm' SULLIV1\N""W/M, 
~..i~~~~~~, ... m:l.oo.is,-l?l)one,;..J6l8lS24:::!~8ti..":"·-'""'" 

SULLIV/IN is the tenninal nnnager for ~IJIL TRIINSrom', IN:::., located in Joppa, 
I11:1.oois, phone: (618)543-7538. Corpa!W headquarters are P.O. Ilox 469, Belleville, 
Illinois, phone: (618) 233-5260. 

/ 
DELIlERr SULLlV!IIl irdicated that. in the early rrorning of Wednesday, July 11, 1984, one 
of his cnl-!ERCIl\L 'l'IWlSPOm', IN:::., semi-tractor trailer trucks \.as forced to stop, 
by irdividuals in a pickup truck, and tl~ truck ~ then heavily vardaUzed. 

SULLIVl\N indicated he was telephoned by GEMLD Vl.N7J1NI1rat approximately 12:45 A.M., 
on Wednesday, July 11, at the tiJm the incident was occurring. ~ truck was forced 
to stop in the driveway area of VIllI ZI\N01" S ham. At this time, WIN ZI\N01' indicated 
he knew one (1) of the irdividuals responsible for stopping the truck was KENNEY lIERn. 
VIllI ZI\N01' indicated to DE!1lERr SULt.J:V1oN that there were apprmciJnately foui"T4)-.... 
individuals rosponsible far the action, Ctle of which was a fl3lnle. 

GERI\lD WIN ZI\N01' advised SULLIVI\N that he \.as outside his hem::!, when one of the nen 
involved approached him. At this I:ine KEmE'i KERR stopped the Jnall and told WIN ZllNl1l' 
that WIN ZI\N01' did not see or kncM anything. 'l11at tlu.s W<1S union business and not 
his businass. . 

DELllEm' S\JLLIVlIN identifh.>d the truck driver involved as M)lU\IS SMITH of Joppa, 
Illinois. 

DhHmfnadonl 

DLE4-31.n71 

K_ _____________________________________________________________________________________________ . 
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~ rwry R ~ ILLli' IS DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORC,. .... ENT 
" #/f' ) INVESTIGATIVE REPORT ) 

Dhillon Hell RlfI.,Un,Dll·U" 

III' II 

84P2062 July 31. 1984 

PORILAND COMPANY 

On Sunday. July 29. 1984. the r~ISSOURI PORTLAND CEIIENT COMPANY di scovered damage 
relating to purposeful vandalism to an item of machinery at the cement plant. Joppa. 
Illinois. 

Sgt. DUnning and Trooper Mathis of the 11 Hnois State Police wore dispatched to the 
scene and prepared a field report. 

Trooper S. Mathis secured a hacksaw. beHeved to have been used in th't; vandalism. as 
well as one (1) of the machinery bel ts cut. as items of possible evidentiary value. 

A Department of Law Enforcement Evidence Inventory and Receipt form was prepared for 
the items obtained by Trooper Mathis. 

Photostatic copies of the field report and the evidence receipt are attached to this 
report. 

DbMm'n,tlont 

DLU·31.n71 

Th" docum'''' co"hl"l "tllher "comm,nd,lIo,,, "or lonch"lo'''.' U," IIlInoit Depar'm.,,1 ., Law En'."'m'n" 
It ,,,4 U. cOfth,," II' not '0. b. dlu'mln'I'd oulliet. 10U, .t'"C~. 

011., 
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'l'he CHAIRMAN. Go ahead and tell us about them. Identify the in­
cidents. 

Mr. McINTYRE. 'l'hese are all police reports. The first one is titled 
"Truck Damage by Striking Worker," "Criminal Damage to Prop­
erty, a Truck Tire," "Criminal Damage to Property, Felony," "Pur­
poseful Vandalism to an Item of Machinery," "Report of Shots 
Fired at Labor Dispute Site," "Report of Shots Fired at Labor Dis­
pute Site," "Picket Throwing Rock at a Motor Vehicle," "Security 
Lights Shot Out and Electrical Cable Shot," "Broken Window at 
Guardhouse," "Broken Window of Pickup Truck." 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Mitchell, I am going to send dOMl to you 
foul' pictures that we have. Would you identify these for the 
record? 

Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir, I can identify these pictures. 
The two pictures on the top of the page are pictures of damage 

that was done to a conveyor belt on company property when some­
one attached a large pole by means of a clamp to the bottom of the 
conveyor belt. When the belt was turned on, it tore a hole through 
the middle of the conveyor belt. The total damage was approxi­
mately $100,000. 

The picture in the lower left-hand corner--
The CHAIRMAN. Was that a bullet shot or what was that? 
Mr. MITCHELL. I am sorry, what are you referring to? 
The CHAIRMAN. What caused that damage to the conveyor belt? 
Mr. MITCHELL. The damage to the conveyor belt? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. MITCHELL. This was caused by a piece of pipe which was fas­

tened on the bottom of the conveyor belt so that the edge of the 
pipe actually touched the bottom of the conveyor belt, and when 
the belt was turned on, it tore a hole down the middle of the pipe. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Senator METZENBAUM. You have no evidence that the union was 

involved in that, do you? 
Mr. MITCHELL. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. 
Mr. MITCHELL. The picture in the bottom left of the page that I 

have been given shows a plate-glass window which has been broken 
out. This was vandalism which occurred at Lauderdale's Flower 
Shop. Lauderdale's was a business owned by one of the salaried em­
ployees at Missouri Portland Cement Co. 

This vandalism occurred on the same evening that Kenny Kerr 
did the damage to the Commercial Transport truck in Joppa, IL. 
The owners of the flower shop had received several indications 
from striking employees that damage would be done ~o their shop 
and that their business would be hurt because of his constant 
working behind the picket line. 

This was not the first such incident of damage which occurred, 
and it was not the last which occurred to them. This particular 
flower shop is now out of business, having been the victim of a 
union boycott. 

In anticipation of the question--
Senator METZENBAUM. You have no evidence that the window 

was broken--
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Mr. MITCHEf.L. Yes, there is no evidence linking that particular 
thing directly to any union member. 

The final picture in the bottom right hand corner--
Senator ME'rzENBAuM. One more question. You have no evidence 

of' the union boycott, personally, either, do you? Isn't it just that 
the man who owned the flower shop told you that? 

Mr. MITCHELL. Well, yes, sir. I mean, it is not my flower shop, 
and I was not personally told that the boycott occurred, but tha.t is 
our information. 

The picture on the bottom right of the page that I have been 
handed shows damage done. This is an interior shot of a van which 
was used by Security Resources in order to bring food into and out 
of the plant, that crossed the picket line on several occasions. 

Frankly, sir, there have been several times that windshields have 
been broken on these Security Resources vehicles. Pictures were 
taken on each occasion, and I do not know for certain which inci­
dent this one refers to. Perhaps Mr. Ted Pugh, who owns Security 
Resources, would be a better source of information on identifying 
that picture. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will put those 3 pictures in the record as the 
next numbered exhibit, McIntyre exhibit No. 27. 

[McIntyre exhibit No. 27 follows:] 
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Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I am not going to object to 
their going into the record, and you certainly have a right to do 
that as the chairman. 

The CaAIRMAN. For whatever value they are. 
Senator METZENBAUM. But I want to point out that there is no 

evidence, according to this witness, that the union was responsible 
for these incidents, and therefore, I think, to infer that because 
they occurred during the strike period, they were responsible-and 
they very well may have been; I don't know-but he doesn't know, 
and we normally proceed as a court of law with regard to evi­
dence--

The CHAIRMAN. Sure. Other than his hearsay testimony on the 
flower shop, that is a Coer'sct statement. And that is hearsay; that 
would not be admissible in a court of law. But r presume we could 
call the flower shop owner and have him make a direct testimony. 

Ml'. McIntyre, there are a few other items that I would like to 
covel' with you. 

Is it true that one of your security guards actually dressed up 
like a member of the Ku Klux Klan in order to harass the pickets? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir, that is true. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about that. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Four of our security guards got together one 

evening and planned or decided upon this prank-rather stupidly, 
in our opinion. One of them was in fact himself black. One of the 
individuals, a Mike Souders, I think his name was, put a sheet over 
his head and carried a torch for a short period of time. 

The CHAIUMAN. Without objection, we will put as the next exhib­
it, McIntyre exhibit No. 28, the documents reciting that, including 
the bail bond for appearance of defendant. The defendant in this 
case was cited for disorderly conduct. 

[McIntyre exhibit No. 28 follows:] 
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The CHAIRMAN. Did the company condone that kind of activity, 
you or anybody affiliated with the company or any agent, servant, 
workman, or employee of the company, other than these four who 
were involved in that? 

Mr. McINTYRE. No, sir. We in fact terminated that employee, and 
we in fact terminated the entire security group that he was hired 
with, some 65. 

The CHAIRMAN. You actually fired 65 security personnel as a 
result of that incident? 

Mr. McIN'fYRE. That is correct, and other things but that precipi­
tated it. 

The CHAIRMAN. And for other things. You say. "And for other 
things." What are the other things'? 

Mr. McIN'fYRE. Well, we had numerous operational difficulties 
with that particular group that we had hired for security services, 
and this particular incident just seemed to cap off our frustrati011s 
with them. We would have terminated the individual regardless, 
but we took that opportunity to get rid of the security force at the 
same time. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. What is your company's policy with regard 
to the possession of firearms? 

Mr. McINTYRE. We do not encourage the possession of firearms 
on our property-I assume that is what you mean-on your prem­
ises. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is right. 
Mr. McINTYRE. We certainly do not encourage, and we do not 

condone, having weapons on our property. 
The CHAIRMAN. On January 16, 1985, I believe one of your em­

ployees was arrested for carrying a machine pistol with a clip of 
hollow-point bullets in the company van. Is that true? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. However, I am not as knowledgeable 
about that as our plant manager, Mel Brekhus, is, and with your 
acceptance, I would like to defer to him. 

The CHAIRMAN. We would be happy to have him testify. 
Mr. BREKHUS. Yes, sir. In answer to your question, that is cor­

rect. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will put into the record at this point the 

complaint report of the Massac County Shleriff's Department, McIn­
tyre exhibit No. 29. 

[McIntyre exhibit No. 29 follows:] 

---- -- ------
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The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, he was arrested and fined, 
what, $500? 

Mr. BREKHUS. Yes, he was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Why was Mr. Barton not fired immediately, the 

fellow who did this? 
Mr. BREKHUS. Well, based on the cirC'lmstances surrounding 

what happened to Mr. Barton, we decided not to terminate him. 
Those circumstances, I think, are important enough for me to dis­
cuss. 

First of all, Mr. Barton was a member riding in the van on No­
vember 4. 

The CHAIRMAN. A member? Do you mean an employee? 
Mr. BREKHUS. An employee, a replacement worker, riding in the 

van on November 4. 
The CHAIRMAN. I take it he was a replacement nonunion employ­

ee riding in the van; is that correct? 
Mr. BREKHUS. Correct. He was riding in the van on November 4 

which Mr. McIntyre mentioned earlier was shot into some eight 
times. That, in itself, makes you a little bit sympathetic toward 
him because he was not only riding in that van, but also he had 
glass showered on him when the van was shot into, and in fact he 
had glass penetrate one of his eyes, and he missed a considerable 
amount of work because of that. 

Furthermore, Mr. Barton brought this gun into the plant and 
showed it off to fellow workers, including strikers whom we have 
recalled and are currently working in the plant. He in no way 
acted as though he was going to use this gun. He never brandished 
the gun. 'fhe gun was not loaded. The clip and the gun were sepa­
rate and apart when the police took the gun and the clip from him 
when he exited the plant. 

He, as you mentioned, was fined $500. He was put on 6 months' 
probation. We felt that, based on all of these circumstances, and in­
cluding our verbal reprimand, that was sufficient punishment and 
that the annals of arbitration are full enough with complaints of 
companies that don't show any compassion. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you felt that he had gone through enough? 
Mr. BREKHlJS. We thought he had gone through enough, and we 

felt that the industrial death penalty of termination would not be 
fair. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, my staff has had queries from newspaper 
reporters regarding union allegations that company personnel shot 
up a union member's sign early on New Year's morning. Do you 
folks have any knowledge of that incident? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Yes; we do. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about that. 
First, let me put McIntyre exhibit No. 30 into the record. It hap­

pens to be a complaint report, Massac County Sheriffs Depart­
ment. 

But go ahead and tell us. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Is that relative to--
The CHAIRMAN. I think that is relative to this incident. 
Mr. McINTYRE [continuing]. The Bob King incident? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, I am informed by staff that it is. 
[McIntyre exhibit No. 30 follows:] 
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Mr. McINTYRE. Bob King is an employee of Missouri Portland 
Cement Co. He was one of the employees who went on strike June 
15 and temporarily was displaced by the replacemen.t workers that 
we hired. 

Subsequently, we did have vacancies, and Bob King's seniority 
entitled him to one of' those vacancies, and he did in fact return to 
work prior to these shootings. 

In one case, the rear window of his pickup truck was shot out, 
and in another case, several shots-the number not really known­
were fired in the general vicinity of his home. Those shots, as I un­
derstand, were found to have been shot into the ground in the gen­
eral area of a barn on his property, not aimed at his home, and one 
of the shots hit the leg of a sign that he had in his yard that said, 
at one point, "Support Local 438" and some other union-related 
things. 

The CHAIRMAN. Other than these three incidents that I have 
mentioned, has the union accused the company, or anybody affili­
ated with the company as an agent, servant, workman, or employ­
ee, of any other incidents or any other company violence against 
the union, to your knowledge? 

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. Well, there have been some minor incidents that 
they have brought out during the course of bargaining about re­
placement employees driving recklessly in the area of the picket 
line and where they have their tent area, or their little house now, 
and that replacement employees had been guilty of'trying to run 
into them or run their trucks off' the road, and that they were abu­
sive and such other things as that. But otherwise, no. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are there any other documents or other exhibits 
that you folks would care to put into the record at this time that 
might help us here on the committee to understand this better? 

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. If you would just describe what they 

are briefly, we can put those into the record as succeeding exhibits. 
Mr. McINTYRE. These are all police reports, and I will just high­

light the subject matter of them. 
"Driver of cycle was struck in face by unknown striker." The 100 

pounds of' dynamite that was supposedly going to be used in the 
plant to blow up the plant. 

Senator METZENBAUM. What is it that you are describing, a 
police report or a--

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. These are police reports; yes, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. These are reports of somebody filing a 

claim, is that it, the company filing a claim? Just explain. I am just 
not clear what they are. 

Mr. McINTYRE. These are police reports of incidents that might 
have been reported by the company, probably largely are-­

Senator METZENBAUM. These are reported by the company? 
Mr. McINTYRE [continuing]. Incidents that we solicited aid from 

local authorities, and this is the report either from the local sheriff 
or from the State police, as the case may be. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will call them McIntyre exhibits Nos. 31, 32, 
33, 34, and 35. 

[Note: McIntyre exhibits Nos. 31-35 were retained in the files of 
the committee.] 



157 

Mr. McINTYHE. '!'his is the incide.nt in which Randy Woods threw 
the caustic liquid on the guards that were sitting in the company 
van. 

Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. That was the company's allegation. There 
was no determination of that by a court, was there? 

Mr. LANG. There has been in a contempt proceeding. 
Mr. McIN'rYRE. Not in a criminal court, no, sir, but the individ­

ual was found guilty of contempt of the citation of temporary re­
straining order. 

Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. Contempt, but not a police violation. 
Mr. McIN'l'YRE. No, sir; he was not arrested. 
Senator METZENBAUM. I think the record should be clear, Mr. 

Chairman. I have no objection to his handing the whole pile of ma­
terial in, but those are reports of claims that have been made by 
the company to the police department, but that doesn't necessarily 
make them factual. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let the record so show, and I presume that you 
are offering them as evidence that you made the complaints, and 
as part of your continuing argument that the police ignored your 
complaints. Is that correct? 

Mr. LANG. That is very correct. As Senator Metzenbaum ob­
serves, the core difficulty with the situation is precisely the point 
he raises, and that is that the police authorities and the prosecut­
ing authorities both at the local and at the State level simply are 
not pursuing law enforcement and are not prosecuting. 

Senator METZENBAUM. We will get to that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. 
Mr. McIN'l'YRE. This is a report involving James Shrum, who was 

the individual that--
Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman) they speak for themselves. 

Let him hand the whole pile in, and let's get on to some questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. No; let him list them so that we know what they 

are. You may want to ask questions about individual reports; I 
don't know. 

Senator METZENBAUM. You know, I have been engaged in filibus-
ters. This seems like one. [Laughter.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that isn't the way I view it. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Let's get rolling. 
The CHAIRMAN. I think that these people have a right to testify, 

and we will hope the union will have that right, too. We would love 
to see them come in and explain all of this. 

Mr. McINTYRE. This is the report on the James Shrum incident. 
He was the individual that had a private plane of his own and used 
it to buz~ the plant and threw nails and other such debris out at 
times. It is more than just a police report; there is some FAA stuff 
involved. 

What is this last one, Mike? This is some information relative to 
a published union document which describes their support of Joe 
Jackson for reelection. 

In addition to that, we had another problem relative to intimida­
tion in which a contract employee of ours running a barge crane 
used to unload materials that were barged up the Ohio River suf­
fered some serious intimidation to himself and his family, a guy by 
the name of Rich Cotter. 

52-750 0-85--6 



158 

Again, if you would allow, I would like for the plant manager to 
talk for a minute or so about that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. 
Mr. BREKHUS. As briefly as possible, I would like to explain to 

you one of the sad realities of what harassment and intimidation 
and coercion can do to individuals and their businesses. 

Mr. Rick Cotter, prior to our labor dispute, was a contractor for 
us. He unloaded raw materials for us at our dock on the Ohio 
River. After the strike occurred, Rick Cotter was constantly and 
consistently threatened, primarily over the telephone, that he was 
to cease and desist working for the Missouri Portland Cement Co. 
His wife received phone calls; he received phone calls. 

He continued to try to work for the company, even though it was 
very trying to him and to his family. 

Senator METZENBAUM. You don't know that he received the 
phone calls. He told you that, and he told you about his wife, didn't 
he? 

Mr. BREKHUS. Yes; and he also told the members in the injunc­
tive hearing. 

Senator METZENBAUM. So that what we have is just some hear-
say that he told you. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let him finish. 
Mr. BREKHUS. It is hearsay that I heard in court; sir, yes. 
To go on--
The CHAIRMAN. Well, first, did you state this in a court proceed-

ing where there is a transcript? 
Mr. BREKHUS. Yes; an injunctive court proceeding. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did he state it as well? 
Mr. BREKHUS. Yes; he did. 
The CHAIRMAN. So it may be hearsay, but it is part of a public 

record. 
Mr. BREKHUS. Correct. 
Senator METZENBAUM. That doesn't make it evidence. It makes it 

evidence, but not factual. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we are not a court of law, Howard. We are 

just trying to bring out the facts. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Let's get rolling. 
The CHAIRMAN. You can check those records. I will be glad to get 

them for you. 
Go ahead. 
Mr. BREKHUS. He continued to try to work for us, but ultimately, 

the intimidation reached the level that not only was he affected, 
not only was he threatened, not only was his immediate family 
threatened, but his entire family was threatened because his entire 
family is involved in a business in the metropolis area, Cotter 
Ready-Mix. 

The harassment continued until it developed into a boycott of his 
father's business, at which time Rick Cotter called me and told me 
that he could no long~r work for me, and he couldn't do that be­
cause he couldn't see his father's business ruined over this whole 
affair. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Metzenbaum, we will turn to you. 
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Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman. let me point out, as I earli­
er indicated, that I am concerned about the manner in which the 
hearing has been conducted. 

I have a letter here from the union which I will ask be made a 
part of the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection-is that the same that I have 
already put in? 

Senator METZENDAUM. Yes; but I want to point out that they say 
in it that we were--

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will put it in twice, then, just so we can 
be superfair to you, Senator Metzenbaum. 

Senator METZENBAUM. That is all right. 
The CHAIRMAN. That will be McIntyre exhibit No. 36. 
[McIntyre exhibit No. 36 follows:] 
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Senator ~aul Simon 
United states Senate 
Dirksen Senate Office Building 
Room 46:t 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Senator Simon: 

FEB 25 19B5 

The members of Local 438 in and around Joppa, Illinois 
eKtend our appreciation for your inter.est and concern these 
past months over the Missouri ~ortland Cement Company labor 
dispute. The Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources, 
of which you are a member, has now scheduled a hearing on the 
matter for Fabruary 27, 1985. We were initially advised by. 
Senator Hatch's staff that of the total hearing time of some 
four-and-a-half hours on Wednesday, because of the schedule 
of Company witnesses the Union would be limited to approxi­
mately is minutes to present its views. This time for our 
testimony waS later extended, but we could not be guaranteed 
as much as an hour, We have today learned of the probab~lity 
of a second hearing day at which the Union can present its 
account .. 

At the outset, we reaffirm that we do not approve of, 
condone or encourage violence. In fact, we have actively 
discouraged it. 

Until we are given the opportunity to appear and be fully 
heard, we would greatly appreciate your advising the other members 
of the Committee of our position on the following items involved 
in the proceeding: 

1. We are a small local union with limited financial re­
sources representing some 115 members at the Joppa, Illinois 
plant. Until Missouri Portland Cement was bought out by H.R. 
porter, and until the Company imported a team of highly paid 
outside "consultants," involved ~-n breaking unions, there was 
a history of peaceful, prod;ctiv~ and harmonious labor relations. 
Since the arrival of the consultants, no one ha~ "won" but the 
conSUltants; and the company has spent many mi11ions of dollars 
simply to avoid renewing a labor contract with 115 people. 
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2. As to the hearings for Wednesday, February 27th, the 
public should expect to hear a contrived, carefully rehearsed 
script of a play written by the Company over a year ago. The 
Union members have been solid and resolute in their strike 
since June 1984. The Company obviously sees as its only chance 
of any success, a false campaign to discredit our union and it 
is spending more time sending out press releases than it is in 
trying to negotiate a contract. 

Violence will not help the Union to win the strike, it can 
only hurt us. Claims and stories of violence, if believed, can 
only help the Company. The Company has more to gain in this 
situation by creating violence and they know it. 

3. We do not deny that during the first day or two of the 
strike, When men were reporting for their shift but instead 
honored the picket line, there were times of massing and jamming 
at the entrance gate. 

You may not have attended many Washington Redskins football 
games as yet but when you do this fall, we sUbmit the massing 
and jamming at the stadium entrances will far exceed those of 
the first few days' problems in Joppa. No one, we repeat no one, 
has been injured in any way in any picket line incident in Joppa. 

4. Both parties in this-Joppa dispute sought and obtained 
a state court injunction prohibiting threats and violence by 
the other party. After a full hearing on this matter the state 
court judge issued a Reciprocal Injunction, which ran against 
both the Company and the Union. That injunction was issued on 
July 27, 1984, shortly after the strike commenced. 

Since that date the Company has on at least six occasions 
sought contempt proceedings in the state court for violation 
of the injunction against some persons who are members of Local 
438 and against some persons unconnected with Local 438. In 
each and every instance the state court judge held a full 
hearing on all the evidence. It is difficult to understand how 
any federal court could have been more thorough. 

5. In a couple of individual, isolated instances a striking 
employee did "lose his cool" and do an unwarranted spontaneous 
act. In absolutely no instance was anyone injured. The matter 
was brought before the court, heard, and a penalty levied. 

Briefly, there are only three such instances that to our 
knowledge hav~ occurred. In the first case a car ran against a 
stationary picket, breaking his picket sign. The picket reacted 
by hitting the windshield of the car with what was left of his 



Senator Paul Simon 
February 26, 1985 
Page Three 

162 

picket sign. Having done that, he walked over and got in the 
back of a police car just a few feet away so he could be driven 
to the station and booked. He later called the driver of the 
car, apologized, and offered to pay for the broken window. 

The second, and to our mind the only real serious incident 
caused by any member, was a case of a member found guilty of 
throwing a piece of wood at the front corner of a truck as it 
drove by. The member has and continues to deny that he did it, 
but the Judge found him guilty. He was ordered to pay some 
$1200 and sentenced to 45 days in jail. Very frankly, that is 
a stiffer sentence than m~,y well-known criminals of various 
types have received in federal courts across the land. 

The third and final incident can be considered serious 
only if you believe the "stinks" (excuse the pun) raised about 
it by the Company and its rehearsed witness. They claim one 
of our members rode his bicycle some one hundred feet into the 
Company property, and with four Company guards standing by 
watching the bicyclist threw "acid" on the fifth guard. Having 
done that, the bicyclist turned around rode back out the gate 
and down the country road with five guards still standing there 
watching him. 

The Massic County Sheriffs office still has the so-called 
"acid" in its possession in a sealed container. It turned out 
to be skunk-scent used by hunters during deer season. 

No one can claim'that bicycle incident was right (and 
the Judge did fine the rider). To make it into some sort of 
wild violent incident would be like turning the Jack and Jill 
nursery rhyme into a case of child abuse. 

6. One final matter must be noted. Missouri Portland cement 
Company is probably the only Company in the history of this 
Nation that has ever been permanently enjoined by a Court from: 

"Authorizing, inducing, encouraging or ratifying 
the actions of any person or persons in dressing 
in hooded Ku Klu~ Klan outfits and parading with 
burning crosses at or near the picket line." 

The undenied evidence before the Judge showed ~lat on one 
night in early July, 1984, while our pickets which included 
minority members were on the l~ne, an employee inside the plant 
donned a true, genuine Ku Klux Klan hooded outfit, running toward 
the pickets. 
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While one picket left to call the police, the remaining 
pickets stood their ground. When the police arrived the Com­
pany gates were locked and for some two hours the police were 
denied access. The Company guards claimed they had lost the 
key to the gates. When the police finally did get in the guards 
lied. They denied any cross burning, denied any Ku Klux Klan 
outfit, and claimed no knowledge of any such incident • 

. One guard finally admitted the lies, and others then did 
too. However, they produced a sheet with two eyeholes cut 
out and claimed,that'as the costume. To this day all but One 
of the guards involved in the incident is still in the plant 
and to our knowledge, the true Ku Klux Klan outfit may also be 
there ready for use at a futUre date. 

Nhen people are ready and willing to lie to law enforcement 
officers, they will lie to anyone else. We'have strange claims 
of shots in the dark, shots at a house, shots at a van. In 
every instance, the culprit so precisely placed the shot so that 
no one was injured. 

People inside the plant have guns. One of those hired by 
the Company was charged with possession of an automatic weapon, 
indicted, and admitted guilt. We understand that Missouri Port­
land Cement has kept this gun-toter on its payroll. 

It is significant that the onry person injured anywhere in 
this past year was an employee ins de the plant, behind their 
chain link fence, and surrounded by some thirty or forty guards. 
Fights among those strike breakers brought in from outside the 
state are common. As a smokescreen the Company wants to blame 
it all on the Union. 

A few yea,rs ago, about ninety ml.les from where your Senate 
hearing will be held, the Great Coastal Express Com~any filed 
suit against a union claiming they were responsible for gun 
shots, rock throwing and the like. The present script at 
Hissouri Portland Cement Company appe<"rs to have been lifted 
from the Great Coastal Express case. A year or two after the 
Great Coastal Express Company won a damage suit agaL,st the 
union, a Company vice president admitted that the Company had 
submitted false affidavits, hired peop].e to shoot a'e its own 
trucks, fabricated violence. punctured its own trucks tires 
and tore up trucks "to get' rid oE the union." If people at 
~Iissouri Portland Cement Company will parade around in Ku Kl\!x 
Klan outfits. they will follow the rest of the Great Coastal 
Express script as well. 
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It does bother us that on Monday of this week, some 
newspapers have received the pre-arranged, surely rehearsed 
testimony of Company witnesses all spelled out with questions 
and answers in quotes. Why the reason fot the hearing? 

We appreciate any assistance in obtaining a second day of 
hearinq ~o that we can fully present our case. We are in ad­
vance th~1kinq the Committee for their consideration. 

Very truly yours, 

ilrt,lblnt 
LOcal 438, Cement, Lime and Gypsum Workers 
Division of Boilermakers' union 

Senator METZENBAUM (reading]. 
We were initially advised by Senator Hatch's staff that of the to'tal hearing time 

of some 4lh hours on Wednesday, because of the schedule of comparlY witnesses, the 
union would be limited to approximately 15 minutes to present lts views. This time 
for our testimony was later exten.ded, but we could not be guaranteed as much as an 
hour. 

We have today learned of the the probability of a second hearing, 
a day at which the union can defend its conduct. The fact is that 
up to this point, we have heard only one side. 

Let me ask you a question, Mr. McIntyre. 
The CHAIRMAN. If you would yield on that for a second, Howard, 

I might mention--
Senator METZENBAUM. No; I just would really prefer, Mr. Chair­

man, that you not interrupt me, because I didn't j l.terrupt you. 
The CHAIRMAN. I will try not to, except that that is not true, and 

everybody who knows the way I conduct hearings knows they will 
be fair, and that all the witnesses will have adequate time to ex­
plain themselves. I can tell you that the union's allegation is plain 
wrong. I can produce two staff members, or four staff members, 
that will show that that is not true. 

Go ahead. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. McIntyre, when did your company 

buy the company that is located in Joppa? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I am sorry, sir. Are you referring to the cement 

plant that is in Joppa? 
Senator METZENBAUM. Yes. 
Mr. McINTYRE. We did not buy that. We built it in-we began 

operation there in 1963. I don't know exactly when we began con­
struction. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Was there some acquisition that your 
company was involved in concerning this particular company? I am 
told that you had not been longtime owners of the operation. Is 
that incorrect? 
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Mr. McINTYRE. You must be referring to our parent company. 
Senator METZENBAUM. OK, yes. 
Mr. McINTYRE. In 1977, H.K. Porter purchased Missouri Portland 

Cement Co. in its entirety. 
Senator ME'I'zENBAuM. And had this company experienced any 

labor difficulties prior to the present one? 
Mr. McINTYRE. As I said in my testimony, we had a strike in 

1973 that lasted 39 days. We had a wildcat illegal strike in 1.977 
that lasted a short period of time, I am not sure how long. 

Senator ME'rzENBAuM. Now, you indicated that the company has 
suffered serious financial setbacks, and you tlwill not detail the se­
verity of our situation, although I have done so for the union." 

I asked the union, although I don't know them personally, but I 
asked them, since I saw them back there, whether they had re­
ceived a financial statement from you. Did you ever furnish them 
with a financial statement of the company's cond.ition? 

Mr. McIN'I'YRE. What did they answer you, Senator? 
Senator METZENBAUM. I have asked you the question: don't ask 

me. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, I would have to say, then, that their re­

sponse to you was yes, we had supplied that, and the fact is, yes, 
we did. . 

Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. You did supply them with a financial 
statement, a certified, audited statement? 

Mr. McIN'rYRE. Sir, we supplied them with everything they asked 
for. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Well, will you supply the committee with 
a financial statement of the company's operations going back 4 
years? 

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. I don't know that that has anything to do with 
these proceedings, sir. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Then your answer is no? 
Mr. McINTYRE. We have given that information to the union. It 

is public information. 
Senator METzENBAuM. Mr. McIntyre, I am asking you the ques­

tion. You asked to appeal' before this committee. The commlttl~e is 
concerned about this matter. I am asking you whether you will 
supply the committee with your financial statements going back 4 
years. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Under certain circumstances, perhaps. 
Senator METZENBAUM. What circumstances are those? Will you 

or won't you? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Obviously, we would not like to hang the dirty 

linen out in the public, for instance, in our finances. So I think, 
under some circumstances, we would perhaps be willing to reveal 
that information to you; and, as a matter of fact, the union has it 
all, anyway. So it is available to you. 

Senator METZENBAUM. The union says that it does not, but 
whether the union does or it does not, I am asking you to furnish 
the committee with it. 

Mr. McINTYRE. The union says it does not have? 
Senator METZENBAUM. That is what I am told. The local says 

that it has never received any financial data from you. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Who says that? 
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Senator METZENBAUM. The local. 
Mr. McINTYRE. That is absurd. 
Senator METZENBAUM. I am not prepared to argue with you be­

cause I don't know. They will testify next week or whenever the 
hearing is. 

But, as a committee member, I would like to know if you will 
furnish me with a copy. 

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. Well, we don't have a videotape of where I gave 
the information to them like we do have videotapes of other such 
absurd remarks that the union has made, but I can tell you, sir, 
that I have overwhelming evidence to prove to you that we have 
submitted to the union every piece of financial information and 
other information-amounting to hours of work, hours of pay, pre­
mium pay, Sunday pay, holiday pay, bereavement pay, on and on 
and on-at substantial time and moneys we spent to dig that infor­
mation out for them, for some 6-year period of time; that we sub­
mitted to them, also, our income tax statemant, even though it was 
not readily available because we file it as a consolidated statement 
with H.K. Porter and not separately; but we did generate that in­
formation for them and give it to them. 

We did also give them the identical information for the first 6 
months of 1984. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me see if I can help you, Howard. I have a 
letter from the National Labor Relations Board dated February 14, 
1985. We will put the whole letter into the record as McIntyre ex­
hibit No. 37. 

[McIntyre exhibit No. 37 follows:] 
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1J1c. :DJ7~£ 41= 37 
NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 
OFFICE OF THE Q£HEIIAL COUNSEL 

Wo,hln91on, D.C. 20570 

J.F. Sounders, Esq. 
90S chemical Bldg. 
721 olive St. 

February 14, 1985 

Re: Missouri Portland Cement Co., Inn. 
Case Nos. 14-CA-17535 

14-CA-17579 

st. Louis, Missouri '63101 

Dear Mr. Souders: 

Your appeal from the Regional Director's partial refusal to 
issue complaint' in' the captioned case has been duly comddend. 

The appeal is' denied ~ubstantially for the reasons set 'forth in the 
Regional Director's letter of October 10" 1984. Contrary to your 
contention on appeal,' it' 'could not be established that the Employer's 
proposal, which included a broad managements rights clause, a 
grievance procedure and other proposed contractual provisions, 
were so restriccive of Union representati~n as to establish that 
they were propolled for purposes of impeding negotiations, rather 
than for purpOSEtS of attempting to, respond to the economic . 
circumstances in which the,Employer found itself. Nor was the fact 
that the Employer left the June 13 session, after waiting one hour 
for the Union to return from its caucus, sufficient of itself 
to warrant a finding of bad faith, particularly since the parties 
resumed negotiations on Jun'e 19. . 

Also contrary to your contention on appeal, the in~estigation 
established that the union did not- request financial information 
until 3~ months after bargaining began and 3,days after the strike 
commenced. Further, the information was rovided ~hortl thereafter, 
and there was no indics t dela in pr()vi 1ng 
i 0 e t e negotiations. It therefore could no 0 hat 
tho refusa 0 u n1sh information was a contributing factor in 
causing or prolongJ.ng the strike. Consequently, it could not be 
established that the strikers had the status of unfair labor practico 
strikers, as contended on appeal.' As for any reinstatement rights 
of the strikers as economic strikers, the unrebutted evidence 
indicated that the replacements utilized by the Employer were hired 
on or before repeipt by the Employer of the Union's telegram, even 
though some of them may not have actually started work until after 
that date, and the Union had adduced no evidence to establish that 
any replacementD has been in turn replaced by a new employee hircd 
thereafter. 
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Concerning new matters raised after receipt of your initial appeal,' 
it was concluded that ~nder all the circumstances, and in the 
entire context of tne statements in' question, it could not be 
estnblished that they constituted threats of physical violence 
ngainst employees, as alleged. In regard to the Employer's delayed 
payment of accrued vacation benefits, it' was concluded that the 
delay was of insufficient significance to warrant: inclusion in a 
complaint, and although the Employer ,initially made such payments 
on the basis of the expired contract, inasmuch as both the contract 
and the implcmenten Employer proposal based such pa~nents upon 
wages in effect at the time vacation is taken, the Employer'o 
rectification of what it considered an error did not risa.to the 
level of a violation of the A~t. Lastly, although' you have included 
in your supplemental appeal allegations concerning the composition 
of the grievance and safety committees, inasmuch as the Region 
has informed this office that said allegations are encompassed 
by a new charge you have filed, Case No. 14-CA-17812, which is 
current~y under investigation, it was concluded that such 
allegations would be more proper~~ dealt with in the context of 
that charge. 

Very truly yours, 

Rosemary M. COllyer 
General Counsel 

BytJ¥~~~<~~j 
Office of Appeals 

cc: Director, Region 14 
Local 438, United Cement 1'lkX's.,· nce. 1, l<arnak, Illinois 62956 
Local: 438, Cement Wkrs., 10067 Belfontaine Rd., st. Louis, 

Missouri '63137 " 
Missouri Portland Cement, Joppa, Illinois 62956 
Missouri Portlund Cement, 7711 Carondelet, St. Louis, Missouri 

63105 . 
Andrew Lang, Esq., 630 camp St., New Orleans, Louisiana 70130 
Ross A. Friedman, Esq., 7711 Carondelet, St. Louis, Missouri 

63105 
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The CHAIRMAN. In the second paragraph, it says-and this is a 
letter to Mr. J.F. Sounders, or Souders-it is spelled two difTerent 
ways-Esquire, regarding Missouri Portland Cement Co., Inc. 

It says: 
Also, conh'ary to your contention on appeal, the investigation established that the 

union did not request fintll1cial infol'mation until 3V2 months uftel' burguining 
begun, nnd 11 days aftor the strike commenced. 

Further, the information was provided shortly thereafter, and 
there was no indication that the initial delay in providing it imped­
ed the negotiations. 

So you did provide financial information. So that is in the record 
as a McInt.yre exhibit. 

Senator METZEBAUM. Mr. McIntyre--
McINTYRE. I can tell you, if I could have a second to clear that 

up--
Senator METZENDAUM. I am asking you, rather than you telling 

me. I am asking you to tell me whether or not this committee may 
have a copy of your audited financial statement going back 4 years. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any problem with that? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I thought I responded to that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, do you have any problems--·-
Senator ME'rzENBAuM. You said under certain circumstances. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any problem submitting that to the 

committee? Do you see a financial problem, or do you see a securi­
ties problem or a legal problem? If you do, I can understand, but if 
you don't, I think you should submit that to the committee. 

Mr. McINTYRE. We would be happy to make available the exact 
information that we provided to the union and to the National 
Labor Relations Board. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, then, send that in. 
Senator METZENBAUM. That isn't what I am asking for. I am not 

asking what you gave the union. This is a committee of the U.S. 
Senate. Will you provide us with your--

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. I thought I did hear you ask that, what did we 
give the union. 

Senator METZENBAUM. I want to know what you gave the union, 
and I also want to know whether you will give us audited financial 
statements of this operation for the last 4 years. The answer to 
that is just yes or no. 

Mr. McIN'rYRE. They are included in what we gave them, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. They are included? 
Mr. McINTYRE. The information you desire is included in that. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you will submit that all to the committee? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And when will we have that? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Although I fail to really see that it has anything 

to do with this proceeding. 
Senator METZENBAUM. When will we have that? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, it would just be a matter of putting it to­

gether. A week or 10 days should be adequate. 
Senator METZENDAUM. All right. 
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Mr. McINTYHE. I would like to point out, sir, that we supplied to 
them exactly what they asked for. We told them, "You write us a 
letter and tell us what you want, and we will comply," and that is 
precisely what we did. 

Senator METZENBAUM. All right. 
Now, did you anticipate a strike at this operation /.:lome time 

before the strike actually occurred? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
Senator METzENBAuM. How much before did you anticipate it? 
Mr. McIN'rYRE. Well, I can't say precisely. Several months in ad-

vance. 
Senator ME'l'zENBAuM. And back as far as December 1983, you 

contacted Security Consultants for future guard service, didn't you? 
Mr. McINTYRE. When you say Security Consultants, is that cap-

ita I letters? Is that a firm? 
Senator ME'l'zENBAuM. Yes, yes. 
Mr. McINTYHE. No, sir. I have no--
Senator METzENBAuM. What is the name of the company you 

contacted for guard service? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, I don't know who you are talking about in 

terms of Security Consultants. I have never heard of them. 
Senator METzENBAuM. Did you contact somebody to make ar-

rangements for guard service in the future? 
Mr. McINTYRE. In December 1983? 
Senator METzENBAuM. Yes. 
Mr. McINTYHE. Not to my knowledge. 
Senator METzENBAuM. When did YOIl contact Security Resources? 
Mr. McINTYHE. A few months prior to the strike. Oh, Security 

Resources? 
Senator METzENBAuM. Yes. 
Mr. McINTYHE. Oh, that was not very far before the strike, a 

couple of months, perhaps. 
Senator METzENBAuM. Your company is headquartered where? 
Mr. McINTYRE. In St. Louis, MO, actually in Clayton. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And Joppa, MO, is--
Mr. McINTYRE. Joppa, IL. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Joppa, IL, is in southern Illinois? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And you are using attorneys from New 

Orleans, is that correct? 
Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct. 
Senator METzENBAuM. Did you use anybody else from New Orle­

ans in connection with this labor matter? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I don't know-I know what you are getting at, 

sir, but--
Senator METZENBAUM. Then why don~t you tell me, since you 

know and I know? 
Mr. McIN'fYRE. Well, why don't we just work it out. I don't be­

lieve the individual that you are going to ask me about was from 
New Orleans, but he is close by. 

Senator METzENBAuM. Was what? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Who are you referring to? . 
Senator METzENBAuM. Well, I just asked you if you used anybody 

else from the New Orleans area. 
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Mr. McINTYRE. We used an individual by the name of Tom Hall. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And Tom Hall does what? Why did you 

contact him? 
Mr. McIN'rYRE. He is a personnel consultant. He deals specifical-

ly in the area of procuring and obtaining personnel as desired. 
Senator METZENBAUM. When there is a strike. 
Mr. McINTYRE. No, sir; that is not his job. 
Senator METzENBAuM. Well, let me ask you-this is a letter I 

have from Mr. Hall & Associates dated September 14, 1984: 
Dear Mr. Blank: As you are quite aware, the cement indUFitry is experiencing sig­

nificant overhead pressures und corresponding union resistance in reducing over­
head. 

No doubt you have heard that Missouri Portland Cement Company [MPC] has re­
placed its striking workforce at its plant in Joppa, Illinois. This replacement of 
workers was conducted on a very discr<let and stlccessful basis by my firm, Hall & 
Associates. Hall & Associates is a consulting firm specializing in the area of person­
nel/human resources. 

Even though Missouri Portland has its own personnel staff and had retained 
highly skilled labor counsel, none of these parties had experience in recruiting large 
numbers of employees quickly on a confidential basis. 

I am pleased to say to you that my organization was able to recruit the necessary 
skilled and unskilled workers without the union ever realizing what was going on. 
As a result of our ability to replace Missouri Portland's workforce, the company 
[MPC] has effected an ongoing cost savings of several million dollars as a result of: 
one, reducing wage rates by 30 percent; two, reducing benefit levels; three, reducing 
work force by one-third; four, improving work rules, thereby increasing productivity. 

We are the only firm I know of which offers this service to union-plagued indus­
tries who are looking for overhead relief and a light at the end of the tunnel. 

If you are interested in a confidential discussion as LO how we work and how we 
might be of service to your company, call me at 504 626-5623 

It is signed by Thomas E. Hall, Jr., the president. 
Mr. Chairman, I ask unanimous consent that a copy of this letter 

be made and submitted for the record. 
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will make that McIntyre 

exhibit No. 38. 
rMcIntyre exhibit No. 38 follows:] 
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. J 

/
' • I C' .- ,j. ...... .(.(.,1 .1.: n 

'1;.' I. I I -.l.1/l1I & Asuociut.£.s 
Hum!n R.lou,~. Conluhanh I 

/fie. ItIf'jR f. #38 September 14/ 1954 
"t. H~II.II. 

Dear Hr. 

/ 
It.OMou l;ht 

M.ndl:~IIIt. .. lolll\l.M 10·Ul 
ISO')blHhll 

As you are quite aware, the cement industry is experi­
encing significant overhead pressures and corresponding 
union resistance in reducing overhead. , 

No doubt you have heard that Missouri Portland Cement 
Company (M.P.C.) has replaced its ~triking work force at its 
plant in Joppa, Illinois. This replacement of workers was 
conducted on a very discreet, and successful basis by my 
firm, Hall & Associates. 

Hall and Associates is a consulting firm specializing 
in the area of personnel/human resources. Even though 
Hissouri portland has its OWn personnel staff and had retain­
ed highly skilled labor counsel, none of these parties had 
experience in recruiting large numbers of employees, quick­
ly, on a confidential basis. 

I am pleased to say to you that my organization was 
able to recruit the necessary skilled and upskilled workers 
wi thout the union ever reali zing what was going on. As a 

, result of our ability to r""lnc:e ~Iissouri Portland's work 
force, the Company (M.P.C.) has effected an ongoing cost 
savi~gs of several million dollars as a result of: 

1. Reduci;g wage rates by 30% 
2. Reducing benefits levels 
3. Reducing work force by one-third 
4. Improving work rules thereby increasing 

product! vi ty 

we are the only firm I know of which offers 
~ thls service to union-plagued industries who are looking for 
~ overhead relief and a light at the end of the tunnel. If you 

a:e interested in a'confidential discussion as to ho~ ~e 
work and how we might be of service to your company, call me 
at 504-626-5623. 

Sincerely, 

~~~:5...~ 
Thomas E.~ Jr. 
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Senator METZENBAUM. Now, you hired Thomas Hall & Associates 
to obtain for you strikebreakers, as they are normally called in the 
trade. Isn't that right? 

Mr. McINTYRE. He did work for us. Yes, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And he brought in strikebreakers. And 

how much did you pay per day for each strikebreaker, including 
the living expenses of the strikebreakers? 

Mr. McINTYRE. I don't understand your question, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Well, how did you pay the employees 

when they came in? He brought in a group of employees, and he 
was paid for his services, and I am asking you what those financial 
arrangements were. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Are we finished with Hall, because there are 
some things that--

Senator METZENBAUM. No, this is with Hall. 
Mr. McINTYRE. The individuals that were hired as replacement 

employees were paid precisely according to the company's imple­
mented terms and conditions, which in fact, sir, had been imple­
mented on June 29. 

The CHAIRMAN. Just like any other employees, you mean? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Excuse me? 
The CHAIRMAN. Paid just like any other employees? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And how was Mr. Hall paid? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Mr. Hall was paid on a weekly basis, I believe. 

He was paid so much per week. 
Senator METZENBAUM. How much? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I can't recall, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Will you furnish the committee with that 

fact? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I don't think it is pertinent. 
Senator ME'fZENBAUM Well, I do. Will you furnish the committee 

with that fact? I ask the chairman to instruct him to furnish it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, what is the purpose of it? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I don't see that it matters. 
Senator METZENBAUM. The relevance is that this company had 

enough money to go out and hire a strikebreaking consultant, and 
they--

Mr. McINTYRE. Sir, I would like to point out that Mr. Hall, to my 
knowledge, had never advertised himself as a strikebreaking pro­
curer of labor---

Senator METZENBAUM. What do you think this letter says? 
Mr. McINTYRE [continuing]. And, to my knowledge, he has not 

done it since then. We did not hire him with the anticipation of 
him managing this thing for us. We hired him, sir, to try to gener­
ate a group of people which we could interview ourselves, to be 
placed as replacement employees. He did not do that. He did not in 
fact do the hiring. We did the hiring. 

Senator METZENBAUM. He is overstating the case when he says, 
"We are the only firm I know of which offers this service to union­
plagued industries who are looking for overhead relief and a light 
at the end of the tunnel," and he says that his company, his orga­
nization, was able to recruit the nec~ssary skilled and unskilled 
workers without the union ever realizing what was going on. 
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This country has lived through strikebreakers for many, many 
years, and the country understands what strikebreakers are. This 
man is nothing more than a strikebreaker, and you hired him to 
get you strikebreakers, and I am asking you what you paid him. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, sir, I told you I don't remember. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Well, I am asking you to furnish the com­

mittee with that information. 
Mr. McINTYRE. I fail to see that it really has anything to do with 

these proceedings. But if I could, I would like to point out that the 
letter that you have there that was addressed to Dear Mr. Blank 
was never, ever made available to me by Tom Hall. 

Senator METZENBAUM. I don't question that. 
Mr. McINTYRE. That letter surfaced in negotiations with the 

union some 2 months or so later, and it is the first time, at that 
point, that I was aware that Tom Hall had solicited other chief ex­
ecutive officers or whoever it was he mailed that letter to, and at 
that point, on November 26, I wrote Tom Hall the following letter: 

Dear Mr. Hall: Your recent letter to various companies in the cement industry, a 
copy of which is enclosed, has been shown to me by union representatives. 

Many of your statements in that letter have done a serious disservice to our com­
pany. Your role was limited to the recruitment of applicants for employment to re­
place our striking employees. For you to make statements such as those in your 
letter mischaracterizes Missouri Portland's position and has had a detrimental 
effect on our relationship with the union. 

As you know, I neither endorsed your letter nor approved it prior to its being 
sent. I would appreciate your acknowledging this. 

And he did acknowledge that with a subsequent letter that I 
would be happy to put into the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will put those subsequent exhibits into the 
record as McIntyre exhibits No. 39 and 40. 

[McIntyre exhibits Nos. 39 and 40 follow:] 
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MISSOURI PORTI.\ND CEMENT COMPANY 

17\ I CARONDELET .~ VENUE 

J I .. ,\fdNTVI\E 

Viet.: 1'1lt.\JOI NT.UI'~MT:nNS 

fir. Thomas Hall 
Hall & Associates 
360 I'\oss Lane 

ST. LOUIS. MISSOURI 6; 10) 

November 26, 1964 

t~andevill e, Loui si ana 70448 

Dear Hr. Hall: 

Your recent letter to various companies in the cement industry, a 
copy of I~hich is enclosed, has been shown to me by Union representa­
tives. Hany of your statements in that letter have done a serious dis­
service to the Company. Your role was limited to the recruitment of 
applicants for employment to replace our striking employees. For you to 
make statements such as those in your 1 ette:r mi scharacteri :zes I~i ssouri 
Portland's position and has had a detrimental effect on our relationship 
with the Union. As you know, I neither endorsed your letter nor approved 
it prior to its being sent. I would appreciate your acknoliledging this. 

JU~/Lsl 
Enclosure 

Very .truly yours, 

~i'~ 
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]iull & . .i\n,Godutcn 
Human Resource Consultants 

]bOMoH Unl: 
M.1nd~ ... llle, louIu.no1 704-18 

ISO"lhlfp.~6H 

J. L. !'\cIntyre 
Vice-President, Cperations 
I-ii ssouri Portl and Cement Company 
7711 Carondelet Menue 
St. Louis, HO 63105 

Dear v,r. t~c(ntyre: 

RECEIVED HPC 12/11/84 

I am responding to your letter of November 26, 1984. By way of 
this letter I Ilant to state that {II)' role was strictly I imited to 
the recruitment of applicants for employment to replace striking 
employees. Neither you nor any other representative of Missouri 
Portland Cement company endorsed nor approved my letter prior to 
its being sent. 

I apologize for any misinterpretation of {II,Y role or mischaracteri­
zation of Hissouri Portland's position as a result of my letter. 

Sincerely. 

0'~ 
Thomas E. Hall, Jr. 
President 
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Senator METZENBAUM. When did you first contact Mr. Hall? 
Mr. McIN'fYRE. I am sorry, sir, I don't recall. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Will you check the company's records and 

let us know? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Sure. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And do you know when you actually did 

hire Mr. Hall? 
Mr. McINTYRE. When did I actually--
Senator METZENBAUM. Yes. I want to know when you contacted 

him, and then when did you hire him? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Again, I don't recall that date. 
Senator METZENBAUM. It was sometime prior to the strike taking 

place, wasn't it? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir, it was. 
Senator METZENBAUM. So that when you answered me before 

that the company anticipated a strike, tell me why you anticipated 
a strike. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, we anticipated a strike, sir, for various rea­
sons. First of all, I would like to point out that we had experienced 
a strike with this union in 1973, a bitter strike lasting 39 days that 
was resolved almost entirely in the union's favor. Even though the 
company had offered rather substantial improvements and in fact 
was willing to settle for more than the pattern settlement, the 
union still refused to come back to work without additional--

Senator Metzenbaum That was the earlier strikes? 
Mr. McINTYRE. That was in 1973. 
Senator METZENBAUM. But how many union negotiations oc­

curred, how many contracts had been negotiated, between 1973 and 
1984? 

Mr. McINTYRE. 'rhey were negotiated in 2-year intervals until 
1978, so there was 1975--

Senator METzENBAUM. 1975, 1977, 1979, 1981-­
Mr. McINTYRE. I am sorry, 1975, 1978, 1981. 
Senator METZENBAUM. So you had a number of successful negoti-. 

ations. But in this particular--
Mr. McINTYRE. Not necessarily. I am trying to tell you that in 

1975, the union threatened to go on strike if the company did not 
reach its demands. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Unions always threaten to go on strike, 
don't they? Isn't that part of their negotiating procedure? 

Mr. McINTYRE. In 1977, they went on strike. It was an illegal 
wildcat strikr that resulted in three of their leaders being termi­
nated. 

Senator METZENBAUM. But the union did not authorize that 
strike; it was an unauthorized strike? 

Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct, and we terminated three of the 
leaders of the union. 

In 1978, about a year after the wildcat strike, the union threat­
ened to go on strike if we did not bring back those three individ­
uals that had been terminated. After a lot of arguing and carrying 
on, the company finally did agree to bring those three people back 
if the union would agree to a favorable contracting-out language 
which was in fact put into the contract in 1978. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Which was in fact what? 
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Mr. McINTYRE. Was in fact pu.t into the contract in 1978. The 
company at that point had a favorable contracting-out language 
that it had not had before, but they brought back the illegal strik­
ers of a year prior. 

In 1981, the next session, the union threatened to go on strike if 
that favorable contracting-out language was not removed from the 
contract. 

In 1984, some year or 15 months or so prior to the expiration of 
the 1981-1984 agreement, as I testified earlier, the president of the 
company, Thomas A. Templet, met with Bernard Martinez and so­
licited concessions from the union. 

Senator METZENBAUM. What kinds of concessions? Can you tell 
those to us? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Monetary concessions and some moderate conces­
sions in workrules and essentially, sir, the same concessions that 
had been afforded to two of our competitors, namely Lehigh 
Cement Co. and Continental Cement Co. 

Senator lViet.~enbaum. Am I correct when I am informed that the 
company asked for several dollars per hour in wage cuts, bidding 
right cuts, recall rights cut, retirement benefits cut? I am further 
told-and I don't know that this is the fact-that of a 60- to 70-
page contract, the company demanded to cut or substantially delete 
or modify almost every clause of the contract except those clauses 
on safety. Now, is that a fair description? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, I don't think it necessarily represents the 
facts, but there is no doubt that we recognized that the demands 
that we were placing on the union were substantial. We knew, 
given our previous bargaining history with the union and the diffi­
culties that we had experienced with them since 1973, that it would 
be extremely difficult for us to be able to go through the contract 
negotiations without experiencing a strike. 

We began early because of that. We approached the union in 
February, 2% months prior to the expiration of the contract, 2 
months prior to the expiration of the contract, and tried to begin 
negotiations as early and as frequently as we could, knowing full 
well that they would not find our proposals to be acceptable to 
them. 

We proceeded through-I forget that I testified-13 meetings, 
whatever it was, up to-well, I guess it was up to the date they 
went on strike on June 15, and we proceeded to meet with them 
after that, and still continue to meet with them. 

So, to answer your question, I think, in all prudent business judg­
ment, it was reasonable to expect that the union would go on 
strike, yes, sir. 

Senator METZENBAUM. And so early, back in December, you con-
tacted Security Resources for future guard service. Is that correct? 

Mr. McINTYRE. You asked me that before, and I told you no. 
Senator METZENBAUM. When did you contact Security Resources? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I told you that I don't know that date, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. But it was substantially prior to the time 

of the strike? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I think I mentioned that it was several months 

prior to it, yes. 
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Renator METZENBAUM. And you hired Mr. Hall and associates 
prior to the strike? 

Mr. McIN'rYRE. Yes, sir. 
SenatOl' METzENBAuM. And you installed around the plant a 6-

foot chain-link fence topped by three strands of barbed wire prior 
to the strike? 

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. Yes, sir. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And you installed 40 light poles, each 

with four 1,000-watt light bulbs, prior to the strike? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, that is an exaggeration. It was more like 

eight light poles. 
Senator ME'rzENBAuM. Eight? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I forget exactly how many. 
Senator METZENBAUM. OK, it doesn't matter. The point is the 

same. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Certainly not 40, although we should have. Con-

sidering subsequent activities, we could have used those 40. 
Senator METZENBAUM. All right. You will know better next time. 
There are 115 people at this plant, is that right, approximately? 
Mr. McINTYRE. At the time they went on strike, I think the 

number was 118, yes. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Now, they go on strike. You are anticipat­

ing the strike. The reason you are here today, as I understand it, is 
that you are not satisfied with the cooperation or the law enforce­
ment activities locally. 

Now, you did get the temporary restraining order you asked for, 
didn't you? 

Mr. McINTYRE. It only took 2 days. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And then, subsequently, there was an­

other injunction in which you were enjoined and they were en­
joined as well, is that correct? 

Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct. There was a reciprocal injunc­
tion. 

Senator METZENBAUM. And there were six hearings before the 
court for violations of the TRO, is that correct? 

Mr. McINTYRE. I am sorry? 
Senator METZENBAUM. There were six hearings before the court 

for violations of the temporary restraining order? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Mike points out that he thinks there were five. 

He was the attorney that handled them all. 
Senator METZENBAUM. All right, I won't quibble. There were five 

or six. And in some of those, you prevailed; in some, you did not. 
How many did you prevail in? 

Mr. McINTYRE. All but one. 
Senator METZENBAUM. All but one. And you are not satisfied 

with the results there. 
Now, then--
Mr. McINTYRE. Oh, we have never said that. 
Senator METZENBAUM. You are not satisfied with the effective 

law enforcement in your community. Is that correct? 
Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Now, I would understand that, Mr. McIn­

tyre, if you said, well, somebody isn't willing to bite the bullet and 
do what has to be done. But I have listened to your testimony and 
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that of'Mr. Lang, and as I hear it, you are very unhappy with the 
actions of the sheriff, Bob Butler, as well as Deputy Michael Scott. 
They didn't meet their responsibilities as you saw fit for them to 
do. Is that correct? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And then you took the matter up with the 

State attorney general, Jackson, and he performed unsatisfactorily. 
Is that correct? 

Mr. McIN'£YRE. Yes, sir, plus there was a preceding sheriff~ too, 
that we were not very pleased with. 

Senator METZENBAUM. And you were not very pleased with the 
preceding sheriff? 

Mr. McIN'l'YRE. Right. 
Senator METiGENBAUM. Thank you very much. 
And then you were not satisfied with that State attorney gener­

al, Jackson. He lost in an election, and you got a new State attor­
ney general. His name was Frazier. You were not satisfied with his 
efforts, either, were you? 

Mr. McIN'fYRE. That is a fair statement. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And then you moved over to the Gover­

nor's office, and you were not satisfied with the Governor's office, 
either, were you? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, we are hard to please, I gt:.:e,'.:;s. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Pardon? 
Mr. McIntyre. We must be hard to please, but you are right; we 

are not satisfied. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And you were not satisfied with the De­

partment of Law Enforcement of the Governor's office in their ef­
forts to provide you with adequate protection. Is that correct? 

Mr. McINTYRE. If that is the Illinois State patrol, you are correct. 
Senator ME'l'zENBAuM. And, as a matter of fact, the matter went 

before the grand jury, and you weren't even satisfied with-well, 
before we do that, you weren't satisfied with the Illinois State 
police, either, were you? 

Mr. McINTYRE. I thought that is what I just said. 
Senator METZENBAUM. No, I thought we had talked about some­

thing called the Department of Law Enforcement. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, there is also a Bureau of Criminal Investi-

gation in Illinois that we weren't happy with, either. 
Senator l\1ETzENBAtT~. You weren't happy with them. 
Mr. McINTYRE. So, whichever. 
Senator METzENBAuM. And then you weren't happy with the Illi­

nois State police as far as their assistance? 
Mr. McINTYRE. That is correct. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And then the matter went before the 

grand jury, and you weren't satisfied with the conduct of the grand 
jurors, were you? I read here, 11MI'. Jackson had three of the guards 
appear before the grand jury, after which the guards said they 
were made to feel like they were the criminals. The grand jurors 
were encouraged to cross-examine them, demanding to know where 
they came from, what were their addresses, what were their duties 
at the plant, and whether they were really scab labor." 
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Then you go on to say, IIJuror after juror accused her of not 
knowing what she was talking about." So you weren't satisfied 
with the conduct of the individual grand jurors, either, were you? 

Mr. McINTYRE. We were not satisfied with the fact, sir, that in 
spite of overwhelming evidence and eyewitnesses in many cases, 
that there were no indictments handed down by the grand jury. 

Senator METZENBAUM. As a matter of fact, the reason you are 
here is because you don't think that anybody in the State of Illi­
nois, whether it is the gmnd jurors themselves, whether it is the 
sheriff, the deputy sheriff, or the Illinois police department, the Il­
linois State police, the Illinois Governor, the Illinois law enforce­
ment division, even the Federal Government-you weren't satisfied 
with the FBI or the Bureau of Alcohol and Tobacco Enforcement, 
were you? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Excuse me a second. 
[Pause.] 
Senator METZENBAUM. There is a question pending. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Essentially, your statements, I think, are much 

too broad. Personally, I don't have anything against the Governor 
of Illinois. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Against what? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Personally, I don't have anything against the 

Governor of Illinois and perhaps not even against the law enforce­
ment people themselves. However, their actions-or, particularly, 
their inactions-are the reason why we are unhappy and the 
reason why we are here today, 

Perhaps they are hamstrung by the Hobbs Act and other deci­
sions of the courts that they feel do not allow them to carry out 
their jobs in the manner that we feel like they should. 

I testified that we did not have free use of the gate for over 2 
months. 

The CHAIRMAN. 'rhat is your own gate. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Our own gate. We could not--
Senator METZENBAUM. I understand that. That was your original 

testimony. I want to just pursue this question. All the places you 
have been--

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let him answer the question. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Are we not allowed by law free access? It is my 

understanding that we are, but yet the law enforcement, whether 
it be at the county level or the State level, was unwilling and total­
ly ineffective in providing us with that, to the extent, sir, that it 
was most expensive to us. 

I testified that a great deal of truck deliveries of cement from 
our plant. are by customer pickup, and for 3 months we did not 
have one single customel' come in and pick up cement. We lost 
almost exactly a million dollars in revenue for that very reason. 

Our plant, sir, is out in the far reaches of southern Illinois. It is 
relatively inaccessible. There is only one road that goes into the 
plant, although it does make a 90 degree bend right at the proper­
ty. If you will, there are two roads in there. But there was simply 
no free access of our property during that period of time, at tre­
mendous expense to the company. 

Senator METZENBAUM. What concerns me, Mr. McIntyre, is that 
you knew you were going to get a strike. You looked for a strike. 
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You prepared for a strike. You hired a company to bring in strike­
breakers. You did everything that management has done over a 
period of years to break the union. 

Then when the strike occurred, you became concerned, and you 
are here before this committee saying that you don't have adequate 
law enforcement or effective law enforcement. 

You have been to every single possible law enforcement agency 
to make out your case, and nobody has been on your side, accord­
ing to your own testimony. You even went to the Coast Guard. You 
went to the FBI. You went to the Bureau of Alcohol and Tobacco. 
And what you are here for is because apparently you haven't been 
able to make out enough of a case to get the support of the local 
sheriff, the local State attorney general, the local Illinois-what do 
we call them, Paul? 

Senator SIMON. State police? 
Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. The State police. [Laughter.] 
You have been everywhere, and now you are here, in this kind of 

hearing, saying that somehow the Federal Government is the one 
that is creating the problem. 

You looked for the problem; you created the problem; you asked 
for the problem; you hired the strikebreakers; you did everything 
possible to break your union, 115 people working for you; and now 
you come in here with a lot of hearsay evidence, not any actual evi­
dence, all hearsay evidence, telling us this whole story and saying, 
you in the Senate Labor Committee ought to help us solve our 
problem. 

I say to you that if you can't sell your neighbors, if you can't con­
vince the people in the community in which you live, if you can't 
convince the Republican Governor of your own State that you are 
right and to provide you with the necessary police protection, I 
don't think you ought to be coming before the Senate Labor Com­
mittee. 

You have already been to three agencies of the Federal Govern­
ment, and now you are looking for the fourth one to somehow give 
you some media exposure and somehow hope that that is going to 
solve it. 

I would suggest to you, if you went back and sat down with your 
employees and didn't spend all the money on the strikebreakers 
and all the money putting up the fences and all the money putting 
up the lights-and you wanted to even put up more lights-and 
put it into the pot for the employees, maybe, just maybe, you 
wouldn't be here today testifying about all your problems and 
asking the U.S. Senate Labor Committee to give you some assist­
ance. 

I have one further question. How much is the Ku Klux Klan-­
Mr. McINTYRE. Did you want me to respond to any of that, sir? 
Senator ME'rzENBAuM. No, it was my speech. [Laughter.] 
You had your speech. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is typical of the fairness that he has been 

complai'1ing about [Laughter.] 
Senator METZENBAUM. Typical of what? 
The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead, Howard. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, I would certainly take exception-­
Senator METZENBAUM. Let me just finish my question. 
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Mr. McIN'rYRE. I would like to take exception to a few of your 
points. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Of course. I expect you to. 
The CHAIRMAN. And I will see that you have the opportunity. 
Senator METZENBAUM. No problem. I will be very happy to see 

that you get adequate time to respond. 
Do you have the Ku Klux Klan active in your plant? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Do you have them active in the plant? No, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Well, I want to say to you, Mr. Mdntyre, 

I have been involved in labor matters almost all my life. I have 
been in courtrooms where injunctions have been granted, some 
where they have been denied. But, to the best of my knowledge, 
yours is the only plant that is under an injunction from authoriz­
ing, inducing, encouraging or ratifying the actions of any person or 
persons in dressing in hooded Ku Klux Klan outfits and parading 
with burning crosses at or near the picket line. 

As I understand it-and I am now reading from the union.'s 
letter that is in this record. 

The undenied evidenCE:! before the judge showed that on one night in early July 
1984, while our pickets. which included minority members. were on the line, an em­
ployee inside the plant donned a true, genuine Ku Klux Klan hooded outfit, running 
toward the pickets. 

While one picket left to call the police, the remaining pickets 
stood their ground. When the police arrived, the company gates 
were locked, and for some 2 hours the police were denied access. 
'rhe company guards claimed they had lost the key to the gates. 

When the police finally did get in, the guards lied. They denied 
any cross burning, denied any Ku Klux Klan outfit, and claimed no 
knowledge of any such incident. One guard finally admitted the 
lies, and others then did, too. However, they produced a sheet with 
two eyeholes cut out and claimed that as the costume. 

To this day, all but one of the guards involved in the incident are 
still in the plant, and to our knowledge, the true Ku Klux Klan 
outfit may also be there, ready for use at a future date. 

Now, I don't know anything more about that except that appar­
ently you are under an injunction from utilizing Ku Klux Klan 
outfits or burning crosses, and I wonder if you would care to tell us 
the facts concerning that. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, I have already testified to that. I have al­
ready said that that was not an action of the company; that that 
single incident where the four guards-Mike Souders, is that his 
name?-Mike Souders and three other guys, one of which hap­
pened to be black himself, dreamed this prank up and put a sheet 
over Souders' head. 

I don't believe they had burning torches, sir. I don't believe that 
it was a KKK type of rally that I am familiar with seeing on televi­
sion, anyway. It was a prank. It was a prank that we sorely-­

Senator METZENBAUM. Why did you lock the plant gates for 2 
hours so the police couldn't get in? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Sir, I don't know anything about that. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Pardon? 
Mr. McINTYRE. I don't even know that has anything to do with 

this. You are accusing us of planning these sorts of things and car-
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rying them out, and that they go on on a routine basis, and that is 
ludicrous, sir. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Isn't it funny how, when your own ox is 
getting gored, you are saying I am accusing you. I am only reading 
from this document just in the same way that you accused the 
union of many misdeeds without having any evidence. I am just fol­
lowing the same procedure you did, Mr. McIntyre. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, I think, to the contrary, sir, we have a 
great deal of evidence on the accusations that we have made. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I think that it is unfair for 
me to take further time of the committee. I know Senator Simon 
has been patient. He is the Senator from Illinois, and I yield to him 
if that is all right. 

rfhe CHAIRMAN. I will be happy to yield to Senator Simon in just 
1 second. 

You also said that all of these guards and their 61 other counter-
parts were fired. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Sixty-five, I believe the number was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sixtyofive total were absolutely fired. 
Mr. McINTYR.1i:. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. So the company didn't sanction that kind of im­

proper conduct, did it? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Of course not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I suspect that if you are not satisfied with 

the local and State law enforcement agencies, part of the reason is 
that nothing criminal has been done. No criminal charges really 
have occurred as a result of the shooting of Delbert Sullivan's 
house, the beating of Kenny Hutchins, the repeated destruction of 
Commercial Transport trucks, the slasbing of tires, the shootings 
that have gone on that you have discussed here today, the millions 
of dollars in property damage that you have discussed, the murder­
ous assault on J.J. Badalich, the attack on Gordon and Kana 
Smith, the wounding of Gary Miller, et cetera, et cetera. 

Mr. LANG. That is correct, Senator. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is why you are not happy, I take it. 
Mr. LANG. That is exactly correct, Senator, if I may add--
The CHAIRMAN. I mean, it is nice to go through all these things 

and say you are not happy. I wouldn't be happy, either. Neither 
would anybody else with any brains. 

We will turn to Senator Simon. 
Senator SIMON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
This plan happnes to be located in myoId congressional district. 

I remember a meeting with some of the strikers in which they com­
plained about what the company attitude was. 

Let me just add that I made clear to them, as I want to make 
clear here, that I do not for one moment condone violence on the 
part of either labor or management. I don't think anyone on this 
committee does. 

After meeting with them, I called-I am not sure whether it was 
the president of the company or someone in St. Louis-to see if 
things could be moved back to negotiation, and I did not jot down 
what happened in the conversation, but I came away with the gen­
eral impression that the company really wasn't seriously interested 
in resolving the matter. 
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This is a community, Mr. Chairman, in deep southern Illinois, 
just across from Kentucky, a generally Republican county, conserv­
ative community, a generally peaceful community. 

The attitude in the community, I can say from having been there 
a number of times, is that the company-whether this is right or 
wrong-but the attitude of the commnnity is that the company, 
No.1, did not want to settle; the company went out of its way to 
irritate labor-management relations. 

What I was told was that when they first met with you, you 
asked for basically, as I recall, reductions of about 25 percent in 
wages because of the losses you were sustaining. And then when 
they asked you to document those losses, there was no documenta­
tion of those 10sse8. 

I guess the first question is, is it true you were asking for rough­
ly a 25 percent, or what was the drop in wages for the employees 
there? 

Mr. McINTYRE. In percentage, Senator, I don't know we ever cal­
culated it. There are different employees at different--

Senator SIMON. What does the average employee at your plant 
make per hour? 

Mr. McINTYRE. At the time they went on strike, sir, it was about 
$13 per hour. 

Senator SIMON. And you were asking them to go down to what? 
Mr. McINTYRE. It was about $13 an hour in earni.ngs and about 

$21 an hour in total expense to the company. 
We had proposed a reduction of, initially-it averaged by our cal­

culations, anyway, about $2.80 per hour. 
Senator SIMON. Well, you say initially. What did it mean ulti­

mately? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, we later added some money in the course of 

negotiation, improving our offer to the point where I think our cal­
culations showed it to be about $1.80 an hour. 

Senator SIMON. But a fairly substantial reduction. 
Did you provide documented evidence about the losses that you 

were sustaining in your company that required that kind of reduc­
tion? 

Mr. McINTYRE. They weren't interested in it, sir. 
Senator SIMON. That is not what they tell me. Did you offer 

any--
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, if that is the case, why did they not ask for 

it? 
Senator SIMON. My understanding is they did ask for it. 
Mr. McINTYRE. They asked for it 3% months afterward. After 

the company had already implemented its final offer, and after the 
union had been on strike for 4 or 5 weeks, I think, if I am not mis­
taken, they first asked for that information. 

Senator SIMON. I used to be in business. I have negotiated with 
labor. I cannot imagine going in and asking members of the union, 
we want you to take-even if they didn't ask for anything-we 
want you to take cuts, and then not offer any kind of documenta­
tion for the losses that you are sustaining. Doesn't that strike you 
as a little strange? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, sir, I have to say that I presented a great 
deal of information documenting the company's financial situation. 
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I thought you were referring to other financial data like our 
income statement or our income tax filings or such other informa­
tion as that. 

Senator SIMON. Yes, that is precisely what-you know, some 
solid evidence. 

Mr. McINTYRE. They did not ask. To repeat, they did not ask for 
that information for some 3% months later. 

Senator SIMON. That is contrary to what I was told. I am obvious­
ly not in a situation--

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Simon, if I could interrupt you for 1 
second, I think I can help you. You were not here when I brought 
out the National Labor Relations Board letter of February 14, 1985, 
regarding Missouri Portland Cement Co., Inc., where I read this 
part of this paragraph. I have put this in the record, so you can 
read the whole thing later: 

Also, contrary t", your contention on appeal, the investigntion established that the 
union did not request financial information until 3 % montils after bargaining began 
and 3 days after the strike commenced. 

Further, the information was provided shortly thereafter, and there was no indi­
cation that the initial delay in providing it impeded the negotiations. 

So they did provide the information and did it in accordance 
with the union request. 

Senator SIMON. I guess my point is simply that I think, in gener­
al, when you have an unhappy labor-management situation, my ob­
servation through the years is that usually there is some fault on 
both sides, and it just seems to me kind of fundamental in that 
kind of situation, if you were interested in reaching a negotiated 
settlement-and I don't know whether you were or you were 
not--

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, you have already said that we were not. 
Senator SIMON. You were? 
Mr. McINTYRE. You have already made that claim, that we were 

not interested. 
Senator SIMON. Well, let me ask-I have to say that the evidence 

is not overwhelming that you are. 
Mr. McINTYRE. I don't know how you can say that, because you 

must not have looked at the evidence, then. 
Senator SIMON. Let me just ask a very specific question. Was 

your aim when you went in to try to reach a negotiated settlement 
with the union? You wanted to keep the union, you wanted to keep 
that plant going as it was? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
Senator SIMON. And you went in, and you thought you could just 

convince them without providing any kind of documented evidence 
about their losses, but you just walk in and say to a union, Here, 
we want you to take these cutbacks, $1.80 an hour or $2.30 an 
hour, but we are not going to provide you any substantial evidence 
why you ought to do that? Does that sound to you like a very con­
vincing or sensible way to operate? 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, no, it doesn't, but that isn't what we did. 
Senator SIMON. OK, tell me what you did. 
Mr. McINTYRE. Before you arrived here today, I had already tes­

tified that we began negotiations with this union on February 29, 
1984, with the contract not due for expiration until May 1; that we 
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had tried to begin negotiations with them prior to that and were 
not successful. 

After the first meeting, the union would not meet with us again 
for 6 weeks, in spite of my protests that considering our two very 
different positions, widely opposing positions, that we should meet 
more frequently, and yet the union refused and would not meet for 
6 more weeks. 

I presented at the initial meeting on February 29 substantial doc­
umentation of the company's losses, but I did not provide them 
with certain financial data that they later asked for, some 31f:! 
months later. 

I take exception-as having been the company's sole spokesman 
during this entire affair, I take exception to you sitting there, tell­
ing me that we tried to incite these people to go on strike; that we 
bargained in bad faith; and that we were not interested in reaching 
a settlement; and that in fact, to the contrary, we were hoping they 
would go on strike so we could replace them, they would go away, 
and we would be happy from that point on. 

I would like to point out to you, sir, that those charges have been 
made by the union against us, and that we have been through an 
NLRB proceeding for several months and which we won at the re­
gionallevel, and we just recently won on appeal. 

We have documentation that we have bargained in good faith, 
that we were not guilty of surface bargaining, and all of those alle­
gations, sir, that you are making today are not so. 

It was not my intention, nor was it the company's intention, to 
enter into these bargainings with the idea of replacing the work 
force or even having them go on strike. We recognize very, very 
simply that the money we are asking back from these people, and 
some of the work rule changes that we would like to have put into 
place, are distasteful to them, because they have not had to experi­
ence anything like that over the years. 

But many other unions have done the same thing. In the cement 
industry-I pointed out earlier today-there are 92 cement plants 
associated with or affiliated with the United Cement, Lime~ & 
Gypsum Workers Union. Only 29 of them have been able to reach 
an agreement at this point. Twenty-eight of those 92 had suffered 
strikes, some plants on strike more than once. 

Out of that same 92, almost half-45-are currently operating 
under implemented terms and conditions that the companies have 
imposed after having reached impasse. It is not just Missouri Port­
land, sir, that has had this problem. 

Senator SIMON. Unfortunately, I have another meeting that I 
have to get to. 

Let me just comment for the record, Mr. Chairman, and I think 
it will be interesting to hear from the union leadership, where you 
are going to hear, I think, an appreciably different kind of story. 

The CHAIRMAN. We hope they will come, because I think it will 
be interesting to hear from them, and we want to hear both sides 
of this matter, so we will be happy to have you provide them, Sena­
tor Simon. 

Senator SIMON. Let me just add a couple of other comments. 
At the very least, it seems to me your company did not handle 

things well. Its public relations in that community are not good. 
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When you say that no customer will come in and pick up at your 
plant gate, I can believe that, and I think that would be true if 
there were no one within 10 miles of your plant, because the com­
munity attitude there toward your company right now is not a 
good one. 

Mr. McINTYRE. But, sir, the customers are not from the commu­
nity. The customers are from outlying areas. They are not relative 
to the community at all. They just have to drive through it, and 
because of that, they will not. 

Senator SIMON. Well, I don't know where your customers are 
coming from, but let me just say, when I say community I don't 
mean just Joppa or Metropolis; I mean that whole area. The gener­
al picture that your company has created for itself is not a good 
one. 

Let me just add that I have never hesitated to call on, in cases 
where it is necessary-and one case is referred to in this testimony 
by yourself here; another case at the coal terminal down there-I 
was the one who called the superintendent of State police asking 
for State police to come down. No one from your company contact­
ed me. You mentioned a variety of people you have contacted. In 
other situations, I have been contacted.. No one has. 

I think, among other things, we can all learn from these things. I 
am sure the unions can examine what they have done and learn to 
handle things better. I hope your company will, also, and you, 
yourself, will look at how you have conducted yours:~lves in this sit­
uation and say, Do we have these eruptions, these violent erup­
tions, in a few instances, in labor-management relations simply be­
cause one side is all good and the other side is all bad? Or do we 
need a general improvement in the atmosphere, and how can we 
create that general improvement? 

We want that plant to stay in Illinois. 
Mr. McINTYRE. We are kind of interested in it, too. 
Senator SIMON. Well, but I think, if your plant is going to oper­

ate successfully, forgetting violence entirely, you have to improve 
your labor-management situation, and I hope you will do that. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you, Senator Simon. I appreciate the 

considered and, I think, moderate way you have approached this 
matter here today. 

Let me just finish it up with you, Mr. McIntyre. Well, let me ask 
you, Mr. Lang. Mr. Lang, you and Mr. Mitchell are labor lawyers? 

Mr. LANG. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Give us some knowledge of labor law. Once a 

strike begins, neither side has an obligation to do anything more 
for the other side, do they? 

Mr. LANG. Well, even once a strike begins, there is still a legal 
obligation for the company and the union to continue to negotiate. 
In fact, since the strike began in June 1984, negotiations between 
the company and the union have continued, sometimes more fre­
quently than at other times. 

But the National Labor Relations Board, which is the agency 
charged by Congress with the responsibility for overseeing labor­
management relations, has extensively investigated the company's 
conduct in this matter. 



189 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. I want to get some basic law un­
derstanding here so everybody understands it. 

Senator Metzenbaum has continually talked about the company 
that you represent hiring strikebreakers. Did you consider them 
strikebreakers? 

Mr. LANG. No, not at all. 
The CHAIRMAN. How would you characterize them? 
Mr LANG. The company characterizes and considers these people 

as replacement employees. 
The CHAIRMAN. Does a company, once a strike starts, the second 

a strike starts, does it have a right to try to replace those employ­
ees? 

Mr. LANG. That right is clearly established in the law. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, you can understand why the union mem­

bers who have lost their jobs, in essence, would consider them 
strikebreakers, is that right? 

Mr. LANG. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. But to the company, those are people who are 

company savers in the sense that they are willing to work under 
certain terms and conditions. Is that correct? 

Mr. LANG. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. So, I suppose what we have here is use of seman­

tics, but the key point is that the law provides that the company 
has a right to hire replacement workers to keep itself in business. 
Is that right? 

Mr. LANG. That il~ clearly so. 
The CHAIRMAN. And so it is not fair to call them company savers, 

although they may act as that; neither is it fair to call them strike­
breakers, although, in effect, it makes the strike less effective. Is 
that right? 

Mr. LANG. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, the one single term that the law 

would provide to these people is employees. 
Mr. LANG. That runs true in each instance. 
The CHAIRMAN. So, personally, I felt it was a little much to have 

the word bandied about here like it is some term of art, when in 
fact it is not a term of art; it is the accusation of one side that nat­
urally is upset about it. 

Mr. LANG. That is absolutely correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. It is certainly not the belief of the other side, 

which is also naturally upset about it, and it certainly is not fair to 
those who want to work under the terms and conditions that are 
offered them in the regular jobs provided by, in this case, this com­
pany. Is that right? 

Mr. LANG. That is correct, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. So I am concerned. Frankly, the purpose of 

today's hearing is not necessarily to discuss labor law, which it 
seems to me we have had a poor discussion of, but to look into vio­
lence stemming from a labor dispute. The purpose of this hearing 
is not to look into the current negotiating tactics and mistakes 
made by either the union or the employer. We are talking about 
violence, the picket line on the premises, off the premises, and even 
in the general community round about. Is that correct? 

52-750 Ot-85-7 
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Mr. LANG. That is correct, sir, and whether or not there is suffi­
cient legal redress in the present system to hold that violence in 
abeyance without any preference for one side or the other. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think, Mr. McIntyre-I want to hear 
from the union members-but I think you have sat there through 
some very difficult questions-whether they were fair or not, the 
people who listen will have to make up their own minds-but you 
have sat there, and you have answered those questions, and you 
keep coming back saying that the reason you are upset at these au­
thorities out there is that they have not solved these problems. 

In fact, the first time that these problems seemed to be solved 
was when we started to investigate the problems. Am I correct in 
that, or am I overstating that? 

Mr. LANG. There is strong indication of that, yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, since we started the investiga-

tion, the problems have somewhat diminished. Is that correct? 
Mr. LANG. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are they still going on now, Mr. McIntyre? 
Mr. McIN'fYRE. No, sir, nothing of really violent nature is going 

on at this time. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Now, to give the union its opportunity to be 

here-and I would hope you people will be in the audience, so if we 
have any questions-I know it is an inconvenience to you, but not 
nearly the inconvenience you have been through over the last 
almost, I guess, 9 months or more. 

Mr. McINTYRE. One thing I would like to say. One of these two 
Senators talked about, we haven't been getting anybody to take our 
side. We don't want anybody to take our side. We would like to see 
it such that they don't have to take sides. Just enforce the laws 
that are in place; that is all we want. That has not been done. We 
would like to see something done by you and your committee to see 
that that would happen from now on. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I understand that, and we want to give the 
union its fair opportunity. We offered for them to come in here 
today, and they refused. I can tell you that their assertion that 
they were only offered 15 minutes is an unmitigated lie. To be 
honest with you, I have never held a hearing where I haven't given 
them an opportunity or the time that they have needed, and I 
should, and I am personally offended by anybody thinking that I 
would not. If my staff said that, which they claim they did not, 
then they would have to change it because I wouldn't put up with 
it. 

So we are going to sit next Thursday, March 7, beginning at 9:30 
a.m., and I hope that the local union leaders, David Beck, Roger 
Barnhill, Jess Kester, Jeff Adams, and Carl Medley, all show up at 
that hearing. I would like to see them here. 

They can bring their labor lawyers with them, as you have, and 
they can be helped in their testimony as you have had assistance 
from counsel here today. But they are going to have that opportu­
nity. It will be next Thursday. We will give them a week's notice, a 
little over a week's notice, and that is fair, and we will just see 
what they have to say about these problems. 

I believe you have been forthright in what you have had to say 
about these problems, and I think, whether or not the fact that we 
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are not bringing in 100 witnesses so we can establish everything as 
a court of law would, without hearsay, you still have testified from 
personal knowledge that these things have occurred; you have 
talked to these people, and, frankly, these are problems that should 
not exist in America. Is that a fair statement? 

Mr. LANG. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. 
With that, let me turn to the next set of witnesses. 
Next we will hear from several panels of victims of strike vio­

ltmce in this matter . 
. Our first panel will be Mr. Ted Pugh, who is president of Securi­

ty Resources, Inc., of St. Louis, MO; Gary Miller, an associate of 
Mr. Pugh; and Delbert Sullivan, Terminal Manager of Commercial 
Transport, Inc., of Joppa, IL. 

So I would like you gentleman kJ exchange seats with Mr. McIn­
tyre's entire panel, and if we could have all of you raise your 
hands, we will swear you in. 

Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 
nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

The WITNESSES. I do. 
We will begin with you, Mr. Pugh. Why don't we go ahead and 

have you testify? 

STATEMENT OF TED PUGH, PRESIDENT, SECURITY RESOURCES, 
INC. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pugh, I understand that none of you brought 
statements with you. Let me see if I can bring it out through ques­
tions. 

Let's start with you, Mr. Pugh. Will you please state your full 
name and your address for the record, and your occupation? 

Mr. PUGH. My name is Theodore Pugh. I am located in St. Louis, 
Missouri, and I am president and chief executive officer of Security 
Resources. 

The CHAIRMAN. What is your relationship with Missouri Port­
land Cement Co.? 

Mr. PUGH. I am currently a contractor providing security serv­
ices. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have you ever provided emergency support serv­
ices? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes; I have provided emergency support services in 
the past. 

The CHAIRMAN. What does that consist of, or in this case, what 
did it consist of'? 

Mr. PUGH. Emergency support services in general are just that. 
In any emergency condition, my organization can bring in food, 
housing, medical supplies, medical staffing, and transport. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUm-I. In the case of a labor dispute as we have here, we pro­

vided just those services. 
The CHAIRMAN. In what capacity were you attempting to enter 

the plant on June 15, 1984? 
Mr. PUGH. As the leader of a convoy bringing in the previously 

mentioned supplies. 
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The CHAIRMAN. So you were bringing in what? 
Mr. PUGH. Bedding and housing trailers. 
The CHAIRMAN. Bedding and housing trailers, so that people 

could live on the property as a result of the strike? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Will you tell us what happened that particular 

night? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, on the night of June 15, at approximately 10:15 

p.m., I approached the front gate of Missouri Portland Cement with 
a convoy of three cars and several trucks, and at the front gate we 
were met by approximately 50 to 60 people who were armed with 
pipes, baseball bats, ax handles, various types of clubs. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were they blocking the gate? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What happened? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, I attempted to enter the gate and drove my ve­

hicle to the front gate itself, within feet of it. They blocked my car 
with their bodies and then began to push the vehicle back, telling 
me that I couldn't enter the plant. 

Approximately 11 to 12 people sat upon both sides of the car and 
began to rock it until the--

The CHAIRMAN. You mean they rocked the car back and forth 
from side to to side? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir; until the left side of the car completely came 
off the ground. 

At that point, in somewhat fear of my safety and the safety of 
the passengers in the car, I backed away from the gate. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have some passengers with you at the 
time? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. How many? 
Mr. PUGH. There was one in my car, an employee of the compa­

ny. 
The CHAIRMAN. Had you asked for a. police escort? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir; I had called the State police prior to going to 

the plant, and the State police had advised me that they have sev­
eral officers meet me at the gate. 

The CHAIRMAN, Did they? 
Mr. PUGH. No, sir; not at the time I arrived. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did you ask them about that afterwards? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, a police car did arrive as the incident pro-

gressed. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. As I understand it, you reversed your car 

and you decided to leave. 
Mr. PUGH. Well, I backed away from the gate. I signaled for the 

convoy to follow me, and we continued what would have been 
north on the Joppa Road which runs in front of the plant. We got 
lost. These are two-lane blacktop roads that criss-cross and inter­
sect. 

We were also passed by approximately five pickup trucks with 
numerous people in the back of them. We were afraid they might 
block the road down in front of us, so we turned around and· at­
tempted to go back to our staging area by the same route that we 
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had traveled, which would take us back to the front gate of Missou­
ri Portland again. 

The CHAIRMAN. And what happened? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, fearing that there might be a confrontation, I 

had the convoy wait about 100 yards down the road, and I drove to 
the front gate myself. I got out of the vehicle and shouted to the 
crowd, would we be allowed to come back down the road and leave? 
One member of the group said yes, we could, but for us not to at­
tempt to enter the plant. 

At that time, a State police car showed up with one officer in it. I 
walked--

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know the man's name who said that? 
Mr. PUGH. The man who said we could come by and not to enter 

the plant? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, that you couldn't go in the plant. 
Mr. PUGH. His name was Jess Kester. 
The CHAIRMAN. He said you ~ould come by but you couldn't go in 

the plant? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir, 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUGH. I did not know his name at the time. 
The CHAIRMAN. But are you sure his name is Jess Kester? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir; again I saw a State police car pull up, so at 

that point, I walked over to the State police car and spoke to the 
police officer himself. I advised him that I had a convoy of materi­
als that needed to enter the plant and that currently the road was 
being blocked, and that the people blocking the road were interfer­
ing with interstate commerce end my ability to fulfill my contract. 

The State police officer told me that they were picketing, they 
were on strike, and they had every right to block the gate and the 
road. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is what the State patrolman told you? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What else did he say? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, I protested-~ 
The CHAIRMAN. And what di.d you do? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, I protested again. I know that not to be true. I 

again protested I saying we had the right to enter the gate, and I 
wished that he would perform his duties. 

The CHAIRMAN. And what did he say to you? 
Mr. PUGH. At that point, the officer looked me dead in the face 

and said-and this is a quote-"Boy, you'd better leave." 
At that point, I did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Chairman. Did you take offense at that? 
Mr. PUGH. I am sorry, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you take offense at his saying that to you? 
Mr. PUGH. Not really. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you leave? 
Mr. PUGH. I started to leave, to walk back to my car, which was 

25 to 30 feet from him. 
The CHAIRMAN. And what happened? 
Mr. PUGH. At that point, about three people came out of the 

crowd, one up to me and struck me with a pipe. 
The CHAIRMAN. Say that again. One what? 
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Mr. PUGH. One person-three people came toward me, but one of 
the three struck me with a pipe. 

The CHAIRMAN. So one of the three who came toward you hit you 
with a pipe? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where did he hit you? 
Mr. PUGH. Across the back and shoulder, upper arm. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. What did the State trooper do at that 

point? Did he see that? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What did he do? 
Mr. Pm:*H. He took no action whatsoever. As a matter of fact, he 

and about six or seven other people laughed, or were laughing-­
The CHAIRMAN. After you got hit on the back? 
Mr. PUGH. They were laughing when I looked back at them. I 

don't know what they were laughing at, but they were looking di­
rectly at me and laughing. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you know the name of the State trooper? 
Mr. PUGH. No, sir, but I knew his cal' number. 
The CHAIRMAN. What was that? 
Mr. PUGH. It was 115. 
The CHAIRMAN. Number 115? 
Mr. PUGH. We attempted to find out who the officer was, and to 

the best of my knowledge, we have been unable to do so because 
the State police said they didn't know who was in that cal'. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you attempt to enter the plant again on the 
following day? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What happened? 
Mr. PUGH. It was approximately 7 in the evening, and we were 

this time met by a convoy of State police officers and sheriff's depu­
ties. We were escorted from Metropolis, IL, to the plant by approxi­
mately eight police officers. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you carrying the same things-bedding, 
linens, housing? 

Mr. PumI. Well, no. We had only one trailer this time with bed­
ding and linen because my other vendors refused to fulfill their 
contracts after the first night. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, what happened? 
Mr. PUGH. We approached the gate. We were then stopped by a 

h~rge number of picketers at the gate. The sheriff and a State 
poliIJe officer went to the gate and spoke with several picketers in­
cluding the president of the union. They came back and forced my 
driver and the passengers in the truck to get out of the truck, at 
which time the union members searched the cab of the truck. They 
then came to the back of the truck and told the driver to open it. 

At that point, I got out of my vehicle and protested that they had 
no right to open my truck. The State police officer said that we 
would have to do it, and the State police had already looked inside 
the truck, so they knew what was in it, but they made us open it 
again, and they allowed union members to climb into the back of 
the truck and climb all over the articles that were in the truck. 

While we were waiting for them to inspE)ct the truck, people 
began to arrive, I guess, who had been advised that the convoy was 
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coming. The crowd grew to maybe 90 to 100 people, and they were 
parked on both sides of the road. 

While we were waiting to enter, the State trooper and the sheriff 
came back to my vehicle, and they told me that the truck would be 
::tllowed in but none of my employees who were there to unload the 
truck would be. 

I again protested that that is what my job was, to bring the bed­
ding in and to unload all the supplies. The State trooper told me at 
that point that it was not worth it to him to try to get my people 
into the plant. He felt there would be violence if he tried to get us 
in there, and he said that my people could get hurt, the picketers 
could get hurt, and police officers could get hurt. 

He asked that we leavo the scene. I again protested because I 
was responsible for the safety of the driver. They told me to leave, 
so at that point we left or attempted to leave. 

Two ,rehicles at that time pulled, one in front of us and one 
behind us, and blocked my vehicle so I CO'llld not leave. I had to 
honk for the State troopers to come back and make it possible for 
us to move our vehicle and actually leave the scene. The two troop­
ers came back, and they made the people move away from my car 
and made the truck move so we were no longer blocked. 

As we proceeded back to Paducah, KY, two compact vehicies, 
both occupied by people who were later identified as being strikers, 
pursued us from Joppa to Metropolis, IL, at speeds in excess of 70, 
80 miles an hour. These people had the same clubs and sticks in 
their vehicles. 

The CHAIRMAN. Why were you going to Metropolis? 
Mr. PUGH. That was the only way back to Paducah, KY. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUGH. They pursued us, trying to run us off the ruad, swerv­

ing toward the side of our car, until we reached the city limits of 
Metropolis, at which time they stopped. 

The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, you left behind the driver 
and the tractor-trailer? 

Mr. PUGH. That is correct, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What happened to them? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, again, we went back to Kentucky, and the State 

police had assured me that they would see that the driver got out 
safely. When the driver arrived back at the hotel, two men accost­
ed him in the parking lot, struck him several times in the face, and 
he required medical treatment at Lord's Hospital there in Ken­
tucky. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was the hotel the Drury Inn? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir, it was the Drury Inn. 
The CHAIRMAN. And the two people who assaulted him, were 

they two white men? 
Mr. PUGH. They were two white men, and there was a third man 

in a black Pinto that had Illinois plates. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did he go to the hospital? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, he did, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. He was treated at the local hospital, then? 
Mr. PUGH. He was treated at Lord's Hospital and released. 
The CHAIRMAN. And what was he treated for? 
Mr. PUGH. Abrasions and lacerations about the face and mouth. 
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'1'he CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUGH. I might add that he quit immediately. 
The CHAIRMAN. He quit your employment? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were your employees attacked on any other oc-

casions? 
Mr. PUGH. Multiple occasions, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. With regard to this cement plant? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is over what period of time? 
Mr. PUGH. From June 15 until the latest, I guess, major would 

have been about October 4 when they shot the van up. 
The CHAIRMAN. How many men were involved? 
Mr. PUGH. I am sorry? 
The CHAIRMAN. How many employees were attacked, of your em­

ployees? 
Mr. PUGI-I. Approximately nine. Some of them were multiply at­

tacked. Let me kind of explain. We operated a transport van were 
we drove either personnel or goods to the plant. On these trips to 
the plant, the first occasion, we had a brick thrown through the 
windshield of the vehicle. The drivel' and his rider were cut but not 
seriously injured. 

The second occasion was a soda bottle through the windshield, 
where again the driver and the passenger--

The CHAIRMAN. Was this by the strikers? 
Mr. PUGH. In one case a striker was identified. We had a court 

hearing-injunction, not a criminal hearing. He was not found 
gUilty. Evidonce produced later after the hearing was closed and 
was not reopened may have proven his guilt, but we were not al­
lowed to introduce that additional evidence. 

On the two occasions with the other brick, we were not able to 
identify anyone. 

On the third occasion with the brick, we were able to identify 
someone. It was a passing cal' that threw a brick through the wind­
shield, and the vehicle and the driver were identified by one of my 
passengers and by a, I guess you might say a casual witness, an­
other car that was on the road behind us. Fragments of the brick 
either struck their car or went around our car after it hit our vehi­
cle. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know his name? 
Mr. PUGH. I believe it was a Mr. and Mrs. Smith. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were the people who perpetrated these acts part 

of the striking employees? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were your vehicles damaged when you tried to 

enter the plant during the strike? 
Mr. Pugh, Well, the bricks, the rocks-the first night lights were 

broken. There were dents in the hood from these pipes and sticks. 
The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, they threw bottles at the 

windshields, slashed tires, threw bricks at the windshields. 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. It went further because, as this progressed, 

we had multiple vehicles. Our brown van was shot one time on the 
Joppa road approximately a mile from the plant, a single .22 
bullet. This was reported to the police, who, short of taking a 
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report, made no attempt to investigate it and did not go to the 
crime scene at all to search for any types of clues. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, did the police offer you any protection 
from these attacks? 

Mr. PUGH. No, sir. They also failed to respond to requests for 
escort and said that it was not their duty to escort private contrac­
tors. 

The CHAIRMAN. You asked them to protect you? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you try to protect yourselves? 
Mr. Pum-I. As best we could. We installed special equipment on 

the vehicles, tires that could not be deflated, special foam-filled 
tires. I installed special grating on the windshields of the trucks, 
for which I received multiple tickets, even though the vehicle was 
not in violation of the law. 

The CHAIRMAN. You got tickets from the State police, or were 
they the local police? 

Mr. PUGH. The State police, the county police, and the city 
police. 

The CHAIRMAN. Even though you had installed these for the pro­
tection of your workers and your employees? 

Mr. PUGH. And even though they knew why we had installed 
them. 

The CHAIRMAN. How many tickets did you receive? 
Mr. PUGH. Approximately 27 either actual court citations andlor 

warning citations. 
The CHAIRMAN. I take it a number of those were tickets for what 

they called obscured vision? 
Mr. PUGH. Obscured vision. 
The CHAIRMAN. But you are saying that that was not a violation? 
Mr. PUGH. Not under Missouri law, where the vehicle was regis-

tereu and had a safety inspection. And the obscured vision is, to 
some extent, an opinion. If I hold my hand up like this, I have ob­
scured vision. If I put up a concrete wall, I have also obscured 
vision, but one certainly is not the same as the other. So it became 
a matter of opinion. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you ever have to pay any of those 27 tickets? 
Mr. PUGH. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What happened to them? 
Mr. PUGH. We obtained legal counsel and, to the best of my 

knowledge, all the charges were dropped. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you or your employees ever detained by 

the police in conjunction with those tickets? 
Mr. PUGH. Multiple occasions. 
The CHAIRMAN. You mean they actually detained you and held 

you? . 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, they took the fellows to the police station and 

questioned them on many occasions. 
The CHAIRMAN. I understand one of your drivers was a female 

driver. What happened to her? 
Mr. Pugh. She was taken to the Massac County Sheriffs Depart­

ment, not charged with any crime, and strip-searched. 
The CHAIRMAN. She was strip-searched? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
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The CHAIRMAN. By women officers, I am sure. 
Mr. PUGH. There was a matron present. 
The CHAIRMAN. There was what? 
Mr. PUGH. A matron present. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, was she the only one present? 
Mr. PUGH. A female jailer. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. But she was strip-searched? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What was the basis for her strip-search? 
Mr. PUGH. We were not told. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUGH. I might add that none of the men who were brought 

to the police station at any time were ever strip-searched. 
The CHAIRMAN. Not one? 
Mr. PUGH. To the best of my knowledge, no, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was she allowed to call counselor make any 

phone calls? 
Mr. PUGH. Not until she was released. 
The CHAIRMAN. Not until she was strip-searched and released? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. I was advised that she had been picked up, 

and when I attempted to find out what was wrong, the sheriff's de­
partment would releas~ no information about it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pugh, was your life threatened during the 
strike? 

Mr. PUGH. Multiple times. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about those. 
Mr. PUGH. I was threatened at the front gate and on the proper­

ty as I drove in and out. People would say, "We're going to get 
you." "We'll kill you for this." The most frightening and disturbing 
to me was the fact that my home was called. My wife was told that 
I would be killed, that our home would be burned. 

It was surprising because I have an unlisted, silent number. So I 
found it surprising that this number could be reached. These calls 
went on for a period of about 3 months, on and off. They finally 
stopped making actual threats upon my life, but they would make 
calls in an official capacity saying that I had been killed in a car 
accident or I had been killed in a plane crash. 

The CHAIRMAN. Like they were State officials? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUGH. I won't say State officials. 
The CHAIRMAN. Or Government officials. 
Mr. PUGH. Government representatives. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you have to protect your home at any time? 
Mr. PUGH. Well, after the threats upon myself and after several 

shootings at other people's residences, I put an armed guard at m~ 
home. I took additional security measures that I really wouldn t 
want to discuss here. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you feel that any of the animosity displayed 
toward you had racial overtones? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about that. 
Mr. PUGH. Since the day of June 15 to present, whenever we 

have come in contact with any of the people that we knew as pick-
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eters or former employees, we always received a barrage of racial 
slurs: "Nigger, go back to St. Louis." 

One of my main drivers, I distinctly remember they said they 
were going to knock the black off of him. It was just a continuation 
of those types of things almost too numerous to remember all of 
them. 

The Chairman. Your firm is a minority business enterprise? 
Mr. PUGH. Yes, sir. We are certified by the U.S. Government as a 

small and disadvantaged business. 
The Chairman. I see. Could you approximate for the committee 

the amount \..1' damage which your company suffered as a result of 
the violence that has been described here today by you and by 
other witnesses? 

Mr. PUGH. Monetary damage, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Mr. PUGH. I would say that replacement of damaged parts to the 

vehicles, special equipment that I was not able to bill my client for, 
and things that I would call extraordinary costs would be in excess 
of $25,000. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you able to handle that? 
Mr. PUGI-I. Yes, sir, but it hurt. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Mr. PUGH. When you are small to start with, it is difficult just to 

get by, and our company is in a growing stage. So when we got a 
contract serving a company the size of Missouri Portland, and for a 
little guy like ourselves, we were quite honored that we were 
chosen, and we were thrilled to death about it. As a result, it has 
ruined what we thought would be a good profit margin job. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel that the FBI could do a better job of 
policing these incidents than the local or State police did in this 
case or these cases? 

Mr. PUGH. I don't know that the FBI could do a better job. The 
police officers, if they would do their job to start with, could prob­
ably do it satisfactorily. It is just that the job was not done. 

I would like to state that I am a former police officer and have 
degrees in law enforcement, and I think I am qualified to tell when 
a criminal act has been committed and when law enforcement 
should take certain steps, an example being the evening that one 
shot was fired at the van. I, as a law enforcement official, would 
have at least gone to the crime scene and looked for evidence. They 
didn't. 

When bricks were thrown at the vehicle, nothing was done other 
than a report. Even in cases that did not involve my people direct­
ly, where previous testimony said that the injunction, the civil in­
junction, had found, I believe, three to five people guilty of violat­
ing the injunction, no criminal charges were ever brought against 
them. So one court said they're guilty, and the police didn't care to 
follow it up. 

The CHAIRMAN. So what you are saying is that, as a former po­
liceman, if the local or tltate police wanted to do their jobs, they 
could have done so. 

Mr. PUGH. Certainly. 
The CHAIRMAN. In all of these instances--
Mr. PUGH. They just didn't. 'fhey just plain didn't do the job. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Did they ever give you any reasons why they 
didn't? 

Mr. PUGH. No. One deputy-and I guess you might call this hear­
say-one deputy told us that he was told to pick on us with the 
tickets. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is that right? 
Mr. PUGH. And I am fully cognizant of the fact that if you look 

at the social-economic structure of southern Illinois-and you have 
to remember that these sheriff's deputies live in that county, that 
these State police officers live within that area, and that these 
people have to live there on an ongoing basis-and to do something 
that might be considered unpopular would have an effect on them 
in the community. 

So I think, in these particular cases, some outside law enforce­
ment could have acted without reprisals wh.m the--

The CHAIRMAN. So you are saying maybe the Federal Govern­
ment should have been brought in if the State and local govern­
ments were unwilling to do the job? 

Mr. PUGH. Yes sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you are saying they were unwilling to do 

the job, the State and local governments? 
Mr. PUGH. Exactly. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you feel it may have been because they 

lived in the community. 
Mr. PUGH. That is part of it, at least at that level. The State 

police, though, cover just that-the State. So there are police offi­
cers employed by the State of Illinois who do not live in the area, 
who could have been brought to that area to protect us. 

The CHAIRMAN. But were they, to your knowledge? 
Mr. PUGH. At one time, a large contingency was in the area for a 

week, maybe, and suddenly disappeared, and I don't know why. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Let me turn to you, Mr. Miller, for a few questions. 

STATEMENT OF GARY W. MILLER, FORMER EMPLOYEE OF 
SECURITY RESOURCES, INC. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you please state your complete name for 
the record and what you do for employment. 

Mr. MILLER. Gary Wayne Miller, and at present I am an over­
the-road truckdriver. 

The CHAIRMAN. For whom? 
Mr. MILLER. I run for a company called TA Trucking out of St. 

Clair, MO. 
The CHAIRMAN. At the time, whom did you work for? 
Mr. MILLER. I was working for Dr. Pugh in Security Resources. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you worked with Mr. Pugh here? 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. In what capacity were you working on the morn­

ing of November 4, 1984? 
Mr. MILLER. I was running a video camera on the van service 

run to Missouri Portland Cement. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you describe what happened for us? 
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Mr. MILLER. Well, at approximately 7:20 a.m. on the morning of 
the 4th of November, we were taking a load of employees to Mis­
souri Portland Cement. There were myself, Frank Benton, who was 
acting as the vandriver that morning, and foul' employees of the 
company. 

We were going toward the plants on the Joppa Road, and just 
after making a 90-degree turn on the Joppa Road and before going 
over a small hill, we started receiving fire from a .22 either rifle 01' 
pistol, I don't really know which. 

We could hear the report of the weapon, and the bullets were 
striking the van. The back window disintegrated on one side, and I 
felt something hit me in the head, and I yelled at the driver, 
"We're hit; get us out of here." 

The employees, who had been lying down in the back of the van, 
a couple of them started to sit up, and we told them to stay down. 
Very shortly thereafter, we were over a hill and then out of range. 

The CHAIRMAN. You say one of the bullets hit you in the head? It 
ricocheted, did it? 

Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. The bullet that struck me came in through 
the back window of the van and through the back seat and rico­
cheted and hit me across the right temple. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are talking right up here on the right 
temple? 

Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Where was the truck located at the time 

that these shots occurred? Was it near the plant? 
Mr. MILLER. It was approximately a mile-and-a-half from the 

plant, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did you see the person who was shooting? 
Mr. MILLER. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, the driver just gunned the 

vehicle and tried to get out of there. 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any idea what kind of weapon it 

was? You said it wal:i a .22. 
Mr. MILI,ER. It was a .22, sir. I don't know if it was a rifle 01' a 

pistol. 
The CHAIRMAN. They must have been able to shoot rather fast in 

order to get eight shots. 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you have eight holes in the van or what? 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. There were eight holes in the rear of the 

van. 
The CHAIRMAN. Including the fractured window, I take it. 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you hospitalized? 
Mr. MILLER. I did receive treatment at the Lord's emergency 

room and also first aid. 
Mr. CHAIRMAN. So the bullet didn't penetrate, it just grazed you? 
Mr. MILLER. It just grazed me. 
The CHAIRMAN. It grazed you up here on your right temple? 
Mr. MILLER. Yes, sir. 
Mr. PUGH. Pardon me, sir. There were actually nine places 

where bullets struck the vehicle. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Including the window? The window was an extra 
one, then. 

Mr. PUGH. The window was one. The State police found eight 
bullet holes and recovered-four bullets? 

Mr. MILLER. Yes. 
Mr. PUGH. Recovered four bullets. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were there actually bullet holes in the van 

itself. 
Mr. PUGH. Oh, yes, sir; all down the back door. If you consider 

the situation, these shots were fired directly behind the van so that 
they went into the back swinging doors, and all eight shots went 
into either the right or left-hand door or through the window on 
the door, and these bullets then would have traversed the entire 
length of the vehicle. It was the grace of God that people weren't 
killed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you get knocked out or did it daze you? 
Mr. MILLER. Nel , Sir. It stunned me for just a second, and after 

that, we just were concentrating on getting out of there. We 
weren't really looking to see if anybody was back there. 

The CHAIRMAN. What makes you feel that the shots that were 
fired into the van were related to the strike? 

Mr. M!LLER. Well, it is not normal that you are driving down the 
road and somebody unloads on you. [Laughter.] 

The CHAIRMAN. I think Senator Metzenbaum would have lots of 
trouble with your testimony. [Laughter.] 

I think he would be the only one in this country who would. 
Mr. PUGH. There were some statements made to us about that. 
Mr. MILLER. Prior to this. 
Mr. PUGH. The first vehicle that was shot was a brown van. 

After that occurred, one of the members of the union, a Jeff 
Adams, told us that the white van would be next. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was that the van they were driving? 
Mr. PUGH. One fellow told us our vehicles were going to be shot. 

That is when the brown one was shot. About 2 days later, as the 
brown one was going in the gate, one of the strikers at the front 
gate said, "We got the brown one; the white one's next." 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. PUGH. So when it was shot up, our immediate thought was 

that it was union rehu;ed. It is odd that I have vans driving in mul­
tiple cities around the country, and this is the only place where my 
vans are shot up. Joppa is the only place where people break my 
windshields. 

So I have to assume from the continuation of damage that I am 
suffering in this area, while it is not happening anywhere else in 
the country, that it would certainly be union related. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Let me turn to you, Mr. Sullivan. 

STATEMEN'f OF DELBERT SULLIVAN, TERMINAL MANAGER, 
COMMERCIAL TRANSPOR'l" INC. 

The CHAIRMAN. Give us a brief sketch of your background, what 
you do. 
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Mr. SULLIVAN. My name is Delbert Sullivan. I am employed by 
Commel'cia} 'l'ransport. We are engaged in the transportation of 
the finished product out of Missouri Portland Cement Co., located 
in Joppa, IL, to the various customers that are Missouri Portland's. 

The GHAIRMAN. So you are the commercial manager? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. 'l'hat is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Or the terminal manager, I guess. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. You said that you are terminal manager for 

Commercial Transport, Inc., which had a contract with Missouri 
Portland Cement Co.; is that right? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. I am not certain about a contract. 
The CHAIRMAN. But you did work for them? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. We have hauled through there, Commercial has, 

since 1967. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is yoUI' company considered the prime carrier for 

Missouri Portland's Joppa plant? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. It is. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, as I understand it, you carry the finished 

product to Missouri Portland's customers; is that right? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have you had this same business relationship 

with Missouri Portland since before the strike? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. We hauled before the strike; yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. You have worked with your company since 

1967 as I understand it. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you ever a target of union violence during 

the strike? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. All the way through it. 
The CHAIRMAN. All the way through? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. On a number of occasions? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us what happened. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, from day 1, on the first day, we were turned 

down at 4 a.m. The drivers called in and said there were picketers, 
a large amount of picketers at the gates, so I instructed them to 
come back to the terminal, and I in turn had anticipated that tnere 
might be a strike and had nonunion workers hired to drive the 
trucks into the plant and to load, so I called one of the nonunion 
workers, told him to meet me at the terminal. 

I went down to the terminal and told him to go to Missouri Port­
land, try to go through the gate, and if he couldn't get thrQugh the 
gate, to come on back to the terminal. 

So he made an attempt about 7 a.m., 7:15. He came back to the 
terminal and said thete were pickets everywhere and that he was 
stopped on the way back as he came to an intersection, and a man 
in a pickup truck told him that if he came back, he would kill him. 

So I in turn called the management at Missouri Portland and 
told them that we were unable to get through the gate, and they 
stated to me that there would be some State police there and that 
we should try to come back a little la.ter, which we did, about 9 
a.m. that same morning. 
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I instructed the driver to go west into the plant, and there is 
what we call a country block, where we can come in and enter in 
from the north and meet at the same place, and I had radio contact 
with this man. 

I instructed another employee to drive me to the gate from the 
opposite direction. As we were on the way, the driver told me, 
"That same pickup truck has got me stopped again," and I told 
him just to try to keep moving on slowly toward the gate, and I 
couldn't see him at this time, but as I came to the eastbound road, 
the truck was stopped by a maroon Dodge pickup truck. 

At the gate area, there must have been 50 or 100 picketers, cars 
everywhere, and we drove down and parked beside the maroon 
pickup truck that had our vehicle stopped, more or less in the 
middle of the road. In the pickup truck were Roger Barnhill and 
Dave Beck. 

So I asked if they could please let our truck through, that we had 
to make an attempt to get through the gate in order to maintain 
our authorities. Another picket was running up the road in front of 
us toward us, and as he came by our truck, he jumped up on the 
fender or the steps and was beating on the doors, had a picket sign 
in his hand, and he ran on up to the vehicle that we were in, and 
he reached in as though to grab the man that was in the pickup 
like he was going to hit him, but he didn't, and he backed off. 

Mr. Beck told us that we had better stay out of there or some­
body was going to get hurt. Another man, Dennis Anderson, pulled 
up some way in a pickup truck, pulled up beside us, and said, "If 
you will stick with us, we'll take care of you, but if you don't, 
you're going to get hurt." I said, "We don't want any trouble with 
anybody; we're just trying to do our job. OUI' union tells us that we 
have to go through, and our company tells us we have to go 
through." 

We had several threats, and then a large group of people started 
running toward us, and the man that reached through the truck 
that acted like he was going to hit our other employee was .Jess 
Kestel'. . 

We managed to back up, and when we did, we passed on the 
wrong side of the road, and our truck managed to get through and 
came back to the terminal. We had numerous attempts where we 
would go to the plant. We could get through normally without too 
much trouble when the State police were there. We would still re­
ceive flat tires, nails, bottles hitting the vehicles, and profanities. 

I asked the State police if they could escort us, and they said that 
they were not there to escort us, that their main purpose for being 
there was to try to keep someone from getting killed. 

We sustained numerous amounts of nails in Ollr tires, wind­
shields knocked out. We had four radiators shot. We had drivers 
quit. One driver came in, had blood running down the side of his 
face. The driver's door appeared to have been shot. I called the 
State police. A State policeman came out. He looked at it, and he 
said, "Yes, it is my opinion that it has been shot." My understand­
ing later was that it was changed, that he didn't think it had been 
shot. He said that if they had the authority, they would clean the 
mess out, but again, they were not there to arrest anybody, but 
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they were there to keep someone from getting killed, and so far 
they have done thnt, to my knowledge. 

But as I said, this particular driver with the blood running down 
his face, h~ quit. When he got in, he said, "I can't take it." He said, 
"fm getting threats at home. My wife is being called saying that 
she is going to be killed if I continue to drive there." I had another 
driver come in and quit. He said, "Pm sorry, I just can't work. 
We're receiving too many threats." 

We had a log thrown through the windshield. I had people call 
me and tell me who threw the log through the windshield. I called 
the local police department. I told them who threw the log. I told 
them where they were hiding, because the people that called me 
said they were hiding in a restaurant which turned out to be one of 
the headquartt;'l's for the pickets, and this was on Halloween night. 
There was nothing ever done, to my knowledge, in that particular 
case. 

I had one truck coming through the city of Joppa. I received a 
phone call and I was told that one of my trucks had been shot. 
That was the story that I got. I asked the man if he would mind 
going out and getting the license number of the vehicle that had 
our truck stopped. He came hack in and told me that the people in 
the vehicle that had our truck stopped told him that it was union 
business, for him to stay out of it and mind his own business. 

I talked to this man-I called the sheriffs department and re­
ported this. They advised me to call a wrecker and have our truck 
moved off the road. The person who called me made statements, 
signed statements, that he recognized the people that were in­
volved, one in particular, a union member. 

We just had all kinds of violence to our equipment. 
The CHAIRMAN. When you say that they dropped nails from the 

airplane, is this typical, what I am showing you here? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. That is one of them, but that is an antique ver­

sion. They modified that one. 
The CHAIRMAN. They got more efficient than this one? See, this 

one always lands with it pointing up no matter what you do. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. That one only had one defect. When it goes in a 

tubeless tire, it won't cause it to go flat immediately. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. They learned that if they drill a small hole 

through that and make it hollow, it would be an instant flat, and 
we had several drivers come in and take as high as nine nails out 
of one steering tire. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is that right? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I asked the union president-we had a meeting. 

He came over and said that one of my scabs, as he called him, was 
making gestures at his people as he went through the gate to load, 
and I told him that I would remove him immediately from our em­
ployment, which I did, but in return, could he please have them 
not put nails under our steering tires due to the fact that the 
weight of those trucks, if a steering tire should blow at 50 miles an 
hour, the chances of a driver living are very slim. They could go on 
the wrong side of the road and wipe out a whole school bus, as far 
as that goes. 
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The very next truck that crone back from the picket had two of 
those, one in each steering tire, and that was my answer from the 
union, is the way that I felt about it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, as I understand it, your house was shot 
into? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. By what kind of rifle, if you know? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I don't know. I had my opinion and reasons for 

my opinion. It was my opinion that it was a small caliber but high­
powered rit1e. 

The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about that and what happened. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. It was about 12:25 a.m. My wife and I were in bed. 

I was asleep, and I assume my wife was asleep, when we heard a 
noise that awakened us. I wasn't very much awake, but I told my 
wife, I said, "They're just throwing rocks at the house, so don't pay 
any attention to it." 

I had somethin~ in my hand, and I couldn't figure what I had in 
my hand. I wasn t very well awake. The telephone rang, and my 
sister, who lives about a quarter of a mile away, said, "Are you all 
right'?" I said, "What do you mean, am I all right?" And she said, 
"Didn't you hear those gunshots?" I said no, and she said, IIWell, 
someone was shooting." I said, liN 0, you heard rocks hitting our 
house; that's all it was." 

Then I told my wife, I said, ICy ou know, I think I heard some­
thing come through a wall," and she said, "I think I heard glass." 
So she said, "I've got to check the kids." We sleep upstairs and the 
kids sleep downstairs. 

When she turned on the light, to my right I looked and there 
was a bullet hole right through the wall, right above our bed, and I 
told my wife, "We've been shot." I looked in my hand and I had 
pieces of paneling fragments that had splintered from the wall, and 
all over the top of our bed, it looked just about like where squirrels 
had been eating hickory nuts, with splinters where the bullets had 
come through the bedroom. 

One bullet had come through the headboard between my wife 
and me, just about head level. We went downstairs, and actually 
we crawled around, afraid to turn the lights on, downstairs where 
the kids were and checked them, and then we reported this to the 
local police department. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did the police investigate this? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, they did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Who in the police? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Who were they? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. The acting sheriff, Mr. Tucker, came out with one 

of his deputies, and I believe the State police showed up. I am not 
certain that they came. \ 

The CHAIRMAN. Did they ever come back to tell you what hap­
pened? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. They told me that they would turn it over to the 
DCI and that they would come out and make a report on it, and 
they did come out. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, did a detective from the State department 
of investigation come in and check it out? 



207 

Mr. SULLIVAN. They took the bullets from the upstairs that they 
could find. 

The CHAIRMAN. These are the bullets that came through t.he 
wall, you are saying? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Do you know who did this? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. I don't know. I had numerous phone calls telling 

me who did it. 
The CBAIRMAN. From whom? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Some people that I knew and some people that I 

did not know. Some were anonymous and some we e not anony­
mous. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who did they say did it? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Jess Kester from the picket, and they also named 

other people, relatives of the pickets. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did they tell you what kind of gun he used or 

where it was or anything like that? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, they did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us what you know about that. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, I received a phone ca11-1 had received a 

phone call before the shooting incident stating that someone was 
going to be killed, and that Jess Kester had made this statement in 
a bar while he was under the influence, or they figured he was 
under the influence, and that he had purchased a new gun, and 
that if he missed the first time, the second time he would not miss. 

I later received a phone call after the shooting from the same 
person telling me where the gun was, and I in turn called the de­
partment of criminal investigation and passed this information on 
to them. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know if the)' ever investigated him or if 
they ever went after the gun to check the ballistics or anything 
else? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. No. The only thing that I was told was that they 
would have to have "just cause" in order to search a man's house. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did they, to your knowledge? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Do what? 
The CHAIRMAN. Did they search the man's house? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Not to my knowledge. 
'rhe CHAIRMAN. Were you ever threatened personally with vio­

lence if you continued to operate your trucks for the company? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. People would stand across the road and holler 

that I was going to die there, and not just me, just all of us that 
were there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Can you identify any of the people who did that 
to you? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. At times we did. Sometimes we recognized them 
as pickets. A lot of times it was people that were not pickets, rela­
tives mostly of the pickets. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any names? 
Mr. SULLi;rAN. Yes, sir. 
The CBAIRMAN. Would you give them to us? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, the ones that I would name would have 

been the brother of Dave Beck. He would pull over and scream and 
holler at us that we were going to die. One time Dennis Anderson 
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was in a pickup truck, and I called the police because he was over 
there threatening and saying that they were going to kill us, and 
that is where we were going to die. 

I called the State police) 'and the State police responded. When 
the State police came around the corner) the pickup truck left at a 
high rate of speed, trying to outrun the State police, and the State 

. iloliccman-finally, he came b::>.ck to the terminal and said that he 
did catch them, and he said they were drinking, and they admitted 
to him that they had had too many drinks and that they shouldn't 
have been doing that, and there were no arrests made that I am 
aware of. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. You also mentioned, as I recall, on the first 
day of the strike, the union president himself~ Dave Beck, told you 
that you had better get your trucks out of there or somebody was 
going to get hurt. Is that a true statement? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did the union pickets allow you, ultimately, full 

access to the plant? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Did they allow us full access to the plant? 
The CHAIRMAN. Right. 
Mr. SULLIVAN. No. We had troubles all the way. I don't know ex­

actly the nature of your question. We just barely could get through. 
They would walk in front of us; they would park vehicles in front 
of us. You know, any time we wanted to go through a barrage of 
nails, we could go in. 

The CHAIRMAN. How much damage did your company suffer as a 
result of this'? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. The last figure that I saw on this was approxi-
mately $142,000. . . 

The CHAIRMAN. Damages to your vehicles? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. How many tires had been slashed or shot with 

bullets? 
1vI1'. SULLIVAN. I would say in excess of 100. 
The CHAIRMAN. Had just some or all of the trucks that you went 

in there with been damaged or shot at or otherwise damaged? 
Mr. SULT,IVAN. I am sorry, I couldn't hear you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did every truck that went in there suffer 

damage, or just some of them? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Oh, yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. All of them did? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are talking about tires, windshields, radia­

tors--
Mr. SULLIVAN. Right. We had one go through and-these didn't 

all happen as they went through the gate. They set up different 
checkpoints along the road between the cement plant ~nd our ter­
minal. One time they would have sheets of plywood with nails 
driven through it, and they would pull the sheets of plywood across 
the road just as we would get even with them. 

In one incident, one of the pickets came and threw a pair of 
metal shears or pliers through the windshield of our truck, and the 
drivers identified the picket. 'rhey had been seei.ng him on the 
picket line. 
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I called the State police. The State police, every time they would 
come out, they would threaten to give us a ticket for improper reg­
istration, overloaded; they would want to see the driver's li­
cense--

The CHAIRMAN. You are saying that even though you were re-
porting these things, they would harass you? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. They would harass us, is the only way-­
The CHAIRMAN. The State police would? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. They would do this. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were these State police from up north, or were 

these State police from around that area, or do you know? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. They were both. We had some from Pope County. 

We had a Lieutenant Richter from Murfreesboro, wherever he is 
from. I don't know. 

We identified this man that had thrown the pliers, and the State 
policeman said, "You're just wasting your time; it's just his word 
against yours. He'll have 100 witnesses at that picket to swear that 
he never left the area." 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. All in all, how many drivers did you have 
working for you that went in and out of the area, including the 
plant? 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Approximately 17 drivers. 
The CHAIRMAN. How many of them quit as a result of this?" 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Two. 
The CHAIRMAN. Two of them did. The rest of them hung in 

there? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. They hung in. 
The CHAIRMAN. In conclusion, Mr. Sullivan, how do you think we 

ought to solve this problem or these types of problems? 
Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, all of the law enforcement officers that I 

talked to-I begged the FBI to come in. I called and I begged them 
if they could possibly come in to get some outside help. I mean, I 
understand when you are in a community where :you have local 
people involved, and everybody is a friend of everybody, it is hard. 

But also, the people that I talk to, they say, "Our hands are tied; 
there is nothing we can do." Like I said, the State policeman said, 
"We've been given orders not to write tick(;lts, but we've been given 
orders to see that nobody gets killed." 

I just think the law is going to have to be changed to the extent 
to where it is out of the hands of people that are prejudiced to t.he 
situation. 

But I have been sitting here, and I heard them gohlg over the 
situation of the gun incident with the man that brought the gun in, 
wondering why they didn't fire him. You can imagine how these 
people feel that are driving on a lonely road in a truck by them­
selves, and knowing that any time the glass will fly out of the vehi­
cle. 

I heard it one time said that the guns were used for shooting pi­
geons. Well, I have been working in association with that plant 
since 1963, and this is not uncommon. There are dead pigeons ev­
erywhere where they have shot them. 

Bu.t it is my opinion that the man had the gun for his own pro­
tection. I had trouble with my men, begging them not to carry 
guns, but I wasn't always successful. 
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In our situation, we are a union carrier. I think it was conven­
ient that some of the people left when it came time to have actual 
witnesses. I don't know if they will even bother to read what we 
have to say, and that is kind of disgusting to me. 

But I have heard the statements that these are unionbusters, 
that Missouri Portland is bound to bust unions. My company is a 
union company. I, myself, am a member in good standing of the 
Teamsters Union out of Paducah, KY. We are not fighting the 
union in 0\11' case. 

I just do,!t feel that it is right for one union to tell another 
union they've got to quit working, and my men were not ready to 
quit working. They had families to feed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, don't feel badly. Almost every investigation 
we have conducted has had a lack of interest by certain areas of 
the media and certain areas of our committee. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. Well, it just seems to me like after you pose for 
the TV cameras, then you made an exodus, and I don't appreciate 
that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I cannot criticize a fellow Senator, and 
that is not unusual around here, especially on this committee. 

Mr. SULLIVAN. They are busy, I know. I was in one's office yester­
day, and he was busy. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, the thing that discourages me-and I will 
just say it for you three-you know, we must have held seven, 
eight, or nine of these hearings on separate issues involving vio­
lence, involving corruption, involving all kinds of things, where the 
workers themselves have been the big losers. 

I have been disappointed that some of those who claim to be the 
strong fighters for the individual employees are never here; or, if 
they do come, they are always here defending what went on, or 
trying to make it look like what went on didn't go on. 

I can remember one other instance where the media never 
seemed to get interested in it until, finally, a bunch of indictments 
came down as a result of the hearings, in this very hearing room 
right here, and then they were not interested in it. 

So I don't know what to do other than to tell you that it is im­
portant that you testify. It is important that you tell the truth. It is 
important that we have this information, because there are honest 
people in the media who will report it. There are honest people 
who will try to do something about this. 

There are a number of us who would like to change the law so 
that if the State and local governments are unwilling to do any­
thing about this, then the Federal Government simply has to come 
in. 

You see, State and local governments were unwilling to do any­
thing, in certain areas of the country, about civil rights, and some 
of us feel that it is very appropriate for the Federal Government to 
come in and enforce those civil rights, because it was the only way 
they could be done. 

And yet, because of a Supreme Court decision called the Enmons 
case, the Federal Government basically is prohibited from helping 
in this area, even when nothing can be done because local law en­
forcement officers are not willing to do what has to be done. 
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Now, something simply has to change. But in all honesty, I am 
not sure I could get a majority of the members of this committee to 
vote to change the law to protect employees' civil rights under cir­
cumstances that you have right here. I am not sure I can get a ma­
jority of the members of this committee to do that. I can get pretty 
close to a majority. And I am not sure we can get a majority of the 
Members of Congress to change the Enmons case and to reinforce 
the Hobbs Act with appropriate legislative language. 

I don't think good union leaders sanction this kind of stuff. I 
really don't. I don't think Lane Kirkland wants to sanction this. I 
know he is a fine man. I have a big regard for him. But I suspect, 
like certain members of even the Labor Committee staff, it comes 
down to special-interest concerns and whose side you are on on 
these. 

Well, my attitude is, we ought to be on the side of what is right. 
We ought to be on the side of law enforcement. We ought to be on 
the side of ending these types of difficulties. 

There is nothing wrong with a company, if a union strikes, cut­
ting off negotiations with them. I mean, I might personally think it 
is stupid of them to do it that way. But this company, according to 
their officials today, did not cut off negotiations. 

There is nothing wro,lg with a union striking in our country 
today. They have a right to do that. But then the company has a 
right to replace them. And nobody should have to resort to vio­
lence. 

It is discouraging to me. Of course, I have been referred to by 
certain staff members of this committee as a union-baiter because 
we investigate some of these complaints. I cannot even begin to tell 
you how many complaints come in here. We don't have time to in­
vestigate them all. But we try. I have been accused of being anti­
union because I am trying to get to the bottom of these things and 
to resolve them. 

What you folks have said here today is outrageous. I mean, what 
is happening is outrageous. It shouldn't happen in a free land. 
Good union members should not do those things. I should say good 
company employees should not dress up in sheets, either. On the 
other hand, they were fired for doing so. Nor should they shoot at 
union signs; I agree with that. 

We have heard about three incidents apparently in which em­
ployees of the company participated, and I am not sanctioning 
these, either. The company apparently has not sanctioned them 
itself. 

Now, all of us wish the negotiations would have taken place and 
the problems would have been solved, but it certainly was not fair 
to you, Mr. Pugh, to have to lose $25,000 as a minority contractor, 
in a business that you are starting from scratch and trying to make 
it as a minority manager, and to be treated like it is nothing, like 
you have really been treated here today. I don't think that is right; 
I don't think it is fair. 

Mr. PUGH. I appreciate your interest. 
The CHAIRMAN. And I will be honest with you; I think it is a pa­

thetic media that doesn't do anything about it because, after all, 
the only way we are going to be able to change the Hobbs Act so 
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that we can solve these problems, is to let the people in this coun­
try know what is going on-and it is going on all over the country. 

We get complaints all over, and every time we do, people on this 
very committee that is sworn to protect the rights of the employees 
and employers-especially certain staff members-are the ones 
that raise all the barriers and problems to even bringing out the 
facts. 

It really bothers me, I will tell you. And certain heroes of the 
labor movement never show up. Now, they have a right not to. I 
am not going to find fault with Senators for not showing up, be­
cause I, myself, am very busy, and I cannot accuse any individual 
Senator, but it seems to me this is important. 

Now, I hope the union does show up next Thursday. I think we 
have given them time. They have acted like they were mistreated 
here, and there is no way they are going to be mistreated. They 
might get asked some tough questions, but no tougher than what 
you have been asked here today or that the company was asked, 
and perhaps, hopefully, in a much more fair fashion. But all I am 
saying is that I hope they show up. 

I am personally offended by what you have gone through. I am 
personally outraged by it. And I am outraged that anybody who is 
fair refuses to listen to you. Where else can you go? You cannot go 
to the State and local people, who wouldn't help you. If you cannot 
come here and get some consideration, then where else can you go? 

I can tell you, I don't know that you are getting a lot of consider­
ation here, but I am doing the best I can to let you tell your story, 
but, my gosh, I am not sure anybody is listening. 

But I am listening, and we are going to change this law. It may 
take some time, but we are going to change this law, and we are 
going to change it for the benefit of workers and businesses across 
this country. It just isn't right, any more than it was right for cer­
tain States to deny individuals civil rights. 

That never had a chance of really being changed, because of the 
State and local lack of law enforcement, until we applied Federal 
sanctions. And this is certainly equal to some of the problems that 
went on during the civil rights controversies. 

I am personally very outraged, and I can see you are discour­
aged. But I apologize to you. The best I can do is get this testimony 
out. Hopefully, we can print it as a committee record, and hopeful­
ly, some honest people will look at it and start to get outraged, too, 
and start to do something about this. 

I hope you don't have to always wind up with an indictment to 
get people interested in what is going on, but there ought to be 
some indictments in this case. There ought to be some people 
busted-that is, if you are telling the truth-and I will tell you 
this. I don't think anybody who is honest could sit here and listen 
to you and not believe you are telling the truth. I don't think any­
body could, if they took the time to sit and listen to you. 

Well, I want to thank you for being here. I know that it is not 
easy for you to come in, and I know that you place yourselves in a 
certain amount of danger, if this continues on the way it is, for 
having come here. I want to thank you for your guts and your dedi­
cation to your own personal principles in coming here, and I just 
want to show you my personal respect. So thank you. 

~-------------------------------------------------------. ---
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Mr. SULLIVAN. Thank you, Senator. 
Mr. PUGH. Thank you, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Our next panel of witnesses are company em­

ployees, Kenneth Hutchins and J.J. Badalich. I would like you to 
come to the table, and we will also put the opening statement of 
Senator Paul Simon in the appropriate place at the beginning of 
this record. 

Would you gentlemen raise your hands, please? Why don't we 
have Gordon and Kana Smith come up as well, and that way we 
can maybe end this a little more quickly. Would you raise your 
right hands? 

Do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and 
nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

The WITNESSES. I do. 
The CHAIItMAN. Thank you, 
Let's start with you, Mr. Hutchins. 

STATEMENT OF KENNETH HUTCHINS, EMPLOYEE OF MISSOURI 
PORTLAND CEMENT CO. 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you please state for the record your full 
name. 

Mr. HUTCHINS. Kenneth Randle Hutchins, Jr. 
The CHAIRMAN. And when did you begin working at the Missouri 

Portland plant? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. August 6. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was that of this last year? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. August 6 of 1984. 
The C:HAIRMAN. 1984. What is your job at the Joppa plant? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Material handler. 
The CHAIRMAN. Material handler? Would you describe for me 

what happened, I believe it was December 25, 1984, Christmas Day. 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes, sir. I went in to work at 12 o'clock, midnight, 

or it was midnight the 24th, which was Christmas morning. Me 
and my other two coworkers--

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. 
Mr. HUTC:HINS [continuing]. Got the the orders out of the mailbox 

by the time clock, and it said for one man to go underneath the 
silos and clean the whole night and watch the east pump, and for 
the other two to go down to the river and load barges. 

Well, usually, it would be my night to go down to the river and 
unload rock, but we didn't have any rock, so I had to go under­
neath the silos and clean. 

I proceeded to the silos, and I got there and started cleaning, and 
they went down there and started hooking up the barge, and at 
12:55, they called me up on the phone and told me to start up the 
east pump because it had to be started manually. We have to write 
down the times and everything that we start up the pumps and 
stop them. 

I started it up and called them back at 1 o'clock, and before he 
hung up the phone, he told me that the south pump wasn't work­
ing properly. I told him that I would go over and check it out, since 
I was already there, and then I hung up the phone and started 
through the end of the silos. 
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As I got to the end of the silos, a guy stepped out from behind a 
concrete pylon column that is inside the silos. He didn't say any­
thing. He just had on a gray windbreaker, and it was pulled up 
around his head and tied, and he had an iron pipe in his hand. 

I asked him what he wanted and if I could help him. That is 
when I saw the pipe, and I started backing up, and when I started 
backing up, four other guys stepped out from around him, and at 
that point I knew that there wasn't any chance of me trying to 
take on all four of them, so I tried to run. I got about 10 feet, and 
they hit me on my left calf, lower leg. 

The CHAIRMAN. On your left leg? 
Mr. HU'l'CHINS. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. They hit you with what? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. The iron pipe. And I tried to get back up, and I 

got back up and made it about 5 more feet and then went down 
across the pipe. I had lost my hard-hat when I fell the first time, 
and they just kept hitting me, and all I could do was put my hands 
up over top of my head and lay there and take it. 

The CHAIRMAN. How many men were there hitting you like this? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. There were five, all total. 
The CHAIRMAN. There were five, all hitting you? What were they 

hitting you with? You say one of them had a pipe. 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Some of them had metal pipes and others had 

clubs. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. What did they look like? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. One had a stocking over his head, and three of 

them had bandanas tied around their faces, and and then one of 
them didn't have anything on at all over his face. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you see the one guy? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes, I did. 
The CHAIRMAN. You saw his face clearly? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. He was the first one that stepped out in front of 

me, and I saw his face clearly. 
The CHAIRMAN. Could you describe him for us? 
Mr. Hutchins. He stood about 5-8, 5-9, weighed about 135, 140, 

maybe a little heavier. He was white. He was well clean shaved, 
and he had a dimple right here in his chin. 

The CHAIRMAN. Right in the center of his chin? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Right in the center of his chin. 
The CHAIRMAN . Was this the one wearing the gray windbreaker? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was there anything else you could tell us about 

him? Do you know his name? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. No, I don't, but I have seen him out on the picket 

line, walking and carrying a picket sign. 
The CHAIRMAN. You have seen him on the picket line, I see. Is 

that since that happened? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. No, that was before then. I haven't been back to 

work but 2 days, and since then--
The CHAIRMAN. How long were you beaten by these five people'? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Approximately a minute, minute and a half. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you injured? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes, I was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about your injuries. 
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Mr. HUTCHINS. I had a fractured left ankle. My left arm bone 
came through; then, when they hit it again, it went back down in. 

The CHAIRMAN. What came through? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. My bone, right here. 
The CHAIRMAN. The bone came out through the skin? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. They broke your left arm with clubs, too, or 

pipes? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you broke your ankle and your left arm. 

What else happened? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. My left rib and my right pinky. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did they break your ribs? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. They broke my-the doctor said it was a tenth rib 

that they broke. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you say your pinky. Which pinky? Your 

little finger of your right hand? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. My little finger of my right hand. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you threatened after they beat you up? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes, I was. I was lying across the pipe, and they 

dragged me off it, and the guy with the stocking over his head 
rolled me over and stuck a gun in my nose and called me, quote, a 
f- scab, and if he ever saw me there again, that he would kill me. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you taken to the hospital? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes, sir. I was taken to Lord's Hospital. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have your medical records with you? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where did you get those medical records? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. I signed a statement the day of the beating, about 

4 o'clock, that Missouri Portland Cement attorneys would get all 
my medical records, and they brought them to me. 

The CHAIRMAN. So these are your actual records? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
We will enter those as Hutchins exhibit No. 1. 
[Hutchins exhibit No.1 follows:] 
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The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel that the police did an adequate job of 
investigating and clearing up your beating; investigating and re­
solving it? 

Mr. HUTCHINS. No, they did not. 
The CHAIRMAN. What makes you say that? Did they take a state­

ment from you? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. They asked me my name, how many guys it was 

involved in it, but I have not heard from them since. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did they ask you to sign anything? 
Mr. HUTC1UNS. No, they did not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did they ever come back to you after they took 

your name and asked you how many guys were involved? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. The lawyer from Missouri Portland Cement came 

over the day after, and he was accompanied by the Massac County 
Sheriff, and he did not ask me anything. 

The CHAIRMAN. Has anybody fl'om the police shown you any pic­
tures of potential suspects? 

Mr. HUTCHINS. No, they have not. The only people that have 
shown me any pictures to try to find out who did it are Missouri 
Portland Cement people. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Do you feel that the police treated you 
fairly? 

Mr. HUTCHINS. No, they did not. 
The CHAIRMAN. What makes you say that? 
Mr. HUTCHINS. I was brought up to respect the law and to always 

do right, and as far as them trying to do justice on the guys that 
did this to me, they did not. 

'rhe CHAIRMAN. How many days did you lose as a result of this 
beating you took? 

Mr. HUTCHINS. I was off until February 20. 
'l'he CHAIRM:AN. So almost 2 months. 
Mr. HUTCHINS. Almost 2 months, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Well, thank you, Mr. Hutchins. We are 

sorry about what happen:d to you, but we are happy to have your 
testimony here as part of this record. We appreciate your coming 
in. 

Let me turn to you, Mr. Badalich. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES JOSEPH BADALICH, EMPLOYEI~ OF 
MISSOURI POR'rLAND CEMEN'r CO. 

The CHAIRMAN. Please state your name. 
Mr. BADALICH. James Joseph Badalich. 
The CHAIRMAN. Could you give us a brief sketch of your employ­

ment history at Missouri Portland's Joppa plant? 
Mr. BADALICH. May I say just a few things to clear up previous 

testimony? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Mr. BADALICH. They referred to us, l'eplacement workers, as 

strikebreakers. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. BADALICH. Now, if there were no job available, I wouldn't 

have been hired. So when somebody turned down the job, they re­
placed him by hiring me. I am not a scab, not a strikebreaker. 
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The CHAIRMAN. You just wanted to work. \ 
Mr. BADALlCH. That is it. The union turned down the job, the 

money. Missouri Portland offered me the job. I took it. 
The CHAIRMAN. When were you hired by Missouri Portland? 
Mr. BADALICH. August 6. 
The CHAIUMAN. That is 1984? 
Mr. BADALICH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have you ever been a target of violence by the 

striking employees of local 438? 
Mr. BADAIICH. Yes, I have. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you describe that to us? 
Mr. BADALICH. I had just finished working the 4-to-midnight 

shift, and as I was coming out the gate-I don't know which direc­
tion you travel, but you travel, and as you go through the gate, you 
make a 90-degree right-halld turn. Now, on this particular night, it 
was 25 minutes after 12 as I drove through the gate. 

Now, we had been told not to give them the "Joppa salute," wave 
our paychecks, or make obscene gestures, or holler anything at the 
people that are out at the gate. 

Now, as I drove--
The CHAIRMAN. Who told you not to do those things? 
Mr. BADALICH. Mr. Sakrinowsky. We would hold meetings, and if 

he would get a report that we were antagonizing them, why, he 
would tell us, you know, don't make no waves. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who was that? 
Mr. BADALICH. Mr. Sakrinowsky of personnel. 
The CHAIUMAN. He was personnel for Missouri Portland? 
Mr. BADALICH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. 
Mr. BADALICH. Now, I went about my business. I would just drive 

home and drive back; that is it. I have a 1979 Dodge red pickup 
truck. When I got hired August 6, I stayed there 2 weeks, then I 
went home, got my truck, and I had been driving it back and forth 
eve-ry day. I do not utilize the vans. 

As I was coming out the gate at 25 after 12, I made a right-hand 
turn, 90-degree angle, to go down the road. As you make the right­
hand turn and you go down the road about 150, 200 feet or so, 
there was at this particular time a tent where the strikers would 
get out of the rain or whatever it was. 

As a rule, when you were driving in and driving out, thay would 
glare at you, you know, just give it that as you drove by. When I 
made the right-hand turn at this particular time, instead of every­
body glaring at me and giving me the finger, which I tried to 
ignore, they were looking down the road as if, well, if I call stand 
high enough and look hard enough, something is going to happen 
and I am going to see it. 

When I got down the road past the tent-well, just before I got to 
the tent, a man-I don't know whether you call it a dog trot, or 
real quick-crossed ahead of me and got into a pickup truck. This 
was my assumption, thnt he was going to follow me, which he did 
follow the vehicle. 

Now, I was about the fifth vehicle that came out the gate that 
night, and directly behind me were my coworkers driving another 
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vehicle. 'l'here were three of them: Charles Youngblood, Mike, and 
Jerry Caudell. They got directly behind me. 

As I got down the road about 500 or 600 feet or whatever, a man 
came out of the bushes, and he more or less had his back toward 
my truck-I should say side-and as I was going down the road, he 
ran out about halfway in the oncoming lane, and as I got even with 
him, he turned and threw something at the windshield. 

Now, I just saw the man for about 2 or 3 seconds, and the next 
thing I knew, I saw an object coming at the windshield. I immedi­
ately closed my eyes, threw the truck from fourth gear into third, 
and gave it this [crossing arms in front of face] and stepped on the 
gas. 

Now, I am retired military, and I have been on riot control all 
over the world, and what they generally do is stop a vehicle, turn it 
over, let the gas tank leak the gas out, throw a match in it, and 
then everybody would run away and the truck would explode, or 
the vehicle. 

I didn't want this to happen to my truck, so I gunned it-goosed 
or whatever you want to call it-and just about that time, a log hit 
the cab of the truck. 

Now, I don't know if the man had intended to hit the cab or 
throw the log directly through the windshield. Anyhow, the log hit 
the cab, bounced completely over, and rolled on the ground, and I 
drove up the road about 200 or 300 feet. 

The CHAIRMAN. How fast were you driving at the time? 
Mr. BADALlCH. About 25 miles an hour. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Now, did the log hit the windshield? 
Mr. BADALlCH. Well, the log was about 10 inches in diameter, ac-

cording to the dent on--
The CHAIRMAN. About how long was it? 
Mr. BADALICH. Sir'? 
The CHAIRMAN. How long was it? 
Mr. BADALlCH. We don't really know, because we went back look­

ing for it and we couldn't find it, but the people in the car behind 
me said it was about a foot-and-a-half long. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. How extensive was the damage to your car, 
your truck? 

Mr. BADALJCH. Twelv" hundred dollars. 
The CHAIRMAN. Twelve hundred dollars. Were you able to identi-

fy the person who threw the log at you? 
Mr. BADALICH. Yes and no. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell me what you mean by that. 
Mr. BADALICH. Now, at the time he threw the log, if I hadn't 

had--
The CHAIRMAN. Were you ultimately able to identify him'? Who 

was it? 
Mr. BADALICH. It was Jeff Adams. He was identified by the 

people behind me. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is he a member of local 438? 
Mr. BADALICH. He was on strike duty that night. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Was he prosecuted for this action? 
Mr. BADALICH. He went to court for contempt of the injunction. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. And this was the fellow who got 45 days in 

the county jail? 
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Mr. BADALICH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. He was not charged with a criminal aggravated 

assault? 
Mr. BADALICH. I did everything but sit in that prosecutor's lap 

and kiss him in the ear to get him to prosecute, and he totally ig­
nored me. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. BADALICH. In fact he refused to do anything about it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I know that Sheriff Robert Butler told my 

office, or told my staff, that he felt Adams was dealt with extreme­
ly leniently in this case, that he could have gotten 1 to 3 years for 
aggravated assault or even a longer sentence for attempted 
murder. 

Mr. BADALICH. Well, I know gentleman that owns the body shop. 
This was why I took my truck there. He took one look at my truck, 
and he said, his words, "Looks like some bastard tried to do you 
in." 

Now, he stated that had the log missed the top of the cab and 
went through the windshield and hit me in the chest, the chances 
of my surviving would have been practically nonexistent. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did the State police investigate the inci­
dent? 

Mr. BADALICH. Yes, sir. When we stopped and my friends came 
up beside me, and I said, "I want to report this to the law enforce­
ment agencies," the driver of the car, Charlie Youngblood, said, 
"Let's go back to the plant." So we went down the road about a 
half a mile, then made a great big turnaround and came in from 
the other direction. We were gone, according to the log, for 10 min­
utes. 

The CHAIRMAN. What did the State police do about it? 
Mr. BADALICH. Took a statement from Mike Sanders, Charlie 

Youngblood, Jerry Caudel, and myself, and acted like he could care 
less. 

The CHAIRMAN. What else did they do? Did they have any follow­
up? 

Mr. BADALICH. Absolutely nothing. I ~!aid, "Well, what will they 
do to this gentll:..man when they catch him?" They said, "Well, we 
will probably try him for criminal mischief." I told the State troop­
er, to me criminal mischief is when you push a toilet over on Hal­
loween, and this was more serious than that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did the sheriff of Massac County investigate it? 
Mr. BADALICH. As far as I know, nobody investigated it. Just the 

State trooper took the four reports, and that was the last we heard. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was he ever charged with criminal mischief? 
Mr. BADALICH. No, he wasn't charged with anything but cited for 

contempt of court. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, you indicated to my staff when they inter­

viewed you that you felt that the State and county officials were 
biased in favor of the strikers. 

Mr. BADALICH. Absolutely, absolutely, 100 percent. 
The CHAIRMAN. What makes you say that? 
Mr. BADALICH. He acted like he could care less. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
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Mr. BADALICH. I mean, his attitude, like you know, I'm bleeding 
to death or something, and I could have been, and just, We'll get 
your name and send it to your widow or something. 

The CHAIRMAN. What do you think we in the Congress ought to 
do about this? 

Mr. BADALICH. Well, I am not a violent man. I have seen enough 
of that. I put 28 years in the service. Enforce or get a law made 
where if somebody is proven guilty of a misdeed, prosecute him 
wit.h the fullest extent, unbiased, and let the chips fall where they 
may. 

The CHAInMAN. Let me turn to Mr. and Mrs. Smith, and you will 
be our final witnesses today. Excuse me, we have one final witness 
after that. 

Yes, sir? 
Mr. BADALICH. I stopped off at the repair shop before they 

worked on my vehicle, and the left side of the cab was pushed back 
3 inches by the impact of the log, and if this would have missed the 
cab and come through the windshield, I would have gotten the full 
brunt of the force right in the chest. So you can fnrm vour own 
conclusions. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. I appreciate hearing from you. 

STATEMENT OF GORDON AND KANA SMITH, RESIDENTS OF 
METROPOLIS, IL. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. and Mrs. Smith, are either of you employed, 
or have you ever been employed, by the Missouri Portland Cement 
Co.? 

Mr. SMITH. No, sir. 
Mrs. SMITH. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Neither of you have? 
Mr. SMI'l'H. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, are any of your immediate relatives em­

ployed by either the union or the company? Do they belong to the 
union or are they employed by the company? 

Mrs. SMITH. We have family on both sides, company and union. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you describe yourself as being neutral 

with regard to this strike, or being on the side of one side or the 
other? 

Mr. SMITH. Yes; it didn't matter to me. I mean, as far as the 
strike goes, I knew that they were having a disagreement, but I 
was neutral. . 

The CHAIRMAN. You both thought you were neutral? 
Mr. SMITH. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Has the union violence involving the strike ever 

affected you either directly or indirectly? 
Mr. SMITH. Yes. We witnessed a brick thrown at the man 

through the front windshield of a van. 
The CHAIRMAN. You actually saw a a brick thrown through the 

front windshield of a van'? 
Mr, SMITH. Yes; we saw it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where was that van located? 
Mr. SMITH. It was traveling south back into Metropolis, and we 

were following it, 
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The CHAIRMAN. From where? 
Mr. SMITH. From Joppa, I imagine from the plant. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where wer~ you? 
Mr. SMITH. I was right behind it. I was about a car length behind 

the van. 
Mr. CHAIRMAN. You were driving your car behind the van? 
Mr. SMITH. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Who was with you in your car at the time? 
Mr. SMITH. Our four children. Me and my wife and our four chil­

dren. 
Mrs. SMITH. We had a 12-day-old baby that just had gotten out of 

the hospital, and she was in a carseat in the middle between 
Gordon and myself, and the three older children were in the back. 

The CHAIRMAN. Describe the accident for us, if you will. Describe 
it. 

Mr. SMITH. Well, I had been following the van since Joppa, since 
we left the city of Joppa. We turned on U.S. 45 going into Metropo­
lis, and we were moving along. He was running real slow, and 
there were two or three cars behind me, and everybody was trying 
to pass the van because of the speed. 

It was fairly simple. I just looked up the road and saw a white 
Ford pickup truck coming toward us in the other lane. He wasn't 
running very fast at all. He was even running slower than we 
were, just like he was waiting for something. 

When he got level with the windshield of the van, he tossed the 
brick out into the windshield of the van, and then he gave it some 
gas and tried to get out of there. Glass and brick hit my wind­
shield, and I was trying to-I didn't know what the brick was going 
to do, if it was going to come up over the van, and if it had, it 
would have come into the windshield of my car. Everybody was 
trying to get stopped, and we were swerving in the road, and the 
cars behind me--

The CHAIRMAN. Did the brick hit you? 
Mr. SMITH. Just parts of it. 
Mrs. SMITH. Thle brick shattered on impact. You know, it broke 

in little pieces. 
The CHAIRMAN. Some of it flipped over and--
Mrs. SMITH. Yes, and he was more or less watching-he had to 

watch where the brick went, because if he didn't, it most likely 
would have done extensive damage. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did you report this incident to the police? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH. We followed the van into town right after it hap­

pened, and a State policeman, he was passing us again, and I saw 
the van flip its lights on and off, so I circled the block and Game 
back to where the police, the State police, and the van had stopped, 
and we reported the incident to him. 

He asked if we could identify the man that would be drivin?, the 
truck, and I said "No, but my wife could. She has seen him. ' He 
said OK, and he took down what had taken place. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know this trooper's name? 
Mrs. SMITH. Dwayne Weatherington. 
The CHAIRMAN. Weatherington? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Did he continue to investigate it? Did he show 
you any pictures of anybody? 

Mrs. SMl'rI-I. Yes; he did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us about that. 
Mrs. SMITH. Well, he told us that he would get back to us, so-it 

was on August 23, and it was on a Friday between 6:30 and 7 p.m., 
so on Monday) the following Monday, he came back, and I wasn't 
home. He came, I guess, to get me for a lineup or show me a photo­
graph line, and I wasn't home, so then Tuesday he came back. 

The CHAIRMAN. And what did he do? 
Mrs. SMITH. He brought a-I think he was an FBI agent. He 

brought somebody back from Cook County. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, this was Trooper Weatherington who did 

this? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes; and he showed me a photograph lineup of some 

men, and I did identify the guy that threw the brick. 
The CHAIRMAN. You knew who it was? You could pick from the 

picture the man who threw the brick? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Now, did you testify before a grand jury in 

this matter? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes; I did. 
The CHAIRMAN. What was your testimony, and what was unique 

about it? 
Mrs. SMITH. Well, it was just about like everybody else said. I felt 

like I was on trial, like I had done something wrong because I 
could identify the man, and I was never asked in front of the grand 
jury to identify the man, and I thought that was the point of me 
being there. 

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, the prosecutor never even asked 
you to identify the picture of the man who threw the brick? 

Mrs. SMITH. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did he ever ask you to identify the man? 
Mrs. SMITH. He asked me if I had seen him downstairs before the 

trial, and I told him, you know, I had been advised not to look 
around to look for him, you know, because it might cause trouble, 
but he never did bring him before me and the grand jury and ask if 
it was him, or he never asked me if I could, He just asked me if I 
had seen him downstairs. 

The CHAIRMAN. He didn't ask you about the picture or anything? 
Mrs. SMITH. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
We will put into the record at this point the Illinois Department 

of Law Enforcement investigative report, which I think, if you will 
read it, actually identifies who it is, as a result of your testimony 
before. We will call that Smith exhibit No.1. 

[Smith exhibit No. 1 follows:] 
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ILLIN .... :i DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORU~ 'NT 

,0,J-/1.:: #;. INVESTIGATIVE REPORT ~ SltIlr/l- FXlliBi,#J.. 
OI_llhnf NCl' n'~orll", 0.1 •• ", 

84P2062 August 29, 1984 

MiSSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT CO, 

On Thursday, August 23. 1984, Illinois State Police Troopers Stanley Ilathis and ' 
Dwayne Wetherington jointly investigated a brick. throwing incident which occurred in 
relation to the union strike of the MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANV. 

The attached reports reflect the actions taken. as well as the interviews and statements 
obtained by Troopers Wetherington and Hathls. 
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I.LLlNGIS STATE rOLICE 

\. 
STATEMENT OF CONSTITUTIONAL RIGIITS 

Defm_we uk you any qucallon., II" my duly I. ~d,;;eyou of your rI&hls: 

~ I. Vou hmlhe rlghllo [</I"ln .1I.nl. 

C~ 2, Any Ihlng you lOy tin b. u .. d la"I",1 you In c.url or olher proceedlnp. 

~ 3. Vou h.v. Ih. rlghl 10 cOII.ull .n IlIorn.y before making IllY ,Ial'"",nl Qr In_rlna Iny q .... 
lIon./ .nd you mly h.ve hlln p .... nl wllh you during Ihb Inlenl .... 

C YVI I 4. You lilly have I. IlIorn.y .ppolnlcd by Ih.courtto "p" ... lyoll wllhoUlcml 10 YOlliCyoll 
-r--r~ (In"ut .rrold DC olherwlse obtaln-onc. 

CIY!\ 

Du ... D\I2ml 

5. Ir ),ou decide (0 answer questions now 'Wllh or' without a lawyer, you 'till haft the "&ht to slop . 
Ih.lnl.rvl.W II allY II",. or 10 .Iop ~1.llIlervl.w Cor Ih. purpo", DC COfl,u1Una' bwycr. 

6. Vou m.y wllv. Ih. rlghl 10 advlc. ~C coumellnd your rI&h1 10 ,emal. 'U'~I, Ind you nuy 
, •• w., GII"llou. 0, make I .1>1,m •• 1 wilhoul cOM.llinA .Ilwyet If you so dutro, 

...... -.---~.-------- .---~-~- .. ~-'-.-~-
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Time Completed: ,!?'.3s;q 111. 

DL .... ' .. '""t '!:--

rage -L or --.L- rases 
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___________ • Witness Time Completed: ____ _ 

__________ • Witness 
rage _-or-- rlge. 

aLII·'''CJ/JlI 
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Time Coml,leled: ____ _ 
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ILlIt-. .! DEMRTMENT OF LAW ENFOF!UI.' "NT 
INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

..... rll"'O'I'1I11 
August 28. 1984 

l.. .. dNDI 

IvW, .. 1I otllu. Dn .. 
I1ISSOURI PORTLANO CEMENT COMPANY Zone 13 ac 0/30/84 

Cn Tuesday. August 28. 1984, ~o~raPhiC line-up was presented before incident 
witness .t<A1i1\..1J_~MIJ!.I}~IYJ... ~1J.R. and her husband. also a wittless • ..\i!lll.WiJ..I. 
Srmll. IlJrl';"llOiH-Hila 54. 

The photogtaphic line- p consisted of six (6) white mal~ subjects. with a mustache. 

The identifiers of he six (6) $ubjects as they appear in the line-up ~re ~s (ollov/s: 

(15) S/A E. TlfRAILKILL 

('1 ) 

(14) 

(13) 

('6) 

(12) 

Illinois Division of Criminal Investigation 

ROY DAVID MERRELL 
11/1'1. DOB: 6/7/50 
4521 North flalden 
Chicago. minoh 

RICIIARO II. LEEK 
IIIB. OOB: 8/10/60 
R.R. 3 
I-kltropolls. Illinois 

RONNIE D. HIIIlKINS 
11/1'1. DaB: 1/13/53 
256 Mcta 1 lster 
Iman. Tennessee 

CARL :-tEOLEY 
11/11. OOB: 6/24/43 

'R.R. 1 
/1etropol1s. l11inols 

II1LLl1II1 R, IIERRELO 
WlH. DOB: 6/2/58 
R.R. 1 
Metropolis, lllintlis 

Ti,e phottl line-up was presented by S/A Gary Ashman and Illinois state Police Trooper 
D. Wetherington. 

At 2:35 P.ll •• on August 28, 1984. KIINA SMITH identlfled the white male subject labeled 
Number 16 in the photo line-up. CllnL. MEDLEY. as the subject who threw the brick Qt 
the van. KIINA SHITH indicated the subject was muscular in build as is CARl. MEDLEY. 

Tit'. !I.e"",,,", .. "t."" "'lilt" nUt"""nd.,IUI nOf ""chulen. ot 1t:1 11111'101, D',lIlm,,,lo' t..w In'otc,"",," 
II ,u.d III ~."t.,.u .r. ",' ",b' dftllm'n,l.d .ullldl ,ou, "fnc,. 
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SMITH stated photograph '6 from the photo line-up best l'epresents the sUbject she saw 
in the white pickup truck. throw an object believed to b\1 a brick, at the Van il111lediately 
preceeding then on llighwny 45 North of metropolis', l11inoh. 

KANA SMITII further related to the ~gents that she has rece'Jved second hand threats, 
indicating that if she identified the subject responsible she would receive a visit 
from some of the workers on strike. 
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ILUN. ,DEPARTMENT OF LAW ENFORtlE,'"I\IT 
) INVESTIGATIVE REPORT 

~D~"~"~I'~"~N~"~------"R~"~'~"~,"~'D~'~I'~I'~I'-----~-------r.~~~~~--------------~--------~~~-----
84p2062 l\ t 28 1984 

Dill' 

MISSOOru: POO'l'lIIND WlElll' . 

On AUgust 24, 1984, GJR!XItI L. SMI~1I and Ms wife IWII\ I. 5111'111 were interviewed by 
Frank Williams, /lassac County states Attorney Investigator, in reference to !:he 
incioont occurring on 'l1mrsday, l\ugusl: 23, 1984, involving an object: believed to be II 
brick, l:eing thrown III: n truck imoodintely in front of !:he S/oU'l1I' S vehicle. 

AI:t:ached is 1\ OOfl:l of t:lle results of I:hnt interview. 

" 

~llonl 

~ 
'L£4-3Itmt 

Tftl. d.,um.nllonhln, ",It"., IIc.m""ndIU •• , no, IOnclu,lo", .r 'hi IIIlnal. Olpulm''''.' Law Info"lm'"'' 
n 'nd lit co"""I,.,t ".t t .... dhuml".tl" .uhldl .,our "I"C),. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Did they ever ask you whether you could name 
the man or not? 

Mr. SMITH. Later they asked us if we-you know, later we caught 
onto the name, because people had told us who he was, you know, 
after a while, like she saw him in a parade, and that is when I no­
ticed him. She pointed him out to me and said, IIThat's the man 
that threw the rock." 

Mrs. SMI'l'H. Over the weekend, even before the police came to 
ask me to identify him, I saw him uptown and pointed him out. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Now, as I understand it, somebody called 
you a liar in the grand jury proceeding. 

Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Who was that? 
Mrs. SMITH. There were three men. I don't know the men by 

name. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were they part ofthe jury? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. They were part of the jury? 
Mrs. SMl'fH. This one guy, he was real-and I felt like that, you 

know, he was biased before I even came in the room, but he 
jumped up and he told me, he said, ttyou couldn't have seen what 
you saw." He said, tlThat's a lie." I was irate. You know, if the situ­
ations had been different, I would have probably had him. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know who the person was-­
Mrs. SMITH. No. 
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. Who threw the brick? 
Mrs. SMITH. Oh, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. What was his name? 
Mrs. SMITH. His name was Carl Medley. 
The CHAIRMAN. Does he belong to local 438? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
Mr. SMl'fH. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Has he ever been indicted? 
Mrs. SMITH. We go Friday, the first. 
Mr. SMITH. Yes. March 1, we have to appear in court. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, is this in a criminal case? 
Mr. SMITH. No; this is for the--
Mrs. SMITH. Contempt? 
'fhe CHAIRMAN. This is another one of the cont.empt of court pro-

ceedings? 
Mrs. SMITH. I think so. 
Mr. SMITH. Yes; that is what it is. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Do you think that the Department of Jus­

tice might do a better job of protecting your rights and investigat­
ing these matters than what was done in this case? 

Mrs. SMITH. Something needs to be done. 
Mr. SMITH. Something. 
Mrs. SMITH. Something more than--
Mr. SMITH. I don't know who could do anxthing any better, but 

something needs to be done, because, I didn t have anything to do 
with anybody, do you understand? 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH. And, all of a sudden, here I am. My wife's life is 

being threatened. She has been threatened twice. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Your life has been threatened? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes. Friday before--
Mr. SMITH. Friday, before we left, she was threatened if she ap­

peared here, that they were going to get her. 
Mrs. SMI'l'H. That I would never appear anyplace else again. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is that right? Do you know who that was 

who--
Mrs. SMITH. Not as yet. 
Mr. SMITH. They haven't tracked it down. 
Mrs. SMITH. We know for a fact that it is some of the union men. 
The CHAIRMAN. Would you be willing to cooperate with the FBI 

in the investigation of this, these threats'? 
Mrs. SMITH. Yes, Oh, the FBI, they came down on Saturday after 

the threat on Friday, and we told them everything that we could. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, why did you come forward and testify 

when you have been threatened like that? 
Mrs. SMITH. Because the guy that threw the-like my husband 

said---
Mr. SMITH. We know who threw the brick. There is no doubt. 
Mrs. SMITH. We had nothing to do with Portland, you know, or 

unions or anything else. He didn't give us a second thought. He 
could have killed us, and he didn't care. As long as he did some 
kind of damage to somebody, he didn't care. 

The CHAIRMAN. And you just feel, as citizens, you need to get 
this cleared up? 

Mrs. SMITH. Yes. 
Mr. SMITH. Yes. 
Mrs. SMITH. It has gone too far. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I want to thank you both, and I am going 

to see that the FBI follows up on this, or at least do my best to see 
that they do. 

I appreciate your being here today. I appreciate all four of you 
being here today, and I want to thank you for your testimony. 
Thank you so much. 

Let's have our last witness, Joe Jackson, who is the former Illi­
nois State's attorney. 

Mr Jackson, do you solemnly swear to tell the truth, the whole 
truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God? 

Mr. JACKSON. I do. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 

STA'l'EMEN'f Ol? JOE JACKSON, FORMER ILLINOIS STATE'S 
ATTORNEY 

The CHAIRMAN. Would you please state your name for the 
record? 

Mr. JACKSON. Yes. My name is Joe Jackson. 
The CHAIRMAN. Please give us a brief sketch of your professional 

experience. 
Mr. JACKSON. Senator, if possible, I have made a few notes notes 

based on some of the testimony that was here today. Would it be 
permissible for me to read a statement that is not very polished 
but would probably take not over 3 or 4 minutes? 
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The CHAIHMAN. It sure would, but do you tell your professional 
background in the statement? 

Mr. JACKSON. No. I will be glad to hit that, Senator. 
The CHAIHMAN. Just tell us that before you do. 
Mr. JACKSON. My professional background is, I am a lawyer in 

private practice in Metropolis, IL. I have been in private practice 
in Metropolis since 1979. Prior to that time, I was a special agent 
with the Federal Bureau of Investigation for 6 years. Prior to that 
time, I was in college and in the military. 

The CHAIHMAN. Did you serve as State's attorney in Metropolis, 
IL? 

Mr. JACKSON. Yes; I served as State's attorney at Massac County 
from November 1980 through November 1984. 

The CHAIHMAN. As I understand it, you were defeated for reelec-
tion? 

Mr. JACKSON. That is correct. 
The CHAIHMAN. Did you run on a ?arty ticket? 
Mr. JACKSON. Yes; I did. 
The CHAIRMAN. You were what party? 
Mr. JACKSON. I ran on the Democratk Party. 
The CHAIRMAN. What were your functions as State's attorney? 
Mr. JACKSON. The State'$ attorney is the prosecuting official for 

all violations of Illinois statutes. All criminal statutes of the State 
of Illinois that are invc-:atigated either by the city police depart­
ment, the State police, Ule sheriff's office, or the Illinois Depart­
ment of Criminal Investigation are referred to the State's ~ttbr­
ney's office for prosecution. 

The CHAIHMAN. I see. Then you were in office for the first 5 
months of the strike; that is, from June 15 to November 15, )'984? 

Mr. JACKSON. That is correct. 
The CHAIHMAN. Well, if you would like, you can read your stf.tt,e­

ment. You have just written this out while you were here today? 
Mr. JACKSON. Well, I made some notes last night. I wl3.nted to be 

sure that I addressed some points that I have heard in testimony 
here today. 

The CHAIHMAN. Go ahead. Just read it to us. 
Mr. JACKSON. I think your questioning to this point, Senator, I 

think that is initially where I was going to start. 
I would also say that the Illinois Legislature has provided three 

manners of commencing prosecution that can be utilized by a 
State's attorney. A citizen or a law enforcement officer can file a 
complaint, which is a charge prepared by the person or by the law 
enforcement officer which can be filed, which will commence pros­
ecution. 

Also, a State's attorney can, by way of information, which is a 
verified charge under oath, commence prosecution; or prosecution 
can be commenced by presentation of cases to a grand jury for the 
grand jury's prosecutorial consideration. 

During my term as State's attorney, the majority of prosecutions 
were commenced-of the misdemeanor variety, particularly, the 
traffic offenses are commenced-by the law enforcement officers 
filing complaints that don't even go through my office. I become 
aware of them when they are sent for first appearance in court. 
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Most other misdemeanor and felony prosecutions were com­
menced by my office by flling of informations under oath, where 
one complainant would come to the office. We would investigate, 
prepare a charge, it would be signed under oath, and the charge 
would be filed. 

The third manner of commencing prosecution, of course, is the 
presentation of evidence under oath before a grand jury, and the 
grand jury voting on whether or not to return a bill of indictment. 

When the labor-management dispute occurred between the Mis­
souri Portland Cement Co. and local 438, this was a completely dif­
fEn'ent situation from the run-of-the-mill prosecutions referred to 
the office. The allegations on both sides were completely different. 

It also occurred in a particularly difficult time for Massac 
County for the reason that the sheriff's office, at the time the 
labor-management dispute arose, was completely in a shambles as 
a result of circumstances that had nothing to do with the labor­
management dispute. 

The year before, the sheriff's office had a budget of almost 
$500,000. The sherif.fs 0ffice had 29 employees. It had completely 
different resources than it had at the time this strike started. 

For one thing, a portion of this time, the sheriff had been con­
victed of a felony himself, had been removed from office. There had 
been interim sheriffs appointed. The budgetary constraints as a 
result of some of this conduct had resulted in the sheriff's office 
being down to only a sheriff and two deputies at the time many of 
these events occurred. 

The CHAIRMAN. So they only had one sheriff and two deputies, 
with about 100-plus strikers? 

Mr. JACKSON. Well, at times during the I3trike, that was in fact 
the amount of law enforcement personnel in the county, 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. JACKSON. However, the result was that the sheriff's office 

was in a very poor condition to deal with the daily demands placed 
upon the sheriff's office under routine situations and was complete­
ly ill equipped to deal with any added burden that would have been 
added by the strike. 

Very early in the strike, as is clear by the testimony, the Missou­
ri Portland Cement Co. filed for an injunction. The union also 
sought an injunction, and a reciprocal injunction against both par­
ties-in some fashion which I am not fully familial' with, but the 
other people who were here and testified are-did in fact occur. 

Now, both Missouri Portland Cement Co. and members of the 
union reported a number of alleged violations of the restraining 
order, voluminous alleged violations of the restraining order that 
apparently, at least on the union side, many of them-and, I think, 
also on Missouri Portland's side-would not have been violations of 
the criminal law, but were, they felt, violations of the reciprocal re­
straining order that had been entered. 

Of course, my position as State's attorney was that enforcement 
of that civil order should be through the civil contempt proceedings 
of the court. 

Now, the testimony that you have heard about the situations 
here today are different than the majority of those. I think you 
have heard testimony here today of the more serious ones that I 
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have become aware of in one fashion or another, and I don't want 
to give any indication-I don't want this committee for one minute 
to feel that I am saying that I condone violence in any shape, form, 
or fashion. I think that, obviously, this country cannot tolerate vio­
lence from any quarter. Unlawful violence is not permitted. 

However, both sides presented violations that they alleged were 
violations of the criminal statutes of the State of Illinois. 

Now, the first criminal violation that I became aware of involved 
an individual by the name of Garold Blanchard that shattered the 
windshield of a vehicle that crossed the picket line at the entrance 
to the Missouri Portland Cement plant. 

Now, this incident was recorded on videotape. I have heard earli­
er testimony that this tape has been made available to the commit­
tee, and I think it bears watching. 

Now, Garold Blanchard immediately--
The CHAIRMAN. We will make that part of the committee record, 

of course. 
Mr. JACKSON. Garold Blanchard was immediately placed under 

arrest. He was charged with criminal damage to property. 
Representatives of the Missouri Portland Cement Co. also ad­

vised me at that time that the same videotape that showed Garold 
Blanchard shattering the windshield would also show a striking 
union member by the name of Larry O'Brien slashing the tires of 
the vehicle. 

Now, this was of particular concern to me because Larry 
O'Brien's daughter was my secretary in the State's attorney's 
office, and if there were some situation there where he was in fact 
slashing tires, or if there was some strong indication that he was, if 
there was some reason why I would have an interest in the case, I 
would have to remove myself, appoint a special prosecutor, or pros­
ecute the case or whatever. 

At any rate, we were furnished a videotape of the incident. My 
investigator and I viewed this videotape several times, and, of. 
course, it is abundantly clear that Garold Blanchard draws back at 
a point on the tape like a baseball bat, as the testimony is, and 
shatters the windshield. 

Knowing Larry O'Brien, and watching this tape repeatedly, I 
have not seen Larry O'Brien or anyone else slashing any tires. I 
would testify under oath at this time that I don't believe that that 
is on the tape, because I have watched the tape enough tD know 
that I don't believe that it is there. 

Members of the union, by the way, made complaint that the cal' 
that crossed the picket line endanget'ed the safety of Garold Blan­
chard, and their position was that he was in the way of the vehicle, 
and that there were State policemen present, and that if in fact he 
were to be moved, they thought the proper procedure would have 
been to have the State policeman make Garold Blanchard move 
rather than using the force of the vehicle to push him out of the 
way. 

I mention this, Senator, to show you the wide disagreement be­
tween people that are there, that are supposedly eyewitnesses, that 
see things under oath, that testify as to what happened, and when. 
someone sees a tape, of course, the tape speaks for itself. 
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I would further suggest that sometimes there is very little simi­
larity between what appears on the tape and what either side rep­
resents will appear on the tape. 

At this time, again based to a large extent on the wide discrepan­
cies between what was represented by the union members, on the 
one side, and between what was represented by the Missouri Port­
land Cement Co. officials and employees, on the other side, I as­
sessed the situation and I made a decision that any prosecutions of 
criminal violations, alleged criminal violations, that occurred re­
garding the labor-management dispute would be presented to the 
grand jury, that we would get a situation where we would get a 
grand jury, we would call in all the witnesses under oath, and we 
would present whatever matters either side thought merited con­
sideration of the grand jury. 

I advised the attorneys of Missouri Portland of my decision to 
proceed in this manner. I advised representatives of local 438 of my 
decision to proceed in this manner. I also advised the Massac 
County sheriff and the members of the State police that were on 
the scene that, notwithstanding that policy, they are empowered, 
under the law of the State of Illinois, to make arrests based upon 
probable cause for offenses that are committed in their presence, 
and that these complaints can be filed without going through the 
grand jury process. 

I felt that that was the proper way to do it, if a law enforcement 
official observed it and could do it. However, if it were going to be 
a situation that was going to involve conflicting allegations and 
counterallegations, the grand jury process was the proper way to 
go. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you could have filed informations in these 
cases, but you decided to go to the grand jury. 

Mr. JAOKSON. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, my staff has been informed that a Mr. 

Jack Mizell, who was a bargaining agent for local 438, was a 
member of the grand jury during this period. Were you aware of 
that? 

Mr. JACKSON. Jack Mizell was a member of the grand jury for 
part of the time. 

Now, we presented several matters involving complaints by the 
Missouri Portland Cement Co. to the grand jury. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. JACKSON. The grand jury stands for a period of 6 months, 

and it comes in periodically, monthly. 
The CHAIRMAN. Right, but he was a member of that? 
Mr. JACKSON. He was. 
The CHAIRMAN. And as I understand, he did not recuse himself 

from hearing cases arising from the violence at the Joppa plant. Is 
that correct? 

Mr. JACKSON. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, does his involvement in these cases consti­

tute a conflict of interest, in your opinion, or at least a problem, in 
your opinion? 

Mr. JACKSON. I think that is a continuing problem for the grand 
jury system. As I think you know, Senator, the grand jurors are se-

I 
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lected by the county commissioners at random from a list of regis­
tered voters. 

The CHAIRMAN. Isn't there anything you could have done to have 
had him removed or at least had him recuse himself from hearing 
cases that involved the Missouri Portland strike'? 

Mr. JACKSON. To my knowledge, there is no step that a prosecu­
tor can take to have someone removed from the grand jury without 
being able--

The CHAIRMAN. Is that right? 
Mr. JACKSON. There is an oath that the grand jurors take which 

indicates that they will consider things fairly and that they 
will--

The CHAIRMAN. Let me get another fact about grand juries. Is it 
possible for people or for members of the public to see or have con­
tact with individuals who are waiting to testify before the grand 
jury? 

Mr. JACKSON. The grand jury is conducted in a room that is off 
the large courtroom, which is across the hall from my office. Now, 
it is customary for the witnesses to come to my office before going 
to the grand jury room and for me to speak with them regarding 
their testimony prior to going to the grand jury room, which does 
require walking from what was my office across the hall and 
through the courtroom--

The CHAIRMAN. So they could come in contact with various 
people, then? 

Mr. JACKSON. Certainly, 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. On one occasion, did a union member 

named Jess Kester actually enter your office where several individ­
uals were waiting to testify before the grand jury on a matter in­
volving the strike jtself, and say something about how it stunk in 
the room because of all the scabs? 

Mr. JACKSON. That was reported to me. I was not there, but that 
was reported to me as having occurred. Yes, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. So that occurred, in your eyes? 
Mr. JACI{SON. It was reported to me by someone whom I have 

confidence told me the truth, yes. I did not observe it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you believe that such comments could have 

intimidated grand jury witnesses? 
Mr. JACKSON. I would have to back up. Now, it was a day when 

we were pl'esenting matters involving Missouri Portland. I am not 
sure who was present. I think it would be obvious that if things 
like that were made to a potential witness, it could have a detri­
mental effect w their comfort. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did your office receive reports of alleged violence 
against union members by company replacement workers? 

Mr. JACKSON. Against company replacement workers? I am 
sorry, I didn't hear that. 

The CHAIRrvlAN. Violence against company replacement workers 
by union-let me ask it both ways. Did you receive reports that 
union members had viol~\nce committed against them by replace­
ment workers, or that violence was committed against replacement 
workers by union members? 

Mr. JACKSON. There were a number of complaints in both ways. 
Now, most of the complaints by the union members involved what 
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I have heard testimony on earlier, involved the way the vehicles 
that were carrying the replacement workers were being driven, al­
leging that they were being driven in a reckless manneI;'. 

There WOl'e a number of other complaints by MisSG'!.:iR'i portland 
personnel regarding--

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. What steps did your officI:', tuke to follow up 
on the complaints? 

Mr. JACKSON. OK, now, each-the situations are somewhat differ­
ent. For example, in the situation of the shooting at Delbert Sulli­
van's house, immediately upon becoming aware of that particular 
situation, and due to the situation in the sheriff's office, I contacted 
the department of criminal investigation of the Illinois Department 
of Law Enforcement and requested them to become involved in the 
in vestigation. 

They in fact did so. They have prepared an investigative report 
as to the results of their investigation. To my knowledge, there has 
not been a prosecutable case developed from the investigation. 

The CHAIRMAN. In the interviews with the news media, union 
members have complained of an incident in which a company 
guard put on a Ku Klux Klan sheet and harassed picketers at the 
site. Did you receive a report on this incident from the office of the 
eheriff of Massac County? 

Mr. JACKSON. Yes, I did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you regard this incident as being significant 

enough to merit prosecution? 
Mr. JACKSON. I considered it to be bad judgment, to be improper. 

I did not consider-from the report in the form that it reached my 
office, the information available to me, I did not considel' it to be a 
criminal violation. Although it is none of my business, I thought it 
was probably a violation of the restraining order. 

The CHAIRMAN. Shel'iff'l'ucker, though, did recommend prosecu­
tion, didn't he, in that case? 

Mr. JACKSON. DUl'ing the time that Sheriff Tucker was appointed 
acting sheriff, I do not recall him ever recommending prosecution 
on any case. He was in my office very few times. He was in my 
office at the time he brought that report up, and if he feels he rec­
ommended prosecution, I wouldn't quarrel with him, although I 
don't re(mll him saying that. 

My decision would have been the same, at. any rate. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. He told my staff that prosecution was rec­

ommended, and of course, this contrasts sharply with the treat­
ment of shootings and other serious assaults against the company 
personnel during this same period. 

In other words, he i8 concerned about some guy putting on a 
sheet, which was deplorable, obnoxious, stupid, and idiotic, but not 
a violation of law at that point, in your estimation, and yet he 
wanted to prosecute him even though he never came in and asked 
for any prosecutions on any of these other violence incidents. Is 
that correct? 

Mr. JACKSON. Again, I don't recall him requesting prosecution on 
any case during the time he was acting sheriff. I do recall he was 
in my office with--

The CHAIRMAN. So far as you know, he never did ask for a pros­
ecution on anything? 
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Mr. JACKSON. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did Sheriff Tucker ever ask you to prosecute any 

other incidents of violence stemming from the strike at all? 
Mr. JACKSON. No. 
'rhe CHAIRMAN. A prior witness before the committee, Mr. Lang, 

has stated that you failed to act on an incident in which striker 
Randy Woods threw a bottle of caustic liquid into a guard van, 
even though Mr. Woods was found to have committed the act in 
question in a contempt of court proceeding. 

Could you explain to us what steps your office did take with 
regard to Mr. Woods? 

Mr. JACKSON. Maybe not in detail, but I do recall that when we 
received the allegation that Randy Woods had ridden a bicycle into 
the plant and thrown a caustic subst::mce on some employees in a 
van, initially I was advised that there was a videotape which would 
show Randy Woods committing this act. 

As the developments occurred, I was told that actually there was 
a videotape of Randy Woods riding a bicycle that had occurred ear­
lier during that day, and that based upon viewing that tape after 
the occurrence, Randy Woods was identified. 

it The witnesses from the Missouri Portland Cement Co. were sub-
poenaed before the grand jury. All the evidence that we had re­
garding that incident was presented to the grand jury. Randy 
Woods was subpoenaed before the grand jury. 

I would mention that Randy Woods is a twin brother. He has two 
other brothers that have a very close physical appearance to him­
self. The grand jury, upon hearing all of the evidence that was 
made available to them, voted a no true bill. 

The CHAIRMAN. No true bill. 
Mr. JACKSON. However, the contempt of court proceedings pro­

ceeded on, and the judg0, I assume, would have probably heard the 
same evidence that was presented to the grand jury, and found him 
to be in contempt of court and, I understand, fined him $500. 

The CHAIRMAN. So the judge found him guilty even though the 
grand jury let him go? 

Mr. JACKSON. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. The same witness stated that the grand jury 

failed to indict Kenny Kerr for vandalizing a truck even though 
there was an eyewitness to the incident and there was aciual eye­
witness evidence. 

Could you explain the steps your office took with regard to the 
incident involving Mr. Kerr? 

Mr. JACKSON. When the Commercial Transport truck was van­
dalized on a street in Joppa-well, t,he following morning at ap­
proximately 8:15 I received a telephone call from Delbert Sullivan, 
who testified here earlier today, who related to me at that time the 
same things that he had related to this committee, and arrange­
ments were made at that time for him in fact to bring Gerald Van­
zant to my office, which he did within-I don't remember the exact 
time, but within the next 30 minutes he was in my office and we 
had an opportunity to discuss that with him. 

Also at that time, or approximately at that time, the same morn­
ing, an attorney for the Missouri Portland Cement Co. tOOk an affi-
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davit from Mr. Vanzant which set forth the facts and circum­
stances of the occurrence. 

Now, we subpoenaed all of the relevant witnesses including some 
witnesses who were in a position where we thought could have, 
should have, and, we thought, did observe some of the conduct, and 
we subpoenaed everybody before the grand jury, with the exception 
of Mr. Vanzant, who had departed the State of Illinois and was not 
available to testify before the grand jury, although by way of hear­
say testimony and by way of affidavit, we were able to present ev­
erything to the grand jury that we had on that particulElr matter, 
and that. was done. 

The CHAIRMAN. Kana Smith testified that despite her willingness 
to testify that Carl Medley had thrown a brick at the windshield of 
a company van, she was never given an opportunity to even identi­
fy Mr, Medley before the grand jury. Could you comment about 
that? 

Mr. JACKSON. I can comment to this extent. When that incident 
occurred, the windshield of the van having been shattered by the 
brick, Trooper Dwayne Weatherington, who is an Illinois State 
police trooper, was on the scene very quickly. He conducted an in­
vestigation. His investigation indicated to him at least a suspect, 
which was a Cad Medley. 

He proceeded to the area of the Missouri Portland strikers' tent 
and, I am told, found a vehicle there that, in his judgment, closely 
resembled the description of the vehk:le given by 1\11'. and Mrs. 
Smith. 

Upon inquiry, he determined who the driver of the vehicle was. 
He obtained th:1t person's photograph. He obtained other photo­
graphs for a lineup, photographic display lineup, to present to the 
Smiths. 

Trooper Weatherington advised me that upon Mrs. Smith look­
ing at the photographic lineup, she indicated a picture of Carl 
Medley as a person who appeared very similar to the person who 
had been driving the truck. 

Trooper Weatherington further told me that Mr. Smith did not 
see the driver, did not claim to have seen the driver, and that Mrs. 
Smith was not sure of her identification. 

Now, prior to the time that she--
The CHAIRMAN. Let me refer you to the police report of Trooper 

C. Dwayne Weatherington. You would have to read the whole 
report, I presume, but it does say in this one section, "Agent 
Ashman and the reporting officer went to Mr. and Mrs. Gordon 
Smith's residence, and, after viewing the photographs, Mrs. Smith 
picked out Carl Medley's photo as the driver of the white pickup. 
Agents Ashman, Thrillkill, and the reporting officer then went ~ 0 

Joe Jackson, Massac County State's Attorney, and presented him 
with our evidence." 

So it looked to me like she identified him pretty solidly. 
Mr. JACKSON. That is what the report says, Senator. However, 

when they came to the office and we were discussing the report, I 
said, "Was it a positive identification?" and I was advised that it 
was not, that she picked him out and said there were a lot of simi­
larities. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, did you show her the picture before the 
grand jury and have her identify Carl Medley and S?"y yes, this is 
the man? 

Mr. JACKSON. No, I did not. I am not at liberty to-there are 
rules that do not permit me to say what, exactly, transpired in the 
grand jury room. However--

The CHAIRMAN. You don't have to say the testimony, but you can 
say what you did. Did you take the picture into the grand jury 
room at all? 

Mr. JACl{SON. I am not sure that that would be a proper question 
to answer, but I can answer it in this fashion and, I think, get the 
same information across, perhaps. I did not have possession of 
those photographs on the day the grand jury was conducted. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you didn't take it in with you. 
Mr. ,JACKSON. But I would like to further state, Senator, that the 

questioning before the grand jury regarding identification, if it 
were public, would speak for itself and would be inconsistent, I 
think, with the testimony that we have heard here today. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Smith indicated that during the grand jury 
proceeding she was treated with hostility, and she felt like she was 
on trial. Th8re has been some testimony of others to the same 
thing. Would you please comment about that? 

Mr. JACKSON. The situation involving the strike, the labor-man­
agement dispute between Missouri Portland Cement Co. and the 
union, is a highly emotional issue in Massac County. However, the 
witnesses before the grand jury were, I think, treated with courtesy 
and with consideration. 

Sometimes I think they may have been asked some questions 
that maybe they would rather they had not been asked. The law 
does permit a gtand jurot-the initial procedure is for the State's 
attorney presenting the indictment to conduct the questioning, and 
after that questioning is completed, the grand jurors have a right 
to ask questions. 

As is sometimes the case, the questions are maybe not necessari­
ly relevant to the matter before the grand jury, or at least may not 
appear so to certain persons. But I did not see anybody before the 
grand jury that I thought was treated in a disrespectful manner. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was Jack Mizell there that day, do you recall? 
Mr. JACKSON. Jack Mizoll would not have been on that particular 

gr(;lnd jury. There was a standing grand jury that had been stand­
ing for 6 months. If my memory is correct, Jack Mizell would have 
been on the grand jury that considered the Kenny Kerr and Randy 
Woods day of evidence, and there were a number of other things. 
The grand jury was not called in for that purpose. It had been 
standing before in another--

The CHAIRMAN. Are you sure of that? 
Mr. JACKSON. I am not absolutely certain, but I think that grand 

jury had been-I think we had a new grand jury for this particular 
one. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK. Well, you can see why I am concerned. I 
mean, we hear the testimony you have heard here today and what 
little really has been done ~bout, and we are very, very concerned. 
We feel like these types of incidents should not be allowed to con­
tinue and should not have been permitted in the first place. Some-

--~-~---- .----------------~--------~- -- -- -
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thing more should have been done than what was done, and cer­
tainly, in a criminal sense, when they were able to identify some of 
these people and actually show who did the wrongs. 

Well, I want to thank you for coming, Mr. Jackson. Why don't 
we put your full written statement in the record as a final exhibit? 

Mr. JACKSON. It is just some notes. I think we have covered it. 
The CHAIRMAN. That is OK. Let's put it all in. Just give it to the 

court reporter, and we will put it in as an exhibit. We will make 
that the last exhibit, and we will call it Jackson exhibit No. 1. 

[Jackson exhibit No.1 follows:] 
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'JiIc.~~()N" Exhibit"# 1 

Statement Before The 
Senate Labor & Human Resources Committee 

by Joe Jackson 

My name is Joe Jackson and I am an attorney in private 
in 

practice 1Metropolis, Massac County, Illinois. I served as 

State's Attorney of Massac County iTom Decembel' 1980 through' 

December 1984. As Stat~s Attorney I was the prosecution 

official of all violations of state statutes occurring within 

Massac County. 

The Metropolis Police Department, the Massac County 

Sheriff's Office, the Illinois State Police and the Department 

of Criminal Investigation of the Illinois Department of Law 

Enforcement would refer all cases involving violations of 

Sta te Statutes to the State's Attorney office for prosecu tional 

consideration. 

The Illinois Legislation has by statute provided three 

methods of commencing a criminal prosecution: 

1. Ccimpl aint 

2. Information 

3. Commencing prosecution 

During my term as State's Attorney most prosecutions were 

commenced by Iln~ enforcement officers filing complaints or by 

my of~ice filing an information, cases involving disputed 

facts or requiring further investigation \~ere presented to the 

grand jury. 

When the Labor/Management dispute occurred between the 
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Missouri Portland Cement Company and Local 438 this was a 

unique situation as far as potential criminal prosecution 

\'las concerned. For one thing, the Massac County Shed.ff's 

Office \~as in shambles as a result of circumstances having 

nothing to do with the Labor/Management dispute. The result, 

however, \'las that the Sheriff's Office at that time was in a 

poor condition to deal with the demands caused by the Labor/ 

Management dispute, and in fact during part of the time the 

Sheriff only had 2 deputies to deal with all of the Sheriff's 

responsibilities. 

The Labor/l-Ianagement dispute resulted in a strike by 

Local 438. Very early in the strike the Missouri Portland 

Cement Company f~led for an injuction against the Union and 

the Union members. The Union sought an injuction also, and 

both sides obtained injuction relief. Both the Missouri 

Portland Cement Company and the members of Local 438 reported 

a number of alleged violations of the injuction to the law 

enforcement authorities for enforcement of the injuction. 

Enforcemen t of the inj uct ion, 0 f cours e, ,~as not within the 

area of responsibility of the State's Attorney's Office. 

Both sides also reported alleged violations for criminal 

prosecution. The first criminal violation that I became 

awaro of involved an individual by the name of Gerald Blanchard 

that shattered a \'Iindshield of a vehicle that crossed a picket 

line 'at the entrance to the Missouri Portland Cement Plant. 

The incident was recorded on video tape. 

Gerald Blanchard was immediately remorseful. He acknowledged 

guil t. I charged Garald Blanchard by way of information wi th 
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criminal damage to property. Representatives of Missouri 

Portland Cement Company also advised me that the same video 

tape showed another member of Local 438, that they identified 

by name (Larry O'Brian) as slashing the tires of the vehicle. 

Larry 0 I Brinn, by the ,~ay, ,~as the father of one of my sec­

retaries at the time. I Ims furnished ,~ith a video tppe of 

the incident. 

My investigator, Frank Williams, and I viewed the video 

tape several times and we 'saw no indication of Larry O'Brian 

or anyone else slashing any tires. 

Melt/bel'S of the Union, by the way, made complaint that the 

car that crossed the picket line endangered Garald Blanchard 

and others by continuing across the picket line even though 

Blanchard and others were physically in the path of the 

Vehicle. They felt that the driver of the car should have 

sought assistance from the State Policeman that ,,,as present at 

the scene to make Blanchard move if necessary rather than the 

driver trying to move Blanchard out of the way by the force 

of the vehicle. 

At this time r used the best judgement that r had to assess 

how r should proceed in cases involving the Labor/Management 

disputes or allegations involving the company or the workers. 

r came to the conclusion, based on the circumstances, that all 

cast's referred for criminal prosecution, whether by the Missouri 

Portland Cement Company or by the members of Local 438 would 

be presented to the Mass ac County gr<t:".d jury for the grand 

jury's determination as to criminal prosecution. 
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I advised the attorneys for Missouri Portland of any 

decision to proceed in this manner. I advised the represen­

tatives of Local 438 of my decision to proceed in this manner. 

I advised the law enforcement officers, however, that if 

offenses were committed in their presence that they could 

make arrests on the scene based upon probable cause and file 

complaints to cOllunence prosecution without going through the 

grand jury process. This was done in certain situations, 

invol ving only truffic viola tions ~ 

The matters that were referred to the State's Attorneys 

Office thereafter were presented to tIle Massac County grand 

jury. The witnesses before the grand jury were treated with 

courtesy and consideration. 

'rIds ,.,hole area is an emotional one for the people of 

Massac County; however, the witnesses were questioned commen­

surate with the serious nature of the matters being presented 

to the grand jury. The key areas of a witnesses testimony 

were explored fully and directly •.. but not in a rude manner. 

Not by myself .•• and not by members of the grand juries. All 

evidence made available to us was presented to the grand jury. 

Also, the grand jury was advised of their rights and respon­

sibilities including the right to subpoena any witness and 

any documents. 

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before this com­

mittee ..• and I would welcome any questions you may have. 
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The CHAIRMAN. We win leave the record open for other Senators 
to submit written questions. Senator Grassley, in particular, wants 
to submit some written questions. 

We will also put the statement of Senator Hawkins in at the be­
ginning of this record/ at the appropriate place, and insert at this 
point additional material received for the record. 

[Material subsequently submitted for the record follows:] 
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DEPI\RTN\ENT OF LI\W ENFORCEN\ENT If~~~: ----... -~.-DI\JIS[offoF STATE POLlCE-·_·· ...... · ... -.. -~~ 
LillN\UTII It NI1RGE:LE:NI1HUPE.RIN1~~5E:Htr. -I ."1:0: itS 

February 27. 1905 

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch 
Chairman. Committee on Labor & Human Resources 
United States Senate 
Washington. D.C. 20510 

Dear Congressman Hatch: 

On February 19. 1905. Illinois State Police Officers 
Lieutenant John E. Richter and Master Serg~ant Sam V. Dunning met 
in Metropolis. Illinois with staff members for the Committee on 
Labor and Uuman Resources. At the meeting. Mr. Kevin McGuiness 
and Mr. James Phillips explained the Committee's interest in 
learning about the recent labor dispute involving the 
Missouri-Portland Cement company plant ncar. Joppa. Illinois. 'I'he 
Committee's investigators also extended your invitation asking 
that someone from this Agency appear and testify in the hearing on 
February 27. concerning our role in iSGues related to the 
dispute. Before going on. 1 must tell you that your letter of 
February 13 was not delivered to our DUQuoin. Illinois 
Headquarters until February 19, -tile day 0·£ the meeting. 
therefore. provided our £irst opportunity to learn of any issue 
raised during the Committee's inquiry. 

Although we quickly set about reviewing reports. teletype 
messages and operations logs. it was simply not possible to 
prepare appropriate representatives in time to travel to the 
hearing on February 27. Even though we could not send a delegate 
to testify in the hearing. we do wish to assist the Committee on 
Labor and Human RG30UrCes in this inquiry. The foll\110/ing is a 
written response to the several specific issues posed by the 
Committee investigators. Please note. in order to save space. the 
specific issues are not testated here. Our comments are. however, 
offeced in the same order as the several issues were presented in 
the attachment to your letter. 1\ copy of the attach.ment is 
provided as a refer.ence. 

Subparagraph 1: On June 16. 1994. about 12:30 a.m •• an 
employee of the Missouri-portland Cement Company called th~, State 
Police Headquarters in DuQuoin to report problem& involving 
strikets. The District operations Sergeant advised the caller 
that the State Police would assist the Massac County Sheriff as 
needed. and advised the caller to ~ontact the Sheriff's Office in 
Metropolis. No subsequent call was received at the State Police 
District 13 Operations Center. 

4011\RMORY BUILDING" SPRINGFIE:LD.llLiNOIS*6C2706 
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on June 16, at ~:25 p.m., Massac County Chief Deputy Sheriff 
Charles Barger called State Police District 13 to request 
assistance in handling strike-related incidents at the 
Missouri-Portland Cement company. The Chief Deputy asked that 
State Police units meet with him at 7 p.m. near Metropolis. 
Illinois. 11. detail consisting of one State Police Sergeant and 
seven Tt:oopers met with Massac County Officer!; and then assisted 
the Massac County Sheriff. Ronald Tucker. as the Sheriff read the 
provisions of a court order rendered earlier by the Massac county 
Circuit court. The State Police on-scene supervisor called the 
District 13 operations Center at 9:55 p.m. and advised that no 
sedous problems had been encountered and that detail personnel 
had returned to normal duty. 

According to the State Police on-scene supervisor, some 
vehicles entering the Missouri-Portland Cement Company plant ~ere 
examined by strikers. such inspections. however. were by 
agreement between the dd vers of the vehicles and the striking 
employees. The drivers of the vehicle. in other worda. permitted 
the inspection as a good will gesture. The police officers at the 
scene did not authorize or require vehicle searches and no 
complaint was made on which the O((lcers could act. 

SUbparagraph 2~ As faC as can be determined. no complaint by 
a Theodor.e Pugh has ever been received by the Illinois State 
Polic!). If Mr. Pugh was assaulted on June 16, 190~, he waited 
some eight months and then told his story only to committee 
investigators. 

subparagraph 3: On JUly 7. 1984 at 11:05 p.m .• a State Police 
Trooper was assigned to investigate an incident at the 
Missouri-Portlanu Cement Company plant. The Trooper's field 
report indicates that some time around 10:30 p.m •• a" unknown 
person on a bicyc] e had approached a van occupied by two private 
security guards on plant property. IIcclording to the report, the 
bicycle rider then tossed a bottle containing a foul smelling 
liquid into the passenger side window of the van. IIpparently. the 
liquid was spilled on both occu~ants. Shortly thereafter. two 
other private security guards entered the van. and they too were 
cont,aminated by the smelly liquid. The Trooper reported that all 
four guards ~ere taken to Lourdes Hospital, Paducah. Kentucky. for 
examination. Of the (oue persons. three received no treatment at 
all: one vas actually examined and round to be uninjured. 

The bottle. along 
container. had been 
company employee and 
Officer as evidence. 
were nonproductive. 

with whatever liquid still remainod in the 
collected by a Missouri-Portland Cement 
was not available to the investigating 
Intecviews with persons in the plant area 
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A Division of Criminal Investigation Special Agent was 
assigl\ed to conduct a follow-up investigation. The OUicer found 
that the bottle and its remaining contents were still 
unavailable. Apparently. the small bottle had been taken from the 
Missouri-Portland Cement Company plant to be used as an exhibit in 
a civil. proceeding before the Massac County Circuit court. 
Without the evidence. and without (orensic examination and 
analysis of the contents of the bottle. the criminal case could 
not be pursued. 

Subparagraph 4: On July 11. 1984. about 12:30 a.m .• a State 
Police Trooper was assigned to investigate a report of cdminal 
damage t~ a truck owned by the Commercial Transport Company. Inc. 
The inddent took place in Joppa. Illinois. In this case. the 
preliminary report was completed by the Trooper and by a Division 
of Criminal Investigation Special Agent assigned to conduct the 
follow-up investigation. 

During the follow-up investigation. a witness was located. At 
fi rst. the witness was very reluctant to talk about the incident. 
but eventually did give testimony before the Massac county Grand 
Jury. Based upon the investigation. g.uspects were identified. 
The Massac County Grand Jury. however. failed to vote a true bill 
indicting any suspect. 

Subparagraph 5: On July 2. 1984 about 12:50 a.m .• a District 
13 Trooper was dssigned to investigate a report of a shooting at 
the residence of Delbert R. Sullivan. The Trooper responded. 
along with Massac County Sheriff Tucker, and a Massac County 
Deputy. This incident was investigated. i~itially by those three. 
and subsequently by a Department of Law Enforcement Crime Scene 
Technician and a Division of Criminal Investigation Special 
Agent. All leads in this caBe were exhausted. The Division of 
Criminal Invesgtigation still considers this case as being open 
and under inVestigation. 

Regarding an allegation that Mr. and Mrs Delbert Sullivan had 
been shot at on. or about. December 20. 1984. the incident has 
never been reported to the Illinois Sta te police. l\pparently. 
this allegation has beeD made only to the Committee's 
investigators. At this time. there is no investigation being 
conducted relative to this issue. 

Subparagraph 6: The complaint by Stewart W. Parker was made 
directly to the Massac County Sheriff's Office. The Massac County 
Sheriff's Office conducted the initial investigation (Massac· 
County Sheriff's Office Case 2340). The Division of Criminal 
Invectigation was subsequently asked to assist the Massac County 
Sheriff. All leads were exhausted. The Clise is still considered 
as being open and under investigation. 
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7: A complaint by Andrew Chambers wan marle 
Massac County Sheriff's Office (Masaac County 

Case 2341). Illinois State Police assistance was 
this case. 

Subparagraph 8: This incident was not reported to or handled 
by the Illinois State Police. Apparently, the investigation and 
arrest were conducted by the Massac County Sheriff's Office. 

Subparagraph 9: On August 23, 1904. about 7:10 p.m •• a State 
police Trooper was assigned to investigate a report of criminal 
damage to a motor vehicle. Actually. two District 13 Troopers 
would investigate this matter and the follow-up investigation waR 
also conducted by a Division of Ctiminal Investigation Special 
Agent. The Massac County Gtand Jury heard testimony in this case. 
but failed to vote a true bill indicting any suspect. We have 
been advised recently that the allegations made in this case will 
be raised in a civil proceeding before the Maseac County Circuit 
Court on March 1. 1985. 

subparagraph 10: On October 10. 1904, about J.:05 a.m •• a 
State Police Trooper was assigned to investigate a case involving 
criminal damage to vehicle. At the time. the driver of the 
vehicle stated that he could not identify the perpetrator. Other 
persons at the scene. however, subsequently identified .!;.!iQ. 
diff~rent peraons aR being the sole perpetrator. Relative to this 
case. no official complaint has ever been lodged with the Massac 
County State's Attorney. No further investigation by the Illinois 
State Police is pending in thio case. 

Subparagraph 11: To our knowledge, no person named 
Mark Spivey has ever conveyed information. of any kind. to the 
Illinois State Police. 

On November 4. 1984. about 7:45 a.m .. a State Police Trooper 
was assigned to investigate a report of a shooting on a rural road 
near Joppa. Illinois. A Department of Law Enforcement Crime Scene 
Technician assisted. According to the Trooper's report. the 
vehicle had been ohot into several times. The bullets all 
apl.'enred to have been Cired from a .22 caliber firearm. Several 
projectiles were recovered from the vehicle and are in the custody 
of the Illinois Crime Laboratory. No suspects were Been or 
aubsequently identified. While all leads, to this point. have 
been exhausted, the case is still considercd as open and under 
investigation. 
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Subparagraph 12: This incident was reported directly to the 
Massac County Sheriff's Office. Massac County Sheriff Bob Butler 
investigated this case personally (Massac County Sheriff's Office 
Case 2475). The only assistance requested from the Department of 
Law Enforcement was a State Police patrol unit to provide back up 
security for the Deputy who answered the initial call. No request 
for investigative assistance has ever been made. 

In matters involving labor disputes. the Illinois Department 
of Law Enforcement. in all of its Divisions. must assume a role as 
assisting agency. That is. the Illinois Department of Law 
Enforcement will provide support to local and county law 
enforcement agencies who are handling related calls for service. 
but Hhose resources may be too limited to be fully effective. 
Regarding the labor dispute involving the Missouri-Portland Cement 

. Company plant near Joppa. Illinois. the Illinois State Police and 
Division of Criminal Investigation roles most often were to assist 
the Massac County Sheriff's Office. All calls for service were 
answered promptly. and subsequent investigations by a Division of 
the Department of Law Enforcement were conducted as they would 
have been in any criminal matter. 

Actions taken during the early weeks of the labor dispute near 
JC'ppa. Illinois generally were based upon day to day assessments 
by the on-scene State Police supervisor and were designed to meet 
immediate needs. Overall. the State Police approach was to commit 
resources at the level necessary to carry out day to day 
operations. In other words. actual incidents at or near the plant 
site determined the level of our commitment. 

If a law enforcement agency at the scene of any labor dispute 
is to be effective. the Officers must deliberately maintain and 
exhibit a neutral posture. Police role must be to protect persons 
and property and to maintain the general order. At the same time. 
police officers at the scene must be extremely careful to avoid 
treading on civil liberties. Civil matters must be resolved by 
the parties to the dispute without police intervention. 
Unfortunately. the distinction between criminal and civil issues 
is not always crystal clear. Those determinations. generally. are 
only obtained long after the a~tual events have occurred. 

Once again. we in the Illinois State Police do wish to assist 
the Committee on Labor and Human Resources in any way we can. It 
is sincerely hoped that the comments made above will be of some 
value to the Committee as it progresses in its inquiry. 

Very truly yours. 

James B. Zagel 
D ire c/t 0 r ~ 

By: ~C:~ond c.~21X~ 
District Commander 
Division of State Police 
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Mr. CHAIRMAN. So, with that, we will recess until next Thursday 
with regard to this matter. We wHl recess until next Thursday, and 
hopefully, the union people will show up at that time. We will cer­
tainly give them the opportunity to do so. 

[Whereupon, at 1:59 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene 
at 9:30 a.m., Thursday, March 7, 1985.J 



LABOR VIOLENCE 

TUESDAY, MARCH 26, 1985 

U.S. SENATEi, 
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES, 

Washington, DC. 
The committee met, pursuant to recess, at 9:36 a.m., in room SD-

430, Hnn. Orrin G. Hatch (chairman of the committee) presiding. 
Present: Senators Hatch, Grassley, Wallop, Kennedy, Metz­

enbaum, Dodd, and Simon. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HATCH 

The CflAlRMAN. Today we begin our second day of legislative 
oversight hearings addressing the issue of violence against employ­
ers, employees, union members, independent contractors, and the 
general public during labor disputes. 

As we did in the first hearing, we will concentrate on a strike of 
the Missouri-Portland Cement Co. facility in Joppa, IL, by the 
United Cement, Lime, Gypsum, and Allied Workers, Local 438, a 
division of the International Brotherhood of Boilermakers. 

The purpose of these hearings remains unchanged. I feel, to 
better understand the nature and extent of labor-related violence, 
we need to address the following three questions: First, what types 
of criminal acts are occurring; second, why are our Federal, State, 
and local law enforcement agencies and their judicial counterparts 
unable to prevent labor-related violence; and third, is there a need 
for legislation to complement the bill introduced by Senator Grass­
ley to amend the Hobbs Act, S. 300, which would provide victims of 
violence with an effective means for redress? 

As is true with all labor disputes, there has been an effort by 
some to affix blame for the strike at Joppa on one side, implying 
that the failure of the employer to bargain in good faith caused the 
violence. Such efforts only obfuscate the real issue. 

We should not be concerned with condoning or justifying vio­
lence. We should be concerned with its elimination. Certainly, dis­
satisfaction with the outcome of labor negotiations is no license to 
break the law. With our broad panoply of labor laws, there is no 
need to resort to criminal acts to convey one's message or to advo­
cate one's position. 

I hope that today we will be able to focus on the nature of the 
violence being committed and what steps should be taken in order 
to prevent such acts from occurring in the future. 

During our last hearing, witnesses testified about shootings, beat­
ings, millions of dollars in property destruction, threats on life, as­
saults, and wanton disregard for human life. We learned of how a 
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small town's judicial process simply broke down under the weight 
of the violent acts being committed in the community. 

The prior witnesses specifically named three individuals as 
having committed illegal acts. Those three, Jeff Adams, Carl 
Medley, and Jess Kester, were invited to testify today-in fact, I 
made it very specific-but, to the best of my understanding, they 
declined. the committee's invitation. 

Today we will hear from the union's president, Mr. David Beck; 
the Illinois State Police; two union members, Robert King and 
James H. Anderson; and Greg Peterson, a former security guard at 
the Joppa plant. 

At the request of the minority, I also invited Mr. Tom Hall, Mr. 
Clifford Nuckols, and Sheriff Robert Butler of Massac County, IL. 
All declined our invitation to testify. 

Senator Kennedy. 

STATEMENT OF HON. EDWARD M. KENNEDY, A U.S. SENATOR 
FROM THE S'l'ATE OF MASSACHUSETTS 

Senator KENNEDY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to thank Chairman Hatch for scheduling the second day 

of hearings on the labor dispute between the Cement Workers 
Local 438 and the Missouri-Portland Cement Co., located in Joppa, 
IL. 

In convening these hearings last month, Senator Hatch outlined 
a detailed agenda for an inquiry into the extent, nature, and causes 
of violence which occur in connection with labor disputes. The 
broad scope of the inquiry outlined and the seriousness of the 
charges made by company officials against the union and Illinois 
law enforcement agencies make it absolutely essential thai: the 
committee develop a complete and balanced record concerning the 
events at Joppa before we proceed any further. 

I believe very strongly that assaults, property destruction, and 
other acts of violence which occur on a picket line or elsewhere 
during a labor dispute are serious matters which should be prompt­
ly investigated, prosecuted, and punished. 

At the same time, I believe a most rigorous examination of exist­
ing State and Federal remedies is required before proceeding with 
any additional Federal legislation in the area of strike-related vio­
lence. That examination should include an evaluation of the effec­
tiveness of Federal rules designed to protect the legitimate rights 
of workers to organize and bargain collectively and the role of the 
so-called labor-management consultants who profit from union 
busting. 

It is no secret that for several years now, a nationwide campaign 
conducted by the National Right To Work Committee has sought to 
create the impression that a wave of union-sponsored violence is 
sweeping the country and that State and local enforcement officials 
are either unable or unwilling to prevent it. 

Repeated hearings before the Judiciary Committee on legislation 
to amend the Hobbs Act have thus far failed to show that there is 
a pattern of unprosecuted <,riolence or that a fair Federal remedy 
can be fashioned without undermining both legitimate workers' 
rights and the collective-bargaining process. 
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Moreover, there are disturbing signs that at least some unsolved 
acts of violence may have in fact been perpetrated by the enemies 
of the collective .. bargaining process. The peaceful resolution of 
labor disputes is the cornerstone of the collective-bargaining 
system that has served America's workers and our economy very 
well for 50 years. 

I welcome today's hearings on the events which occurred in 
Joppa and hope it will help us find the best way to preserve and 
promote peaceful labor relations in this country. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Simon, 

STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL SIMON, A U.S. SENATOR FROM THE 
STATE OF' ILLINOIS 

Senator SIMON. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. 
I simply want to join Senator Kennedy first in expressing appre­

ciation to the Chairman for holding this second hearing. 
None of us approves of violence, whether it is caused by labor or 

management. The peaceful resolution of these problems is essen­
tial, and I think the witnesses on both sides ultimately will agree 
on that. 

I would like to enter into the record the answers to a series of 
questions I sent to the company. Those questions are all answered 
with the exception of one question on the financial statement of 
the company, and I assume that will be coming. Both Senator 
Metzenbaum and I have requested that. 

[Responses to questions submitted by Senator Simon follow:] 
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ilnited ~totcs ~cnotc 

The Hon. Orrin G. Hatch 
Chairman 

WASHINGTON. DC 20510 

February 27, 1985 

Committee on Labor and Human Resources 
United States Senate 
Washington, D. C. 20510 

Dear Hr. Chairman: 

Please find enclosed a series of questions which I would like to have 
answered by the company officials of Hissouri-Portland Cement Co.; 
the members of HcGlinchy, Stafford, Mintz, Celina & Lang, P.C.; and 
Mr. Joe Jackson, former State's Attorney for Hassae County. These, as 
\<ell as their responses, should be included in the, record of the February 
27 hearing of the Labor and Human Resources C;)mmittee. 

I would also like to request that two copies of the transcript be sent to 
my office as soon as it is available. 

I understand that you announced. at the end of today's hearing, that you 
intended to reconvene or to schedule the second day of hearings on 
"Labor Violence" on next Thursday, March 7, 1985. Since the second day 
is being arranged at the request of Senator Kennedy and myself, and 
because I very much want both the labor union officials .!!!!i several local 
law enforcement officials to be present, I believe we should schedule the 
hearing on a day when we are certain they can attend. The testimony of the 
law enforcement officials is particularly critical -- given the testimony 
of company officials. I would also like to have in hand the responses of 
the Company representatives to the enclosed questions and responses to other 
questions raised by our colleague, Senator Metzenbaum before we proceed. 

Thank you for your cooperation. 

My best wishes. 

pslsss 

CC: Senator Kennedy 
Senator Metzenbaum 

v:t 
Paul Simon 
U. S. Senator 
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QUESTIONS FOR MISSOURI -PORTLAND CEMENT CCl-IPANY OFFICIALS 

1. What concessions \\Iere you asking from the union? Did you think 
they were reasonable? Did you expect the union to accept them? 

2. You indicated negotiations began on February 29, 1984 and lasted 
until June 13, 1984·. It has been established that a chain link 
fence was installed around your plant. When did you install it? 
Would you describe it in detail? Why did YOll install it? Whose 
idea was it to install the fence? 

3. Did you also Pllt up floodlights? Would you describe them? Where 
were they located? When did you install them? Why did you 
install them? Was there another set of lights installed at a later 
date? 

4. You mentioned videotapes. l~len did you acquire the videotape 
cameras? Who suggested it? MIen did YOll begin taping? Mmt did 
you tape? Will you make the complete videotape available to the 
conunittee? 

S. Were the floodlights installed so the video cameras could be used 
at night? 

6. lfuen did the company first contact Mr. Lang? lfuen was he retained? 
How did you happen to contact him? Had he represented the company 
before? Did he suggest the use of the video cameras? 

7. How many security guards did you have at the plant in November, 1983? 
In December, 1983? In January, 1984? lfuat company furnished them? 
lfuat other companies furnished security guards for Missouri-Portland? 
lfuen w~re they first contacted? HO\~ many guards do you now have 
and what company furnishes them? 

8. Do security guards have to have a license? Did you or your security 
company give tests for obtaining such license? Were the answers 
furnishes to persons taking the test before the test was taken? 

9. Have your security guards been armed? Do you have any intentions 
to arm them? Have you asked security guards to fill out applications 
for gun permits? Did the applications state that the applicant had 
firearms experience when he hadn I t in any case? 

10. Did you receive any reports from security guards about drinking 
and marijuana smoking by replacement workers? If so, did you 
take any action against those employees? 

11. Mmt were the circumstances which led to the breaking off of 
negotiations on June 13, 1984? 

12. Did the union offer to return to work lUlconditionally in Aligust 
1984? Mmt date? 

13. lfuen did you first decide to hire replacement workers? MIen 
did you begin to hire replacement workers? MIen did you complete 
the hiring of replacement workers? How did you go about hiring 
them? 

52-750 0-86-10 
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QUESTIONS FOR THE CCNPANY (cont'd.) 

14. Who are Hall and Associates? When did you first have contact 
with them? Who contacted them and with whom did you deal? How 
did YOll happen to contact them? What services di.d they provide 
for the company? 

15. Do some replacement workers carry guns? 

16. Was the helicopter you mentioned owned by the company'l When was 
it acquired (or when was the service of the helicopter acquired)? 
At what price was it acquired? 

17. Do you plan to attempt to decertify the union? 

18. When did you ':'etain the 1al" firm of McGlinchy, Stafford, 
Mintz, CelinJ and Lang, P.C.? 

19. What services did this law firm provide to your company? 

20. Did the law firm have any direct contact Inth company employees 
other than supervisors? 

21. Did the law firm instruct supervisors in labor relations matters? 

22. Did the law firm gather any information for the company about 
the company's employees, potential replacements or Cement Workers 
Local 438? 

23. If so, was this informations gathered in connection In th either 
bargaining 01' in connection with the company's plan to replace the 
work force with non-union workers? 

24. During your testimony on February 27, in response to a question 
about the Company's financial situation and the need to reduce 
costs'at the Joppa cement plant, you indicated that you had 
supplied the 1IIlion (after a request was made) with " .•. everything 
they asked for." Please provide that material to the Conunittee. 
In addition, please provide a certified, audited copy of the 
Company's Financial Statement and Balance Sheet for the last 
four years (1981-1984). To the extent possible, segregate the 
data so that the Joppa plant information is shown separately. 

25. How was the decision made to replace the company's \ll:lrk force 
,dth non-union workers and who was involved in making that 
decision? 

26. Has the company filed Department of Labor F01111 I.M-lO required 
by Section 203(a) of the Labor Management Reporting and 
Disclosure Act with respect to its agreement Idth and p .• yments 
to the McGlinchy 1m" firm? 

27. Hall & Associates has claimed in client solicitation letters 
that it was hired by your company to "replace the company's 
striking work force in its plant in Joppa, Illinois" and that it 
did so "on a very discreet and successful basis .•. Idthout the 
union ever realizing what was going on." Was this the arrangement 
,dth Hall & Associates? 
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QUESTIONS FOR TIm COMPANY' (cont'd.) 

28. What payments I~ere made to Hall ft Associates fOl' providing these 
services? 

29. Did Hall & Associates work iwth the McGlinchy 11114 finn in 
coordinating these efforts? 

30, Did Hall & Associates have any direct contact ,dth company 
employees who were replaced by the secretly repuited work force? 

31. How did Hall & Associates recruit the replacement employees? 
Did this involve direct contact with them, or any discussion as 
to union matters? 

32. Did Hall & Associates supply you with any infonnation about then­
current employees, recruited replacement employees, or Cement 
Workers Local 438? 

33. Has the company filed an LM-IO report with the Department of 
~~bor regarding its agreement with and pa~nents to Hall & Associates? 

34. In October, 1984, after some complaints from the Company, the 
Union (in 14Titing) asked you to notify them of any incidents 
you knew about, that they would investigate it a!J1d tell you 
their results and their action taken. 
Did you at any time after that letter notify them of claimed 
incidents so they could try to stop or correct them if they 
occurred? 

3S. One of the replacement employees was indicted and pled guilty 
to possession of an automatic weapon at the plant area. Is 
he st~l1 140rking for the Company? 

:i6. Did you go on television and say people brought guns in to the 
plant to shoot pigeons? Were these automatic weapons? 

37. If the people caught with f1.ms are some of the ones you now have 
working in the plant, \~hen you hear about some night-time 
shooting incident, do you question those employees inside 
one by one about the claimed shots? 

38. Were you in state court during the injunction proceeding when 
the deputy sheriff testified about the Ku Klux Klan incident? 
Regarding this incident, I understand the Committee investigators 
picked up a sheet. Could you present it to the Connnittee? 
I)) you know where the Ku Klux Klan unifonn is at this time? 

39. Four or five guards were involved in this incident. Before 
the incident was admitted to, was one of the guards fired? 

40. Were all the guns in the plant tested for ballistics regarding 
the bullet in the citizen's headboard? 

41. Did the Company obtain a state court injunction? Mlat did you 
ask for in the injunction that was deni.ed? 
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QUESTIONS FOR mE COMPANY· (cont'd.) 

42. Have you filed actions for contempt of court claiming persons 
have violated the injunction? Was a hearing held on your 
petitions by the state court? What decisions of the state 
court judge on those contempt cases do you disagree with? 

43. How many contempt petitioTJ.s have you filed? If you claim the 
Union is responsible for other incidents, have you filed for 
contempt citations on those? 

44. In what way was the injunction issues by the state court less, 
or weaker than, the one sought by the Company? 

45. In the six different violations for contempt of the injunction 
brought by the Company in state court, in which instance do 
they disagree with the finding of the state court judge and why? 

46. If the Company feels that there were violations of the injunction 
other than the six incidents on which they filed citations, 
what kept them from filing on those other incidents in state 
court? 
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QUESTION FOR JOE JACKSON, FORMER STATE'S ATI'ORNEY, MASSAC COUNTY 

1. Is it your view that there has been a difference bet\~een what 

witnesses testified before the grand jury and what has been 

said in public by the same witnesses? Be as specific and 

detailed in your answer as possible, ]:'<:ase. 

QUESTIONS FOR MCGLINQ-IY, STAFFORD, MINTZ, CELINO, & LANG, P.C. 

1. When was your firm retained by the ~lissouri Portland Cement Company? 

2. For what services WI'S your law finn himd? 

3. Did your law firm work in conjunction with Hall & Associates in 
effectuating the replacement of the Company's work force? 

4. Has any lawyer in your finn had direct contact with non-supervisory 
company employees or with· the recruited replacement employees? 

s. If so, what were the circumstances of that contact? Did it relate 
to union activity? 

6. Has any member of your firm trained or instructed supervisors 
as to labor relations matters? 

7. Has your firm gathered information about company employees, 
replacement recruits or Cement Workers Local 438, and provided 
it to the Comptl")'? 

8. If so, what was the nature of this information and how was it 
gathered and supplied? 

9. Was this information collected in connection with the Company's 
plan to change to a non-union \,urk force? 

10. Has your firm filed either an IM~20 or IM-2l report with the 
Department of Labor pursuant to Section 203(b) of the Labor 
Management Reporting and Disclosure Act of 1959 regarding your 
activities, arrangements and receipts from the Company? 
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MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 
GENERAL OffiCES 

7711 CARONDELET AVENUE 

ST. LOUiS. MISSOURI 6l10~ 

Senator Paul Simon 
U~ited States Senate 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

Dear Senator Simon: 

~Iarch 20, 1985 

Enclosed please find our responses to the several 
questions propounded by you relative to our testimony on 
union violence. '{Ie are rather surprised that an attempt 
should be made to excuse or defend acts of union violence on 
the basis of a company's bargaining posture, 

Most of the questions you asked concern issues which 
the Union raised in the National Labor Relations Board 
investigation of its charges against the Company alleging 
failure to bargain in good faith, strike bI.eaking activities 
and other such items. The National Labor Relations Board 
conducted a painstaking investigation of those charges so 
it would seem that the Committee would be best served by 
directing questions of this kind to the Labor Board which 
has carefully looked at all the evidence submi~ted by both 
sides. . 

If the Senator will as thoroughly investigate the 
Union's plans and actions prior to commencing bargaining, he 
will find that Local 438 anticipated and prepared for a 
strike at Joppa, and that neither the Local nor the International 
engaged in good faith bargaining, but rather insisted on 
forcing the "pattern" settlement it had negotiated with Lone 
Star Cement on all other cement companies with whom it has a 
bargaining relationship, regardless of the circumstances or 
need of thos e indi vid~!al companies. 

Also enclosed with this letter are additional lines of 
inquiry which in fairness the Senator will no doubt want to 
propound to the Union J:·equiring. as rle has of the Company 
witnesses, that the answers be SUbmitted to him in writing. 

.JLM/mr 
J!nclosures 

~ery truly yours, 

~~~~~ 
v'cc: Senator Orrin G. Hatch (w/enclosures) 
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QUESTIOi'l 1. Nhat concessions "ere you asking f):om the Union? Did you 
think they "ere reasonable? Did you expect the Union to 
accept them? 

ANSWER, Ne asked for concessions that in our business judgment We 
needed in order to save our plant, on "ages, holidays, 
vacations and similar economic items as well as freedom i;rom 
highly rest.rictive "ork rules on contracting out and 
transfer of employees. All our requests were reasonable and 
made in good faith as the National Labor Relations Board has 
so ruled. We did not expect the Union to like these 
proposals or to accept them initially but lie presumed we 
were dealing "ith reasonable men and that after a thorough 
explanation had been given lie could reach an accommodation. 
Our presumption proved to be incorrect. 

QUESTlON 2. You indicated negotiations began on February 2~. 19B4 and 
lasted until June 13, 1984. It has been established that a 
chain link fence was installed around your plant. l'llien did 
you install it? Nould you d~$cribe it in detail? Why did 
you install it? l'lliose idea vas it to install the fence? 

ANSWER, The negotiations have never ended -- they continue to this 
date. If the Union has decided not to negotiate further, it 
has not communicated that. t.o the Company. If your reference 
to a fence relates to ono installed by the Company not 
"around the plant" but for about 1200 feet on the r'Oadway 
along a portion of the plant. propert.y (whose borders 
encompass lB.OOO feet), that was done in the month of April 
to try to discourago t.respassers, and was t.he Company's 
idea. 

QUESTION 3. Did you also put. up flood lights? IQould you describe them? 
~lhera were they located? l'llien did you install them? Nhy 
did you install them? Was there another set. of light.s 
inst.alled at. a later dat.e? 
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JlNSI'IER. The first of the flood lights were brought in several days 
after the strike violence commenced, and these were 
supplemented with others a few weeks later. They are 
portable. and are moved around as deemed advisable, 
especially since gun shots were fired into them from time to 
time. They were, of course, brought in as SOme measure of 
security against the Union's continued day-and-night 
violence. 

QUESTION 4. You mentioned videotapes. When did you acquire the 
videotape cameras? Who suggested it? When did you begin 
taping? What did you tape? Nill you make the complete 
videotape available to the Committee? 

ANSI'IER: Taping \~as begun at the suggestion of our guard service on 
the second day of the strike, when Union President Beck and 
other Union representatives illegally stopped and opened one 
of our trucks carrying bedding. I~e taped all gate activity 
and have already supplied a composite video tape to the 
Committee. 

QUESTION 5. I~ere the floodlights installed so the video cameras could be 
used at night? 

ANSWER: No. 

QUESTION 6. When did the company first contact Mr. Lang? lfuen was he 
retained? How did you happen to contact him? Had he 
represented before? Did he suggest the use of video 
cameras? 

ANSWER: In August 1983, after the Union refused to acknowledge and 
respond to the Company's pleas for wage and work rules 
concessions, Mr. Templet contacted Mr. Lang to be labor 
counsel because of his experience in the cement industry. 

QUESTION 7. How many llecurity guards did you have at the plant in 
November 1983? In December 1983? In January 1984? What 
company furnished them? What other companies furnished 
security guards for Missouri Portland? lfuen were they first 
contacted? How many g~ards do you now have and what company 
furnishes them? 
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ANSI'IER: On the dates indicated the Company had no security guards. 
SUbsequent to June, 1984, guards were furnished by Nuckols 
Security, first contacted sometime in early Spring, and 
Troubleshooters, Inc., a subcontractor of Nuckols Security. 
The Company currently has 13 security guards at the plant 
and 4 at the quarry furnisherl since December by Security 
Resources. Inc. .. 

QUeSTION 8. Do security guards have to have a license? Did you or your 
security company give tests for obtaining such licenses? 
Were the ansl<ers furnished to persons taking the test before 
the test was taken? 

ANSNER, We are unal<are of what the state licensing requirements for 
security gUard companies are or those for individual 
security guards. Missouri Portland did not do any testing 
of individual guards; we felt SUch items were the 
responsibility of the companies with whom we contracted. 

QUESTION 9. Have your security guards been armed? Po you have any 
intentions to arm them? Have you asked security guards to 
fill out applieations for gun permits? Did the applications 
state that the applicant had firearms experience when he 
hadn't in any case? 

ANSWER, The security guards are not now and never have been armed. 
We have not asked guards to fill out any such applications. 

QUESTION 10. Did you receive any reports from security guards about 
drinking and marijuana smoking by replacement workers? If 
so, did you take any action against those employees? 

ANSWER, Certain replacement employees have been caught drinking on 
the job and were terminated in accordance with long-standing 
Company policy. To our knowledge no replacement employees 
are or have been smoking marijuana although this was a 
problem prior to the strike. These allegations, and many 
more similar ones, have been raised by the Union before the 
National Labor Relations Soard Which investigated, found 
them to be totally lacking in merit, and rlismissed them. 

QUESTION 11. What were the circumstances which led to the breaking off of 
negotiations on June 13, 1984? 



ANSWER: 

QUES'l'ION l2. 

ANSI'/ER: 

QUESTION 13. 

ANSWER: 

QUESTION 14. 

ANSWER: 

QUESTION l5. 

ANSWER: 

QUESTION l6. 
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Negotiations have nevllr been broken off. 

Did the Union offer to ret.urn to work unconditionally in 
August 1984? What date? 

Yes, August 6. 1984. 

When did you first decide to hire replacement workers? When 
did you begin t.o hire replacement workers? l'/hen did you 
complete the hiring of replacement workers? How did you go 
about hiring them? 

The decision to hire permanent replacement.s was made 
sometime ncar t.he end of July. 1984. Blind ads were placed 
in newspapers and applications processed. The actual 
hiring was completed on August 6. 1984. The facts relative 
to our hiring replacement employees have beon investigated 
by the tlational Labor Relations Board and found to be 
entirely in order. 

l'/ho are Hall .. Associates? In1en did you first have cont.act 
with them? Who contacted them and with whom did you deal? 
HOW did you happen to contact them? l'/hat services did they 
provide for the Company?, 

Mr. Hall started his business several years ago after a 
career as a personnel director, to assist employers. He 
contacted Mr. McIntyre. the Company's vice-president in 
charge of operations, in early June, 1984, to ofCer his 
services, which consisted of preparing t.he newspaper 
advertising and determining the qualifications of 
applicants. 

DO some replacement workers carry guns? 

We certainly hope not, but considering the' fact that 
replacement employees have been repeatedly attacked by the 
Union, have been shot at on the open road and beat.en within 
an inch of their lives, it would certainly be surprising if 
some of them did not carry guns. 

Was the helicopter you mentioned owned by the Company? When 
was it acquired (or wIlen was the service of the helicopter 
acquired)? At what price was it acquired? 
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ANSWEtt, The helicopters We used Were rented from privAte companies 
at the onset of the strike when the Union, in blatant 
disregard of law and order, denied us access to the plant. 
The Company was required to Use thODe helicopters for at 
least 10 weeks in order to ferry personnel who feared for 
their lives. The price varied but was based on an hourly 
rate of approximately $200. 

QUESTION 17. Do you plan to attempt to decertify the Union? 

ANSI~ER, companies do not decertify utlions, employees do. 

QUESTION 18. When did you retain the law firm of MCGlinchey, Stafford, 
Mintz, Cellini & Lang, PC? 

ANSWER: This question has already been answered: see question 6. 

QUESTION 19. What services did this law firm provide to your Company? 

ANSI'IER: Answers to tlle company's questions regarding the legality of 
certain matters, and the advisability of action contemplated 
by the Company. 

QUESTION 20. Did the law firm have any direct contact with Company 
emplo~'ees other than supervisors? 

ANSWER: Yes, but only to interview victims of wanton Union violence 
in an attempt to obtain contempt of court citations against 
union members, and to provide evidence in our charges of 
violence against the Union which the National Labor 
Relations Board has fClund to be meritorious. 

QUESTION 21. Did the law firm instruct supervisors in labor relations 
matters? 

ANSWER: NO, although prior to the strike, they informed our 
supervisors as to what the laws provided concerning unfair 
labor practices and the role of the National LAbor Relations 
Boar.d. 
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ANSNER. 

QUESTION 23. 

ANSWER. 

QUESTION 24. 
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Did the law firm \lather any information for the Company 
about the Company s employees, potential replacements or 
Cement Norkers Local 438? 

No. 

If so, was this information ga thered 1n connection with 
either bargaining or in connection with the company's plan 
to replace the work force with non-union workers? 

Not applicable.-

During your testimony on February 27, in response to a 
question about the Company's financial situation and the 
need to reduce costs at tho Joppa cement plant, you 
indicatod that you had supplied the union (after a request 
\~as made) with" ••• everything they asked for." Please 
provide that material to the Committee. In addition, please 
provide a certified, audited copy of the Company's Financial 
Statement and Balance Sheet for the last four years 
(1981-1984). To the extent possible, segregate the data so 
that the Joppa plant information is shown separately. 

ANSWER. The information provided to the Union which they ignored 
after obtaining, and which they falsely told the Labor 
Board had not been given to them, has already been given to 
Senator Metzenbaum. 

QUESTION 25. How was the decision made to replace the Company's work 
force with non-Union workers and who was involved in making 
that decision? 

ANSI1ER. If we had had as our principal aim the replac .. ment of our 
workforce, we would have done so on June 16, 1984, the 
minute they went on strike. The fact is we did not do so. 
Instead, we continued to meet with the Union and attempted 
to run the plant with salaried employees, hoping that the 
Union would come to their senses and return to work, as 
Local 27 of the Cement Workers Union did at our Kansas city 
plant. When this did not occur we hired temporary contract 
employees to help run the plant, making it clear to those 
employees that if the ;'nion were to offer to return to work 
at any time, we would ~erminate their employment and recall 
the striking work force. Only when it hecame painfully 
obvious that the Union's goal was not to get a contract 
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~SWER: 

QUESTION 27. 
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signed, and not. t.o ret.urn to ';Io.k, but. to destroy our 
Company did ';I~ reluctantly make the decision to hi.e 
permanent replacement employees. The persons involved in 
making this decision were the Company's Chief Executive 
Office., Mr. Templet, and Jerry L. McIntyre, Vice-President 
-Operations. 

Has the Company filed Department of Labor Form LM-IO 
required by Section 203 (a) of the Labor ~lanagemQnt Reporting 
and Disclosure ~ct with respect to its agreement with and 
payments to the ~lcGlitlchey law firm? 

No, as such filing is not required. 

Hall & ~ssociates has claimed in client solicitat.ion let.ters 
that it was hired by your Company to "replace the company's 
striking work force in its plant. in Joppa, Illinois" and 
that it. did so "on a very discreet and successful basis ••• 
\ofit:hout the Union ever realizing what was going on." Was 
this the arrangement with Hall & ~ssociates? 
" 

~NSWER: The enth'e arrangement: with Hall " A~sociates had been 
stated above. 

QUESTION 28. What payments were made to Ball & Associates for providing 
these services? 

ANSWER: Hall & Associates were paid on a daily basis during the 
time they were performing services for the Company. 

QUESTION 29. Did Hall & Associates work with the MCGlinchey law firm in 
coordinating these efforts? 

ANSWER: No. 

QUESTION 30. Did Hall & Associates have any direct contact with Company 
employees ';Iho were replaced by the secretly recruited work 
force? 

ANSWER, We know of none. 
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QUESTION 32. 
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QUESTION 33. 

ANS\~ER: 

QUESTION 34. 

ANSWER, 

QUESTION 35. 

ANSWE:R, 

QUESTION 36. 
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How did Hall &.Associatos recruit the reolacement emoloyees? 
Did this involve direct contact with them, or any discussion 
as to Union matters? 

See answer to No. 13. 

Did Hall & Associates supply you with any information about 
then current employees. recruited replacement employees. or 
Cement Workers Local 430? 

Hall & Associates supplied only information as to the 
qualifications of employees answering the advertisements. 

Has the Company filed an LN-lO report with the Department of 
Labor regarding its agreement with and payments to Hall & 
Associates? 

No such filing is required. 

In October, 1984. after some complaints from the Company, 
the Union (in writing) askod you to notify them of any 
incidents you kne\~ about, that they would investigate it and 
tell you their results and their action taken. Did you at 
any time after that letter notify them of olaimed incidents 
so they could try to stop or correct them if they occurred? 

Yes, and we received no reply. 

One of the ropl.acement employees was indicted and plod 
guilty to possellsion of an automatic weapon at the plant 
aroa? Is he sti.ll working for the company? 

Yes. 

Did you go on te~evision and say people brbught guns into 
the plant to shoot pigeons? Were theDo automatic weapons? 
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QUESTION 37. 

ANSWER, 

QUESTION 38. 

ANSWER, 

QUESTION 39. 

ANSWER, 

QUeSTION 40. 
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I·n-.• r~spon""".to-a question .. from Sheila. Hershow, inYesti'Jator 
for Cable dews Network, Mol Brekhus, Plant /1<lnager, tried to 
place the possession of a gun on Company property in 
context. The truth of the matter is our employees have been 
bringing weapons into the plant for approximately 20 years 
for a variety of reasons. including to buy, sell, trade and 
shool::. Some of these may have been autom<ltic wenpons but we 
do not have any records of this. Our long-standing Company 
rule is that unlawful possession of weapons on plant 
property will be neither condoned nor tolerated. but. 
unfortunately this is a rUle more honored in the breach t.han 
the observance. and always has been. 

If the people caught with guns are some of the ones you now 
have working in the plant. when you hear about SOme night 
time shooting incident. do you question those employees 
inside one by one about the cl<limed shots? 

Each such incident is investigated thoroughly by the Company 
to the extent poasible. Whether any particul<lr person is 
questioned depends upon the circumstances. 

Were you in state court nuring the injunction proceeding 
When the deputy sheriff testified about the Ku Klux Klan 
incident? Regarding this incident. I undElrstand the 
Committee investigators picked up a sheet? Could you 
present it to the Committee? Do you know where the Ku Klux 
Kl<lll uniform is at this time? 

~'he sheet referred to was last seen in the possession of 
J.F. Souders, attorney for the Union. It W<lS m<lrked ns an 
exhibit in the injunction proceeding but was not entered 
into evidence. \~e suggest you contact him as to its current 
whereabouts. 

Four or five guards were involved in this incident. Before 
the incident. was a.dmitted to, was one of the gua.rda fired? 

No. but all Were fi.red after the incident "as admitted to. 

Nere Illl the guns in the pla.nt tested for ballisti.cs 
regarding the bullet i': tho citizen's he<l(lboartl? 
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IINSI'IER. T'6~"6·u·r··'Ri\'oWTe(191""!:.n·e·r·il"'at';·no "guh's"".rn-"1'\'e' 'f,ilaiit: a'n'd"'We 
testimony sho~s that to our kno~ledge no guns have beon 
ballistically tested regarding this incidont, which is one 
of the very problems that we are frustrated about. 

QUESTION 41. Did the Company obtain a stato court injunction? l~at did 
you ask for in the injunction that. was denied? 

ANS1'lER: Copies of the Company's proposed injunction, the IJnion' s 
proposed injunction and the final injunction issued by the 
state court are,all attached hereto. 

QUESTION 42. 

ANSWER: 

QUESTION 43. 

ANSI'IER: 

The Union also filed a counterclaim at the state court 
injunction proceeding alle3ing that the Company ~as engaged 
in strike breaking activities. I\fter hearing all the 
evidence the Union had to offer on this issue, the Judgo 
dismissed its claim. 

Have you filad actions for contempt of court claiming 
persons have violated the injunction? Nas a hearing held on 
your petitions by tho state court? What (lecisions of the 
stata court judge on those contempt casos do you disagreo 
with? 

We did file such actions, and hearings were held. It would 
be inappropriate for us 'to comment on the judge's rulings in 
these cases since the injunction proceeding is still an 
active case, contempt of court actions are still being 
brought by the Company and one concerning union member Carl 
Hedley is currently being appealed. 

How many contempt petitions have you filed? If you claimed 
the Union is responsi'ole for other incidents, have you filed 
for contempt citations on those? 

Six contempt petitions have been filed. The court found 
violations of the injunction in four of those cases and did 
not find a violation in two, one of ~hich is on appeal. 1\. 
to other incidents, the Union violates the injunction far 
faster than the Company can file petitions on it, so we have 
had to be selective about the actions \~hich have been 
brought. ' 
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QUeSTION 44. In what. Ylay was t.he injunct.ion issued by tne state court 
less, or weaker than, the one so~ght by the company? 

MISNER. Once again, we refer you to the attachments. 

QUESTION 45. In the six different violations for contempt of the 
injunct.ion brought by the company in state court., in which 
inst.ance do they disagree with the finding of the atate 
cour·t; judge and \~hy? 

ANSNER. See our response to question 42. 

QUESTION 46. If the Company feels that there were violations of the 
injunct.ion other than the six incidents on which they filed 
citations, what kept them from filing on thoso other 
incidents in state court? 

ANSNERI See the ans\~er to question 43. 
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Knowing as we do that the Senator wishes to appear to be evenhanded, 
We are confident that ho will ask 'luestions that. are just. as t.horou'3h 
nnd probing of tho Union as he has of t.he Company. Hight we suggest 
that. some of these questions be an follows, 

1. If the Union is not engaging in violent activitios, as it 
claims, why is it that the National Labor Rolations Board 
revoked a sottlement that tho Union had entered into in 
WIl'I'C11thoy promised not to engago in further violont 
conduct? 

2. If the Union is not engaging in violent activities, why has 
the Labor Board insisted on a formal, rather than nn 
informal sottlemant of the unfair labor practico chargo 
filed by the Company alloging numerous Acts of violonce, and 
on which the Labor Board issuod complaint? 

3. If the Union is not engaging in violent activitios, why did 
the IILRB Regional Director seek stand-by injunctive 
authority under §lO(j) of the Act in anticipation of future 
union viol once? 

4. If tho Union is not engaging in violent activities, ,.hy has 
the state cou,t judge found viOlations of the injunction on 
four separate occasions and hold six union members in 
contempt of court, along ~lith 11 others? 

5. If the Company is engaging in surface bargaining in an 
attempt t.o break the Union, why has t.he .Labor Board 
dismissed the Union's Charge alleging that? 

6. If th~ Company is engagEld in "strike-breaking," why did a 
state court judge dismiss the Union's complaint alleging 
that? \fuy did the Labor Board dismiss the same allegation? 

7. If the Union is the victim of violence rathor than the 
perpetrator of it, why did Dave Beck use political muscle to 
get rid of the state police? Nouldn't it be better for ~ 
sides if there is violenco, for the state police to take an 
active role in this case rathor t,han "a hands off 
attitUde?" 

B. Why do you fear making strike-rolated violence a federal 
crime if you are not. engaging in it? Are you urging your 
members, in the interests of your own organization, to 
perpetuate violence in order to achieve your objectives? Is 
it because it would be more difficult to Use political 
muscle to call off federal investigators than it was for you 
to call off the state police? 

9. Are you willing to let this Comtnittee question those of your 
members whom tho Company says engaged in violence? 
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Senator SIMON. I would also add for the record that the union 
filed a petition on March 1 for a collective-bargaining election. The 
NLRB has not taken action on the petition because they say they 
still have pending a settlement on other charges by the company 
which the NLRB has had in its possession since February 1. 

The t.hr~c parties involved-the union, the regional office of 
NLRB, and the comp!Jny-have agreed on this settlement. All it 
ne-eds is the approval of the NLRB. Once this approval is obtained, 
the NLRB is free to rule on the petition for election and set the 
election date. If this date is not set before June 15, the union will 
be decertified and will have no chance to remain t Je bargaining 
agent. 

My guess, Mr. Chairman, having some background in this par­
ticular dispute, is that we will find that where we have situations 
that are not what they should be, it is a two-edged sword, and we 
need the efforts of both labor and management to not only peace­
fully resolve disputes but to just resolve disputes in genel'al, and I 
look fOl'ward to hearing from the 'sitnesses today. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Simon. 
Senator Wallop, we are happy to welcome you to the committee 

and appreciate having you here today. 
Senator WALLOP. Thank,you, Mr. Chairman, and I will allow you 

to celebrate my arrival by not hearing from me. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. I think he is going to be an excellent member of 

this committee, wouldn't you say, Mr. Kennedy? 
Senator KENNEDY. Right. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank ynu. 
At this time we will receive for the record a statement from Sen­

atOr Grassley, and will keep the record open for statements by any 
other members of the committee. 

[Senator Grasslcy's statement follows:] 
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March 26, 1985 

CHARLES E. GRASSLEY 

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES E. GRASSLEY BEFORE THE SENATE 
COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCES ON THE' TOPIC OF 
"LABOR VIOLENCE" . 

THANK YOU, MR. CHAIRMAN. I WANT TO COMMEND YOU ONCE AGAIN 

FOR HOLDING OVERSIGHT HEARINGS ON THE PROBLEI<I OF VIOLENCE 

RELATED TO STRIKE ACTIONS, AND THE NEED TO DEVELOP LEGAL 

REMEDIES FOR IT. I AM INTERESTED IN HEARING FROM THE 

UNION LEADERSHIP TODAY, MR. CHAIRMAN, TO GET THEIR PERSPECTIVE 

ON THE SITUATION WHICH AROSE AT MISSOURI-PORTLAND CEMENT 

COMPANY AT JOPPA, ILLINOIS LAST YEAR. 

AS I POINTED OUT DURING THE LAST HEARING WE HELD, ON 

FEBRUARY 27, ON THIS TOPIC, NOT ALL STRIKE-RELATED 

VIOLENCE CONSTITUTEC EXTORTION. I THINK IT IS CLEAR THAT 

INDIVIDUALS DURING THE COURSE OF A STRIKE CAN LOSE THEIR 

TEMPER AND HARM ANOTHER OR DAMAGE PROPERTY. WHAT WE ARE 

TALKING ABOUT HERE IS THE RESORT TO SYSTEMATIC, PLANN~D 

VIOLENCE DESIGNED TO COERCE THE PAYMENT OF MONEY OR OTHER 

PROPERTY A TYPE OF ,1\CTIVITY WHICH UNIONS SEEM ABLE 

TO ENGAGE IN UNDER THE' ~ DECISION. 
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MY POSITION O~ THIS KIND or ACTIVITY IS VERY CLEAR, MR. 

CHAIRMAN: PEOPLE WHO PURPOSELY BREAK THE LAW OR CAUSE 

INJURY TO ANOTHER PERSON OR 'l'HEIR PROPERTY AS A WAY OF 

GETTING THEIR WAY MUST BE HELD RESPONSIBLE FOR THEIR 

ACTIONS. THIS IS A RESPONSIBILITY WHICH SHOULD APPL1 

NO':!:":'ITHSTANDING THE FACT THAT 'rHE INDIVIDUALS IN QUESTION 

ARE PURSU1NG A "LEGITIMATE UNION OBJECTIVE". 

I THINK I SHOULD POINT OUT HERE THAT MY BILL, S. 300, 

IS NOT SINGLING OUT ORGANIZED LABOR FOR UNEQUAL TREATMENT, 

AS IT IS OFTEN PORTRAYED AS DOING. IN FACT, IT SIMPLY 

APPLIES THE SAME STANDARDS TO LABOR THAT CURRENTLY APPLY 

TO MANAGEMENT. 

I HAVE NOTHING FURTHER AT THIS TIME, MR. CHAIRMAN. I 

AM LOOKING FORWARD TO HEARING THE TESTIMONY FROM OUR WITNESSES. 
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QUESTIONS FOR THE ILLINOIS STATE ~OLICE 

LAST WEEK, IN TESTIMONY BEFORE THIS COMMITTEE, DAVID A. 

LANG, COUNSEL FOR MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY, STATED 

THAT THE ILLINOIS STATE POLICE WERE REQUESTED BY THE 

MASSIC COUNTY SHERRIF'S OFFICE TO INTERVENE IN THE SITUATION 

AT MISSOURI PORTLAND. 

1. WHEN DO YOUR RECORDS SHOW THAT THE REQUEST WAS RECEIVED, 

AND WHEN DID YOUR POLICE TAKE POSITIONS AT MISSOURI PORTLAND? 

2. MR. LANG STATED THAT THE STATE POLICE COMMAND POST WAS 

ABANDONED WTHIN A WEEK OF BEING ESTABLISHED. \my WAS THE 

POST ABANDONED? 

3. MR. LANG ENTERED INTO THE HEARING RECORD, THROUGH HIS 

TESTIMONY AN EXCERPT FROM A LETTER TO THE METROPOLIS PLANET 

ON NOVEMBER 1, 1984, ATTRIBUTED TO STATE REPRESENTATIVE BOB 

WINCHESTER, WHICH 'ALLEGED THAT THE UNION HAD PERSUADED THE 

GOVERNOR'S OFFICE TO INTERVENE ON BEHALF OF THE UNION 

TO REDUCE THE STATE POLICE CONTINGENT AT THE SITE. 

ARE YOU IN A POSITION TO ATTEST TO THE ACCURACY OF THIS 

STATEMENT? DO YOU HAVE ANYTHING TO ADD TO IT? WHY WERE THE 

STATE POLICE WITHDRAWN, OR THEIR NUMBERS REDUCED, ONE WEEK 

AFTER THEY ARRIVED? 
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QUESTIONS FOR THE STATE POLICE (2) 

4. MR. LANG STATED THAT THE STATE POLICE RESPONDED TO APPEALS 

TO TAKE AN INTEREST IN THE VIOLENCE AT 'I'HE SITE BY REFERRING 

TO THE "DICTUM OF LABOR RELATIONS IN SOUTHERN ILLINOIS". 

UNFORTUNATELY, I DO NOT HAVE THE DETAILS OF WHO SPOKE TO 

WHOM ON THIS OCCASION, BUT LET ME JUST ASK WHETHER YOU KNOW 

ANYTHING ABOUT SUCH AN EXCHANGE, SINCE, APPARENTLY, THE STATE 

POLICE WERE A PARTY TO IT, AT LEAST ACCORDING TO MR. LANG. 

DO YOU KNOW WHAT THE "DICTUf.1 OF LABOR RELATIONS IN SOUTHERN 

ILLINOIS" IS? 

5. IN WHAT PRECISE CIRCUMSTANCES DO THE STATE POLICE GET 

INVOLVED IN LABOR DISPUTES SUCH AS THIS? IS THERE A PRE­

SUPPOSITION IN MOST OF THE CASES LIKE THIS THAT LOCAL OFFICIALS 

SHOULD HANDLE IT? 



308 

QUESTIONS FOR THE STATE POLICE (3) 

E. MR. LANG COMES CLOSE TO CHARGING THE STATE POLICE WITH 

HARASSING THE COMPANY'S GUARD SERVICE AND CONDONING THE 

VIOLENCE HE SAYS WAS GOING ON AT THE PLANT. 

DID YOUR STATE POLICE GIVE CITATIONS TO THE GUARD SERVICE'S 

BECAUSE ITS BUS WAS PAINTED THE WRONG COLOR? 

7. LANG STATES THAT THE STATE POLICE HAVE NOT INTERVIEWED 

AN EMPLOYEE, KENNETH HUTCm~NS, WHO WAS BEATEN BY FIVE 

MASKED PERSONS ON CHR!STMAS DAY, 1984. 

IS THIS TRUE? AND, IF IT IS, WHY HAS THE STATE POLICE 

NOT INTERVIEWED HUTCHINS? 
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QUESTIONS FOR GREG PETERSON 

MR. MC INTYRE, IN HIS TESTIMONY ON FEBRUARY 27, DESCRIBED 

AN INCIDENT WHICH INVOLVED YOU AND SOME LIQUID THROWN BY 

A STRIKER AT YOU INSIDE THE PLANT GROUNDS. THIS IS SAID 

TO HAVE HAPPENED ON JULY 7. 

1. CAN YOU DESCRIBE THIS EPISODE FOR US IN YOUR OWN WORDS? 

2. IN A LETTER TO SENATOR SIMON, MR. BECK STATES THAT THE LIQUID 

IN QUESTION IS IN POSSESSION OF THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE AND THAT 

IT IS SKUNK-SCENT OF THE KIND USED BY HUNTERS IN DEER SEASON. 

~ 

WERE YOU~EEN BY A DOCTOR OR MEDICAL PROFESSIONAL ON THIS 

OCCASION; THAT IS, WHILE YOU WERE SUFFERING FROM THE EFFECTS 

OF THE LIQUID? 

IF SO, WHAT DID THEY SAY YOUR PROTLEM WAS? 
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QUESTION FOR D~VID BECK 

MR. BECK, YOU NOTED IN YOUR LETTER TO SENATOR SIMON, DATED 

FEBRUARY 25, 1985 THAT ONLY ONE PERSON WAS INJURED DURING 

THIS STRIKE. 

MAY I KNOW YOUR RESPONSE TO THE ALLEGATIONS MADE BY MR. 

MC INTYRE AND MR. LANG TO THE EFFECT THAT THERE WAS 

CONSIDERABLE DAMAGE TO PROPERTY IN REPEATED INSTANCES OF 

VIOLENCE -- DAMAGE TO PROPERTY OF SUPPLIERS, FOR EXAMPLE, 

OR TO THE TRUCKING COMPANY WHICH SHIPS THE COMPANY'S 

PRODUCTS -- AS WELL AS TO PLANT FACILITIES? 

The CHAIRMAN. Our first witness this morning will be Mr. David 
Beck, who is president of Local 438 of the United Cement, Lime, 
Gypsum & Allied Workers out of Karnak, IL. 

He will be accompanied by J.F. Souders, an attorney from St. 
Louis, MO. 

So we will turn to you, Mr. Beck, at this time, and we will be 
glad to take your statement. 

STATEMENT OF DAVE BECK, PRESIDENT, LOCAL '138, CEMENT, 
LIME, GYPSUM & ALLIED WORKERS DIVISION, BROTHERHOOD 
OF BOILERMAKERS, ACCOMPANIED BY J.F. SOUDERS, ESQ., AT. 
TORNEY FROM ST. LOUIS, MO 

Mr. BECK. Mr. Chairman and members and the committee, thank 
you for the opportunity to appear before you to respond to matters 
previously raised and to present our position for your consider­
ation. 

I am Dave Beck, president of local 438, Cement, Lime Workers 
Division of the Boilermakers Union. 

Senator KENNEDY. May I just inquire of the Chair before moving 
along? I welcome whatever way that we want to proceed. I have 
had a chance to get through the testimony, and I think it is worth­
while having the record made. 

My areas of inquiry are related to those particular items identi­
fied in the testimony, and I am either glad to wait until after­
wards, if we are going on the 10-minute time and bounce back and 
forth, or I think I could probably do mine just off the testimony 
and complete all of that, still using my timeframe. I would be glad 
to proceed both with what the Chair and also with what the wit­
ness would like. 

Personally, I think anyone who has a testimony ought to be able 
to do it uninterrupted. On the other points, there are points for 
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elaboration, and if you feel comfortable in being able to make 
them--

Mr. BECK. I would be happy to answer the questions as we go 
along. 

Senator KENNEDY [continuing]. Points that you think will help 
make the record, then , as a matter of committee precedent, we 
will follow the guidance of the Chair. But if you felt comfortable in 
that, I think I could wind up my questions just in probing some of 
the areas which have been related in that testimony. 

Mr. BECK. It is fine with me. 
The CHAIRMAN. As he testifies, you mean? 
Senator KENNEDY. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. I will be happy to have you interrupinterrupt 

him as he goes. 
Mr. BECK. That is fine with me. 
The CHAIRMAN. I will reserve my questions for afterwards, but 

you can finish yours during the testimony. 
Senator KENNEDY. Yes, and I will try to respect, certainly, the 

10-minute rule which we are under. The longer your answers are 
to my questions, the less I will have to fire, but I think I will be 
able to complete it, actually, with your testimony. 

The CHAIRMAN. That would be fine with me, as long as it doe:"!n't 
take too long. Just go ahead. 

Senator KENNEDY. Good; thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let's reserve the right to finish the testimony if' 

it is taking too long, but if you can move it along, that will be fine. 
Senator KENNEDY. All right, fine. 
Mr. BECK. I am Dave Beck/ president of' Local 438, Cement, Lime 

Workers Division of the Boilermakers Union. The total member­
ship of our local is 115 employees of the Missouri-Portland Cement 
Co. plant in the Joppa, IL, area. 

There is a problem at the plant. Otherwise, we would not be 
before this committee today. The problem itself should not only be 
examined, but equally important is an examination of what has 
caused any problem. 

The problem that exists at the plant today is not one of union 
violence. The problem is the disruption, antagonism, and frustra­
tion caused by union-busting consultants to a community, to em­
ployees and their families, and to a previously reasonable company. 

As I will point out, the union-busting advice has caused the com­
pany to lose all sense of responsibility. Business-wise, Missouri­
Portland Cement Co. has gone stark, raving mad. 

Local 438 has represented our small group of employees since 
this plant was built over 20 years ago. The relationship was harmo­
nious, with only one short strike called by the union some 10 years 
ago. 

Prior to 1984, the company used no security personnel at the 
plant. The community cared about the plant, and we believe the 
plant cared about the community. 

Senator KENNEDY. I understand that in that relationship there 
was actually congratulations to the union from the company in the 
previous year. 

Mr. BECK. Yes; we have a letter for an exhibit. 

-- ------------............................ ----------------------
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Senator KENNEDY. That is fine. We can put it in the record, but 
just give us a response. 

Mr. BECK. In 1983, they congratulated the union where they pro­
duced more cement in 1 year than they ever had in the past. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will place that in the 
record at this point. 

[The material referred to follows:] 



SIS 

TO: Mat~rial lIandlers &, !:,.ackers 

SUBJECT: Operation Report for December 

This Year 

Rock Unloaded 34 95,730 
Coal Unloaded 10 15,634 
Other Unloaded 6 8,684 

Cement Loaded 43 59,288 

Truck Loadin<;1 xxxX' ~.612 

Cement Silo Transfers xxx x ~~4 

Last Year 
Barsres Tons 

30 90,210 
6 9,344 

3 4,050 

32 43,574 

xxx 4,590 

xxx 

REMARKS: 1983 was a record year for_the_~oppa.Plant. You unloaded 1,685,615 

tons of raw materials and shipped il.n~'dffi":!.lBfef1'~d 979,309 tons of cement. 

Had we had normal weather during' the::l.lIIl't .. hl1l1'" of December we would have 

made our goal of 1,000,000 tons ceme?~~Bb~pp~:and transferred. You are to 

be congratulated for a Job well done. We anticipate moving 1,033,000 tons 

of cement- this year, which is an increase of' approximately 53,000 tons. 

W;l.th all of us worldng togethel', this is an:attainab;Le goal. I solicit your 

comments and suggestions. Again congratulat;l.ons; I appreciate your efforts. 

YOUR COMlo1ENTS: 
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Mr. BECK. All that changed with the appearance of the union­
busting advisors, consultants, and attorneys. 

Our contract was scheduled to expire May 1, 1984. We later 
found out that as early as December 1983, the company, under new 
ownership as a result of a corporate take-over, was making ar­
rangements with a private guard force to provide guard service 
during a possible strike. 

We did not know that and looked forward to starting our negoti­
ations on February 2, 1984, in good faith. At that point, with its 
new lawyers and consultants, the company made contract demands 
for a $3.80 wage decrease across the board, a cut in bidding rights, 
a cut in retirement benefits, changes in the grievance procedure to 
exclude the union representation, and a lot of other items. 

To make sure we knew what they were trying to do to our con­
tract, the company gave us a document showing what their de­
mands would do. I offer to you as an exhibit the company docu­
ment. 

Since it is a copy, the original color could not be duplicated. I 
have marked it in pink, those parts of the contract whe~'e employ­
ees' benefits would be decreased by the company demands. I have 
marked it in yellow, those parts of the contract which would be de­
leted entirely by the company demands. Here is the exhibit. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will place the exhibit in 
the record at this point in the hearing. 

Mr. BECK. That is our entire contract. It is just all the way 
through. 

[EDITOR'S NOTE.-Due to printing limitations, the contract materi­
al referred to was retained in the files of the committee where it 
may be researched upon request.] 

Mr. BECK. As you can see, the company demands decreased or 
eliminated entirely almost every benefit an employee had. 

The company made those demands, then left the bargaining 
table and went back to the plant to construct a high chain-link 
fence around the premises, topped by barbed wire. Forty-eight light 
poles wel'e installed, each with four 1,000-watt bulbs. 

The contract expired on May 1, 1984, but in the hope we could 
reach some amicable settlement, we continued working and bar­
gaining for 6 weeks past the expiration date. If anything, the com­
pany's position became even more adamant. 

By the time our strike commenced on June 15, 1984, the compa­
ny had five movie cameras installed, manned and ready for action. 
The guards from Nuckols· Security, arranged for more than 6 
months earlier, had been hired and ready for work. To our amaze­
ment, some 150 guards reported when the 115 employees struck. It 
is a ratio of about 11/2 guards per employee. 

At the negotiation meeting 3 days into the strike, I told the com­
pany that we weren't making any money, they weren't making any 
money, and if they could open the books to us and show us what 
had to be done to make things work, I would talk to the people and 
try to get them back in. 

The company's response to me was, "You didn't want to see the 
books a few years ago; we are not going to show them to you now." 
No financial data was given to us until after we had filed unfair 
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labor practice charges, and even then, it was given out piecemeal 
over a period of time. 

That, and the company's demand to exclude the union from the 
grievance procedure, certainly prolonged the strike. The company 
clearly did not want to bargain an agreement with us or even take 
our members back until the union was broken. 

On June 20, 1984, after the strike had started, the union received 
notice from the company that if we did not contact them by June 
29 to set up a negotiation meeting, the company would put their 
last contract offer into effect. I immediately tried to call the compa­
ny and set up such a meeting. 

I called for both Mr. McIntyre, vice president for negotiations, 
and Mr. Hearn, vice president of labor relations. Neither were in 
at the time I called. Both their offices gave the same response, that 
they were out of town and could not be reached. 

I left word for each of them to return my calls. Neither they 1101' 
anyone else with the company returned my calls, and on June 29, 
the company put the terms of their la&t contract offer into effect. 

At our union meeting on July 30, 1984, the membership decided 
that they would return to work while negotiations continued. The 
union officers were instructed that at their next contract negotia­
tion meeting with the company, scheduled for August 2, 1984, the 
officers were to make an unconditional offer on behalf of all mem­
bers to return to work. 

When a meeting of over 100 employees is held in a small town of 
a few thousand, and especially on any strike issue, whatever action 
is taken spreads throughout the area within minutes after the 
meeting is over. 

The negotiation meeting of August 2, where we were to make the 
unconditional offer to return to work, never took place. On the day 
before the meeting was to be held, the company called and can­
celed out without !:~tting a new date. 

Having heard nothing from the company on a new meeting date, 
the following Monday, August 6, the union sent the company a 
telegram stating the unconditional offer of all employees to return. 
That was sent shortly after noon time. 

Absolutely nothing was heard from the company until a full 
week later, August 13, when the company advised us by telegram 
that there were no vacancies, as all jobs had been permanently 
filled. 

Through questioning in later meetings, the company claimed 
that they had hired over 100 of those permanent replacements on 
the date our telegram was sent, but it had hired them before it was 
received. 

Senator KENNEDY. Am I to understand that all of the members, 
therefore, were replaced just like that, virtually overnight? 

Mr. BECK. Right; we offered to return to work, and they just put 
people that had worked there for 20 years out of jobs. You know, 
they had depended on that plant, and they had always lived in the 
community. They had been there for most of their lives. 

Senator KENNEDY. Were the other workers from the community? 
Mr. BECK. About 90 percent of our people live in Massac County. 
Senator KENNEDY. Were the new workers from the local commu-

nity? 

-----------------_ .. - ---------------------
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Mr. BECK. The new workers were all from out of State, either 
from Kentucky or Michigan or somewhere, not anyone from Illi­
nois. 

Senator KENNEDY. But not the immediate local area? 
Mr. BECK. No. 
Senator KENNEDY. And that happened virtually overnight, as I 

understand it. 
Mr. BECK. Well, they flew them in by helicopter. You know, the 

gate as open, the people could have gone through the gate, but they 
tried to sneak them in, which--

Senator KENNEDY. All right. 
Mr. BECK. This company has spent millions and millions of dol­

lars to break our union. To do it, they want the public relations 
effect of union violence. If that violence from the union doesn't 
happen, then the pressure is on the company, its consultants, its 
guards, and strikebreakers to create some violence, real or imag­
ined. 

As will be shown to you, those so-called strike replacements and 
guards brought in by the company are a raunchy group. Reports 
show they have lied to the police; some have substantial criminal 
records; dope is used and alcohol consumed on the plant premises; 
and fighting and gun-carrying by those strikebreakers is common­
place. 

At your last hearing date, Missouri-Portland stated that its loss 
of revenue from customer pickups in 1984 was about $1 million. 
The company has not even started to admit what this fiasco is cost­
ing them. 

The cement produced at this plant after the strike was basically 
unusable. Much of it was dumped into an open area, where the 
rain is gradually washing it into the Ohio River. 

Our members who have returned to work estimate that lost pro­
duction has cost the company some $9 million. This $9 million loss 
is only from lowered production. At the same time that all the pro­
duction loss was being incurred, the company was continuing to 
payout a full payroll to over 100 strikebreakers who were not able 
to produce a worthwhile product. 

Add to those losses the further cost of 150 additional guards, the 
expense of three or four helicopters and the five-manned movie 
cameras. Finally, let's not forget the company's lawyers. Only the 
company can tell you, but it would not surprise us to fi'tld out that 
this new law firm hired just before the strike to handle their labor 
relations has already hit the company for more than half a million 
dollars. . 

You can easily see where the company has, or shOl;tly will have, 
by its own choice, incurred losses of over $10 million, and for what 
reason? Just to not sign any sort of contract covering 115 employ­
ees. 

To an extent, our area of the country is basically on the conserv­
ative side. All of us in the area, company people and union people 
alike, have or should have pride in their State. 

Missouri-Portland Cement Co. previously came before you and 
complained about activities of State and county officials. They did 
not tell you the straight story. 
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The strike started June 15, 1984. By June 16, 19811, the company, 
without notice of any kind to us, obtained a temporary restraining 
order in a State court. The company got exactly what it wanted. 
After a hearing on July 27, the State court granted a permanent 
injunction. 

That injunction is broad enough to cover any claim of any vio­
lence by any of our members either at, near, or even away from 
the picket line. Whenever the company has a'ny incident where 
they have a complaint against our members, they have a right to 
bring that member into court on a contempt citation. 

This company has come before your committee claiming that 
almost endless acts of violence occurred. However, that same com­
pany has gone into the State court for a contempt violation only 
six times. 

The results of those six attempts are revealing. After a full court 
heating and decisions-which were not appealed by the company-­
their wild claims of union activity evaporated to only two or three 
instances. Let me discuss those instances with you briefly. 

The first is the incident where Garold Blanchard broke a car 
window. It is on film from at least three of the company's five 
movie cameras. If anyone hasn't seen it yet, the company would be 
more than happy to bring their projector and screen and play it 
over and over and over. 

Mr. Blanchard has an undisputed reputation as one of the most 
likable, calm, reasonable persons in the whole area. On this par­
ticular date, he was standing in front of the gate with his picket 
sign braced against his toe and his outstretched hand. 

A car drove up to him and slowly proceeded toward his body, 
until the car bumper broke the picket sign. As shown on the film, 
Mr. Blanchard picked up what was left of the sign and struck the 
car windshield several times. 

Let me read a letter to you that Mr. Blanchard wrote to Ollr local 
newspaper, which that paper published. His words say it better 
than I can. By the way, Mr. Blanchard is a Vietnam veteran. 

This will not be a fancy letter because I am not a fancy man. But it is from the 
heart. I cannot believe what has happened to me and my fellow workers of local 
438. 

Today we leal'l1ed that four of us have been fired and. the others replaced. It is 
hard to believe that things like this are allowed to haJ..'pen in the United States. 

At the beginning of the strike, I broke a windshield. I all~ very sorry for this. 1 
had not planned to do it. The union officers had told us to keep everything very 
peaceful. If I had planned to do this, I certainly wouldn't hll"d done it in front of the 
guards, cameras, and State policemen. It was just an instinct action. I honestly don't 
remember any of it until I heard the glass break. I then laid down by sign and got 
in the back of the police car. 

I try to be a good Christian man. I am not a violent person. But I am a man who 
loved my job and loved being able to provide for my,f~tmily. 

I always tried to give the company an honest day's work for my pay. Many times 
I worked through my lunch period and breaks; I went to work !lick; I eVliln drove my 
tractor to work one winter when the roads were too bad to go by car. 

Every company man inside Missouri-Portland knows this. The company has had 
many devoted workers for many, many years. Yet what is our reward? "You have 
been replaced," or "You will not be reinstated." 

Before I went to court, I went to Cagle Business Systems and explained the stress­
ful time it was to all of us and told the management and the drivers that I was very 
sorry that I had broken their windshield. I offered to pay for the damage then. Since 
court, I have paid for the windshield and the finc. 

62-750 0-85--11 
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But all of this is nothing compared to the mental pressure that all the people 
from local 438 have suffered. The Missouri-Portland cement plant is suing aliI' union 
for almost $1.5 million in total damages. How can money even start to pay for the 
damages that have been done to us and the whole surrounding area? 

We have been made to look like criminals. We have been blamed for things that 
no one in the union had anything to do with. Some will probably lose their homes or 
other possessions. Families have been tom apart, and many other things too numer­
ous to mention. 

The stores and the businesses in the area are losing because we have no money to 
spend. All we are asking for is OUI' jobs back and a chance to provide for our fami­
lies. At least maybe we at local 438 can go to sleep at night with the peace of mind 
that we have not been responsible for tearing apart the lives of almost j 50 families. 

We have also had the suppott of other unions, businesses, and many individuals. 
It iis appreciated more than words can say and will never be forgotten. Sincerely, 
Garold Blanchard, Route I, Grand Chi.tin. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Beck, may I interrupt you for a 
moment, because I am going to have to laave, and I wanted to ask 
the chairman something. 

Mr. Chairman, at the last hearing, Ml'. McIntyre committed him­
self to deliver to this committee audited financial statements going 
back 4 years. As a matter of fact, I am told that he advised Senator 
Simon's office as of yesterday that he had already delivered them 
to my office. 

I wanted to say that I have not seen them. We have been trying 
to reach them. My office has not been able to get a response from 
them. 

Mr. McIntyre is in the back of the room. Would the chairman be 
good enough to inquire of Mr. McIntyre at exactly what point we 
are going to have those audited financial statements? 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me just say this. Your office informed 
us late yesterday afternoon that you had not received the financial 
data that you requested last time. Now, this data was supposed to 
be a copy of the financial materials that the company shared with 
the union during the negotiations. 

So I had my staff call the company, and they were told that the 
materials had been sent on Thursday, March 21, 1985, with Federal 
Express, but that they had been sent to me. I am now trying to run 
that down. We have not received them yet in our office. Is that 
true, Mr. McIntyre? Where is he? 

Senator METZENBAUM. In the back of the room. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. McIntyre, did you send the financial data 

that you agreed to send to my office by Federal Express? That is 
what we were told by your people. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. We have not received it. Do you happen to have 

a copy with you? 
Mr. McINTYRE. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I will get that to you as soon as possible. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And are those audited financial state-

ments for the past 4 years? 
Mr. McINTYRE. The package that we sent, it is my understand­

ing, Senator Hatch, has beon received by your office. 
The CHAIRMAN. It has been? 
Senator METZENBAUM. That isn't my question, Mr. McIntyre. I 

am asking you whether the package that was sent included your 
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audited financial statements for the last 4 years. That just takes a 
yes or no answer. 

Mr. McINTYRE. Well, the reason I am not giving you a yes or no 
answer is because I am not certain that they are in there. I person­
ally did not review every piece of paper that was in that package. I 
told you that I would present to you exactly what we presented to 
the union. I know you made other demands, and I am not certain 
exactly what was in there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is my understanding of what you 
agreed to do. 

Senator METZ1l1NBAUM. Just a moment. Let me read you what he 
said: 

Senator ME'rzENBAuM. I want to know what you gave the union, and I also want 
to know whether you will give us audited financial statements of this operation for 
the last 4 years. 'l'he answer to that is just yes or no. 

Mr. McIN'rYRE. They are included in what we gave them, sir. 
Senator METZENBAUM. They are included? 
Mr. McINTYRE. The information you desire is included in that. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you will submit that all to the committee? 
Mr. McIN'rYRE. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 
Senatol' METZENBAUM. And when will we have that? 
Mr. McINTYHE. Although I fail to really see that it hus anything to do with this 

proceeding. 
Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. When will we have that? 
Mr. MGlNTYRE. Well, it would just be a matter of putting it together. A week or 10 

days should be adequate. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Now, my question again is, have you in­
cluded audited financial statements for the last 4 years, or have 
you just included what you gave the union? 

Mr. McINTYRE. When I made those statements to you, I made 
them to you with the best of my knowledge, and today I am still 
making those to you with the best of my knowledge. I just got fin­
ished telling you, I don't know exactly what's in there. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Who does? 
Mr. McINTYRE. Well, whoever received this thing in your office-

it was mailed Federal Express here. It is here somewhere. 
Senator METZ1l1NBAUM. In whose office? 
Mr. McINTYRE. In Senator Hatch's office. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I haven't received it yet. We will provide 

whatever it is to Senator Metzenbaum as soon as it arrives. 
Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I want it understood-­
Mr. McINTYRE. I would like to still say that I fail to $ee that this 

has got anything to do with the reason why we are here. 
Senator METZENBAUM. That may be what you fail to see, Mr. 

McIntyre, but this committee is conducting the hearing. 
Mr. McINTYRE. But if it isn't there, I will be happy to send it to 

you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, wait. Let's both--
Senator METZENBAUM. You will be happy to send us the audited 

financial statements for the last 4 years? 
The CHAIRMAN. According to what he told the committee last 

time my understanding is that he will provide that which he had 
to provide to the union, nothing more, nothing less. 

Senator METZENBAUM. That isn't what he said, Mr. Chairman. 
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The CHAIRMAN. You are not interpreting it that way, but that is 
the way I interpreted it. 

Senator METZENBAUM. Mr. Chairman, I am telling you what he 
said. 

The CHAIRMAN. All I am saying is that this committee can only 
ask him to provide that which he is required to provide by law. 

Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. No; that isn't right. I asked him whether 
you will give us financial statements, and I said the answer to that 
is just yes or no. Mr. McIntYl'e, who was under oath, said, "They 
are included in what we gave them, sir." 

The CHAIRMAN. I don't think it has anything to do with union 
violence, anyway, but he is willing to provide the information. 

Senator METZENBAUM. It may not have anything to do with it, 
but it certainly has to do with this hearing. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I don't think it does. 
Senator METZENBAUM. And if this man committed himself to give 

it to us, I want it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, he doesn't know what it is--
Senator ME'l'ZENBAUM. If he doesn't give it to us, I want a subpoe­

na. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me see what we have. That will be fine. If 

you want to subpoena it, then we will consider that in a full com­
mittee hearing, and I have no objection to that. All I am saying is, 
let me get what he has. I don't have it yet. When I receive it, I will 
provide it to you immediately, and we will go from there. 

He doesn't even know what they have submitted, but he said 
they submitted some materials, apparently to my office, but I 
haven't received them yet unless they came in today. We will do 
our best to get them for you. 

Senator Kennedy. 
Senator KENNEDY. Can I ask, Mr. Chairman, how does he know 

you have received it if you haven't received it? 
The CHAIRMAN. He doesn't know, because I haven't received it 

yet. 
Senator KENNEDY. He just indicated that you had received it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I think he thinks we got it. 
Senator Simon. 
Senator SIMON. We submitted a series of questions to the compa­

ny, and in response to question 24, where we asked for precisely 
this, a certified audited copy of the company's financial statement 
and balance sheet for the last 4 years, this answer is provided: 

The information, which was provided to the union. which they ignored atter ob­
taining, which they falsely told the Labor Board had not been given to them, has 
already been given to Senator Metzenbaum. 

That is clearly--
Senator METZENBAUM. That is just not true. 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. 
Well, Mr. McIntyre, what we would like to do is, let me get what­

ever you have sent. If it isn't here by the end of this week, then I 
would like you to resend it. 

I think Senator Metzenbaum probably is right. Staff tells me 
that you did agree to send the last 4 years' audited materials-I 
just checked with them-so let's get those in there. I don't know 
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what they have to do with the hearing, but I will be happy to ac­
commodate Senator Metzenbaum, and we will go from there. 

Let's get back to YOUl' statement. 
Mr. BECK. I would like to offer this, Mr. Blanchal'd's letter, as an 

exhibit. 
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will put his letter in the 

recol'd at this particular point. 
Mr. BECK. All right. 
[The material referred to follows:] 
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This will not be a fancy letter because I am not a fancy man. But it is from the 
heart. I cannot believe what has happened to me and my fellow workers of local 
138. 

Today we learned that four of us have been fired and the others replaced. It is 
hard to believe that things like this are allowed to happen in the United States. 

At the beginning of the strike, I broke a windshield. I am very sorry for this. I 
had not planned to do it, The union officel'S had told us to keep everything very 
peaceful. If I had planned to do this, I cp.rtaillly wouldn't have done it in ·front of the 
guards, cameras, and State policemen. It WB.\" just an instinct action. I honestly don't 
remember any of it until I heard the glass break. I then laid down by sign and get 
in the back of the police car. 

I try to be a good Christian man. I am not a violent person. But I am a man who 
loved my job and loved being able to provide ~'or my family. 

I always tried to give the company an honnst day's work for my pay . .:\Iany times 
I worked through my lunch period and break;; I went to work sick; I even drove my 
tractor to work one winter when the roads were too bad to go by car. 

Every companv man inside Missouri·Portland knows this. The company has had 
many devoted workers for many, manv years. Yet what is our reward? "You have 
been" replaced," or "You will not be reinstated." 

Before I went to court, I went to Cagle Business Systems and explained the stre~~" 
ful time it was to all of us and t.old the management and the drivers that I was very 
sorry that I had broken their v,indshield. I offered to pay for the damage then. Sir.ce 
court, I have paid for the \vindshield and the fine. 

But all of this is nothing compared to the mental pressure that all the people 
from local 438 have suffered. The Missouri·Portland cement plant is suing OUr union 
for almost 51.5 million in total damages. How can money even start to pay for the 
damageo that have been done to us and the whole surrounding area? 

We have been made to look like criminals. We have been blamed for things that 
no one in the union had anything to do with. Some will probably lose their homes or 
other possessions. Families have b~en torn apart, and many other things b)O numer­
ous to mention. 

The stores and the businesses in the area are losing because we have no moni!;! to 
spend. All we are asking for is our jobs back and a chance to provide for our fami. 
lies. At least maybe we at local 438 can go to sleep at night with the peace of mind 
that we have not been responsible for tearing apart the lives of almost 150 families. 

We have also had the support of other unions, businesses, and many individuals. 
It iis appreciated more than words can say and will never be forgotten. Sincerely. 
Garold Blanchard, Route I, Grand Chain. 
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Mr. BECK. There you have it. Without deciding whether the 
drivel' of the car did wrong by continuing toward a person without 
hestitating, Mr. Blanchard himself admits that what he did was 
wrong. He was sorry. He offered to pay for the damage. On his 
own, he went over and sat down in the police car so that he could 
be arrested and taken to jail. 

Is this an act of a truly violent man? He was fined $250 by the 
court anll has now publicly apologized to the whole county. He did 
do wrong. Do you seriously want to now bring the power and maj­
esty of the U.S. Government into Joppa, IL, for further punishment 
against him? 

The second company contempt citation was against 52 people. 
Only 25 of those were union members. The company's film showed 
some persons walking down the county road, in through the compa­
ny gate, where they shook their fists, threw a rock or two, then 
they turned around and marched back out and on down the road. 
None of those going into the gate were our union members. 

Necessarily, all charges of contempt against our members were 
dropped. Three persons from other plants in the area who had 
either thrown a rock or put one foot even inches inside the gate 
were fined. No similar incident has ever recurred. 

The third incident involved a man on a bicycle, riding some 100 
feet on the company road inside the gate. While five guards sat 
there and watched, the company claimed the man on the bicycle 
threw acid on one of the guards, then turned and pedaled back 
down the road. 

Examination of the so-called acid by the sheriffs department 
showed it was skunk oil used by deer hunters. The man on the bi­
cycle was fined $500. The company related this incident to you on 
the February 27 hearing. At least they now refer to it as a foul­
smelling, caustic liquid, rather than calling it acid as they tried to 
do in court. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was he a union member? Was he a member of 
your union? 

Mr. BECK. Yes; the fourth contempt citation involved a member, 
Jess Kester, charged with throwing a coke bottle at a van. Mr. 
Kester had a full trial before the court and was acquitted. At no 
time has the company ever claimed they did not have a fair trial, 
nor did they appeal the dismissal. 

The fifth contempt citation was the Jeff Adams incident. A piece 
of wood was thrown against the corner window of a pickup truck 
Mr. Adams denied he did it and continues to deny he did it. 

Following a hearing, however, the court found him guilty. He 
was sentenced to 45 days in jail and ordered to pay $1,200 to repair 
the truck Our local has directed Mr. Adams to stay completely 
away from the picket line area, and he has done so. 

The sixth and last contempt citation involved member Carl 
Medley. The company charged him with throwing a rock at a van. 
I attended Medley's court hearing. 'rhe rock-throwing incident oc­
CUlTed miles from the plant. Mr. Medley testified that he was no­
where near the incident and that he was on picket duty at the 
time. 

The company contended Medley's car was not near the plant 
gate, which it would have been if he were on picket duty. The com-
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pany offered a film they said was taken on the date and time in 
question. Medley's car was not shown to be at the gate. 

The cameraman who took the alleged film was not present. In 
addition, Mr. Medley's lawyer, over objection of the company's 
counsel, unwound the film from the reel to expose a date on the 
reel different than that claimed by the company. 

The judge was not amused. He acquitted Mr. Medley. The compa­
ny did not appeal that acquittal. There is surely no need now to 
bring in the power of the Federal Government and harass Mr. 
Medley further. 

Senator KENNEDY. I don't know whether the witness knows, but 
the chairman knows, we invited Mr. Clifford Nuckols, who is the 
president of Nuckols Security here today. 

As we know, Nuckols Security's main business is to provide the 
so-called protection for companies in the strike situation, and one 
of Nuckols Security's functions at Joppa was to take the video 
tapes of all the activities around the gate. 

Now, Mr. Beck has just testified that in a civil contempt case in­
volving Mr. Medley, the company sought to introduce inaccurate 
video evidence in an attempt to discredit Mr. Medley's defense. As 
I understand it, 2 weeks ago, the judge in that case acquitted Mr. 
Medley of the charge made against him. 

We now have additional information that suggests that in an­
other strike in which Nuckols Security was involved, a similar vid­
eotape deception occurred. I have a letter from Mr. Bruce Miller, 
who is a Detroit labor attorney who was involved in a strike with 
Nuckols and his company, and Mr. Miller's letter indicates that the 
Nuckols company may follow a practice of provoking and, in some 
cases, wholly fabricating incidents of picket line violence. In fact, 
there is a striking similarity between the incidents in Joppa and 
those which haVE! o~!curred elsewhere where Mr. Nuckols was in­
volved. 

So I would like, Mr. Chairman, to have the Miller letter that 
goes into the series of details to be made at least a part of the 
record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will put the letter in at 
this point. 

[The Miller letter referred to above follows:] 
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Chairman orin Hatch 
and Senator Edward Kennedy 
Senate Labor and Human Resources 
Committee 

Room 835 
Hart Senate Office Bldg. 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

FEDERAL EXPRESS 

Re: Nuckols and Associates Security, Inc. ("NASI') 

Dear Chairman Hatch and senator Kennedy: 

AS We discussed on the telephone, I became aware of 
Nuckols and Associates Security, Inc. and its owner, Clifford 
Nuckols, in connection with litigation involving a strike at 
the Presrite Corporation in Cleveland, Ohio. The litigation 
involves Presrite's suit against the union and the union's 
countersuit against Presrite, its president and Nuckols. I 
was chief counsel for the Union. 

In connection with this litigation, we did a great 
deal of investigation and discovery into the conduct and 
activity of NASI and Nuckols, both at Presrite and in other 
strikes. 

At your request, I have prepared the following de­
scription of what we learned from investigation and discovery, 
from witnesses -- friendly and adverse, from documents and 
police reports, and from confidential informants. Because of 
tbe need to prepare this description on a very short timetable, 
it is not as detailed, as polished or as compre~ensive as it 
otherwise might be. It can be supplemented by tne transcripts 
and documents I have supplied and with further discussion or 
with my testimony. 
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With these qualifications, here is an overview of what 
we learned about: Nuckols and NASI: 

The Presrite strike 

The strike at Presrite started on July 19, 1978 and 
continued to December 1, 1978. NASI provided ·security" 
services for Presrite beginning on the second or third day of 
the strike. Armed NASI guards were stationed in and around the 
Presrite premises. They operated theil: "S\'iAT" van and other 
vehicles. They took videotapes with hand-held and stationary 
recording equipment. 

Through discovery in the lawsuit, we obtained video­
tapes by NASI guards during the s~rike. Some of the tapes we 
obtained were edited by NASI. Some of the videotapes NASI took 
are unobtainable: witnesses were unable to say definitively 
whether missing tapes were lost or destroyed. We believe that 
they were intentionally destroyed; this is one element of the 
union's countersuit. 

One of the tapes that we were able to obtain shows a 
truck entering Presrite's plant premises. A striker next to 
the truck is either knocked, or falls, to the ground. He is 
then being aided by an EMS unit. The tape also showed a lone 
striker hitting the side of a semi-trailer with his picket sign 
as it passed him by. These, it was suggested, are examples of 
"union violence" that justify the presence of armed guards at: 
the plant, in the public street and a court injUnction. 

Another tape shows two strikers picketing in front of 
a Presrit'e truck. The truck driver holds his truck in position 
for a sUbstantial period of time at the driveway exit without 
making any effort to move it off the plant premises. During 
this time the truck is stationary, one striker is shown picking 
up a rock and breaking one of the truck's beadlamps. The 
extended inactiVity of the truck at the picket line, and the 
circumstances under which this event was taped -- the area was 
full of armed NASI guards studiously remaining off camera -­
leads to the conclusion that the idling truck at the picket 
line was a provocation. The truck could have driven out of the 
Presrite premises at any time. If the truck had promptly done 
so, there would have been no incident at the picket line. 
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Another tape records a truck comlng out of Presrite's 
driveway. NASI's Vi.deo-cameras were stationed across the 
street, ready for the truck to eXit in anticipation of the 
events to oecue. As the truck comes down the driveway, there 
ar~ no pickets present. They ure away from the driveway. As 
lt is leaving the truck slows to a ~rawl to provide time enough 
for pickets to move over to the driveway. The truck pauses. 
Inevitably, a crowd develops. Armed NASI guards -- originally 
stationed off camera in large numbers -- join the crowd. They 
make no effort to assist the truck out. A NASI guard films the 
strikers and the stationary truck. Finally, when the truck 
driver is ready -- apparently when he feels that enough film 
was taken -- the truck leaves. 

witnesses testified that prior to and sometimes during 
these filmed events, NASI guardS engaged in antagonistic and 
vocal provocation -- Using profanity, insults and challenges to 
incite and anger strikers. 

A tape shows a Presrite rental truck coming into 
Presrite's premises. The truck stops at the street, at the 
picket line. It stands for a substantial period of time with 
its engine roaring, recorded on the tape's soundtr~l~, creating 
the impression of excitement. NASI, security guards !e on the 
street, as usual armed with 38's, 45's, billyclubs, saps, etc. 
They are in numbers equivalent or exceeding the number of 
picketers present. The NASI guards make no effort to request 
the picketers to move .side or to assist the truck into the 
premises. The videotape cameras, one stationary and one 
portable, are carried by NASI guards out on the picket line, in 
the middle of the picketers. 

Another tape shows a truc!t coming down Presrite's 
driveway. 'The driver of this truck makes a sudden, sharp turn 
to the right and rapidly drives away. As he is driving down 
the street, he is chased by some picketers on foot; they had 
been across the street in a lot playing baseball. One of the 
strikers has a baseball glove which he throws on the ground 
while chasing the truck. (Nuckols claimed that the glove was 
thrown at and struck him but NASI's own tape contradicts him.) 
NASI presented this tape as evidence of union violence. But 
the strikers explained that the reason the truck was chased -­
in the only incident of this kind during the four month strike 
-- was because the truck driver turned so close to the 
picketers' shanty and card table that he endangered, and 

L _____ _ 
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scattered, the women and children who were sitting in the 
shanty and at the table. This tape demonstrates that the truck 
driver had a clear path out of the driveway, making its sharp 
right turn wholly unnecessary. 

When NASI's videotapes were shown in court in support 
of Presrite's injunction request, only the crowd scenes were 
shown. The free passage of the trucks in and out were not 
shown. The context for the taped truck incidents is this: 
during the Presrite strike trucks made at least 2,000 trips 
across the picket line; NASI tapes showed only a handful of 
"incidents" many of which were shown only in part, omitting the 
presence and provocation of NASI guards. Indeed, Presrite 
admitted that every truck seeking access to the premises got it. 

One tape shows a striker's automobile off Presrite's 
premises. NASI's voice-over says that chere was a rifle in the 
trunk. No rifle is shown. 

Some of the tapes show several vandalized automo­
biles. One of the strikers admitted to being responsible for 
acts of vandalism. He said he acted on his own while 
intoxicated, in direct violation of the union's instruction. 
~his indiVidual left the strike and went back to work at 
presrite. He has been promoted to foreman. There is evidence 
that he was a Presrite agent all along; Presrite forgave him 
his vandalism; Presrite promoted him despite his vandalism. 

Another tape shows a scene with a striker and Clifford 
Nuckols. The striker says "I will break your face right open 
if you touch me again" and shows the striker attempting to get 
at Nuckols with a backhand slap. The videotape of this scene 
was edite~. What was not shown by NASI was that the striker 
was reacting to an assault by Nuckols -- that is why the 
striker directs NUckols not to touch him "again." The tape 
shows both before and after the incident and concentrates on 
the angry striker. What was edited out of this videotape was 
Nuckols pushing this striker. 

At one hearing, Nuckols testified that he was told an 
axe had been "put on the picket line". Nuckols said he went to 
the picket line and found an axe "about fourteen inches long 
that he had stuck in a telephone pole near the tent that is set 
up there". Nuckols testified that a picket pUlled the axe out 
of the telephone pole, put it down in the ground and then 
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picked it back up and said ., am going to bury this in some­
body's head". According to Nuckols, the striker proceded to 
walk straight at the cameraman with the axe. After Nuckols' 
description of this "incident", the tape is shown. The tape 
shOWS an axe stuck in a telephone pole. Unlike most of NASI's 
tapes, there is no sound. The tape shows the axe stuck in the 
telephone pole. A picket removes the axe und inserts it back 
into the bottom of the pole near the ground and then says "it 
has nothing to do with this, its for firewood". Again, 
Nuckols' testimony is contradicted by his own videotape. 

Under separate cover we have forwarded to you 
transcripts of Nuckols' testimony about the axe and "assault" 
incidents. His testimony begins at page 132 of the injunction 
hearing transcript. We also forwarded transcripts of Nuckols' 
deposition testimony covering the sam~ incidents at Volume III, 
page 474, Volume IV, page 539 and VolUme IV, palle 583. 

Another tape has the NASI voice-over describing a 
striker carrying a "sawed off weapoll of some sort." The 
extended run of the tape shows that this "sawed-off weapon" 
is a child's pop gun. 

Presrite's attorney's billings and deposition 
testimony demonstrate that Nuckols' testimony was a result of 
intense preparation by Nuckols presrite's attor.neys and, 
possibly Presrite's president. ~he editing of the videotape, 
the destruction of portions of the videotape and the selective 
use of the videotape, coordinated with Nuckols'testimony, 
required very careful orchestration. 

'rhe Brochure 

NASI distributes a brochure. During his deposition, 
we showed Nuckols a copy of his brochure and asked him to 
identify it. Nuckols went through a very elaborate and 
perjurious story, denying that the brochure was ordered or 
distributed by him. He testified the brochures were prepared 
by an advertising agency contrary to his orders and that 
because they conveyed a false impression about NASI, he never 
paid for the brochures. He testified that he did not 
distribute the brochures. He said he used the brochures to 
start fires. 

------------------------------------------------------------------~ 
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We determined from the advertisino agency, and from 
the sworn testimony of a newspaper reporter who interviewed 
Nuckols and obtained a brochure from him, th~t the brochures 
were published according to Nuckols' specifi~ations, that they 
were distriouted by NUCkols and that NUckols paid in fu~l for 
the brochures. 

Harassment of Pickets 

At trial, there was testimony from James Ridenour, a 
former NASI guard who worked during the presrite strike and 
other strikes for Nuckols. It was standard operating procedure 
for NASI guards to harass pickets to incite them and to induce 
them to open anger for the sake of NASI's videotaped. Ridenour 
said that sometimes NASI's harassment was recorded on tapes, 
but the tapes were edited by NASI and scenes of their offending 
behavior was removed. 

Adrian Barnie, of Pinkerton, testified that NASI's use 
of video cameras is in itself provocative. Barnie testified 
that it is Pinkerton's practice to use videotape only from 
concealed cameras because to use cameras openly, particularly 
in clos~ proximity to strikers, creates tension, anxiety and 
anger and often provokes angry vocal reaction and even phYS1Cal 
violence. We oelieve that these reactions are exactly what is 
intended by NASI. NASI's tapes shoW strikers responding to 
having their pictures taken by armed NASI guards in their midst. 

Sabotage 

Presrite claimed that strikers drained the oil from 
a large transfor.mer on Presrite's premises. This incident 
occurred after NASI began providin~ security. A second 
transformer, accessible to the O!:!,' J.C, was not drained or 
otherwise sabotaged. The tranbLt.mer that was drained was not 
publicly accessible, at the time it was drained it was under 
NASI's control, indeed, it was located right next to NASI's 
"SWAT" van. (A diagram of the scene showing both transformers 
is an exhibit to the Nuckols deposition). The draining of the 
oil did no damage to the transformer. 
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We understand that at the AP Products strike in 
Toledo, Ohio -- at which NASI provided security -- the employer 
also reported a sabotaged transformer and that, in testimony 
before the senate Committee, a third strike worked by NASI had 
a similar incident. Based on this pattern, and the physical 
facts surrounding Presrite's transformer situation, we believe 
the transformers were not sabotaged by strikers, but by NASI. 
Indeed, former NASI guards told us that guards repeatedly were 
responsiole for sabotage that NASI attributed to strikers. 

In another incident at Presrite, NASI guards fired 
weapons in the Presrite plant, breaking windows while 
obstensibly taking "target practice." 

Charges For Services 

At presrite, NASI's "Strike Force" was paid an hourly 
charge substantially in excess of that charged by local, 
reputable guard services. In addition, NASI's full expenses 
were paid by Presrite. NASI's expenses included room and board 
at a Holiday Inn, room serVice, liquor. NASI guards were even 
ferried to and from Cincinnati in private airplanes at 
Presrite's expense. We believe that employers like Presrite 
are willing to pay NASI a healthy premium for their special 
"strike force" services. 

clients. 
Marshall 
after he 

NASI's billing practices do not seem to favor NASI's 
NASI charged Presrite for two days of work by Kevin 

after he died and for work by James Ridenour for time 
left NASI's employment and the Cleveland area. 

Drugs, Drinks and Death 

NASI guard, K~vin Marshall, who was 18-19 years of 
age, weighed approximately 300 pounds and carried a .45 caliber 
dutomatic and "fighting" gauntlets with steel in them, killed 
himself in a game of Russian Roulette at a party held in a NASI 
room at the Holiday Inn. Three NASI guards were involved, one 
of whom was James Ridenou r. The three were drink ing alcoholic 
beveragest provided at Presrite's expense. According to 
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Ridenour, NASI guards regularly smoked marijuana and used 
alcohol, both on and off duty. 

Violations of Ohio Statutes and Regulations 
Regulating Private Investigators. 

At the time of the Presrite strike private investiga­
tors were governed by the Ohio Revised Code and Ohio Departl,lent 
of Commerce. 

aRC 54749.08 provides that no private investigator 
shall be considered a law enforcement officer for any purpose. 
Going upon public streets with arms for the purposes of 
regulating conduct upon such thoroughfares is the work of 
police officers, not private security guards. NASI's own tapes 
of the Presrite strike show that armed NASI guards regularly 
directed traffic, and engaged in crowd control on public 
streets, in violation of §4749.08. 

aRC 54749.10 describes conduct prohibited to private 
investigators. Section (D)(2) prohibits "knowingly making a 
false r~port in respect to any matter with which he is 
employed". As noted, some of Nuckols' testimony was knowingly 
false with respect to the matter for which he was employed. 

Ohio regulations required that security guards keep 
and maintain written service contracts, indicating the charges 
and the type of service to be performed. The regulations 
required that all parties sign the contract. A copy of the 
contract was to be furnished to the client. Nuckols testified 
that he PFovided a contract to Presrite. Presrite representa­
tives testified that Presrite received no such contract from 
NASI. Nuckols was not able to produce any contract. Nuckols 
lied about furnishing a contract to avoid an admission that he 
operates in violation of the Ohio regulations. 

Ohio Regplations require that security guards furnish 
written reports. Neither Presrite nor NASI could produce 
written reports for a substantial period of the strike. They 
claimed reports were not made during this period. These 
reports would have been significant to test Nuckols' claims 
about specific incidents at the picket line. Contrary to NASI 
and presrite, Ridenour says that reports were made throughout 
the strike. The failure to keep and maintain these written 
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reports is a violation of the Ohio Regulations; their 
mysterious disappearance was a convenience for Nuckols. 

NASI's Conduct At strikes Other 
Than The Presrite Strike. 

In the course of our investigation, we contacted a 
number of individuals who provided us with information 
demonstrating a pattern and practice of NASI's activity. Part 
of that .,information is in the testimony of George Johns, our 
offer of proof, and the testimony of James Ridenour at the 
presrit~trial. Other information is in the witness statements 
we furnished you. In general, this is what we were told by 
various Mitnesses: 

In 1977, at an Ortner Freight Company strike in Mt. 
Orab, Ohio, a NASI guard planted a simulated bomb on company 
premises. lie then telephoned a bomb threat. This resulted in 
an emergency situation and evacuation of approximately.700 
people from the area. 

During a strike involving the tnterstate Folding Box 
company in September, 1980, Nuckols filed a lawsuit against the 
union accusing it of violent conduct. This lawsuit was subse­
quently abandoned. In the course of that strike two NASI 
employees were charged with criminal assault. 

In 1981, in a strike involving the Louisville Gas and 
Electric Company, NUG~ols filed a lawsuit against the union 
accusing it of violent conduct. This lawsuit was also 
abandoned. 

In May, 1981, at the Highland Regional Medical Center 
strike, NASI filed a suit against the union; this lawsuit was 
also abandoned. This lawsuit accused the union of Violent 
conduct. 

Please contact me if 1 can be of further assistance. 

~t~ 
l:-~. Miller I 

BlIM:kma 
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Senator KENNEDY. This information, which Miller says is a part 
of the public record of the cases he has been involved on, casts, I 
think, a rather different light on the situation in Joppa and, for 
that matter, on the entire subject that evidently this committee is 
pursuing in terms of who is the cause of the violence. 

I don't know whether Mr. Nuckols is planning to come testify or 
not before this committee, but it seemed to me that it would be 
very useful at least to have his testimony and give him an opportu­
nity to respond to these activities. 

I think, in fairness to him and to his company, in fairness to the 
issue that we are involved in, his presence and his ability to re .. 
spond to these incidences would be extremely helpful for our com­
mittee in making a final judgment and determination. 

May I inquire from the chairman--
The CHAIRMAN. I received a copy of the Miller letter late yester­

day afternoon, so I have not had an opportunity to check out the 
allegations made in it, but we will. At first reading, these allega­
tions are very serious and, I think, raise serious questions about 
the practices of Nuckols and Associates. 

I had hoped that we could have obtained letters like this earlier, 
more in advance of the hearings, so we could have adequately pre­
pared and, if necessary, asked Mr. Miller to testify, but since it was 
given to my staff yesterday afternoon, I thought it would be inap­
propriate to have Mr. Miller testify at this time. 

Now, my staff was able to contact a few of the parties to the alle­
gations, and as a result of these conversations, I would just like to 
make a few points for the record at this point. 

First, although the letter oddly omits the name of the union in­
volved, I believe it was the United Steelworkers Union in this case. 

Second, the allegations made in the letter stem from the deposi­
tions taken by Mr, Miller's firm of Mr. Nuckols during a lawsuit in 
1983. The company, Presrite, had sued the Steelworkers for the 
union's actions during the strike. The union in turn counter­
claimed against Mr. Nuckols, the company, and the company's 
owner, a Mr. Deemer. 

Mr. Nuckols had be.;!l hired by Presrite during the strike to pro­
tect the company from the strikers. In 1983, this suit went to trial. 
The claims against Mr. Nuckols were dismissed on preliminary 
motion. Mr. Nuckols was never called as a witness in that trial, 
either by '(;he union or by the company. In fact, the company was 
awarded some $600,000 in damages against the union by the jury. 

Now, the judge who presided over the suit, Judge McMonegal, 
added prejudgment interest to the jury award against the union. 
So, not unexpectedly, the union has appealed that particular deci­
sion. 

Now, I think these facts are important, and they may help the 
committee as it considers the statements made by an attorney who 
has represented a union in the lawsuit. I am sure that, following 
this hearing, we will be able to take time, of course, to look at the 
allegations made by Mr. Miller more closely and attempt to find 
out what really has happened. So I will certainly be willing to do 
that. 

Senator KENNEDY. I appreciate the response. As I understand it, 
it is the result of a deposition that was taken by Miller of Mr. 
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Nuckols, but that is something that the staff can certainly exam­
ine. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will certainly look that over. 
Senator KENNEDY. But I think, as you point out, it does raise the 

altering of video tape that is going to be shown in courtrooms in 
terms of prosecution by the company. If that did happen, then I 
think it does raise Som€\ very, very serious questions. 

The CHAIRMAN. If the! attorney's allegations are true, they are se­
rious. I am intrigued by the fact, though, that the complaint 
against Nuckols was dismissed, and, of course, he wag never called 
as a witness by either side. 

So we will try to check that out. 
Senator KENNEDY. We will try to find out. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will try to find out, and the letter has been 

entered into the record, as I stated earlier. 
Senator KENNEDY As I understand from Mr. Beck, this did 

happen in Mr. Medley's case. That is what he is testifying here 
today. 

Mr. BECK. Right. 
Senator KENNEDY. That is the question about the utilization and 

tampering with the videotap\~, and that was the testimony here 
today, and then we have these other incidents that we will have an 
opportunity for staff review. Thank you. 

The CHAIRMAN, Well, just on that point, you are not saying that 
Nuckols threw the brick, are you, when you had testimony saying 
that Medley did it? 

Mr. BECK. No; we are saying that the tape was dummied up. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are just finding fault with Mr. Nuckols as 

somebody was is a consultant in these areas? 
Senator KENNEDY. No; as I understand the testimony, the cam­

eraman who took the alleged film-Mr. Medley's lawyer, over the 
objection of the company, unwound the film from the reel to expose 
a date on the reel different than that claimed by the company. 

Mr. BECK. Correct. 
Senator KENNEDY. And on the basis of that, Medley was acquit-

ted. 
Mr. BECK. Aquitted, right. 
Senator KENNEDY. So it was tampering with the videotape. 
Mr. BEClC Right. 
Senator KENNEDY. And that is all we are saying, that there has 

been monkey business, allegedly with this and in other instances 
by this company, and we need to look into it. That is the only point 
that at least I am making at this time, because that is all that I 
think the information that we have warrants. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let's let it go at that. 
Go ahead, Mr. Beck. 
Mr. BECK. Are you ready to go ahead? 
The company has appearad before you and talked about continu­

ous gunshot~ in headboards of beds, gunshots at cars, or whatever. 
Amazingly, not one of these alleged shots has ever injured anyone. 
Either some person has claim to being the poorest shot in the coun­
try, or else they were very careful, contrived acts done by nonunion 
people to smear our union. 
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The company has cried wolf too many times. We have asked 
them in writing to tell us of any incidents so that we can investi­
gate them and give the company our report. Not once-not once­
has the company done this. The only incidents we have received 
knowledge about are the six cases for contempt filed by the compa­
ny in State court. 

We flatly deny any union responsibility for any violent actions of 
any type. We had a meeting every Monday night, and at those 
meetings, it was stressed that the company wanted violence for 
their press releases. Violence hurts the union's position, not helps 
it. 

With the exception of a few minor, isolated instances, no member 
was involved. The company should look to the people they brought 
in to break this strike. Since Nuckols Guard Service left the area, 
any claims or reports of violence have almost totally ceased. It is 
not our people who carry the guns. These strike replacements, 
some with criminal records, are the gun toters. 

One of those strike replacements was recently arrested for carry­
ing an automatic weapon. He pled guilty and was fined. The com­
pany, however, has kept him employed in the plant without even 
so much as a disciplinary layoff. 

The plant manager, Mel Brekhus, was asked about this gun inci.­
dent by a CNN news reporter. Mr. Brekhus' reply was some gener­
al comment about employees liking to go out behind the plant and 
shoot pigeons. 

I saw that automatic weapon and obtained a picture of it. Let me 
show you as an exhibit what a company pigeon shooter looks like. I 
would like to offer that as an exhibit. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will place it in the record 
at this point. 

[Picture of a company pigeon shooter follows:] 
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Mr. BECK. There is one thing I found out last night. I can advise 
the committee that last night I talked to the people in Joppa, IL. I 
learned that the company has just now discharged two or three of 
those strikebreakers that have wrecked the company equipment 
and caused disturbances in the plant. 

I am sure this was just because of the hearing. This hearing has 
had a direct relationship in helping to start cleaning up the plant. 
For that purpose, we credit you with that. [Laughter.] 

In summary, the real violence during the strike was not the few 
incidents of Ii: busted windshield or skunk oil or even wood thrown 
at a truck window. The real violence is from the acts of antiunion 
labol' consultants crossing this land like a horde of locusts to de­
stroy communities. They convince companies that they can save 
them a few dollars by busting the union and its contract and termi­
nating employees with many years of service. 

By the time these companies realize that the consultants have 
cost them hundred of thousands of dollars in fees and millions and 
millions of dollars in lost earnings and untold damage of destroying 
a community, the companies are already too far over their heads to 
regain their sense. Those companies then find themselves with no 
alternative to following the union-busting script to its bitter end, 
even if that requires phony tests, false evidence, and trumped-up 
incidents. 

We urge the committee to give no aid or sympathy to either 
those companies, their consultants, or their allies. 

Thank you for your attention and consideration. 
Mr. MI'l'CHELL. Mr. Chairman, before you proceed further, my 

name is Mike Mitchell, and I am an attorney for Missouri-Portland 
Cement Co. 

I have listened to Mr. Beck's statement, and I have noted that 
several of the comments that were made to the committee are 
quite wrong and others are seriously misleading. 

Senator KENNEDY. Who is-are we going to have an opportuni­
ty--

The CHAlRMAN. Let's hear what he has to say, and then let's go 
from there. 

Mr. MI'l'CHELL. We would like the opportunity to have equal time 
to respond to some of these statlaments after the scheduled wit­
nesses have completed their testimony. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me consider that. 
Senator Kennedy, why don't you finish your questions? 
Senator KENNEDY. I would just certainly hope that the record 

would remain open--
The CHAIRMAN. It will. 
Senator KENNEDY [continuing]. For any of those that want to re­

spond to any of these matters and that those individuals would be 
available for staff inquiry, representatives of the majority and mi­
nority. That is fine. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will make a determination whether we will 
allow them to testify or not, but if you do, then you will have a 
right to come back--

Senator KENNEDY. Sure; that is fine. But we certainly, in terms 
of inquiry of these witnesses, certainly don't want to exclude other 
information. 
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The CHAIRMAN. That is right. Go ahead, Senator Kennedy. 
Senator KENNEDY. I just have a few, Mr. Beck, just a few ques­

tions. 
Do you have reason to believe that any of your members were 

planning to assault people who tried to cross the picket line? 
Mr. BECK. No, sir, not at any time. Like I said, we have talked to 

our people every Monday night, and we have stressed every 
Monday night, no violence-it doesn't help us; it just hurts us. We 
have had international people come down periodically, and they 
talked to our people. We just tried to keep the lid on it, because it 
cannot help us in any way. 

Senator KENNEDY. And once the incidents occurred, what steps 
did you take to prevent any further incidents? 

Mr. BECK. Mr. Blanchard-when the window was busted on the 
picket line, I went and talked to the man, and I told him we can't 
have this because it's just too big a problem. He expressed in his 
letter what his feelings were. 

Mr. Woods, on this skunk oil, I had to get on him very hard, and 
I told him, I said, we can't have it, and the next person we have 
any problem out of, we're going to have to restrict him from the 
picket. 

Senator KENNEDY. And these, all your members, as I understand 
your testimony--

Mr. BECK. Right, and the local. 
Senator KENNEDY [continuing]. Are from the local community, 

primarily? 
Mr. BECK. Right. And the final and last one, we did restrict him 

completely away from the picket line. 
Senator KENNEDY. But your members are made up primarily of 

members from the local community? 
Mr. BECK. Correct. 
Senator KENNEDY. Are they partiCUlarly violent people? 
Mr. BECK. Well, the only people that I know that have prison 

records are the strikebreakers that they have working inside the 
plant, and I know that for a fact. 

Sentor KENNEDY. And do any of your members carry clubs or 
pipes on the picket line? 

Mr. BECK. I have never seen one. 
Senator KENNEDY. Well, I want to make it very clear that there 

is no excuse for violence, I don't believe, and those that are in­
volved in it, from wherever they come from, whether it is union or 
union-busting activities, I think, ought to be prosecuted to the full 
extent of the law. 

There have been many aspersions, both on those, and the work­
ers in this plant, and also on the local law enforcement officials as 
well during the course of these hearings. I would hope that, as a 
result of these hearings, that we would develop as many of the 
facts relating to these circumstances that we possibly can. 

But I want to make it clear that none of us are interested in 
seeing violence in whatever form and whatever shape it comes, 
whether it is from the union members 01' from the strikebreakers, 
and those that are involved in it obviously ought to be prosecuted 
to the full extent of the law. 



340 

But I think we would hope, as a result of this hearing, that we 
would find out as many of the facts as we possibly can as to where 
responsibility lies in this and to find out whether the solution to 
these problems is going to be the extension of Federal jurisdiction, 
and that is certainly into local communities all across this country, 
and that is obviously something that we are going to have to con­
sider. 

But we want to have the facts out to measure the magnitude of 
the recommendation against what the realities of the problems are. 

I don't have any further questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Kennedy. 
Do you know how long you are going to be, Senator Simon? 
Senator SIMON. I can be here at least another hour. 
The CHAIRMAN. I mean your questions. Do you know how long? 
Senator SIMON. Oh, just a few minutes, I think. 
The CHAIRMAN. Why don't you go ahead, and then I will finish 

up. 
Senator SIMON. First of all, we welcome you here. Let me just 

say in a general way, if I were a major stockholder in this compa­
ny, I would either be asking for new management or for the man­
agement to at least evaluate their practices very, very carefully. 
Clearly, some bad mistakes have been made in a community that is 
not a violence-prone community. 

You say-and I am quoting from your testimony at page 3: 
At the negotiation meeting 3 days into the strike, I told the company that we 

weren't making any money; they weren't making any money; and if they would 
open their books to us to show us what had to be done to make things work, I'd talk 
to the people and try and get them back in. The company response to me was, "You 
didn't want to see the books a few years ago, we're not going to show them to you 
now." 

Now, they testified that they showed the books to you, that they 
came in, and while they were asking for cuts of $3.80 an hour and 
very substantial cutbacks in benefits, that they showed the books 
to you and explained why they needed that. Whose testimony is ac­
curate, yours or theirs? 

Mr. BECK. We first, befc)!e the strike really started, on June 13, 
we were going to try to inquire into getting these questions an­
swered to us, and when we had a recess, the company supposedly 
went to the room. We got ready to call them and they were gone. 
There was a Federal mediator sitting there, and they just left and 
went back to St. Louis and never said anything to us. 

Then they saw they were in trouble, so they scheduled a meet­
ing, like you say, for June 18, and that is when I asked them about 
their books, and they just flatly refused. 

What they were referring to was 2 years ago, prior to that time, 
after they had signed a 3-year contract, they asked the union to 
reopen the contract and let them take these concessions at that 
time, and the union refused. They wanted to go on with their con­
tract and then wait until the next one expired. 

Senator SIMON. On June 18, did they show you the books? 
Mr. BECK. No; we never received the books. I asked for the books, 

and he totally refused me. On July 3, I again asked for the books, 
and he wouldn't give a definite answer, and then he turned around 
and sent it to somebody else and didn't send it to me, because. I was 
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the one that was wanting them so we could make an educated offer 
to these people. 

They didn't want to bargain, in no way, and they didn't want a 
contract. All they wanted was the people on the street so they 
could replace them. 

Senator SIMON. So the contract expired May 1, and while they 
made these huge demands on you, they provided on documentation 
at all about their losses to you at that point. Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
Senator SIMON. OK. And then you called to try to set up a meet­

ing to negotiate because they had said that-well, let me read from 
your testimony: 

On June 20, after the strike had started, the union received notice from the com­
pany that if we did not contact them by June 29 to set up a negotiation meeting, the 
company would put their last contract offer into effect. I immediately tried to call 
the company to set up such a meeting. 

You called the company. 
Mr. BECK. Right. 
Senator SIMON. You called Mr. Hearn, and nobody even returned 

the call? 
Mr. BECK. That is correct, and there was a meeting set up for the 

28th, and at the June 18 meeting, they canceled that meeting and 
then turned around and implemented the 29th, anyway. 
S~nator SIMON. All right. Let me read from your testimony 

agam: 
Having heard nothing from the company on a new meeting date, the following 

Monday, August 6, the union sent the company a telegram stating the uncondition­
al offer of all employees to return. That was sent shortly after 1100n time. 

Absolutely nothing was heard from the company until a full week later, August 
13, when the company advised us by telegram that there were no job vacancies, as 
nil the jobs had been permanently filled. 

Is that correct? 
Mr. BECK. That is correct. 
Senator SIMON. I think, Mr. Chairman, that between the ques­

tions Senator Kennedy has asked and the statements of Mr. Beck, 
the recol'd is fairly clear, and we thank you fo1' being here. 

I think the net result of all of this is, clearly, that what we have 
to have in this country are union and management working togeth­
er, and whenever any company thinks that they can simply muscle 
unions, or if the unions in some cases think that they can muscle 
management, in both cases it is wrong. 

In this case-and I have known something about this long before 
we started hearings on this-it seems to me there have be/.m some 
real misjUdgments on the part of management. Thank you, Mr. 
Chairman. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Simon. 
I should point out to you, Mr. Beck, and to everybody, I would 

like simply to point out for the record that with regard to the 
charge of a failure to bargain in good faith that you have made 
here today, the National Labor Relations Board has found that the 
company has bargained in good faith. 

The union made this allegation to the Board, and on October 10, 
1984, the regional director refused to issue a complaint against the 
company for failing to bargain in good faith. The union appealed 
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this decision, and on February 14, 1985, the Board's Office of Ap­
peals sustained the regional director's decision. 

In a letter to me, dated March 19, 1985, the Board noted that the 
region concluded that Missouri-Portland's insistence on a manage­
ment rights clause and a complete agreement clause did not estab­
lish bad-faith bargaining, even though you didn't like it. The par­
ties had reached an impasse prior to the employer's implementa­
tion of its final proposal. 

According to the Board, the strike was an economic dispute. The 
employer had remedied its failure to provide the requested infor­
mation, and the employer had extended an offer to pay accrued va­
cation benefits to strikers upon demand. 

I think the facts do speak for themselves. 'rhe union's repeated 
insistence that the employer failed to bargain in good faith just 
simply does not mesh with the facts as ascertained by the NLRB, 
which is the only truly objective party in this whole thing, as far as 
I can--

Mr. BECK. Well, they haven't been very objective as far as we are 
concerned. They did issue a recommendation and then turned 
around and reversed it after the comDallV went in to them with 
several lawyers-- - ~ 

The CHAIRMAN. And presented its side? 
Mr. BECK. Pardon me? 
The CHAIRMAN. And presented its side of the case? 
Mr. BECK. They had already presented their side of the case, and 

they had lost it, and then they turned around and went back in 
and said they had new evidence; 2 weeks later, they reversed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, but it was reversed. 
Mr. BECK. After it was sent to Washington is when it was 

changed. 
The CHAIRMAN. But the point I am making, Mr. Beck, is in all 

fairness, the NLRE has decided that the company has bargained in 
good faith in spite of your allegations here. 

Mr. BECK. The General Counsel has said this. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman, if! might--
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I understand that. That is my point. 
Mr. BECK. 'rhe St. Louis regional office, they put the recommen­

dation that our people would go back to work, and it was sent 
to--

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. BECK. The company went in, and they talked to people, prob-

ably, here, is what changed it. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman, I think one of the things-­
The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it--
Mr. BECK. Here :is the recommendation that came out, the first 

one. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; as I understand it, the region ruled against 

the union as well. 
Mr. BECK. Well, here is your recommendation, the first one that 

came out, and the facts weren't changed. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will put that in the record at this point. 
[The information referred to follows:] 
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NATIONAL LABOR RELA nONS BOARD 

REGION 14 

210 Tucker Blvd. North, Room 448 
I 

TOlophono 425--4167 St. Louis, Missouri 63101 

Mr. J. F. Souders 
Attorney at Law 
905 Chemical Building 
721 Ollve Street 
St. Louis, MO 63101 

Dear Mr. Souders: 

October la, 1984 

Re: Missouri Portland Cement 
Company, Inc. 
Cases 14--CA--17535 and 

14--CA--17579 

The above-captioned cases, charging a violation under Section 8 of the National 
Labor Relations Act, as amended, have been carefully investigated and considered. 

As a result of the investigation in Cases 14--CA--17.535 and 14--CA-17579, there 
Is insufficient evidence that since on or about February 28, 1984, the Employer 
refused to bargain collectively and In good I!:Iith with the Union, herein Local 1138, 
as the exclusive bargaining representative of Its employees, by engaging In ~urrace 
bargaining without intent to reach an agreement; failing and refusing to provide 
financial Information; refusing to meet at reasonable times by leaving a 
negotiation meeting in progress; and unilaterally implementing its final contract 
proposal prior to reaching bargaining impasse, in violation of Section 8(0)(1) and (5) 
of the Act; and by failing to puy accrued vucation benefits to striking employc.:c.:s in 
violation of Section 8(a)(I), (3), and (5) of the Act, or that since on or about 
August 6, 1984, the Employer discriminated In regard to hire, tenure, and other 
conditions of employment by failing to recall stril<ing employecs upon them 
unconditional offer to return to work and terminating striking employees Gerald 
Blanchard, Kenneth Kerr, and Randall Woods, in violation of Section 8(a)(1) and (3) 
of the Act, as alleged. With respect to the allegation in Case III--CA--17579 that 
the Employer engaged in certain conduct violutive of Section 3«1)(1) und (3) o[ the 
Act by terminating striking employee Jess Kester for alleged strike misconduct, 
the investigation disclosed sufficlent evidence indicating that further proceedings 
arc warranted. 

The Investigation disclosed that the Employer operates cement plants in Joppa, 
Illinois, and Kansas City, Missouri; the Cave-In Rocl< Quarry ncar Joppa, and 
terminals iocated in variou's cities. Local 433 has been the collective-bnrgnininr, 
rcpresentative of certain of the Employer's employees [or more than 30 years and 
in excess of 20 years at the Joppa, Illinois plant, and the Cave-In Rock Quarry, the 
only [acilities Involved herein. The Joppa and Cave-In Ror.k Quarry !acilities 
constitute a single bargaining unit with the most recent collective-bargaining 
agreement having as its e[[cctive dates May I, 1981 through April 30, 1984. 
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Another local of the- Cement WorkC'rs Union represents employees at the 
Employer's Kansas City, Missouri ceme-nt plant under a scp"rate agreemcnt, 
expiring at approximately the same time. 

The Employer and Locol 1133 began contract negotiations for the Joppa Cacili ty on 
February 29, 1984, and conducted II negotiation meetings through July 3, 19811. 
The first four meetings werc joint negotiations with the Kansas City, .vlisstluri 
Local Union. In these sessions, the Employer detailed Its current severe economic 
difficulties, having previously requested midterm wage concessions in 1982 and 1983 
due to financlal considerations, and pres<;>nted its initial contract proposals, which 
the Employer odmi ts were stringent, In response to economic exigencies and its 
operational needs. The Employer's proposals included a 30 percent wage reduction; 
reduction in holidays and accumulation of vacation; and elimination of 'the majority 
or restrictiol\s on subcontracting, transfers, overtime, and foremen performing 
bargaining unit work. In addition, the Employer proposed compl'chensive 
management rights and "complete agreement" clauses. During subsequent 
meetings in which negotiations were conducted separately from the Kansas City 
Local, the Employer and Local 433 moved from their Initial proposals on the issuCl> 
of wages, holidays, accumulation of vacation, pension, health Insurance, and other 
issues, but remained far apart in many of their respective proposals. The 
investigation disclosed that the same International Union representative was the 
chief union negotiator for both the Kansas City and Joppa facilities dUring the 
separate negotiations, and that during the concurrent Kansas City negotiation~, the 
Employer offered to reduce Its management rights proposal to one sentence, 
without limiting the Union'S access to the grievance procedure. Thereafter, Local 
1.33 did not offer counterproposals to the llIunagcmcnt rights or complcl~~ 
agreement clause~ or request the same less stringent proposal for the Joppa 
facility. In the above-described circum~tances, the Employer's proposed 
management rights and complete agreement clause Is not violative of the Act. 

On May 31, Local 433 rcqul!sted thl! t:.mployer's Bnal proposal, which wa~ prc!'cl\t\!O 
on June I. Aiter a brief bargaining session on June 13, 1984, the Employer and 
Local 438 reccsscJ to allow the Union to caucus. After waiting approximately I 
hour without further word from Local /138, the Employer left the meeting location. 
On June 15, 1934, Local 438 began a strike against the Emplo~'er which continues 
to date. The Employer and Local 438 met on :June 18, 1')311, at which timl! the 
Union requested to see the company's bool<s and records in ordcr to justHy the 
Employer's economic propos"ls to its ll1embership.. Although the Employer denied 
this broad request, on June 19, 1984, at the concurrent Kansas City negotiations, 
the Kansas City Local requested specific financial records, certain of which the 
Employer provided to the International Union on June 22, 19811. This Inlormution 
pertuin~ to both [acilities. Upon a1>similation, the remainder ol the reque~ted 
inCormatlon was provided on August 27) 1934) to the International Union which 
advises that it has all inJormation requested. On June 29, 19811, the Employer 
implemented it~ final propo~al with respect to the Joppa (acility. [3y telegram 
dated Augu~t 6, 19311, to the Employer, Local 438 mude an unconditional offer to 
return to worl< on behalf of all striking employees. On the same date, prior to 
receipt of the unconditional oUer, the Employer hired approximately tOO 
permMent l'eplllc(.·ment~ for the strii<in[l employees. On August 13, 19811, the 
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Employer rcc11lled 28 striking employees to the C11ve-In Rock QU11rry f11cility, but 
11dvi~ed Local 43~ that the remaining Joppa employees were perrn11nently I'cplaced 
11nd would be placed on a recall li~t, but that four specified striking employees 
would not be placed on the recallllst due to strike misconduct. 

On July 3, 1984, the Employer advised LOC11I 438 that accumulated v11cation 
benefits would be withheld from eligible striking employees' I)ending termination of 
the strike. By telegram dated August 27, 1%4, the Employer Withdrew its refusal 
to pay 11ccumulated v11catlon benefits and advised Local 438 that all such benefits 
would be provld"d to stril<ing employees upon request. Local 438 advises that a list 
of employees requesting vucation beneilts will be submitted to the Employer. 

Wi th respect to terminated employees Gerald Blanchard, Randall Wood~, and 
Kenneth Kerr, the inv('stig11tion disclosed that striking employee Glanchard was 
seen on video tape, brea!dng the windshield of an automobile with a pici(et sign 
While the driver was attempting to cross the picket line. Blanchard pleaded guilty 
to the orren~e in a court proceeding and was fined, In addition to being orcl(·l'l.'d to 
pay all damage~. Striking employee Woods was terminated by the EmploYl'r for 
riding a bicycle through the plant gate at 10:30 p.m., July 71 1984, to the guard van 
and thrOWing an open bottle of caustic liquid at the guards in the van, resulting in 
certain of the guards being transported to a hospital by ambulance,. While Woods 
denies his pI'usence at the scene of the incident, two gUill'ds identified Woods to the 
Employer as the individual that threw the bottle into the van and identi.Iied Woods 
in a court proceeding. Woods was found guilty of the offense and fined. With 
respect to terminated employee Kester, the investigation disclo~ud ~urricicllt 
evidence W.lrri.'lO ting further proceedings. 

In thes(! circumstances, the investigation failed to establish th<lt the Employer 
engaged in bad faith bargaining by engaging in surlace bargaining without intent to 
reach an agreement; fUiling to provide financial inform<ltion; refusing to meet <It 
reilsonable tirnt's by leaving a meeting In prcgress; instituting unilateral changes in 
wages and working conditions prior to reaching Impasse; and refusing to P<lY 
accrued vacation benefits to eligible stt'il~ing employees; rather than, (15 contended 
by the (;mployer, that the Employer bargainad in good faIth with Local 438 with 
respect to hours, wages, and worldng conditions and Implemented its final proposal 
only after reaching impasse; that all specifically requested f1n<lncial information 
has been provided; that the I!mployer leit one negotiating session under the belier 
th.lt the rTll'eling had concluded <lnd otherwi~e met at reasonable times <lnd places; 
and that vacation benefits have now been extended to all eligible striking 
employees. The investigation further failed to establish that the Employer 
dh<.:riminated anain~t economic ~trikel's by failing to reinstate striking emploYl'e~ 
after Local 438 made an unconditional offer to return to work, <lnd further 
discriminated against stril<ing employees BI<lnchard, Woods, and Kerr by 
terminatin'! ,hem, r<lther .than, as contended by the Employer, th<lt <Ill economic 
~tril~ers WNC permanently replaced prior to receipt of the unctmditional oHer anel 
have bet'n placed on <I recall list, <lnd that employees Bl<lnch<lrd, Woods, and Kerr 
were terminated for engaging in strike misconduct. So, further proceedings arc not 
warranted now, and I am refusing to Issue compl<lint in Cases 14~-CA--17.53.5 and 
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14--CA--17S79, except for the alleged unlawful discharge of striking employee Jess 
Kester in Case Ilf--CA--17579, in which further proceedings appear warranted. 

Pursuant to the National l.abor Relations Board Rules and Regulations, Series 3, as 
amended, you may obtain a review of this 'lction by IlIing an appeal with the 
General Counsel, addressed to the OHice of Appeals, National Labor Relutions 
Board, 1717 PennsylVania Avenu(', N.W., Washington, D. C. 20570, and a copy with 
me. This appeal must contain a complete statement setting forth the facts and 
reasons upon which it is based. The appl!al must be received by the General 
Counsel in Washington, D. C. by the close of business on October 23, 1981f. Upon 
good cuuse shown, however, the General Counsel n1uy grunt special permiSSion for 
a longer perlod within which to flle. Any request for extension of time must be 
submitted to the Office of Appeals in Washington, and a copy of any such request 
should be submitted to me. 

l! you llle an appeal, please complete the Form NLRB-4767. Notice of Appeal, 1 
have enclosed with this letter and send one copy of the form to each of the other 
parties Whose nam~'s and addresses arc listed below. The notice forms should bt, 
mulled at the same time you Iile the appeul, but malling the notice Lorms does not 
relieve you of the necessity for fiUng the appeal itself wit.h the General Counsel 
and a copy of the appeal with the Regional Director within the time stated above. 

Very truly yours, 

~~, .... -~ 
~~ -­JQ!!eph H. SoH en 

Reglona-l Director 

6 Enclosures 

CERTIFIED ,"'AIL - RETURN RF.CEIPT REQUESTED 

eel General Counsel 
OIIice of Appeals 
National Labor Relations Board 
1717 Pennsylvania AVt'nue, N. W. 
\Va~hinBtorl, n. C. 20570 

Local 1f38, United Cement Workers 
Route.- 1 
Karnak, lL 629.56 

Local 1f38, Cement Worl(ers 
10067 Bclfontninc Roa-d 
St. Loui~, \0\0 63IJ7 

Missouri Portland Cement 
Jopp::!,lL 62956 

I 

mil 

:-'\issollri Portland Cement 
7711 Carondelet 
St. Louis, MO 63105 

Mr. Andrew Lang 
Attorney at Law 
630 Camp Street 
New Orleans, LA 70130 

Mr. Ross A. Friedman 
Attorney at Law 
7711 Carondelet 
St. Louis, MO 63105 
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NATIONAL LABOR RELATIONS BOARD 
OFFICE OF THE GENERAL COUNSEL 

Washlng!an, D.C. 20570 

February 14, 1985 

Re: Missouri Portland Cemont Co., Ino. 

J.F. Sounders, Esq. 
905 Chemical Bldg. 
721 Olivo St. 
st. Louis, Missonri 63101 

Dear Mr. Souders: 

Caso Nos. l4-CA-17535 
14-CA-17579 

Your appeal from the Regional Director's partial refusal to 
issue complaint in the captioned case has beon duly conaidered. 

The appeal is denied substantiallY for the reasons set forth in tho 
Regional Director's letter of October 10, 1984. Contrary to your 
contention on appeal, it could net be established that the Employor's 
proponal, which inclUded a broad managements rights clause, a 
griovance procedure and other proposod contractual provisions, 
wero so roatr;V::tive of Union represontation as to estnbJ.ish that 
thoy were proposed for purposos of impeding negotiations rathor 
than for purposes of attempting to respond to the economic 
circumstances in which the Employar fcund itself. Nor was tho fact 
that tho Employer left the Juno 13 session, after waiting one hour 
for the Unio.1 to return from its caucus, SUfficient of !toelf 
to warrant a finding of bad faith, particularly sinco tho parties 
resumed negotintions on Juno 18. 

Also contrary to your contention on appeal, the investigation 
established that the Union did not request financial information 
until 3~ months aftar bargaining bagan and 3 days 'l£tar tho strike 
commenced. Further, the information WaS providad ohorUy thcreaftor, 
and thoro was no indicntion thnt tho initial do lay in providing 
it impeded the negotiations. It therefore could not be said that 
the rafusal co furnish information was a contributing factor in 
causing or prolonging ~ha strika. Conaequont:.ly, it: could not be 
oS~ilblished thilt tho strikors had eha statull of unfair labor practice 
IItrikero, as contended on appeal. As for any roinstatemont righto 
of tho strikars as ~conomic strikers, tho unrobuttod ovidonco . 
indieatod that tho roplacomonts ut:ilhod by tho Employor Wet"o lurot! 
on or before rOJ:aipt: by tho Employer of tho Union's t:ologI'~m, eVon 
though Goma of thorn milY not have actually started work unt71 aftor 
that data, nnd tho Union had adduced nO evidenco to astabllsh that 
any l.'OplilCOmon to has been in turn replaced by a now omployoo III red 
theraafter. 
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Concerning new matters raised aftor receipt of your initial appeal,' 
it was concluded that: undor all the circumstancos, and in tho 
On tire context of t.ho statomonts in quostion, it! could not bo 
ostablishod that thoy constitutod threat!] of physical violence 
against omployoes, as alloged. In regard to tho Employer's delayed 
payment of accrued vacation bonefits, it was concluded that the 
delay was or insufficiont significanco to warrant inclusion in a 
complaint, and although tho Employer init:ially modo such payments 
on the basis of tho olCpirod contract, inasmuch as bot:h tho contract 
and tho implcmontod Employer proposal basad such payments upon 
wagos in effect at the timo vacation is takon, the Employor's 
rectification of what it considored an error did not riso, to tho 
lovol of a violation of the Act. Lastly, although you havo includod 
in your ~upplomental appeal allegations concerning tho composition 
of tho griovance Qnd safety conunittoos, inasmuch as tho Region 
has informed this office that said allogations are encompaSsod 
by a new chargo you have filed, Case No. 14-CA-17012, which is 
currently under investigation, it was concluded that such 
allogQtions would be more properly doalt with in the contoxt of 
that chargo. ' 

cc: Director, Region 14 

Very truly yours, 

Rosemary M. Colly~r 
General Counsol. 

Local 430, United Cement Wkrs.,' Rte. 1, Karnak, Illinois 629% 
Local 438, Cement Wkrs., 10067 Belfontnino Rd., St. Louis, 

Missouri 63137 ' 
Missouri Portlnnd Cement, Joppa, Illinois 62956 
Missouri Portland como~t, 7711 Carondelot, St. Louis, Missouri 

63105 
Androw Lang, Esq., 630 Cmllp St., New Orlenns, Louisiana 70130 
Ross A. Friedman, Esq •• 7711 Carondolet, St. Louis. HiusO\lri 

63lDS 
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The CHAIRMAN. Senator Simon. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman-and this goes much beyond this 

immediate situation-I think one of the major problems we have in 
this country right now in labor-management relations is the real 
anti-union tilt of the National Labor Relations Board. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I don't agree with you, Senator, on that. 
All I can say is that it is not as it has been in the past, where some 
accused it of being just pro-union and anti-business. 

My only point is this. They don't have any axes to grind, as far 
as I know. To my knowledge, they Ftre the only truly objective 
party in this thing, and they found that there was no failure to 
bargain. 

Frankly, a company has a right to present its position on the 
record, even though they disagree with it. They violently disagree 
with it, but that doesn't make it wrong, nor does that make it a 
failure to bargain. 

Let me make one other point, Mr. Beck. To be honest, I am some­
what surprised--

Senator KENNEDY. As I am looking at the witness-did you have 
a response to make? 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you want to make a point on that point? 
Mr. BECK. No; go ahead. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say this. I am somewhat surprised 

that the allegation of failure to provide financial data is being 
raised again here. At the last hearing, it was made quite clear that 
the union has alleged that the company failed to provide financial 
data during the negotiations. 

Mr. BECK. And they have not. I did not receive it. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, let me finish. Now, they brought this allega­

tion to the National Labor Relations Board-the union did, as I un­
derstand it-and the Board rejected that allegation. 

Mr. BECK. Everything that we charged, the Board let them 
remedy it after the fact, after the charge was filed, to correct it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me make your point for you. On February 
14, 1985, the Board's Office of Appeals sustained the regional direc­
tor's refusal to issue a complaint for failure to provide relevant and 
necessary information. At the same time, the Board rejected the 
union's request that the NLRB issue a complaint against the com­
pany for refusal to bargain in good faith. 

Now, you can keep raising the allegation, but the fact of the 
matter is that the Board investigated that complaint, it investigat­
ed it thoroughly and found that the regional director was correct in 
refusing to lssue the complaint. 

Mr. BECK. Does it seem funny to you, though, that they come up 
with a recommendation, they turn around, and the company goes 
in and stalls off for a couple of weeks, and the whole thing is re­
versed? To me, that isn't right. When it was sent to Washington is 
when it was changed. 

The CHAIRMAN. You disagree with the Board, but the point I am 
making is that the Board has acted on it. Now, whether the Board 
has acted improperly or not, I cannot make that determination. 

Mr. BECK. The Board is not consistent as to what it has been in 
the past, is what we are saying. 

1'he CHAIRMAN. I see. 

62-750 0-85-12 



350 

Mr. BECK. Could my attorney elaborate on this for a minute? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. We would be glad to have him do that. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Thank you, Senator. 
If you can give me a few minutes to spell it out, but I first have 

to describe what the action was that the NLRB took in this case. It 
was unexplainable. 

The CHAInMAN. Well, first, let me ask you this. Did the Board do 
what I have just described in both instances with regard to the fi~ 
nancial reports, with regard to the refusal to bargain in good faith? 

Mr. SOUDERS. The left hand said one thing and the right hand 
said another. 

The CHAIRMAN. But the answer is yes, the Board did it? Now, 
you disagree with--

Mr. SOUDERS. They did and they didn't. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Let me point out to you, the regional office was the 

one that investigated this case, took the statements, and had it in 
their power to flrst decide, and the regional office, on October 10, 
in their letter, talked about the information that the union wanted, 
and the regional office said in their letter, upon assimilation, the 
remainder of the requested information was provided on August 27, 
1984, to the International Union. 

The CHAIRMAN. Right. 
Mr. SOUDERS. That is 3 weeks after they offered to come back to 

work. 
The CHAIRMAN. But it still was provided. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Now, then this case went into Washington to the 

General Counsel, and the General Counsel says they didn't request 
the information until 3 days after the strike was commenced, and 
the information was provided shortly thereafter. 

Now, if they were 3 days into the strike commencing on June 15 
when we asked for it, "shortly thereafter" doesn't mean to me 3 
weeks after August 6. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK, but it is correct--
Mr. SOUDERS. This letter is in total contradiction to the regional 

office. 
The CHAITtMAN. I understand that. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Plus there were two negotiations going on at this 

time, separate demands, separate arguments, separate proposals. 
They never did give it to the Joppa local. They gave it to the 
Kansas City, KS, local and claimed that we should have known 
about it. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. 
Mr. SOUDERS. That is unheard of in labor relations. The negotia~ 

tions were separate. How can offers to one thing in Kansas apply 
to what is going on in southern Illinois? It is unbelievable, unbe­
lievable. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Let's proceed. 
Mr. Beck, in a letter submitted to Senator Paul Simon, which 

was included in the record on February 27, 1985, you stated, and I 
quote, "No one-we repreat, no one-has been injured in any way 
in any picket line incident in Joppa." Now, is that a correct read­
ing of your statement? 

Mr. BECK. Yes. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, I would like to Isubmit your letter to Sena­
tor Simon into the record as my exhibit No. 1. 

[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.1 follows:] 
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!lATCH ftl/16lr :IF J 
Cement. Lime. Gypsum and Allied Workers DivisIon 
IHTlIIHAf10NAL 1"0114(11"'000 0' IOIUItMAItIU. IRON SHI' WllD'A'. IUCICSMI'WS 'OMIAS .loNO HIi.Ptllt 

.ICHARO A. NORTH RIP 
IntornlUQnl1 VICO Preslden, 
HENRY W eECHTHOLOT 
OIY'I.on Oll"ctot 

Senator Paul Simon 
United states Senate 

FED 2 5 1985 

Dirksen Sanata of fica Building 
Room 462 
Nashington, D.C. 20510 

Daar Senator Simon. 

THOMAS W ,CE'.' 'lie: 
:nlarnl!tonll 1=1110'0".,1:1(", 

10087 BIIII.'ont~Jn" Flo. SIoI1!' 
SL 1.0t.llL MO &3' 31 

13141 868·,,400 

The members of Local 438 in and around Joppa, Illinois 
extend our nppreciation for your inter.est and concern these 
past months over the Hissouri Portland Cement Company labor 
dispute. The Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources, 
of which you are a member, has now scheduled a hearing on the 
matter for February 27, 1985. Ne were initially advised by 
Senator Hatch's staff that of the total hearing time of some 
four-and-a-half hours on Wednesday, because of the schedule 
oF. Comp<lny witnesses .~h~:!.J:l.ll...WJ!I'd be J imtted to approxi­
mately 15 minutes to present its views. This time for our 
testimony-w<ls later extended, but we could not be guaranteed 
as much as an hour. No have today learned of the probability 
of a second hearing day at which tho Union can present its 
account. 

At the outset, we ronffirm thnt we do not approve of, 
condone or encourage violence. In fact, we have ~ctively 
discouraged it. 

Until we are given the opportunity to appear and be fully 
heard, we would greatly appreciate your advising the other members 
of the co~ittee of our position on the following items involved 
in the proceeding. 

1. I~e are a small local union with limitad financial re­
sources representing some 115 members at the Joppa, Illinois 
plant. Until Missouri Portland Coment was bought out by H.K. 
Porter, and until the Company imported a team of higi,ly paid 
outside "consultants, /I involved in breaking unions I there was 
a h~stary of peaceful, productivQ and harmonious labor relationu. 
S~nce the arrival of the consultants, no ~me has "won" but the 
consultants, and the Company has spent many millions of dollars 
simply to avoid renewing a labor contract with 115 people. 
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2. As to the hearings for Wednesday, February 27th, the 
public should expect cO hear a contrived, carefully rehearsed 
script of a play written by the Company over a year ago. The 
Union members have been solid and resolute in their strike 
since June 1984. The Company obviously sees as its only chance 
of any success, a false campaign to discredit our union and it 
is spending more time sending out press releases than it is in 
trying to negotiate a contract. 

Violence will not help the Union to win the strike, it can 
only hurt us. Claima and stories of violence, if believed, can 
only help the Company, The Company has more to gain in this 
situation by creating violence and they know it. 

3. We do not deny that during the first day or two of the 
strike, when men were reporting for their shift but instead 
honored the picket line, there were times of massing and jamming 
at the entrance gate. 

You may not have attended many Washington Redskins football 
games ss yet but when you do this fall, we submit the massing 
ane jamming at the stadium entrances will far exceed those of . 
th~ first few days' problems in Joppa. ~ Qna, we repeat no one, 1 
has_~~_ any way in tiny pi:k~_.1-.in~~~<!ent ._~nJo!?I?~' ; 

., --- --".....--- - . . ... 
4. Both parties in this Joppa dispute sought and obtained 

a state court injunction prohibiting threats and violence by 
the other ptlrty. After a full hearing on this matter the state 
court jUdge issued a Reciprocal Injunction, which ran against 
boch che Company and the Union. That injunction was issued on 
July 27/ 1984, shortly aftar tha strike commenced. 

Since that date the Company has On at least six occasions 
sought contempt proceedings in the state court for violation 
of the injunction against some persons who are members of Local 
438 and against some persons unconnected with Local '138. In 
each and every instance the state court judge held a full 
hearing on all the evidence. It is difficult CO understand how 
any federal court could have been more thorough. 

5. In a couple of individual, isolt1ted instances a striking 
employee did "lose his cool" and do an unwarranted opontanec)us 
act. In absolutely nO instance was anyone injured. The mal~ter 
was brought before the Court, heard, and a penalty levied. 

Briefl)' / there are only three such instances that to ollr 
knowledge have occurred. In the first case a car ran against a 
stationary picket, breaking his picket sign. The picket reacted 
by hitting the windshield of the car with what was left of his 
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picket sign. Having done that, he walked over and got in the 
back of a police car just a few feet away eo he could be driven 
to the station and booked. He later called the driver of the 
car, apologized, and offered to pay for the broken window. 

The second, and to our mind the only real serious incident 
caused by any member, was a case of a member found guilty of 
throwing a piece of wood at the front corner of a truck as it 
drove by. The member has and continues to deny that he did it, 
but the Judge found him guilty. He was ordered to pay some 
$1200 and sentenced to 4S days in jail. Very frankly, that is 
a stiffer sentence than many well-known criminals of various 
types have received in federal courts across the land. 

The third and final incident can be considered serious 
only if you believe the "stinks" (excuse the pun) raised about 
it by the Company and its rehearsed witness. They claim one 
of our members rode his bicycle some one hundred feet into the 
Compal.y property I and with four Company guards stsnding by 
watchin~. the bicyclist threw "acid" on the fifth guard. flaving 
done that, the bicyclist turned around rode back out the gate 
and dowrr the country road with five guards still standing there 
watching him. 

The Massic County Sheriffs office still has the so-called 
"acid" in its poss"ssion in a sealed container. It turned out 
to be skunk-scent: used by hunters during deer season. 

NO one can claim that bicycle incident was ,eight (and 
the Judge did fine th" rider). To make it into some sort of 
wild violent incident would be like turning the Jack and Jill 
nursery I."hyme into il Cilse of child abuse. 

6. One final matter must be noted. Missouri Portland Cement 
Company is probably the only Company in the history of this 
Nation that hilS ever been permanently enjoined by a Court from. 

"Authorizing, inducing, encouraging or ratifying 
the actions of any person or persons in dressing 
in hooded KU Klux Klan outfits and parading with 
burning crosses at or near the picket line." 

The undenied evidence before the Judge showed that on one 
night in early July, 1984, while our pickets which included 
minority members were on the line, an employee ~nside the plant 
donn~~ a true, genu~ne Ku Klux Klan hooded outfit, running toward 
the t?1.cket!3. 
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While one picket left to call the police, the remaining 
pickets stood their ground. When the police arrived the Com­
pany gates were locked and for some two hours the police were 
denied access. The Company guards claimed they had lost the 
key to the gates. When the police finally did get in the guards 
lied. They denied any cross burning, denied any Ku Klux Klan 
outfit, and claimed no knowledge of any such incident:. 

One guard finally admitted the lies, and others then did 
too. However, they produced a sheet:. with two eyeholes cut 
out:. and claimed. that as the costume. To this day all but one 
of the guards involved in the incident is still in the plant 
and to our knowledge, the true Ku Klux Klan outfit may also be 
there ready for use at a future date. 

~lhen people are ready and willing to lie to law enforcement 
officers/ they will lie to anyone else. We' have strange claims 
of shots in the dark, shots at a house, shots at a van. In 
every instance, the culprit so precisely placed the shot so that 
no one was injured. 

People inside the plant have guns. One of those hired by 
the Company was charged with possession of an automatic weapon, 
indicted, and admitted. guilt. We understand that Missouri Port­
land Cement has kept this gun-toter on its payroll. 

:t is significant that the onry person injured anywhere in 
th~s pa~t year was an employee ins de the plant, behind their 
chain li,'k fence, and surrounded by some thirty or forty guards. 
Fights among those strike breakers brought in from outside the 
state are cornmon. As a smokescreen the Company wants to blame 
it all on t:.he Union. 

A few years ago, about ninet:.y miles from where your Senat:.e 
hearing will be held, t:.he Great Coastal Expross Company filed 
suit against a union claiming they were rosponaible for gun 
shot:.s, rock t:.hrowing and the like. The present script at 
Missouri Portland Cement company appears to have been lifted 
from the Great Coastal Express case. A year or two after the 
Great: Coastal Express Company won a damage suit against the 
union, a Company vice president admitted t:.hat: the Company had 
submitted false affidavits, hired people to shoot at its own 
trucks, fabricated Violence, punctured its own trucks tires 
and tore up trucks "to get: rid of the union." If people at 
Missouri Portland Coment Company will parade around in KU Klux 
Klan outfits, they will follow the rest of the Great CO~9tal 
Express script as well. . 



356 

It doos bother un that on Monday of thio week, some 
newspapers have received the pro-arranged, auroly rohoaroed 
testimony of company witnossos all opelled out with qUQstions 
and answers in quotea. Why tho raason for tho hearing? 

Wa approciato any assistanae in obtaining a aocond day of 
hoaring ao that we can fully present our caso. Wo aro in ad­
vance thanking the Committoe for thoir consideration. 

VQr~' truly yours, 

t]J~ p 
~~id nock!~dont 
Local 438, Comont, Lime and Gypsum Workers 
Division of Boilermakers' Union 
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RETCRN IlECEIPT REQUESTED ATTACHMENT 10-B4 

Dear Mr. McIntyre I 

This is to acknowledge receipt of your October 2, 1984 letter regard­
ing the Reciprocal Permanent Injunction. Your letter appears to be more 
of an attempt to dWDIItY-up some "eviCl.ence"for future court proceedings (by 
use of your self-serving letter) \:han it is as a serious attempt to re­
solve problems. We will, hewever, treat it with seriousness and con­
sideration which it probably does not deserve. 

Your Company in the past has not demonstrated the slightest hesitance 
in seeking contempt of court citations and/or Grand JUry indictments of 
pickets and others for any and all reasons. Some of. those reasons in­
clude even putting their foot one inch inside the Company's open gate. 
Of the many, many persons whom you have sought to be cited, to my knowledge 
only two members have been cited for contempt of Court and only one member, 
who admitted to the incident and sought to remedy his mistake immediately, 
was indicted for busting a windshield of a car after the car had' broken 
the picket sign he was holdin9' . 

As you can see, if the Unio~ took disciplinary action against the many, 
many ~ have charged, we would have proceeded against many innocent indi­
',idv,als as determined by a Court or Grand Jury. 

The Union has repent.edly and continuallY advised our members not to 
engage in violence and we believe that with very few individual exceptions 
they have done so. As to those very few exceptions, they have received 
their penalty from the Court and the Union has persona~ly impressed upon 
them that further instances will result in Union action against them in­
cluding possible expulsion from member~hip. Our members repeatedly have 
been told that violent incidents do not aid the Union and it only plays 
into the Company's hands, considering the Company's obvious pleasure in 
reporting such items to the media. 

We believe our members understand and have complied with the need for 
peaceful activity. We believe the Company should examine its own personnel 
on thse type incidents before looking elsewhere. As you know, and as found 
by the Court, persons under your direction and control at the Joppe facility 
conspired with the clear intent of antagonizing our pickets, some of whom 
are minorities, by having one of the "inside personnel" dress up in a Ku Klux 
Klan outfit and parade around at night with a burning cross. What other Com­
pany in this country has been enjoined by a Court from allowing such activity 
to continue? 

The Union at its membership meet~ngs has and will continue to advise our 
members~p that unlawfUl acts are not condoned, authorized or enco~raged. 
They hava also been adVised that it can possibly lead to fines and expulsion 
depending on the circumstances. We in turn suggest that you control to a 
much better extent than exists actions of your employees entering and leav­
ing the plant in a manner endangering our pickets. 
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As a final nota, your final paragraph threatens that if we don't take 
steps "to contl:ol these (claimed by you) continuing violations" you will 
hold IJ1ll and the Union responsible. !f you are serious in saying that, than 
thtl left: hand of the Company does not know what: thu right hand is doing. 
EVer lIince you've startlSi with your contempt of COU" proceedings you've 
already sought exacUy that, although unsUCcessfully. 

If you are- serious in the statements nIllde in your letter, then notify 
us immIldiately of any. incidents identifying our lDaUlbors (rather than your 
inside personnel) you olaim to be involved in any incidents, the details 
of the incident and all witnesses involved. We will chec:k it out, advise 
you of the rosult.!! of our investigation and the action thereupon taken. 
If you have alternative suggestions please advise, and they will be con­
sidered. 

David Bec:k 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, you admit later in the letter that one 
picket, Oarold Blanchard, broke a windshield of a cal' trying to 
cross the picket line. Another member, Jeff Adams, was found 
guilty of throwing a log into the windshield of a truck driven by a 
replacement worker named J.J. Badalich, and another member, 
Randy Woods, was fined fol' thl'owing skunk scent into a guard 
truck. Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. So, Mr. Beck, it seems to me you are drawing a 

distinction between violent acts-which you admit wete committed 
by your members, or the court has so held in each of those cases­
and acts which result in injury to one or more persons. Is that cor­
rect? You are making a distinction there. 

Mr. BECK. I don't really understand what you are-you are 
trying to confuse me with--

The CHAIRMAN. You admit these violent acts occurred, but you 
are distinguishing those from acts which result in injury to one or 
more people. 

Mr. BECK. What we have said is--
Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, Mr. Beck testified to those acts 

himself in his formal testimony, each one that you referred to, and 
indicated that he deplored those. 

Mr. BECK. That is right. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me rephrase the question. Maybe I can 

help him understand it. 
Senator KENNEDY. He phrased it himself in the course of his own 

testimony. 
The CHAIRMAN.Your statement, Mr. Beck, said) "No one-we 

repeat, no one-was injul'ed in any way in any picket line incident 
in Joppa." 

Mr. BECK. Right. That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, does not that mean there were no violent 

acts? 
Mr. BECK. Just exactly what it said: There was no one injured. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. So you have made that assertion. 
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Now, in your letter to Senator Simon, you state that a car ran 
against a stationary picket, breaking his picket sign. 

Mr. BECK. Yes, I did. 
'l'he CHAIRMAN. The picket reacted by hitting the windshield of 

the car with what was left of the sign, or the post, I guess, that his 
sign was on. Now, is that a correct reading of your letter? 

Mr. BECR, That is correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, during its testimony last month, the com~ 

pany submitted a videotape of this and several other incidents, and 
I would like to play that tape involving the incident at this time so 
we can all at least look at it. 

Senator KENNEDY. Is this the videotape that was thrown out of' 
court because it was tampered with? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
Senator KENNEDY. It is a different one? 
Mr. BECK. Correct. 
Senator KENNEDY. By the same company? 
The CHAIRMAN. I think you will find this a very interesting tape. 
Mr. BECK. Yes; I have seen it several times. 
rfhe CUAIRMAN. I wonder if we could turn the television lights off 

so that we could see. Unfortunately, everybody cannot see, but I 
want to give as many as possible the opportunity. 

[Videotape shown.] 
Mr. BECK. As you see, he gets in the State police car just as soon 

as he walks--
The CHAIRMAN. He just walked back and got into--
Mr. BECK. That is another one of your tricks with your camera. 

They won't show that part. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, that W8.S the incident involving Mr. Blan­

chard, as I understand it. 
Mr. BECK. Right. We have never denied it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, the videotapes show that there were more 

than three pickets blocking the entrance to the facility. Would you 
agree with that? 

Mr. BECK. The way the judge based his judgment Oli. it, anyone 
that was touching the car is the people he found against. 

The CHAIRMAN. But there were more than three pickets there, is 
what I am saying. 

Mr. BECK. Yes; I think there were four guys that were touching 
the car physically. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, blocking the car was a violation of the tem-
porary restraining order, wasn't it? 

Mr. BECK. Right, and they were all found in contempt of court. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you agree with that? 
Mr. BECK. Right. But you really try to make this look as if this 

kind of stuff happened. This is 9 months, and that is--
The CHAIRMAN. I am just letting the tape speak for itself. I don't 

have any comments about it other than that. I just wanted to-we 
have heard about it, and I wanted everybody to see it. 

Now, Mr. Blanchard and the others were illegally blocking the 
gate, according to the law, according to the temporary restraining 
order. 

Mr. BECK. Right. 

-~-------------------____ --1 
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The CHAIRMAN. And they did stop and rock the car when it tried 
to enter? 

Mr. BECK. They didn't rock the car. The car kept lunging for­
ward. 

The CHAIRMAN. Or blocked the car. Ex('u.se me, I am sorry. Did I 
say rocked? 

Mr. BECK. Yes; the car was lunging forward. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, as you know, as we saw, they stopped the 

car, they tried to block the car, and then Blanchard did pick up his 
sign and hit the windshield, which he said he was wrong for doing. 
In his letter he apologizes for this and offers to pay for the cost of 
any damage to the windshield. 

Mr. BECK. And he also lost a job out of it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Beck, were you aware that Jeff Adams 

was found guilty of violating the court injunction concerning the 
strike for throwing a log at the windshield of a car driven by J. J. 
Badalich? 

Mr. BECK. Pardon me? Is that a piece of firewood? 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying a piece of firewood? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; that's what it was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, in your letter to Senator Simon, you char­

acterize Mr. Adams' action as throwing a "piece of wood"-today 
you have characterized it as a piece of firewood-throwing that at 
Mr. Badalich's car. 

It seems to me you have tried to distinguish between that being 
just a piece of wood as though it was trivial or insignificant. Are 
you aware that this so-called piece of wood has been described as 
being 12 inches in diameter and 18 inches in length? 

Mr. BF:CK. No. I haven't seen it. 
The CHAIRMAN. You haven't seen it? So you don't know whether 

it was--
Mr. BECK. No; I don't think the police even found out which one 

it was. 
The CHAIRMAN. But if it was 12 inches in diameter and 18 inches 

in length, would you still call that a piecE> of wood, or would you 
call that a log? 

Mr. BECK. If that is the caGe, I probably would call it--
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Kennedy would call it a big piece of 

wood, and so would 1. [Laughter.] 
Mr. BECK. In southern Illinois, we call a log something like this 

big. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, I see, not a regular log. I see. [Laughter.] 
Well, I believe as a result of that big piece of wood that was 

thrown at the windshield, Mr. Adams was imprisoned for 45 days. 
Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. He was in the county jail. 
The CHAIRMAN. For 45 days? 
Mr. BECK. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, you indicated in your letter to Senator 

Simon that you felt that Mr. Adams was treated very harshly by 
the judge when he was sent to prison for 45 days and fined $1,200. 
Is that rIght? 

Mr. BECK. I don't really know what you could do too much more 
to the man. I don't think he had been in any sort. of trouble before, 
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and it was fairly harsh. You ought to try sitting in that jail for 45 
days. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I don't want to do it, myself. 
Mr. SOUDERS. I think, Your Honor, the point that was made in 

that letter was, listen, people in Federal court doing much worse 
than this don't get as much as this. How can you ask that things 
go into Federal court when here's a State court levying a much 
heavier punishment than they would probably get in Federal 
court? 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand the point. 
Mr. BECK. And the claims that they have on this judge that's not 

doing his job down there, man, if he got any worse, I don't know 
how we could stand it. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you are saying the judge is bad? 
Mr. BECK. Every time we talk in there--
The CHAIRMAN. He mistreats you? 
Mr. BECK [continuing]. You'd better be able to prove it to no end 

or you're going to go to jail or pay a hell of a fine. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I take it, Mr. Beck, that you feel a man 

who has thrown a log at a windshield of a truck traveling 25 miles 
per hour, an act which has been described here as one which could 
clearly kill the driver, that a person found guilty of such an at­
tempt on the life of another human being is treated harshly, being 
sent to jail for 45 days. 

Now, do you still believe that? You thought it was a piece of 
wood. I can understand you believing it if you thought it was just a 
piece of wood like a stick or something. But when you have a 12-
inch by IS-inch log thrown at a car going 25 miles an hour, at the 
windshidd, I think you would have to admit that that could kill 
the ariver. Do you disagree with that? 

Mr. SOUDERS. We have never minimized the seriousness of that, 
Senator Hatch. 

The CHAIRMAN. Read your letter. 
Mr. SOUDERS. I think you are expanding on what the problem 

might be, that when a piece of wood-and I don't think anybody 
has described it to that extent-when a piece of wood is thrown at 
a car, it is serious. 

The CHAIRMAN. You bet it is. 
Mr. SOUDERS. But I do think that the penalty levied here is prob­

ably a lesser penalty than somebody might have gotten even before 
many Federal judges, and with all due respect to you, Senator­
and I really appreciate your position-when you said in your open­
ing statement that this was an example of a small-town judicial 
system broken down, there is no way that that statement can be 
made. 

This small-town judicial system has operated more effectively 
than any Federal system could have operated. This company has 
not once complained about its treatment in that court; not once 
have they complained what this judge has done, and not once have 
they appealed any of his decisions. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Let's show on the tape what happened 
to the truck. Do you have an interview here with Mr. Badalich? 
OK. 

Senator KENNEDY. Is this the one we just saw, Mr. Chairman? 
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The CHAIRMAN. No; let's play that plus the interview with Mr. 
Badalich. This may be the one we just saw, but we have to finish it. 

[Videotape shown.] 
The CHAIRMAN. You don't have an illustration of the truck that 

Badalich was driving? All right. 
Are Garold Blanchard and Jeff Adams members of your union? 
Mr. BECK. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. They are. Are they still members in good stand­

ing. 
Mr. BECK. They are both still members, but neither one walks 

the picket line anymore. 
The CHAIRMAN. You removed them from the picket line, as I un­

derstand it. 
Mr. BECK. Mr. Blanchard removed himself, and we removed Mr. 

Adams. 
The CHAIRMAN. Let's turn to what you refer to as the "skunk 

scent" incident. You state in your letter to Senator Simon, and I 
quote: uNo one can claim that the bicycle incident was right, and 
the judge did fine the rider. To make it into some sort of wild, vio­
lent incident would be like turning the Jack and Jill nursery 
rhyme into a case of child abuse." 

Was the name of the bicycle rider Randy Woods? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; it was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is he a union member? I think you said that al­

ready. 
Mr. BECK. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Isn't he also a member of the union bargaining 

team? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; he is. 
The CHAIRMAN. Does Mr. Woods deny that he was the individual 

who threw the substance into the guard van? 
Mr. BECK. He has denied it at all times. 
The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, Mr. Woods was fined $500 for 

violating the court injunction against violence for committing this 
act. Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. Yes; he was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, I don't know what you think about having 

skunk scent being thrown at you, but you seem to have minimized 
it in your letter aF.! something that really shouldn't be taken seri­
ously. 

Mr. BECK. The point that we were trying to make there, Mr. 
Mitchell and Mr. Lang took this into court, and they exaggerated 
what liquid they had, saying it was acid, and trying to-they even 
went so far as to put a man on the stand and opened his shirt and 
were trying to show where he had gotten burned. 

That is how they fabricated so many things, and to any extent 
they will go to get what they want. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, my staff obtained a sample of this kind of 
skunk scent avaiIable in the Metropolis area. We will put that in 
the record for whatever it is worth. We will call it Hatch exhibit 
No.2. [Laughter.] 

I don't know who ldgoing to take care of that. 
Senator KENNEDY. That's the chairman's responsibility. [Laugh­

ter.] 
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, I could say something here, but I think I 
will refrain. 

[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.2 follows:] 
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CAUTION I 
Solutions contain toxic and somewhat corrosive chem­
Icals. Do not take Internally and KEEP OUT OF EVES. 
Wash from eyes Immediately with copious amounts of 
wain!. Also, wash thoroughly from skin pod clothing 
with water. Sea a physician Immedlal:;iy if gotten In 
eyes or Ingested. KEEP AWA V FROM CHILDREN. 

KEEP COMPLETELY AWAY FROM 
CHILDREN. It i. OIp'''4I1v Imporl,nt thAt the 
,olutlom be kept Irom the eyes. Contact with the 
tI'ft~ ~ould product) ~eflou\ damage. If \hen lhould 

bII accidental ove contact, Wash eylls With COPiOUS 
"moun IS 0: waler and immediately see it physicIan. 
tf thu solutions contact tho skin of clothes, wash 
them off Immedlatelv with Water. If reasonable 
cafe is taken. there should tw yirtually no chance of II 
$~nous acclllcnt. The solullons are packaged 1M 
spiltial bQulet Witt. unusallv snug caps. Should 
one of your bottles /0<\1(, u!tum It (Of feplae~ment 
Without <"-hInge to you. 

AlthoUgh Ihlg prOducl waa iield lesled lor Ihrae 
Y.IlI. belora being pul on Ihe markol.lhor • .,. aimosl 
surely. Vtlrlely 01 ways 10 usc II Ihal havo nOIOOen 
Iriod, SKUNK SKREEN$ would appreclale rocelvln~ 
correspondonce from nny usor who fflols he of shu 
has usod It In a unlquo waV or has oxperloncod 
unusual rosulls with II. AflY suggostlons for Improvo .. 
mont woufd bo approclatod because wo wfsh 10 
market B first class product 

REMEMBER 

An old seasOht:d huntil1!l buddy once lamlJl'IllJd 
"Tho big buck alwilYs clud~\ .no $lncO he tracks liP 
wind to dotec:t or smell danger and mall of all to 
prolect tha 'racklan his head'" A lillie "SKUNK 
SKAE~."i'" ,J~ed properly cuuld mtlk(! the diffclunce 

between a SUCCQuful and. an u:uu(.ctlu(ul huntl 

SKUNK SKREEN4 PRODUCTS 
315 Church Sirool 

PO DrnwerCB 
College Sialion. Te.as 

n841·5{)42 

CopyroUhl Modler Research 1978 

HUNTERSl HIDE BEHIND 

A SKUNK SCENT 
THAT WILL CAMOUFLAGE 

THE HUNTER'S ODOR 
IN THE FIELD 

EASY TO HANDLE 
LASTS ALL SEASON 

FIELD TESTED SINCE 1974 
____ .f. 
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The CHAIRMAN. It is called ItSkunk Skreen," and it is supposed to 
be used in deer hunting to mask the scent of the hunter. I imagine 
it would really do that. 

Let me read to you from the side of the box. 
Mr. BECK. What you've got there, we don't know if it is the same 

stuff. There are different types. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. This comes right from that area. Let me 

i dad the side of the box. It says, "Caution, solutions contain toxic 
and somewhat corrosive chemicals. Do not take internally and keep 
out of eyes. Wash from eyes immediately with copious amounts of 
water. Also wash thoroughly from skin and clothing with water. 
See a physician immediately if gotten in eyes or ingested. Keep 
away from children." 

Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman? 
'l'he CHAIRMAN. Yes? 
Senator SIMON. Do you have any evidence that that is what was 

used there? 
The CHAIRMAN. It is our understanding that this is used com­

monly in that area, and this is what was used, yes. 
Senator SIMON. Well, to say it is used com.monly in the area is 

one thing. To say this was used by the man involved in this inci­
dent is quite another. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, this is the only one we know of, but maybe 
it isn't. 

Senator SIMON. There is one more that I knew of before this, but 
there may be others. I am simply saying, here we are talking about 
an act that the union says was wrong. The union has made clear 
that they do not want violence, and I think we have to be careful 
about evidence we use charging people with things when we have 
no reason to know that that, what you have there, was used in this 
case. 

The CHAIRMAN. We had evidence that--
Mr. BECK. The skunk scent is sitting in the sheriffs department 

right now. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Well, this is the only kind of skunk scent 

that is sold in Metropolis, so we presume it is the same, but it may 
not be. 

Mr. BECK. There are stores in Kentucky just across the river. 
Senator KENNEDY. On this point, as I understand from the State 

police, they said with regard to the material that was used, at the 
hearing, the bottle and residue were eventually submitted to the 
DSS Bureau of Scientific Service Laboratory for examination. Pre­
liminary findings are that the residue is neither acid nor caustic. 
That is the materials that were actually used. 

I would like to have that made a part of the record. 
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will make that part of the 

record. 
[The material referred to follows:] 



366 

DE:P~RTI'I\E:NT OF L~W E:NFORCE:N\E:NT 

D\\J\S\ON OF SUPPORT SER\J\CES 
SflM W. NOLE:N -DEPUlY DIRECTOR 

Springfield Laboratory 
2168 Sout!i Ninth Street 

Division of Cri~inal Investigati'on, Zone 013 
2209 Wes t Main 

Springfield, Illinois 62703 
(217) 782-497.5 

Marion, Illinois 62959 

Attention: Special Agcnt .E. Thrailkill 

Agency ~ 

Laboratory 00-84-832 

April 15, 1985 ,J 
OFFENSE: Mob Action 

SUSPECT(S): 

VICTIM(S): Portland Cement Company 

RECEIVED: March 25, 1985 FROM: Registered Hail 
OR 179 335 681 

The following Is a summary of the analytical findings. 

EXHIBIT 

02 

DESCRIPTION 

Maxwell lIouse can 
containing styrofoam 
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Senator KENNEDY. It seems to me we ought to be using the infor­
mation and, if possible, 1.he materials that were actually used, not 
just another substance that might have the same or a similar 
name. 

The CHAIRMAN. That has been made part of the rer.ord. We are 
simply basing this on the union's statement that they thought it 
was toxic. 

Now, let me just say this. In the instructions that come with this 
product-whether it is the same product or not, I cannot say­
there is an additional warning. It says, HBoth solutions contain 
somewhat corrosive and potentially toxic chemical"! which could 
produce fatal results if taken internally." 

Now, according to the manufacturer of this p.oduct, Skunk 
Skreen has many qualities similar to acidic liquid. So I feel that 
the guards were understandable in thinking they had been hit with 
acid if this is what was used. 

Now, we will be happy to ask the people to produce what was 
used, and we will button that pown in the end. If this is what was 
used, then I think anybody cbuld be pretty darned upset about 
something that is potentially fatal being considered just a lark, you 
see. 

Mr. BECK. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, several individuals have testified that as a 

result of the skunk scent being tossed into and on the security 
guards, all six men in the van began to have difficulty breathing, 
and some began to vomit. One guard, Greg Peterson, who will testi­
fy later today, lost consciousness as the result of this attack, and 
another guard, Terry Payne, was affected so severely by the liquid 
that he vomited blood for 45 minutes. It sounds to me like it is 
caustic. 

Mr. BECK. They-have a tendency to exaggerate, such as, we had 
one of our picketers that went out behind, out in the field and was 
using the bathroom, and the guard wrote in his report that he was 
performing a sexual act. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Are you aware of the testimony of these people who have said 

that they vomited blood and--
Mr. BECK. Yes; I listened to the stuff that they went in there 

with. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you here last time? 
Mr. BECK. No; I am talking-I was in court. 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, in court. 
Mr. BECK. When they had these guards in there with Mr. Peter­

son that I think they are going to bring in here later. 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. 
Now, are you saying, Mr. Beck, that these guards were not at­

tacked? 
Senator KENNEDY, Just on this point, since I think the record 

will be complete, but the police themselves, I understand, later will 
say the trooper reported that all four guards were taken to Lourdes 
Hospital for examination. Of the four persons, three received no 
treatment at all; one was actually examined and found to be unin­
jured. 

I think the State police will be able to make that themselves, 
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Mr. BECK. Absolutely. 
Senator KENNEDY. But I think it is important. W,e can spend a 

lot of time-we frequently too often do-in charges and counter­
charges. I just think that the record again will speak for itself. 

Mr. BECK. Thank You. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, all I want to know, Mr. Beck, are you 

saying that the guards who were attacked were not injured inany 
way? 

Mr. BECK. To our knowledge, they weren't, but we were saying 
that when they went to court, they drummed up everything they 
could think of that was supposed to have been wrong with them, 
and they talked about acid. They misrepresented the whole-you 
know, the fact is that skunk oil was thrown in there, and it would 
have had a foul odor, but to my knowledge, there wasn't anyone 
injured. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you believe, then, that these guards lied to 
the State judge when they were asked about these incidents, and 
that they then lied before this committee when they testified last 
month? 

Mr. BECK We didn't have the police reports at that time, they are 
not beneath it. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you believe they did, then? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; no doubt. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Is Randy Woods still a member in good 

standing? Is he still a member of your union in good standing? 
Mr. BECK. Yes. Yes; he is. 
The CHAIRMAN. Has he been kept off picket line duty? 
Mr. BECK. Like I stated earlier, I talked to Randy after this prob­

lem occurred, and I really go on him hard about it and told him, 
we just can't put up with it; if there are any more problems, you're 
going to have to stay away from there and don't come back. We 
kept an iJye on him, and we never had another problem with him. 

The CiiAIRMAN. So he is still doing picket line duty, then? 
Mr. BECK. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. 
Mr. Beck, an individual named Kenny Hutchens testified that he 

was beaten severely by five men. His arm was broken, his ankle 
fractured, and rib and finger were also broken as a result of the 
beating, according to his testimony. Maybe we could play his state­
ment that he made before CNN. 

[Videotape shown.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying, Mr. Beck, that his injuries had 

nothing to do with picket line violence or with your union? 
Mr. BECK. All I can tell you, Senator Hatch, is that where this 

took place, allegedly, is in the middle of the plant. There are lights 
all the way around it. They have got guards all over the plant. 
They periodically go through that area and have checkpoints they 
have to check in with. 

It is all under control, and I don't see why they're pointing at us. 
That's where their finger seems to go every time. 

The statement he has made on this CNN, I talked to the sheriff 
of Massac County, and he gave me the indication that Mr. Hut­
chens gave him one statement, turned around and gave the State 
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police a different statement, and then turned around and went on 
CNN and made a completely different statement. 

The CHAIRMAN. According to what he testified here that is very 
consistent. 

Let me just say this--
Mr. BECK. I am telling you what the sheriff indicated to me. 
The CHAIRMAN. Then you don't believe his injuries came from 

anybody in your union? 
Mr. BECK. I don't have any idea where they came from. 
The CHAInMAN. Well, Mr. Hutchins testiflE'd that he recognized 

one of the men who beat him, and he saw that man walking on the 
picket line on several occasions. 

Mr. BECK. They've got a picture of all our members, and I think 
they even sent a picture and seniority list to the State pulice. He 
couldn't identify anyone, (md I am sure Mr. Mitchell is the one 
that talked him into saying it was the guy he had seen on the 
picket line before. 

The CHAInMAN. I see. 
Mr. BECK. He is very good at that, convincing you of what he 

saw. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying, then, that he lied to the commit­

tee when he indicated he was beaten by a picket that he identified 
later? 

Mr. BECK. Then if he was a picket, why didn't he-they've gi;.C a 
picture of evel'y man that walked that picket line. They have them 
(.Il1 tapes. Anybody you want to go look at, you pick a name, and 
they'll take you in there and they can show you. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Are you intimating that the company at­
torney--

Mr. BEClL Pardon me? 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you intimating that the company attorneys 

caused him to not tell the truth about this incident? 
Mr. BECK. No; they just show him pictures and-~you know. 
The CHAIRMAN. So as far as you know, you don't know whether a 

picket line member of the union or members of the union beat him 
up or not? 

Mr. BECIL What I'm telling you, they've got pictures and names 
to match everything. Anybody that has walked that picket line, all 
they had to do was-all he has got to do is show them the man 
that did it, and they've got the name that goes along with it. 

The CHAInMAN. As yeu know, Mr. Beck, one of the major allega­
tions that came before this committee last time was that the police 
were not worth a damn out t1--ere, that they wouldn't investigate, 
wouldn't follow up, wouldn't do their job, much like your allega­
tion, Mr. Souders, that the judge wasn't worth a damn) that he was 
always one-sided against the union. , 

Mr. SOUDERS. I have never made that allegation as to the judge, 
Your Honor. 
Th~ CHAIRMAN. Well, I understand you didn't SHY it in those 

words, but--
Mr. SOUDERS. Don't put me that, but what I am saying is that 

when this company has information of any threats or violence, in­
cluding one of our members putting his toe 6 inches inside that 
plant gate, they run in for a contempt proceeding, and out of this 
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line of baloney that they come in here with, they have gone to 
court six times, and out of those six times, there have been three 
incidents. 

You've listened to this for days, apparently, and they have come 
into court with what they think they can prove six times, and on 
those times practically everything has been dismissed against them 
by a judge, that they do not appeal, that they do not disqualify, and 
that they do not argue with. 

Now, why, after all of that, is this all being built up? If they got 
it, let them put up or shut up in a contempt proceeding in that 
COUrt. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I suspect it is being built up because some­
body has beaten people up; somebody has fired shots at people; 
somebody threw skunk oil at people that may have been toxic-it 
may not have heen, hut certainly--

Mr. SOUDERS. Why, in a plant that i.s surrounded by barbed wire, 
protected by lights, controlled by 150 guards, why, when something 
happens in the middle of all that, do they come out to us on the 
outside and say, You did it? 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Souders, you know that it only has a 
fence on the one side. 

Mr. SOUDERS. I do not know. 
The CHAIRMAN. It is not surrounded by barbed wire. 
Mr. SOUDERS. No; it is our understanding that it is all the way 

around. And, Your Honor, you are going to hear some testimo­
ny--

The CHAIRMAN. I suggest you go out and take a look at it. 
Mr. SOUDERS. You are going to hear some testimony about those 

strikebreakers in t!lere that are on alcohol, that are on drugs, that 
engage in fights, and that carry guns. If you want to be in trouble, 
don't stand out by the picket line; go on inside there. That is where 
your trouble is coming from. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that isn't the testimony. 
Mr. Beck, Gary Miller testified on February 27, 1985, this year! 

that he was grazed by a bullet when the van carrying replacement 
employees was shot into eight times on its way to the plant. The 
shooting occurred on November 4 of last year, 1984. 

Were you aware of the injury to Mr. Miller when you made the 
statement that no one was injured in any way in any picket line 
violence? 

Mr. BECK. That. has never come up in court, to my knowledge. 
The CHAIRMAN. But are you aware of this statement? Were you 

aware this happened? 
Mr. BECK. Pardon me? 
The CHAIRMAN. Are lOU aware that this happened? 
Mr. BECK. No; that s like I've told you in the previous state­

ments. We have asked this company to give us, if they've got. a 
problem, to give us a list of their problems, and maybe we can 
check and try to find things out. We don't know what is going on. 

The CHAIRMAN. OK, but the testimony here was that he was ac­
tually grazed by a bullet. His van was shot into eight times on his 
way to the plant, and that occurred on November 4. Now, it sounds 
to me like that is pretty serious stuff. 
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Mr. BECK. Like r said, this is the first-they never came to us 
and it hasn't been in court, so I don't know. What can I say? 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Beck, you are not denying that Mr. Miller 
was struck by a bullet in the head, are you? 

Mr. BECK. How do I know? 
The CHAIRMAN. You don't know? OK. But if he was, then you 

would have to change your statement, wouldn't you? 
Mr. BECK. This "was') and "it' is getting used several times. I 

don't know. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am saying he was. He testified that he 

was. 
Yes, Senator Simon? 
Senator SIMON. I think we have to get back to the point-l think. 

two points have to be made here. No.1, again, this union has made 
clear from day one that they were opposed to violence. Here is a 
union contract that expired May 1 where a company said, we want 
you to cut back one-fourth of your salary. The contract expired 
May I-the testimony Vfe heard today-and on August 27, 58 days 
later, they provided financial informations. 

I would also like to enter into the record-because I think there 
ate questions her0 about the ethics of the companies involved here, 
Nuckols & Associates and another company called Troubleshooters, 
we have asked the Department of Registrations and Education, and 
under Illinois law, for them to come into the State of Illinois, they 
are supposed to be licensed under the Private Detective and Pri­
vate Security Act of 1983. 

I have a notarized statement helt"e by the director of the Illinois 
Department of Registration and Education. It contains a typo­
graphical error-it runs the two names together-but it basically 
says that neither company has a license or has made application. 

Those two companies obviously are breaking Illinois law. Wheth­
er the parent company that hired them is breaking Illinois law, I 
frankly don't know. 

But I think the record is fairly clear. These are outfits that are 
willing to fabricate evidence, if necessary, to help the cause, and 
you have a company that has been talked into doing something 
that simply isn't wise. 

1 am not suggesting for a moment that every act by every 
member of that union is proper. When violence occurs, it is wrong. 
That is also the stand that the union has taken. 

I would like to enter this certification from the director of the 
Department of Registration and Education into the record so that 
we know, here is a company that has hired people 'who are operat­
ing in violation of Illinois law. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, we will put that in there. 
(The material referred to follows:] 
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Harch 25, 1985 

I, Gary L. Clayton, do hereby certify that I am the Director of the Department 
of Registratioa and Education, a Department of the Government of the State of 
Illinois; that I am the l(eeper of the records of the Department of Registration 
and Education and its seal; that R standard search of the available records of 
this Office indicates the following: 

TillS IS TO CERTIFY THAT: 

HAS NOT }~\DE APPLICATION 

TO PRACTICE AS A: 

""'" """,,,",,0",," l 
SECURITY CONTRACTOR 

DOES NOT HOLIl A LICENSE UNDER TilE PRIVATE DETECTIVE AND PRIVATE SECURITY 
AC'r OF 1983. 

1'ho informatioa above is the only certification information provided by this 
Department. If other information is needed, it must be obtained from the 
above-named iadividual or the Agency or institution which initially generated 
the information. To expedite the certification process, the above format is 
the standard format prepared for all profeSSions regulated by this Department. 

~'or detailed information regarding the type and length of the encumbrance, if 
any, submit a written request to: 

SEA L 

Illinois Department of Registration and Education 
Regulatory Unit 
Charles A. Stevens Building 
17 North State Street 
17th Floor 
Chicago, Illinois 60602 
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The CHAIRMAN. But the real purpose of my question is to show 
that Mr. Beck's testimony is not true when he said that nobody 
was hurt as a result of the violence that occurred on the picket 
line. In other words, we have had testimony that makes it quite 
clear that it was not true. 

You don't know whether he was shot in the head or not, but he 
testified that he was, and that there were eight shots in the van at 
that particular time, as I recall. 

Mr. BECK. When we wrote to Senator Simon, to the best of our 
knowledge, that is all I knew about the whole--

The CHAIRMAN. But if that occured, you would be appalled, 
wouldn't you? You would be upset about it? 

Mr. BECK. Sure. 
The CHAIRMAN. You would have to say that there was an at­

tempt to murder somebody. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Senator, we have had an injunction hearing, we 

have had a number of contempt hearings since that time, and until 
they walked in to you here at this last hearing date, we had never 
heard about that, and they never reported it to us. They never 
asked us to check into it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Mr. Souders, I understand that. Mr. Beck 
just testified that he hadn't heard about it until these hearings 
took place, but now that he has heard about it, would you care to 
revamp your statement that there was nobody hurt as a result of 
this? 

Mr. SOUDERS. We will stand on our original position to the com­
pany of saying, if you have a problem, tell us about it; tell us 
where it happened, who was involved. We will check into it and 
give you our report back and tell :vou what we have done about. 

When they do that, we will then ~et serious about checking into 
it. 

The CHAIRMAN. As chairman of this committee, I am telling you 
to look into it, and you find out who did it, and then let us know, 
and get it straightened out. 

Mr. SOUDERS. We respect your position, Senator, and at your re-
quest, we will do what we can on it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you so much. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes? 
Senator SIMON. May I simply ask, was this incident you are talk­

ing about, was that reported to the sheriff or the State police? 
The CHAIRMAN. My understanding is that it was. I think we have 

put everything in the record that we have. It is in the record. 
Now, Mr. Beck, Delbert Sullivan testified that Gary Lee Hennes­

sey came back from a run to the Missouri-Portland facility with 
blood running down his face after the truck he was driving was 
shot. Mr. Sullivan believes that the truck was hit with a shotgun 
shell full of glass. 

Now, were you aware of this injury when you said that no one 
was injured in any way as a result of the picket line incidents at 
the Joppa plant? 

Mr. BECK. This has never come up in any court. 
The CHAIRMAN. But are you aware of it at all until today? 
Mr. BECK. No. 
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The CHAIRMAN. You are not? OK. 
Were ~ou aware that Mr. William Johnson, another one of Mr. 

Sullivan s drivers, was cut by flying' glass when a brick was thrown 
at the cab of a truck he was driving? Were you aware of it? 

Mr. BECK. No; I wasn't aware of it at all. These cuts and abra­
sions that they have come up with, this van that they acc11sed Mr. 
Medley of throwing a rock through, I went to the police station 
when they came to get Mr. Medley, and in the report, they had the 
two people that were in the van were cut, also. 

I saw the two people inside the sheriff's department, and there 
were no cuts on them, and any time any glass is shattered or alleg~ 
edly shattered, somebody gets cut, according to them, and this is 
another fabrication that they are coming up with. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, this has to do with Sullivan's trucks as 
they cross the picket line. It has nothing to do with the van. But 
you are saying--

Mr. BECK. OK. Mr. Sullivan will do just exactly as your people in 
the van, whatever he is told. 

The CHAIRMAN. You are saying that you believe them to be lies, 
then? 

Mr. BECK. Well, sure, they are. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Now, were you aware, with regard to this 

brick incident, that the police filled out a report on an incident in 
which Tom Eckholm was actually punched by a picketer when he 
drove his motorcycle into the plant on the evening of August 22, 
1984? 

Mr. BECK. Was actually what now? 
The CHAIRMAN. He was punched. 
Mr. BECK. Punched. Oh, no, I am not aware of it at all. 
The CHAIRMAN. But if that had occurred, you would have to say 

that was serious stuff, wouldn't you? 
Mr. BECK. Well, sure. If it had occurred, I am sure that we would 

have gone to court with it, and we would have taken action on the 
people that were involved. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you deny that Mr. Miller, Mr. Hennessey, 
Mr. Johnson, and Mr. Eckholm were injured at all? 

Mr. BECK. Not to my knowledge. The company has never in­
formed us of it. 

The CHAIRMAN. But you really don't know, then, is what you are 
saying. 

Mr. BECK. Not at this time. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir. 
Senator SIMON. I have here the letter sent to you on February 27 

by Capt. Raymond C. Niebuhr of the Illinois State Police. It is a 5-
page letter going into some detail about all kinds of things. It does 
not mention the Miller incident at all in here. 

The CHAIRMAN. We had direct testimony on that. 
Senator SIMON. I am not saying it hasn't occurred, but the State 

police don't know about it. 
Again, I would simply underscore, here we have union officials 

who have gone out of their way to say, No.1, we don't want vio­
lence; No.2, to say to the company, any time you find any evidence 
of violence and we can stop it in any way, we want to stop it. 
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I think that that is significant. There is not a pattern. We don't 
have here a union leader who is advocating violence. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you saying that the company has never sent 
you a letter listing incidents of violence and abuse of their employ­
ees? 

Mr. BECK. That is correct. Like I said previously, we had sent 
them a letter asking for these instances and then the problems 
they've got, and we would try to help them solve them, and we 
never received anything from the company, any response whatso­
ever. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Mr. Beck, are you asserting or are you not 
asserting here that Mr. Hennessey, Mr. Miller, Mr. Johnson, and 
Mr. Eckholm all lied when they stated th&t they were so injured as 
a result of picket line violence? 

Mr. BECK. How do I know? I wasn't--
The QHAIRMAN. So you really don't know. OK. 
Is the real way to understand your statement that "No one-we 

repeat, no one-has been injured in any way in any picket line in­
cident in Joppa," if you interpret it in the following manner? "No 
union member belonging to local 438-we repeat, no union member 
belonging to Local 438-was injured in any way in any picket line 
incident in Joppa." Is that what you meant, or were you talking 
about nobody, but nobody, was injured? 

Mr. BECK. We are talking about everyone. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. So you are saying none of your pickets were 

injured? 
Mr. BECK. We said none of the company's people or guards, 

either. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Now, as I understand it, you testified before 

Cable News Network that your men were placed in a lot of danger 
by the company employees, or by the company and its representa­
tives. Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. The people that drove in and out of the plant, they 
were driving at excessive speeds. They would come out, and I have 
observed Mr. Hubbard, which works for Missouri-Portland-used 
to-I think he was one of them they fired-go inside and, as he 
went by the pickets,' pull a club out from underneath the seat and 
beat the steering wheel with it. 

They have given our people the finger, they have cussed them, 
they have tried to intimidate in every way. 

The CHAIRMAN. Before you go any further, let me just play this 
for you so you know what you said, and then we will all know what 
you said to CNN. It will be a little more fair to you, I think. 

[Videotape shown.] . 
The CHAIRMAN. If your men were being placed in danger by the 

company or any of its representatives, why did you personally call 
off the State police'? 

Mr. BECK. We had a problem with the community. At this point 
in time, there were approximately 30 to 32 squad cars that sat in 
the area. This was within 1 mile from the plant. 'fhey had a big 
bus where they had riot gear and different things also in the area. 

Well, really, there wasn't any need for all these people. I did call 
the Governor's office and tried to get a few of the police removed, 
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and I called Bob Winchester, who was the Representative-both 
Republicans, mind you. 

Like you say, the 32 cars, it was excess. You talk about bringing 
the Federal Government in. I don't know where you could have put 
them up because they had all the motels full. [Laughter.] 

The CHAIRMAN. But you said in the interview that you called 
them off because they were embarrassing to your members. 

Mr. BECK. Yes; I had complaints from the community constantly, 
people calling me and saying, "Hey, what are you guys doing down 
there? Why are all these State police here? They are all working 
overtime every day,"-and I even had the State police griping at 
me, saying, "Hey, do you think there is anything you could do to 
get us to where I don't have to work all this overtime?" 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, if it were true that the State police had 
been in Joppa, in that area, in force, wouldn't it have been less 
likely that some of these violent acts would have occurred? 

Mr. BECK. We had one that sat on the front gate for 2 weeks. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. BECK. There wasn't any violence, and all this alleged stuff, 

blocking the gate, that is just bull. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is it true that if the State police had been there, 

perhaps Randy Woods wouldn't have thrown the skunk oil or what-
ever it was? -

Mr. BECK. There is a possibility. At that time, I don't know why 
they weren't, because they were there most of the daylight hours. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, as I watched the Blanchard videotape, I 
saw the gate blocked by a police car and by more than three pick­
ets. 

Mr. BECK. By what? 
The CHAIRMAN. Wasn't it a police car? Oh, I see. What I am 

saying is, there was a police car in the picture, yet you admitted 
there were more than three pickets, which was what the restrain­
ing order had provided. 

Mr. BECK. Go ahead. 
The CHAIRMAN. So my question is, had the State police really 

been doing their job, that would not have occurred, and some of 
these other acts of violence would not have occurred as well. 

Mr. BECK. On Mr. Blanchard's? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Mr. BECK. I don't know how you could stop it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, what about Jeff Adams and this log throw­

ing? Would that have occurred if the police had been there? Did 
that occur at the picket line? 

Mr. BECK. Well, the only way you could possibly stop it, I guess, 
is if you had somebody that-which they did for the first few weeks 
of the strike-the State police escorted guards in the plant. Illinois 
spent a lot of money on this. 

Senator KENNEDY. Could I, just on this point, Mr. Chairman, ask, 
after you called the Republican Governor and Republican Con­
gressman, what happened? Was the number reduced? 

Mr. BECK. Right; they stayed there for a couple more weeks. 
They didn't do any good, the calls I made. They did reduce them to 
probably 8 or 10 cars, but they weren't withdrawn completely. 
They always had 8 or 10 extra men. 
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Senator KENNEDY. But can you give us some idea how many cars 
were there, and after the calls, how many? Was it all eliminated or 
were some eliminated? 

Mr. BECK. It was somewhere in the vicinity of 28 to 30, some-
where in there, at one period. 

Senator KENNEDY. Of what? Of cars or individuals? 
Mr. BECK. Of cars. 
Senator KENNEDY. And after the calls, those numbers--
Mr. BECK. They were reduced to approximately 8 or 10, to my 

knowledge. Now, Lieutenant Richter--
Senator KENNEDY. We will hear from them. But they were still 

in the area, the immediate area? 
Mr. BECK. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were there 8 or 10 State trooper cars there at all 

times or just on this one occasion? 
Mr. BECK. No; there for a good portion-you know, it has been a 

good while since this has all happened. 
Senator KENNEDY. We will hear from them, in any event, in 

terms of numbers. They are the best ones to give it to us. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. Mr. Beck, since the strike began, has the 

union maintained pickets at the plant every day and every night? 
Mr. BECK. We have someone-yes, there is always at least one or 

two men there. 
The CHAIRMAN. As president of the union, how often do you go 

out there and how long do you stay at the picket line? 
Mr. BECK. I go out there at least probably two or three times a 

day. For the first few weeks, I just about lived there, because I only 
live a couple of miles from the plant. 

The CHAIRMAN. From that area. 
Mr. BECK. Right. 
The CHAIRMAN. In a State court proceeding on July 23, 1984, you 

stated that after the third week of the strike, you were actually on 
the line, at most, 8 to 10 hours a week. Is that still about right? 

We will just enter a copy of that State court proceeding as my 
exhibit No.3. 

[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.3 follows:] 
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THE COURT. Alright, I:.r. Beck, ht"" still under o"th. 

2 3penk as you know, loud enou£h, richt, into the microphone. 

3 Q r.'r. Beck, I believe you testified .that you're presi-

4 dent of the Local IfJIJ at the r,:issouri Portland Cement plant? 

6 

7 

8 

10 

11 

12 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

Yes, I am. 

And how lone; h"ve you hel'd that office? 

Approximately 4 yenrs. 

][ov' lonG have you worked at the plant? 

8 

EiGht years? 

Uh, huh. 

The recently expired contract at the plant covered 

13 what groups, VIas there more than 1 fAcility? 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A It covered the entire bargaininG union. 

Q l~hich wn s I'Iha t? 

A All the hourly employees. The union people. 

Q Just at the Joppa location? 

A ~orrect and Cave-In-Rock qu"rry. 

Q How mllny people are at Cave-In-Rock qunrry? 

A Uh, J1-

Q And how mnny at the Joppa fncility? 

A 118, I think. 

Q \~hen did your last contr"ct expire, r!r. Beck? 

II nay· 1st, of this year. 

Q Do you recnll nbout "'hcn neGotiations for a new 

contrt.ct stnrted? 

Glenna M. Collie Certified Court Reporter 
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Q Ho'" often • ... f.lrc ;10\1 thorl), 

2 A You see, I junt live 2 niles from thore. I c~rn" 

ovnr thBre periodic"ll~1 for nn hOllr or 2 th"n I'd ,C;O b:-ck horne -

just evel':1 so often. If the:' hBd nn~' troubln, Gomnboc1,' "auld 

come nnd ;:et me .,nc1 I '''ould tr:r to cnl1'p. ovp.r :md Sl"ooth thin,,;" 

over Rnd mrke it \. hern '''8 c1idn' t hrve ?n:1 trouble. 

Q Tho pickot line is up 21f hourn n ni, y, isn't it? 

A Yos, it is. 

Q You' r<:> not thIJre> 2/f hours ~ d~ y, ~ re you? 

Ho. 10 

11 

A 

Q Ho·.·.' mnn::t houro n dry on the nvern:e: r Rre you p.ctunll~t 

12 ph~'oicnlly rresent on thn picket line? 

13 1\ The fi rst J days, or. I'd ony probnbly the firat 

14 'reelt, I ... :~" prob~bly pr~Gont 16 to 17 houro a d,'y over thore. 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

'.21 

Q 

A 

Q 

A 

Q 

II 

Q 

'fhnt'o ;':hcn tnt'! mnos confu::.ion ":no t~lcin:; pl~ce? 

Yes. 

Alri':ht, ho' .... pbout the Geconrl ,"pek of the strilte? 

I prob:'bly narro\"ed it do""n to nbout 12. 

12 hourn n df1~I? 

Corr~ct. Ev~rJ d~~~ 

lim'" ,bout the Jrd ~' .. r.elt 011 th" r,triko? 

22 II I t .. pel· ... d off. 

23 ,~ i!o· .. · nbout thn Jl'd .;rel: of thn ntr.ike - ho" f:-r did 

24 ~'ou t"per off? 

II I:'ybc bn th!'rn 8 - 10 hourn n · .. ·."el:, 

Glenn. M. Collie Cerlilied Court Reporter 
24 
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The CHAIRMAN. In other words, since the third week of the 
strike, you have averaged under 1 % hours a day at the picket line. 
Would that be a fair comment? 

Mr. BECK. It is probably more than that. 
The CHAIRMAN. But not more than 8 or 10--
Mr. BECK. Trying to put a number on something, it is almost im­

possible to do. 
The CHAIRMAN. How are you kept informed of what is going on 

out there at the picket line? 
Mr. BECK. Like I say, I go out there every day. 
The CHAIRMAN. But it is a limited time, 8 to 10 hours a week, • 

according to your testimony. 
Senator KENNEDY. Just as a point of inquiry--
Mr. BECK. I have got picket captains, and I have instructed these 

picket captains, if there is any problem whatsoever that they 
cannot handle, or if anyor.e gets rowdy, to send them home, and if 
they will not leave, thEm come to my house and get me and I 
will--

The CHAIRMAN. OK, so that is the way you keep track. So after 
the third week of the strike, basically, you, yourself, have had very 
little eyewitness information. 

Mr. BECK. No, no. You are trying to bring something out of me 
that is not so, because we have a meeting every Monday night. 
'l'hey report to me. We know, I know what is going on. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand, but personally, you were not there 
most of the time. You didn't personally view most of the things 
that happened at the picket line after the third week. You received 
reports from the people who--

Mr. BECK. No; you are still trying to put words in my mouth. 
The CHAIRMAN. No, I am not trying to. 
Senator KENNEDY. Could I ask, just for my own information, are 

we distinguishing between being on picket line duty and visiting? 
Is this part of the problem, just in terms of my own undeji;standing? 

Mr. BECK. Right, that is what he is referring to. 
Senator KENNEDY. So you have a certain number of hours where 

you have picket line duty, as I understand it. 
Mr. BECK. Right. We cover it 24 hours a day, and I go out there 

periodically just--
Senator KENNEDY. And you do that periodically? 
Mr. BECK. As time permits. 
Senator KENNEDY. As time permits, and then--
The CHAIRMAN. Tell us how much time you do that periodically. 
Senator KENNEDY. If I can just--
The CHAIRMAN. I happen to be--
Mr. BECK. There is no way you can put a number on what you 

are saying. 
Senator KENNEDY. Well, it appeared that--
The CHAIRMAN. I am happy to have you interrupt me, but let me 

interrupt you if I want to get something--
Senator KENNEDY. Well, all we would like to do is get the an­

swers. I thought you raised--
The CHAIRMAN. No; I want them, too. 
Senator KENNEDY. All right. Well, can we find out? As I under­

stand, you have a certain amount of time that you have picket line 
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duty, and then you have the other times that you go on out your­
self and view the situation. Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. On the picket line duty, I don't walk the picket. All I 
do is go out and check, you know, make sure they've got supplies, 
this and that, for the building that we have, stuck in a ditch. 

The CHAIRMAN. See, what I am relying on, Senator Kennedy, is 
in the court proceeding, he said he was out there-after the third 
week, he was out there 8 to 10 hours a week total. 

Now, are you saying that you had picket line duty for 8 to 10 
hours and then you went out there otherwise for other reasons, or 
was that about the time you spent out there? 

Mr. BECK. No; it's the time I spent out there. 
The CHAIRMAN. All I want to know is how much time a week did 

you spend? 
Mr. BECK. Sometimes I go out there-Senator, there is no way I 

could tell you what you are saying and be accurate with it. Some­
times I go out there and play cards for 6, 7 hours at a time in one 
day. I may go out there the next day and stay there for an hom. 
The next day I may only go out there for 2 or 3 hours. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, then give us the best estimate you have. 
How much time each week would you spend out there? 

Mr. BECK. Well, there is no way that you can pick it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Then give us a range. 
Mr. BECK. I mean, sometimes I go out there for 15 or 20 minutes 

a day to find out if everything is going OK. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. So what I am trying to say, all I am trying 

to establish is that when you are there, you have personal viewing 
of what is going on; when you are not there, you have to rely on 
what the other men on the line tell you. 

Mr. BECK. Right, what the picket captains report to us. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, that is all I wanted to find out. 
Senator SIMON. But, Mr. Chairman, if I may ask, I think the 

thrust by indirection of the chairman's questions is to suggest that 
you did not know what was going on. 

The CHAIRMAN. He said he didn't. He said he didn't know of any 
of these incidents, and that is one thing I am establishing. 

Senator SIMON. But then let me pursue it, if the chairman will 
yield fUrther. 

The CHAIRMAN. Sure, I will be glad to. 
Senator SIMON. In fact, through your captains, you knew what 

was going on on the picket line. You were in fact in charge in a 
very real sense. 

Mr. BECK. On the picket line, but we don't know all these inci­
dents that you are alleging that have happened miles away from 
the plant. 

Senator SIl\WN. Right. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, the temporary rel\ltraining order that was 

entered on June 16, 1984, prohibited the anion from blocking the 
plant gate and from having more than three picketers on the line. 
Is that right? 

Mr. BECK. That is correct. 

52-750 0-85-13 
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The CHAIRMAN. On June 30, a mob of 20 or more, or at least a 
group of 20 or more picketers, entered the company property, and 
they threw down na.ils, as I understand it. Are you aware of that? 

Mr. BECK. None of our people were involved in it. 
The CHAIRMAN. None of your people were involved? 
Mr. BECK. No. They were all from different unions, I think. 
The CHAIRMAN. Then wl-to was it? It was another union that did 

that? 
Mr. BECK. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Another union that was sympathetic to yours? 
Mr. BECK. I suppose. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were they from the International, or were they 

a totally separate union? 
Mr. BECK. No; there was a different union, local union. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Now, let's turn to the issue of property 

damage. Aside from Garold Blanchard, have any of your members 
attempted to destroy property which belonged to the Missouri-Port­
land people? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have any of your members attempted to destroy 

or damage property belonging to Delbert Sullivan's Commercial 
Transport, as he has alleged here in this very room? 

Mr. BECK. No, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. In his testimony before the committee, Mr. Sulli­

van indicated that your members destroyed approximately $140,000 
of his company's equipment. He told us that although his trucks 
can now enter the plant, he still gets flats routinely from nails 
thrown by picketers. This is his testimony under oath. 

His trucks are hit with bottles, he claims. He has windshields 
knocked out. He has had four of his radiators shot by guns. He says 
your pickets always yell obscenities at his drivers. Are you familiar 
with any of those? 

Mr. BECK. Senator, like I have told you or testified before, I only 
live about 2 miles from the area, and I go between Missouri-Port­
land and Commercial constantly, several times a day, and not once 
have I seen a flat tire. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel, then, that Mr. Sullivan misled the 
committee when he made those statements on February 27 of this 
year? 

Mr. BECK. Mr. Sullivan has got a vivid imagination on a lot of 
things from what I have seen in the courtroom. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Sullivan told the committee that at one 
point the two of you had a talk in the presence of two police offi­
cers who he believed were Sam Dunning and Dwayne Weathering­
ton. Let me just read to you what he said. 

I asked the union president-we had a meeting. He came over and said that one 
of my scabs, as he called him, was making gestures at his people as he went through 
the gate to load, and I told him that I would remove him immediately from our 
employment, which I did, but in return, could he please have them not put nails 
under our steering tires due to the fact that the weight of those trucks, if a steering 
tire should blow at 50 miles an hour, the chances of the driver living are very slim. 
They could go on the wrong side of the road and wipe out E'. whole school bus, as far 
as that goes. 
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The very next truck that came back from the picket had two of those, one in each 
steering tire, and that was my answer from the union, is the way that I felt about 
it. 

Now, Mr. Beck, is that a correct summary of your conversation? 
Mr. BECK. I don't know anything about the nails, but I do know 

that when he made the statement that he got rid of the driver, he 
didn't, because the driver did drive that very afternoon, and the 
driver was making actions towards our people, trying to run over 
them, and he ,vas giving them the finger, and he was cussing and 
carrying on, and that is the reason I went t~ the State police to go 
down there and get the man removed. 

The CHAIRMAN. But do you remember-­
Mr. BECK. But he did not remove the driver. 
The CHAIRMAN. But do you remember him raising-­
Mr. BECK. I went to th.e police; Delbert Sullivan didn't. 
The CHAIRMAN. I understand. Do you remember his raising these 

other issues about nails in the steering tires? 
Mr. BECK. Not really. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, by "not really," what does that mean? 
Mr. BECK. No; I don't remember. 
The CHAIRMAN. You don't remember him raising-­
Mr. BECK. I don't remember wh.at he is alleging. 
The CHAIRMAN. I guess you have to feel, then, that Mr. Sullivan 

lied to the committee when he made these statements. 
Mr. BECK. Yes, sir, I believe that. 
Senator KENNEDY. Could I ask just a question of the Chair? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Senator KENENDY. Are we going to hear from the State police 

this morning? 
The CHAIRMAN. Oh, sure; we are just about through here. 
Senator KENNEDY. As I understand it, we have the traditional 

caucuses at noon of both parties which we have on Tuesd?y. I just 
wondered whether we were going to have a chance to hear the 
State police. 

The CHAIRMAN. I hope we can. If I can finish, we certainly will, 
but this is important, and we will try to get through. 

Mr. Beck, are you a member of the State police or affiliated with 
some law enforcement authority in the State of Illinois in any way, 
shape or from? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. On June 15 and June 16, according to what we 

have heard, striking employees led by you and Roger Barnhill 
blocked trucks from entering the plant at Joppa. 

On June 16, we understand you demanded to search one truck, 
and the police acceded to your demands. 

Mr. BECK. Wrong. 
The CHAIRMAN. Tell me what happened. 
Mr. BECK. We had several people out there the first couple of 

days. They were milling around, and there wasn't any violence or 
what they were trying to allege. 

This truck driver pulled up, and I told him we were on strike 
and we would hope that he would honor our picket line, and he 
said, "Well, I've got to take these beds in there. If you would like, 
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I'll let you go back in the back of my truck and look to see what 
I've got inside." 

The State police were standing right there, and they said OK. 
The driver said OK. We went back to the back of the truck, we 
looked inside the truck, and there was no other problem. 

Then you've got Mr. Pugh that comes in, and the driver went on 
in the plant, and he came on out of the plant. To my knowledge, 
there wasn't any problem whatsoever. Mr. Pugh is the one who 
came in and made the statement that we forced, but we didn't. 

Ifhe CHAIRMAN. How many striking pickets were there at the 
time? According to him, there were like 20 or 30. Is that about 
right? 

Mr. BECK. It is probably right. 
The CHAIRMAN. Why would you want to look inside the truck, 

Mr. Beck? 
Mr. BECK. He offered it. 
The CHAIRMAN. He offered it? 
Mr. BECK. A lot of our people were worried about these strike re­

placements coming in, but they were flying them in by helicopter; 
they weren't bringing them in by trucks. 

The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, the compb.ny did get a court 
injunction that prohibited you, personally, among others, from con­
tinuing to deny public access to the plant. Is that correct? 

Mr. BECK. It runs against union officers and all the members. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Beck, is John McQuan a member of your 

union? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; he is. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was he on picket line duty on October 16, 1984? 
Mr. BECK. I couldn't tell you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know a Bruce Snyder? 
Mr. BECK. I have met him. 
The CHAIRMAN. You went to school with him, didn't you, you and 

your brothers? 
Mr. BECK. No; I didn't. No. 
The CEAIRMAN. You didn't? OK. 
Let's show this next videotape that we have. Now, this is Mr. 

Snyder. I want to know if you recognize him when he comes on the 
tape. 

[Videotape shown.] 
Senator KENNEDY. What is that scene we have just seen, Mr. 

Chairman? [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. This is Mr. Snyder, as I understand it. He was 

deposed on February 15, 1985, about this particular incident. Let 
me just include a copy of the deposition in the record at this point. 
We will call it Hatch exhibit No.4. 

[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.4 follows:] 
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IN 'l'IIE C!nCUI'I' COUR'I' 
FOR THE FlnST JUDICIAL CIRCUIT OF ILLINOIS 

MASS1\C COUN'J'Y, rm'l'I\Ol'OLIS, r.f,f,INOIS 

MlSSOURI PORTLAND CE~IENT COMPANY, 

Plaintiff, 

VS. NO. 84-I,-16 

11 UNITED CE~1F.NT, I.. 1 ME , GYPSUM & 
AI,LIED WORKERS INTRRNATIONAI. UNION, 

12 DIVISION OF BOII,mHMAKERR, IWI.-C1.0, et u 1, 

13 Defendants 

14 

15 DEPOSITION OF BRUCE SNYDER 

16 

17 The following is the true and complete 

10 transcript of the deposition of Druce Rny~cr tuken 

19 on the 15th day of February, 1985 at the hour of 

20 Eleven (11:00 a.m.) O'Clock, at the low offices 

21 of Neely & Neely, Metropolis, Illinois, pursuant 

* * 
Prepared by: 

25 

* * * * * * 
Rlizabeth Lindsey "ausman 
Freelance Court Reporter 
407 North 12th 
Murray, KY 42071 
(502) 753-4344 
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to notice, for the purposes of discovery and/or 

any or all purposes permitted by the Rules of Civil 

Procedure. 

In appearance for the Plaintiff Missouri 

Portland Cement Company wa~ Honorable Michael Mitchell 

and Honorable Joseph Neely. 

In appearance for the deponent, Bruce Snyder, 

was Honorable Richard Kruger. 

Also in attendance was Mr. Rodger Barnhill 

and Mr. David Beck. 

* * * * * * * * * 
DEPOSITION OF BRUCE SNYDER 

The following constitutes the complete and 

correct transcript of the deposition of Bruce Snyder 

taken at the time and place noticed in the caption. 

After being duly sworn to tell the truth, 

the witness testified as follows: 

DIRECT EXAMINATION BY HONORABLE MICHAEL ~lI'l'CllELL: 

Q. 

your name? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

For the record, would you please state 

Bruce Snyder. 

And where do you live, Mr. Snyder? 

Joppa,' Illinois. 

Where, exactly, do you live? 

I live in a housing project. 
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Q. 

A. 
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Do you have a mailing address? 

General Delivery. 

Q. Do you have a telephone? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

are you? 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

16 El Camino. 

17 

18 car? 

19 

20 

21 that? 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

How long have you lived there? 

About a year. 

For the record, Mr. Snyder, how tall 

Six (6')foot. 

And how much do you weigh? 

A hundred and seventy-five (175 lbs.) 

And what color is your hair? 

Brown. 

What kind of a car do you drive? 

Right now, I'm driving a, it's an '81 

How long have you been driving tlUlt 

Oh, three (3) months. 

Did you have a different car before 

Yes, I had to have another car. 

And what was that? 

A '64 Belaire. 
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REPORTER: 

What was that? 

THE WITNESS: 

A Belaire. 

REPORTER: 

6 Oh, okay. Thank you. 

MR. MITCHELL: 

Q. What color was it? 

9 THE WITNESS: 

10 A. I guess you'd call it brown. 

11 Q. Do you know a person named Hucky Johnson? 

12 A. No, sir. 

13 REPORTER: 

14 Hucky? 

15 -MR. MITCHELL: 

16 

17 

"Hucky", H-U-C-K-Y Johnson. 

Q. Do you know a person by the name of 

18 Kent Sommer? 

19 THE WITNESS: 

20 A. Yes, sir. 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

"Q. 

who is Kent Sommer? 

He's a fellow I went to school with. 

How long have you known him? 

Life. 

You know a person by the name of Paul 

L-____________________________________________________ _ 

------------------------------ -------
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11. 

Q. 

Yes, sir. 

Who is he? 
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A. He's the father of a guy! went to 

5 school with. 

6 

7 

8 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

How long have you known him? 

Life, ! would say. 

Do you know a person by the name of 

9 Buddy Snell? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

to 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

school 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

"A. 

Yes, sir. 

Who is he? 

He's the father of some friends! went 

with. 

And how long have you known him? 

The same as the both. 

How about John McCuan? 

Yes, sir. 

Who is John ~tcCuan? 

He's a friend of my mother's. 

How long have you known him? 

Life. 

How about Kenny Kerr? 

Yes, sir. 

Who is Kenny Kerr? 

He runs the local store in Joppa, 
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Illinois. 

2 Q. How long have you known him? 

A. Maybe a year. 

Q. James Anderson? Do you know a James 

5 Anderson? 

6 A. If you're talking about the one commonly 

7 referred to as "John Henry", yes, I do. 

Q. How long have you known him? 

9 A. Oh, three (3) or four (4) yo:ars. 

10 Q. Do you know a man by the name of Garold 

11 Blanchard? 

12 A. Yes, sir. 

13 Q. Who is he? 

14 A. He's a friend of my mother's and father's. 

15 Q. How long have you known Mr. Blanchard? 

16 A. Oh, ten (10) years. 

17 Q. A person by the name of David Goins? 

18 A. No, sir. 

19 Q. Do you know ~Ir. David Beck? 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. How long ha ve you known Mr. Declt'l 

A. Oh, ••• I went to school with ;,is 

brothers and ••• I guess ten (10) years. 

Q. 

• A. 

Do you know Mr. Jess Kester? 

Yes, sir. 
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Q. Nho is Jess Kester? 

A. He's a personal friend. 

Q. How long have you known Mr. Kester? 

A. Oh, maybe a year. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Do you know Hr. Rodger Barnhill? 

Yes, sir. 

How long have you known Mr. Barnhill? 

Oh, I don't know, five (5) or six (6) 

years, mayhe a little more. I'm not sure. 

Q. Do you know a person by the name of 

Randy Fogle? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. Alright, you know that there was a 

strike at Missou~i Portland Cement Company this 

'summer, I presume? 

11. Yes. 

Q. How many times did you go out by the 

picket lines? 

A. Oh, I'd say l've been out there, maybe, 

three (3) times. 

Q. What occasions? 

A. Oh, once I took food out there for 

my mother. She wasn't feeling good -- we had a 

food bank for the strikers out ther.e. And once 

a couple of other times, I drove by there and stopped 



5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

n 

23 

24 

25 

and maybe 

Q. 

A. 

well and 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 
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chatted with a friend or something. 

Your mother was out at the ••• ? 

No, she was at home. She wasn't feeling 

I run the food out there for her. 

Oh, on her behalf? 

Yes, sir. 

When was that? 

I couldn't give you no exact dates. 

last summer. 

Can you give me a month? 

Not really. It just ••• wasn't nothing 

special, to write it down. 

Q. Alright, what were the other occasions 

that you were out there? 

A. Oh, just, it was the road I took on 

the way home for a while there. I might would have 

stopped and see a friend there, stop and talk to 

them. 

Q. 

A. 

About how many times did you do that? 

Well, I think I stopped three (3) times 

altogether, including the time I stopped and took 

the food. 

Q. HoW long would you stay when you would 

go out there and stop and talk to your friends? 

A. Oh, maybe five (5) minutes. Just long 

---------------_.----'-----
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enough to chat. 

Q. Was one of those occasions on or around 

october 16th? 

A. I couldn't tell you. 

Q. Do you recall being out there on October 

16th? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. Do you recall being out there ~round 

One-thirty (1:30 p.m.) in the morning and breaking 

a windshield? 

MR. KRUGER: 

I would object to the question on the 

grounds that it may incriminate my client-­

;l:he Fifth Amendment. 

·MR. MITCHELL: 

Ah, this is not a criminal 

proceeding. This is a civil 

proceeding. Your objection is 

noted for the record. The question 

stands. If you'd like to instruct 

your client not to answer, that's 

your perogative. 

MR. KRUGER: 

I would instruct my client not to 

answer. 

I 
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MR. MITCHELL: 

Q. Do you recall driving your car out 

to the picket line, getting out of your car and 

talking to John McCuan? 

THE WITNESS: 

A. 

Q. 

No, sir. 

Mr. Snyder, I am going to show you 

a video tape. I am going to ask you to look at 

the tape ••• 

~IR. 'KRUGER: 

I'm going to object. The video 

tape has not been marked as an exhibit. 

I would ask that it be marked prior to 

having= any questions marked on it -­

I mean, asked regarding it. 

MR. MITCHELL: 

I would like the court reporter to 

mark this as Exhibit No.1. 

REPORTER: 

Okay. I can do it later, 

that's okay. 

MR. MITCHELL: 

Alright. 

MR. 'KRUGER: 

I'd just as soon it be marked now. 

L-.. _______________ . ________ .. _ 
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REPORTER: 

Oh, okay. That's fine. 

(Introduction and marking of Plaintiff's 

Exhibit No.1, video tape cassette, 

marked Exhibit 1 and later taped closed 

and signed by reporter prior to filing.) 

(Exhibit 1, video tape, 

played at this time.) 

MR. MITCHELL: 

Q. Mr. Snyder, I have just shown you a 

very brief portion of the tape. Did you recognize 

. yourself in that tape? 

MR. KRUGER: 

I would object to the question, 

because there's no record to show how 

many minutes were shown, or anything, 

or what portion of the tape, unless it's 

better identified, I would object to the 

question. 

MR. ~UTCHELL: 

Your objection is noted. 

- Q. Mr. Snyder, did you recognize yourself 
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I am going to instruct my client -­

until the question is clarified 

not to answer the question. 

MR. MITCHELL :. 

The question is clear. The question is, 

MR. KRUGER: 

The question is not clear. 

MR. MITCHELL: 

Q. • •• the question is, did you see yourself 

on the tape? 

MR. KRUGER: 

How many minutes were played, Mr. 

Mitchell? You haven't qualified 

it. I don't want to have my client 

answer a vague question. 

The question was not ... 

MR. MITCHELL: 

Can we stipulate that it was about 

fifteen (15) seconds of tape? 

MR. KRUGER: 

Okay. The first fifteen (15) 

seconds of the tape? 
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HITC:iELL; 

Right, th::: first fifteen (15 ) 

seconds of the tape that you 

just saw did you recognize 

yourself on that tape? 

WITNESS: 

A. No, sir. It was too fuzzy. 

Q. 

'A. 

Would you like to see it ilgilill? 

Yes. 

(Exhibit No.1, video tape cassette, 

was played again at this time.) 

14 MR.' MITCHELL: 

\5 Q. Okay .•. 

16 MR. KRUGER: 

17 I'm going to object. That's 

18 not the same tilpe that we SQW 

19 before. 

20 MR. MITCHELL: 

21 That's exactly the same tape, 

22 Mr. Kruger. I'm going to back 

2J the tape up,' over again •.. 

24 THE WITNESS: 

25 - A, It didn't seem like the same ••• 

-----------------------------~-- - -- --- ---~----
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(Exhibit No.1, video tape cassette, 

is played again at this time.) 

MR. MITCHELL: 

For the record, the video tape is now 

showing at the bottom of the screen, 

A.M. One-thirty-nine (1:39 a.m.), 

Ten-Sixteen-Eighty-four (10-16-84). 

Again, for the record, the numbers at 

the bo~tom of the screen changed from 

One-thirty-nine (1:39) to One-forty (1:40) 

during the viewing of the video tape. 

Mr. Snyder, I'm going to back up the 

tape one more time and allow you to see 

it one more time. 

(Exhibit No.1, video tape cassette, 

is played again at this time.) 

MR. ~IITCHELL: 

Q. Mr. Snyder, I have now shown you 

three (3) times, a tape with numerals at the bottom 

that said Ten-Sixteen-Eighty-four (10-16-84) Dnd 
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A.M. One-thirty-nine (1:39) and A.M. One-forty 

(1:40). Did you get a good look at the tape? 

3 THE WITNESS: 

A. (No audible response. Shook head. 

5 indicating negatively.) 

6 

8 

9 

Q. Did you recognize yourself? 

MR. KRUGER: 

You're going to have to answer out loud, 

where she can hear you. 

10 THE WITNESS: 

11 A. Oh, no. No. 

12 MR. MITCHEIJL: 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q. Do you deny that that was you that 

broKe the windshield on the tape? 

'~...:....~.B1. 

I would object. If he says that he didn't 

recognize himself on the tape, then how 

in the world can he say that it was him 

on the tape? 

MR. MITCHELL :. 

Well, it's very possible that he did 

it and didn't recognize himself on the 

tape. 

Q. Let me ask you directly, Mr. Snyder, 

did you or did you not break a windshield at the 
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Missouri Portland front gate on lO-l6-84? 

2 MR. KRUGER: 

I would object again on the grounds 

4 that it might incriminate my client, and 

5 would instruct my client not to answer 

6 the question. 

7 MR. MITCHELL: 

B Q. You started to say something, I1r. snyder, 

9 before your ah, hefore you were interrupted? 

10 THE WITNESS: 

11 A. I was wanting to consult with my lawyer 

12 privately. 

13 

14 

Q. Alright. Let's go off the record. 

15 

16 

(Off the record discussion.) 

17 MR. MITCHELL: 

18 Q. Mr, Snyder, you've had a few moments 

19 to consult with your counsel. Ah, I will ask you 

20 again to answer the question, did you or did you 

21 not break a windshield on October the 16th, 1984? 

22 MR. KRUGER: 

23 I would object to the qUestion on the basis 

24 of incrimination, Fifth Amendment, and 

25 • instruct my client not to answer. 



401 

HR. HITCHELL: 

Q. Mr. Snyder, were you aware of the f<lct 

that in June of this year, a power line was shot 

doWn, a power line leading into Missouri Portl<lnd 

5 Cement plant? 

6 THE WITNESS: 

7 A. No, sir. 

Q. Were you aware that on JUly the 5th, 

9 a bus carrying security guards was shot at on the 

10 open road? 

11 A. No, sir. 

12 Q. Were you aware of the fact that on 

13 July lOth of this year, that there was vandalism 

14 at ~auderdale's Floor Shop, in that a rock or a 

IS -brick was thrown through the front window of that 

16 store? Did you know that? 

17 A. No, sir. 

16 Q. Are you aware of the fact that on July 

19 the 24th, 1984, Mr.Delbert Sullivan's house was 

20 shot into? 

21 ~IR. KRUGER:. 

22 I would pose an objection here. I don't 

H think the question is clear. Some of these 

24 have been reported in the paper. Are you 

U . asking if he knows about them now or did 
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he know about them at the time? 

2 MR. MITCHELL: 

3 Q. I'm asking if he has any awareness 

of the incidents. However he got them is not the 

question. 

6 MR. KRUGER: 

If you read about them, Bruce, 

or if you don't, just answer the question 

9 the best you can. 

10 THE WITNESS: 

II A. ~h, my mother said something about. 

12 she'd read or heard that Delbert's house had been 

13 shot at. 

14 MR. MITCHELL: 

15 Q. Is that the only knowledqe thnt you 

16 have of that incident? 

17 A. Yes, sir. 

18 Q. Do you have any independent knowledge 

19 of any of the other incidents that I just mantioned? 

20 A. No, sir. 

21 NR. KRUGER:. 

22 By "independent", what do you mean? other 

23 than what he' was reading in the paper? 

24 MR. ~IITCHELL: 

25 Other than what was reported to him by 
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someone else. 

2 MR. KRUGER; 

J Okay. 

MR. MITCHELL: 

S Q. Were you aware, by any means, that 

6 on July 25th, Mr. ~Iade Parker's car was shot at? 

7 THE I~ITNESS: 

A. I think I, I remember about some car 

9 being shot at -- they had it on the news. 

10 

11 

12 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

00 you kno\~ who Wade Parker is? 

No, sir. 

On July 28th, 1984, there was vandalism 

13 at Missouri Portland Cement Company, in that a 

14 forklift was vandalized. 00 you have any knowledge 

15 -of that at all? 

16 A. No. 

17 Q. Were you aware of that fact? 

18 A. No, sir. 

19 Q. 00 you know somebody by the name of 

~ Billy Burton? 

21 A. No, sir. 

22 Q. On October the 24th, 1984, there was 

23 further vandalism at Missouri Portland Cement, 

24 in that a conveyor belt was cut. Did you have anything 

~5 to do.with that? 
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A. No, sir. 

Q. Do you know someone by the name of 

William Scheerbaum? 

A. No, sir. 

o. Do you kno\~ someone by the name of 

Kenny Hutchens? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. On December the 25th, an employee of 

Missouri Portland was beaten up by five (5) people. 

Do you have any knowledge of that incident? 

A. 

Q. 

in that? 

A. 

Q. 

Rick Kotter? 

A. 

Q. 

Lindell May? 

A. 

No, sir. 

Do you know anyone that was involved 

No, sir. 

Do you know someone by the name of 

No, sir. 

Do you know someone by the name of 

I've heard the name, but I can't place 

him. I can't put a face to him. 

Q. Have you ever made any threatening, 

anonymous or obscene phone calls to Mr. Mayor 

Mr. Kotter? 

_ A. No, sir. 
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Q. Referring back to the portion of the 

2 video tape that you saw, did you recognize anyone 

in the picture? 

A. No, sir. 

Q. There was a picket walking on the picket 

6 line. po you know who that was? 

9 

10 

II 

12 

IJ 

I 

A. No, the picture was too distorted. 

couldn't really tell. 

Q. You couldn't tell wno that was? 

A. NO, sir. 

Q. You do know Mr. John McCuan, though? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Do you recall ever going to the picket 

14 line on any date and talking to Mr. John McCuan? 

15 A. No, I usually would talk to everyone 

16 \~hen I went down there, so I wouldn't know. 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

2J 

with 

Q. 

A. 

them. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Who all would you talk to? 

Just everybody I know. I'el grow up 

For example? Specifically? 

Mr. Beck or Mr. Barnhill. 

11ho else? 

Oh, just anybody that was down there. 

24 I'd have to have a list of everybody's name, and 

25 I cou~d go down through there and I could tell 
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you all them. 

q. Well, I/ I read several names to you 

at the beginning of the deposition and you said 

you recognized most of those names. Did you ever 

talk to any of them? 

A. Oh 

MR. l<RtJGER: 

Which names? Please be more specific. 

MR MITCHELL: 

Q. For example/ did you ever talk to Mr. 

Rent Sommer when you were out there? 

THE WITNESS: 

A. 

the· picket. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

Q. 

A. 

picket line. 

Q. 

_ A. 

No/ sir, I've never seen him out 011 

Mr. Paul Little? 

No, sir. 

Mr. B,uddy Snell? 

No, sir. 

Mr. John McCuan? 

r might have a time or two (2). 

Mr. Renny I<err? 

I've not ever talked to him on the 

Mr.. John Henry Anderson? 

No, I never did talk to him either. 
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Q. Mr. Garold Blanchard? 

A. Yes, sir, I've talked to him on the 

picket line. 

Q. Mr. David Beck? 

A. Yes, sir. 

Q. Mr. Jess Kester? 

A. Yes, I think I have talked to Mr. Kester 

out on the picket line. 

Q. Mr. Rodger Barnhill? 

A. 

Q. 

YeS, sir. 

Off the record just a minute, please. 

(Off the record discussion.) 

'MR. MITCHELL: 

Q. Back on the record. 

MR. KRUGER: 

Mr. Mitchell, I would like to clariEy 

something. We were talking in here, and 

a name came up, Hucky Johnson. If liucky 

Johnson is Marvin Johnson's son, then, .. 

THE WITNESS: 

Then ! recognize him. 

MR. KRUGER: 

Then he recognizes him. But he doesn't 
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recognize him as "Hucky". 

'I'HE WITNESS: 

That's a nickname. His real name is Charles. 

14R. MITCHELL: 

Okay. 

Q. Mr. Snyder, where are you employed? 

A. Beamer Handle Company, Barlow, Kentucky. 

REPORTER: 

Handle company? 

10 THE WITNESS: 

II A. Yes, ma'am. 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

MR. ~IITCIIELL: 

Q. Were you employed there in October 

of last year? 

A. I would say yes. 

Q. Were you working there on Octo~or 16th? 

A. If that was a working day, I would 

huve hoon. 

Q. What's your job there? 

A. I'm a sawyer. 

21 REPORTER: 

22 A whut? 

23 THE NITNESS: 

24 A. Sawyer. 

25 MR. MITCHELL: 

Q. What's your regular shift? 
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A. Seven (7) to five (5). 

Q. Do you work straight days? 'I'hat' s 

Seven A.M. (7:00 a.m.) to Five P.M. (5:00 p.m.), 

I presume? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you work straight dAys, or do you ••. ? 

A. Yes. 

Q. Do you recall whether you \~orked on 

q October the 16th, 1984? 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

and 

too 

the 

work 

A. I would have to look at my chock stubs 

check at work. I couldn't recall, that's been 

long ago. 

Q. Do you know what you did on October 

16th, 1984? 

A. No. 

Q. You don't recall whether you went to 

or not? 

11. ~ik~ I said, I'd have to chank wiLh 

19 the records at work and all. I could have been 

20 sick, it could have been anything. 

21 

22 

23 

'14 

25 

Q. But you do work straight days normally, 

when you work? 

A. ~es, sir. 

Q. No further questions. Do you have 

any questions? 
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MR. KRUGER: 

No. 

MR. MITCHELL: 

That's all then. Thank you. 

* * * * * * * * 
FUR'rHER THE WITNESS SAYETH NAUGIlT. 

* * * * * * * * 

STATE OF KENTUCKY •.• Sct. 

I, Eli~abeth Lindsey Hausman, the undersigned 

Notary Public for the State of Kentucky at Large, 

do hereby certify that the foregoing pages constitute 

the complete and correct transcript of the deposition 

of Bruce Snyder, which was taken before me at the 

'time and the place and for the purposes set forth 

in the caption; that said deposition was taken 

down by me in shorthand and further recorded by 

means of a cassette recorder and therefrom transcribed 

by me as appears; that a request was made of me, 

by Mr. Michael Mitchell, that the foregoing deposition 

be read and signed by said deponent, for which 

22 purpose a Certification is hereto attached. Further, 

23 that said witness was first by me duly sworn to 

24 tell the truth before testifying; that I am not 

25 related to or employed by any party or counsel 
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for any party hereto and have no direct or indirect 

, interest in the outcome o( this litigation. 

J I Given under Illy hand this the 16th day of; 
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9 

10 

II 

12 

I J 

1.1 

15 

II, 

17 

18 

\9 

20 
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23 

2·1 

25 

February, 1985. 

My commission expires August 12. 1987. 
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1, Brucc Rnyrler, dt'ponnnl·. ilJlcl wil',lWflfl hC'I-"in, 
herehy certlr.y l.:hnt :r hilve t'cncl the [ol:ngoinq L\-ilIWCI-j pI; 
or. my c'leposition tnkel' on l'ebruary 15, 1.9U5 at tho 
hour of 11:00 il.rn. at tho oL[icus or Neely & Neely, 
in Metropolis, Illinois, nnd further certify thnt 
it is true and correct, exccpt [or any of the 
following exceptions: 

1. ______________________________________ __ 

2. ______________________________________ __ 

3. __________________________________ __ 

4. ____________________________________ ___ 

5. __________________________________ ___ 

DRUCE SNYDER, witness 
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l:mBSCRIBFlD AND SWORN to and ar.knowledqen 

heiore me nv Brune Rnvder, deponent herein, on 

this clav of Fehruary, 1985. 

~IV nommission expires : ________ _ 

NOTARY PUBLIC 

52.-76() 0-85-14 
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The CHAIRMAN. Let me just read from it. On page 16, it reads: 
Mr. MITCHELL. Mr. Snyder, you've had a few moments to consult with counsel. I 

will ask you here to answer the question. Did YOll or did you not break a windshield 
on October Hi, 1984? 

Mr. Kruger, who was Mr. Snyder's counsel at the time, respond­
ed, "I would object to the question on the basis of incrimination, 
fifth amendment, and instruct my client not to answer." 

Do you know anything about that incident? 
Mr. BECK. I sat in the deposition because we were the party in-

volved. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know if Mr. Snyder did that? 
Mr. BECIC No; not to my knowledge. 
The CHAIRMAN. You don't think he did? 
Mr. BECK. He is not a member of local 438. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. 
Senator KENNEDY. Can I ask again what we just saw? 
Mr. BECK. That is what the deposition-I din't really know, 

either. You would have to ask Mr. Mitchell. He handled it. 
Senator KENNEDY. No; but I mean, can we-­
The CHAIRMAN. Is Mitchell here? 
Senator KENNEDY. Can someone, can staff tell us what just ap­

peared on videotape? 
The CHAIRMAN. Let's ask Mr. Mitchell. Mr. Mitchell, are you 

here? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What did that represent? 
Mr. MITCHELL. That was a videotape taken by our security 

guards at the front gate. What you saw was a person running into 
the plant property itself through the picket line carrying a jack 
handle or a tire tool, and he smashes the window. The sound you 
hear is the window being smashed. 

Senator KENNEDY. Can we ask you to play it again? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Senator KENNEDY. It sounds-it seemed like he was running, and 

then the sounds came after. Can I just ask that we run it again? 
The CHAIRMAN. Why would the sounds come after? He is run-

ning, you say? Describe to us what has happened here. 
Mr. MITCHELL. I am not sure what sound you are referring to. 
Senator KENNEDY. Maybe you could just annotate it for us. 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure, just tell us--
Senator KENNEDY. Tell us what this supposedly alleges, just so 

that we have some idea. 
The CHAIRMAN. While he is getting that, as I understand it, Mr. 

Snyder is not a member of your union. Is that right, Mr. Beck? 
Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. He is not a member of your union? 
Mr. BECK. No; he is not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, is this Mr. Snyder? 
Mr. MITCHELL. He has been identified as Mr. Snyder. 
Senator KENNEDY. Who has identified him? 
The CHAIRMAN. Who identified him? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Delbert Sullivan. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Let's see it. 
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[Videotape shown.] 
Senator KENNEDY. This isn't the same one. 
The CHAIRMAN. We are back too far now. Is that the plant-­
Senator KENNEDY. This is the fellow that is--
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes; you are looking from inside the plant at the 

outside of the plant. 
Senator KENNEDY. OK. Now, is this when he is breaking the win-

dows, now? 
Mr. MITCHELL. No. 
Senator KENNEDY. Has he broken them yet? 
Mr. MITCHELL. No. 
Senator KENNEDY. Are they about to be broken? 
Mr. MITCHELL. No; just a second. [Laughter.] 
Mr. SOUDERS. He is not carrying anything, either. 
Senator KENNEDY. And you want us to believe that the fellow 

that ran by broke those windows? Is that what we are supposed to 
believe? 

Mr. MITCHELL. Yes, sir. That is what you are su.pposed to believe. 
[Laughter.] 

The CHAIRMAN. All right, now--
Senator KENNEDY. Mr. Chairman, I don't know who is selecting 

these tapes, but, I mean, I think this-- . 
The CHAIRMAN. My purpose is to ask if he knew Mr. Snyder, if 

Mr. Snyder--
Senator KENNEDY. No; but I mean, we allegedly had shown on 

tape that--
Mr. BECK. I knew of him. 
The CHAIRMAN. All I can do is find out whether you know about 

this. That is all I am trying to do. 
Mr. BECK. You know just about as much about that as I do. 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, so you are saying Mr. Snyder was not a 

member of your union? 
Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes? 
Senator SIMON. Before we proceed, I think it would be worth­

while, if we are going to have tapes or partial tapes, I think it 
would be worthwhile for our committee staff to see the whole tape, 
not just some 20-second segment of a tape that comes along. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Senator SIMON. I would request that we ask to see the whole tape 

and not just some--
The GHAIRMAN. Well, there is about 2 hours of it, and we will 

make that available. We will make that all available to you. 
Senator SIMON. If we can make that available to the staff-­
The CHAIRMAN. And we have offered it, by the way, to the minor-

ity in this matter. But we will make that complete tape available. 
Senator KENNEDY. Is this a Nuckols tape? 
The CHAIRMAN. Not that I know of. 
Mr. BECK. I am not positive. 
Senator KENNEDY. Well, who--
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know, counsel? 
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Mr. MITCHELL. It was by our security guards at the time, and I 
don't believe Nuckols were our security guards at the time. I really 
don't recall. 

The CHAIRMAN. Could you check into it and let us know? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Yes. 
Senator KENNEDY. So you don't know who took the tape, and you 

don't know who exactly was in it? 
Mr. MITCHEL!,. No; that is not what I said. 
Senator KENNEDY. Then tell us who took the tape. 
Mr. MITCHELL. Do you want the gentleman's name? 
Senator KENNEDY. Yes. 
Mr. MITCHELL. I can find that out for you. 
Senator KENNEDY. But you don't know now? 
Mr. MITCHELL. No; I don't know now. 
Senator KENNEDY. We are before this hearing, and we are seeing 

it here, and you are alleging about who is in it. You still don't 
know who took it? 

Mr. MITCHELL. That is correct. 
Senator KENNEDY. What were we supposed to have seen in that? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Well, once again, Senator, you were supposed to 

have seen somebody running through the picket line--
Senator KENNEDY. You are not suggesting that fellow broke 

the--
Mr. MITCHELL [continuing]. And running and smashing a wind­

shield of a van with some kind of an instrument that look like a 
tire iron. 

The CHAIRMAN. But you admit that Mr. Snyder is not a member 
of the union. 

Mr. MITCHELL. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN. So he would not have any responsibility for what 

Mr. Snyder did, as a union leader? 
Mr. MITCHELL. Well, sir, the fact is, we asked the union if they 

could help us in identifying Mr. Snyder. We asked Mr. Beck in 
writing if he had any information on that, especially based on the 
fact that Mr. Snyder stood for a few minutes and talked to a pick­
eter, and we got no reply. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Beck, how long have you been with the 
union? 

Mr. BECK. Going on 9 years. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you aware that in 1973, Local 438 went out 

on strike against Missouri-Portland? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; it was before my time. 
The CHAIRMAN. I think that strike lasted, what, about 40 days? 
Mr. BECK. It was before my time. I wasn't employed there. 
The CHAIRMAN. You weren't aware of that? 
Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you aware, or have you heard since, that 

during that particular strike, there were allegations that there 
were so many nails and so much broken glass spread around the 
main gate that the salaried employees could not enter or exit the 
plant at that particular time? 

Mr. BECK. No, no; I haven't heard any--
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Would you check into that and see if that is 

true? 
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Mr. BECK. Sure will. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you aware of it, counsel? 
Mr. SOUDERS. No, sir, Your Honor. Until this moment, we had 

not heard that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you represent the union at the time? 
Mr. SOUDERS. No, sir. 
'rhe CHAIRMAN. Were you aware that union members in 1973-

there were allegations to this effect-tried to stop cars entering or 
exiting the plant, and tried to inspe ct them as it was alleged you 
did in this one incident where you say that the driver offered to let 
you go into the back of the truck? 

Ml'. BECK. No, I don't know whel'e this information is coming 
from, where you are--

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me enter the David Young affidavit­
Senator KENNEDY. Was this 1973? 
The CHAIRMAN. That is right-which states that they did. 
Senator KENNEDY. This is 1985. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will enter that as Hatch exhibit No.5. 
[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.5 follows:] 
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~'I ~ ~'.' ,,t~ • 
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" 

'.' 1 .. 

STATe: OF ILLINOIS, 
33 

couury OF ~j,\3S/IC. ,::,:~" '~'i I •• ~_.,.,-,..~ 
• _:"<.h "It' ",l;r,'llr l'OII~r 

"~'.'l' II,,,,.:,;., "II\!Uli 'I' \.\.; t.:~'I.! ... r111~\ "JI4 
DonnLcI It. YounL beinr: first dul', JW.:Irn lltntcs n~ follow3: 

1. Thnt hp iB now nnJ hAs been Ainc~ 10nr prior to 

HflY 1, ,1973 PLnnt ~!nnA[!Cr or. the .ToppA plAnt of the Nisaouri Port:-, 
land Coment Jiviaion of tho Hisaouri ,'ortlAnd Coment Company. 

2.' ThAt tho Union men emplovp.t1 nt anid plnnt nre membern 

of 'Unitod Cement, T,i"", nml GY[l~um "or:'er~ Ioc:nl Union 1136, Joppn, 

111inoio. 

'3. Thnt: the member.'! oC SRttl Union hnllc b'en on strike 

sinco II :00 1'.tI. lI.ny 7, l,)73. 

II. ThAt since the c(Jmmt\lIcem~nt of cold atri~a lI>~mber!l ,'. 

of said Union hnvc =-li~.·.~~r,o-:' ;>ic~:ct~ at te,l, cr.trr.r.e" ttl th~ "" td 

Joppa plnnt from Count v Rond No. ~ at II potnt where, i.t turns from 

sn i:a!lt-"e!lt directi.on to R tlorth-';outh ,tirection. 

5. Thnt tho sntd Jop~n pLAnt: ia 9p.rvicod by :rRil by th~ 

0&1::1 Rsitl"Ollrl Company WhOcl<: trRc': cntarq the snid Jo~?n Plant 

property Crom the "nst .li.fl~ .;;~ th.:! Ila.i~ pro:>nrtl' At '{l point just 

.'outh of the said Coullt:,r :tond 110. 4 nnt! npl'rol<i'Mte1y 1/2 mile enot 

of the lllRin r,ote rt>fcrr~d to ~bovo., 

.'. 6. Thnt conl fa vital in ~h" op~l"lltion oJ: the Dn,td plAnt 

Rnd is tleli.vererl l'l(clusiNlv by rnit ovor th" D~,i'l 'C&EI trnct:.s. 

, i 7. That oll sU[lorviSOI"\' prtl"".:.nnel at o.!lict plnnt, inc:\Udin:1 

your affiant, enter Elnd lanvc th<l plllnt b~, cor throuzh the 811id lMin 

e8~~ del1cribed hcreitlllbovo. 

;' .' n. Thot cor.lIncnc,in!~ on the n!;to1'1100n of , i 

\ 
i ..-.-.•• 

/-fr.",.,.., 
Io'A'I 10, 1973 . 

Union meinbers refused to nllo" CilI,:! tl'oin, ...,hich included Iollded 

hopper cars of caRL to pull into the ,lniel plnnt nnd lo~vn tho Hllid 

'~loo'ded hopper cars. 
\ 

. 9. That: on the Iwenin, oC H,,· 10, 1:173 :'OUI" affiant whon 

, Elttemptin!: to leave the 3<1 i<l 11'.' in r;ntc In /I Cump~n., CRr while 

EXHIBIT 2 
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, accomponied by Chartos VI1I1CC!, n llsintclto •• .:c, '['orell ... '" , WAS stopped by 

~:Cnnoth Y.err an:! Howard Hitchetl both oC \"holn tol<l your tlcfiant thot 

he would hnvo to open hto C~l' trunt: Cor lnoI'C<:tion, thnt' oll vehiclea 

nntering or lMvtnrr tho ~.'td p1.on!: ",<)u1.<1 h~ it).~pected or 1%u1.tl not 

be allowod to anter or lc~"e and th#t Un·ton mp.rnbera hEld the rir;ht 

'. ' to mnl:.e suell seElrcho$; that HO~'ord ~!itchell 9tOO<l in front. of the 

CDt" ao it could not maven th,,1: your nfftnnt refused to al.low :llIch 

a search at wh~"h point th~ an trl Union m"mbt'ru Inquired flS to ... hY' 

Vance WOB leavin'l nn·1 WElII told thot h .. wnu bpinr, tnl;"n to thlt hospitAl, 

dtepped Ollt o~ thtl wnY nnd fit 10",,,d '.'nnc(> tt' d~'i.ve the Compnny CDr 

on thrOUGh the picl",.t line ot wh lch point V(1ut" II Elinnt I'nlked bocle 

I' , . 
"" 11). Thot on the oftern'oolt of }~)1 11, 1973' YOIli Rffi.ont, 

~ccomPAnip.d by ChnrleR Vance, attempted to ~nt~r the plAnt, WAD 

, stopped by II c:roup of Union IIlIlmb"r .. , includinc At Finney who told 

your off'isnt to Ol'lIn the cor trunk Bnd wh~n this wna rofused atotlld 

that he hAd /I right to .it'e "hot 10'83 heinl' cnrried; thot when your 

affiant lltated "let rna thruu/'h" he we," told b',' ,\1 Fi~nClY thAt the 

onty ;'ay he could I!et throu:1h \.{n~ to o,'eo th" tt"un~< or:ili.l Clll" or 

wnt!: thr/)urh, that hi"! ('oinb ~~ Clnd out ~I'S cClu~inc bJd fr.elin!!s; 

that your Affiant !lenin requp,sted. entry three times btlt WA3 rQfu.~e~ 

ot which time he lel:t; that he roturned nt~5;OO 1".11. IICter Sl\elri.ff 

Hizctl ond Attornev Robart Neety hodbcp.n to the m~:ll) r;ntp. snd hlld' 

h~d 'a discu9siot. with some uf the Union :ni''l:bl!r.ll, !It which t~"'il .. h!l 

WAS litopped by J/lcl~ l·li2E!l1 who Mkf!d to look in the trunk or hi.!1 • 

cnl' but when your oCfiont t"~fulll!d nnd IIMke<l " Are ~'ou (toina to lilt IIlil 

throush?" replied "Yes" than JtoPped out oE the Wil Y'),1 ,. 

U. 'J1lllt on the flfte,'noon of Hnv l~, 1'173 R C&i:l trail". 

tlt"rivad just outside the plllnt property And th~t Union memhero orlc~ 

IOOre Ilttemptod to bnr th.:. trntn l'l"otn ellterLn!; on to srd.d pill nt, 

property but thnt the trni.n wns !:'!n"ll\, nbL.:- t,) !lull fritO plont 

propo':ty And lenv .. 25 10nclllJ coo 1 hopJ)el" CAr:l thrIJu(;h the inte;"-

,,-
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1.". Thnt 'lhtlr;'~:1 "~tor noon 01\ l:uv 1.3, 1.973 ns 'lour 

affinnt wnu lcilvinr. tht' o~{d plnnt tht'allr.h the;, anid m,in r.:nto he 

found the r;nte h10c'<od bv throo vehiolrs l'~ccpt I1n nt'llo .lunt wide 

cnouuh to (l(!t'lnit n vchlcle '~o p~SG throul'h: thnt sni.d norrow nrcn 

,~os blockc:d hy n 10(' nml n town ChAir whi.e.tl )'our nffiont hnd to 

remoVQ nnd thot Denni.s Andoruon utoo<l in front of hia CRr blocldn~ 

it tcmpornrUy but movin,; on rcquos t, 

13. ThAt vour ACfi,1nt returned to tho Gnld mnin ontrnncl' 

jll:lt before. 3:00 1',N, on ~!nv 1.3, 1'l71t .1t which timo How~rd Bitoholl, 

Donnill AndorRon nnd .. nm :>it:o:pntric', IJOt'l' pre9cnt:.nd nt which time 

he found throe vnhic1M stitt blookin!f th~ mnin e,ntrnnco e)(cept for 

" spnco Ju~t I~idll' enou,:h to, permi.t one "ahicle to ,pass: thot Dennis 

Anderson wn9 Btnndinr. in the oprnin:>: .'h{cll farced your affiont to 

atop, nt whIch timl' HOIJArd ).fitchall ng!:<,cl to 100l~ in'tho trunl< of ;_ 

the CAr lind ,~nj<1 it ... ns o,'~ for me to 1'0 into the plnnt hut that 

I "couldn·t hnul nnyone in the ttt<lnk," :;: told him that 1 hnd nothit\l' 

in the trunk lind nsked him 90Verlll tlmrs to mQVQ t;' "hieh hc didn't 

replYi that 'Ind(\r30n (inn tty motioned tOllnrc\ the fleltl I~ost of the 

f,AtQ and 1ni<l I cOlltd 1.'0 in thnt IIny, 

1.11, Thllt !lhortt~ .. ,~ftcr 7:0(l l\,~:. on ~!ny 1'3, 1973 your 

affiAnt returned to the said main bllt'" ot \~hiph tima ha wn~ Iltopr>cd 

by Bob Kine: thAt Pnlll Little' n'ol:od your MHnnt to opnn his cnr 

'" trunk but on bein(l refu.~od ll110lled y~ur hEftnnt to drive into t'lle 

phnt oree: thnt A DIlputy ,;heriH Qji Nnssllc Cou'ntl"nrrived nl: tlla 

said mnin nnte JURt before your nffinnt 1M.; Alt6wed to enter ... ···· . 
15, Thot tho C~~I Roilrond Compony wilt be dclivQrin~ 

"nothar shipment of cOllt on Noy 16, 1973, 

16. 'I1\nt the !Jtf-',\dy oUllP1.y of co~l 1.8 vitnl tn tho p"'opc,r 

oll'lrntion ot thi."! snid plnnt nml the production of it3 product, '.' 

'\ CCnx.-llt. 

17. Thnt nn ."t,Htion1t lJuppl~' of conl must be 8tocltpitod 

bocauso of tho minors' "<1cntian which uit 1 comm~nco in Juno of 1973, 

1973, 

,.. .: . , .. ,.".._. --' .... ' 
·J.:H~.·I t:J h./l(JUU~' • 

Ii ..I' 
SUbscribod nnd sllorn to before me this 15th dny of .!ay, 
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Mr. SOUDERS. Senator Hatch, I do believe, also, that when they 
went in for an injunction in 1984, that had they had some prece­
dent of that type, that surely they would have explained to the 
judge about that, and not a word came out at that injunction hear­
ing about any prior instances. 

'l'he CHAIRMAN. I see. Let me also enter into the record at this 
time two letters to you, Mr. Beck, both from Missouri-Portland 
Cement Co., one dated October 2, 1984, and another dated October 
9, 1984, with complaints stated in the letters for you to investigate 
as part of your union. 

The October 2 letter will be Hatch exhibit No.6, and the October 
9 letter will be Hatch exhibit No.7. 

[Senator Hatch's exhibits Nos. 6 and 7 follow:] 
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MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 
7711 CARONDELET AVENUE 

sr. LOUIS, MISSOURI M tOl 

Local 43B, United Cement, Lime, 
Gypsum and Allied Workers Union 

Dear Hr. Beck: 

October 2, 19B4 

On June 27, 19B4, Judge Williamson signed a Reciprocal Permanent 
Injuncti on prohibi ti ng a wi de-vari ety of mi sconduct. Si nce that date, there 
conti nue to be repeated instances of harassment and/or vi 01 ence aimed agai nst 
Hissouri Portland employees, suppliers and their families. 

Some of these incidellb include the rollowing: a br'lck was tho\~n at 
the windshield of one of our food service vehicles by a striker; a replacement 
employee coming to work on hi s motorcycle was forced off the road near the 
front gate and struck by a bystander at the tent area; the wife of a 
repl acement employee was struck by an apple thrown by someone standi ng in the 
tent area j certai n strikers crui sed by the home of a sal aried person made 
harassing statements and threating gestures to his wifej and, the tire of the 
bus carryi ng our security guards was shot. 

In some of these cases, we know who the responsible individua'ls werej 
in other cases, \~e do not. However, vie believe it is within your power, and 

·the power of your fellow officers of the Union, to prevent these violations of 
Judge Williamson's injunction. It is apparent to us that you have done little 
or nothing to insure that your membership, and thosll acting in concert with 
your membership, are made aware of the terms of the injunction and obey it 
completely. If you had done so, these violations would not be continuing. 

As you well know, we are perfectly will lng to fully prosecute all 
violations of Judge Williamson's injunction. We do not believe this would be 
necessary, however, if you and your fellow officer's would take appropriate 
steps to inform your membership and others acting on your behalf that you do 
not condone, authorize or encourage such acts. 
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If you do not take all appropriate steps within your power to control 
these continuing violations, we will have no other choice but to hold the 
Union, and you as its president, responsible for these and all future acts of 
harassment and violence. 

JU~:rn 
cc: Mr. Barnhill 

!·Ir. Fisher 
Ik. Emerson 
!·\r. Rice 
Mr. I~al"tinez 
1·1,'. S'.luders 
Hr. I~all ott 

Very truly yours, 

~t.'-~ 
J. L. 14clntyre 



) I. MdN1l'RE 

Vlt t: PRLS1Ul~T.tll'U\'" fIO:-"S 

424 

\J!IJTtII £XHI/JIT # 7 ( 
MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 

771 t CARONDEI.£T AVENUE 

ST. LOUIS, MISSOURI GliOl 

Via: CertifIed Mall 

Mr. David G. Beck 
Pres ident 
Loca I 438 
United Cement, Lime, Gypsum & Allied Workers 
Route 1 
Karnak, IIIi no I s 62956 

Dear Mr. Beck: 

CERTIFIED MAIL 
10/9/84 

October 9, 1984 

In my letter of October 2, 1984, I listed many violatIons of Judge 
Wliliamsonis Injunction committed by Union members and I urged you to take 
action to Insure that this violence did not continue. 

Since then, the level of violence has Increased rather than decreased. 
Recently, one employee had a pIece of cordwood thrown at his windshield Just 
as he passed by the tent area -- the person who threw the wood was Identified 
as a Union member; another employee received a threat to his life from a 
person he IdentIfied as a Union member; a Union member applyIng for work at 
another company claimed that he and other Union members were goIng to blow 
up part of the plant by dropping dynamite from an airplaine. This last 

. incident, since It involves vlolatlonoof federal law, wi II be reported to 
the FBI, the FAA, and the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms, as weI I as 
the s ta te po lice. 

Mr. Beck, I do not want to bel ieve that you condone these acts of 
violence, and these violations of Judge WillIamson's injunction. but your 
apparent lack of action Is leavIng me no other conclusion. Ilhile it Is 
not my place to tell you how to enforce order to your own Union. I would 
strongly suggest that you take some or all of the following actions: com­
municate with your members and tell them you disapprove of violence and 
other Injunctive violations; disciplIne, by either fining or expelling, any 
Union member whom you determine to be engaging In violence or injunctive 
violations; Issue a statement statIng that the Union officers do not condone 
this type of activity; remove the tent from the plant area. 
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As we told you previously, we are prepared to hold you, your fellow 
Union officers, and the Union as an entity, responsible for these continuing 
violations. We urge you to take strong and immediate steps to bring about 
a halt to this violence, otherwise you will leave us no choice but to take 
legal action against you. 

JLM: rn 
cc: Mr. Barnhill 

Mr. Fisher 
H~. Emerson 
Mr. Rice 
Mr. Mart inez 
Mr. Sauders 
Mr. Mallott 

Very trUly yours, 

Mr. BECK. I have a response to Mr. McIntyre in a letter that we 
wrote back to him asking him--

The CHAIRMAN. We will put that in, also, your response, into the 
record at this point as Hatch exhibit No.8. 

Mr. BECK. Thank you. 
[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.8 follows:] 
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l.l>t<! l~ lW MALL 
RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED 

HIJTcIl {x1/)8IT :#8 

Dear Mr. McIntyre: 

This is to acknowledge receipt of your October 2, 1984 letter regard­
ing the Reciprocal Permanent Injunction. Your letter appears to be more 
of an attempt to dummy-up some "evidence"for future court proceedings (by 
use of your self-serving letter) than it is as a serious attempt to re­
solve problems. We will, however, treat it with seriousness and con­
sideration which it probably does not deserve. 

Your Company in the past has not demonstrated the slightest hesitance 
ll. seeking contempt of court citations and/or Grand Jury indictments of 
pickets and others for any and all reasons. Some of those reasons in­
clude even putting their foot one inch inside the Company's open gate. 
Of the many, many persons whom you have sought to be cited, to my knowledge 
only ~ members have been cited for contempt of Court and only one member, 
who admitted to the incident and sought to remedy his mistake immediately, 
was indicted for busting a windshield of a car after the car had broken 
the picket sign he was holding. 

As you can see, if the Union took disciplinary action against the many, 
many ~ have charged, we would have proceeded against many innocent indi­
viduals as determined by a Court or Grand Jury. 

The union has repeatedly and continually advised our members not to 
engage in violence and we believe that with very few individual exceptions 
they have done so. As to those very few exceptions, they have received 
their. penalty from the Court and the Union has personally impressed upon 
them that further instances will result in Union action against them in­
cluding possible expulsion from membership. Our members repeatedly have 
been told that violent incidents do not aid the Union and it only plays 
into the Company's hands, co~sidering the company's obvious pleasure in 
reporting such items to the media. 

We believe our members understand and have complied with the need for 
peaceful activity. We believe the Company should examine its own personnel 
on thse type incidents before looking elsewhere. As you know, and as found 
by the Court, persons under your direction and control at the Joppe facility 
conspired with the clear intent of antagonizing our pickets, some of whom 
are minorities, by having one of the "inside personnel" dress up in a Ku KllL< 
Klan outfit and parade around at night with a burning cross. What other Com­
pany in this cOlmtry has been enjoined by a Court from allowing such activity 
to continue? 

The Union at its membership meetings has and will continue to advise our 
membership that unlawful acts are not condoned, author.ized or encouraged. 
'rhey have also been advised that it can possibly lead to fines and expulsion 
depending on the circumstances. We in turn suggest that yO!l control to a 
much better extent than exists actions of your employees entering and leav­
ing the plant in a manner endangering our pickets. 
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As a final note, your final paragraph threatens that if we don't take 
steps "to control these (claimed by youl continuing violations" you will 
hold me and the Union responsible. If you are serious in saying that, then 
the left hand of the Company does not know what the right hand is doing. 
EVer since you've stArt<il with your contempt of Court proceedings you've 
already sought exactly that, although unsuccessfully. 

If you are serious in the statements made in your letter, then notify 
us immediately of any incidents identifying our members (rather than your 
inside personnel) you claim to be involved in any incidents, the details 
of the incident and all witnesses involved. We will check it out, advise 
you of the results of our investigation and the action thereupon taken. 
II you have alternative suggestions please advise, and they will be con­
sidered. 

David Beck 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you aware back in 1973 that the union ac­
tually stopped a train from making a delivery during that particu­
lar strike? 

Mr. BECK. I am not aware of what happened in 1973. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, I am not holding you responsible for that; I 

am just asking you if you are aware. 
Were you aware that in 1973 the company obtained a temporary 

restraining order preventing your union from blocking the main 
gate with pickets, automobiles, logs, chairs, and other items? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. You are not aware of that. Were you aware that 

union members Kenny Kerr and T. J. Pryor were engaged in a 
series of confrontational incidents at the front gate and had to be 
restrained by sheriff's deputies? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you aware that the pipeline into the plant 

which carries flyash was sabotaged in 1973, just as it was alleged it 
was done in 1984? 

Mr. BECK. No; I am not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, your union, Mr. Beck, entered into a settle­

ment agreement at that time resolving an unfair labor practice 
charge before the NLRB in 1973-1 take it it was a different NLRB 
at that time-promising to stop threatening, coer-dng, and restrain­
ing employees of the contractor doing work for Missouri-Portland. 
Were you aware of that? 

Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. We will enter the settlement notice as Hatch ex­

hibit No.9. 
[Senator Hatch's exhibit No.9 follows:] 
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IN THE'CIRCUIT COURT 
'FOR THE FIRST JUDICIAL CIRCUIT OF ILLINOIS 

NASSAC COUNTY, NETROPOLIS, ILLINOIS 

NISSOURI POnTLAND CE~tENT CXlMPfu'lY 
and CHICAGO AND EASTERN ILLINOIS 
RAILROAD CXlNPANY, 

PlaintUts, 
Vs. , 

UNITEIJ CENENT, LINE and GYPS till 
I\ORI<ERS, LOCAL UNION 438, JOPPA, 
ILLINOIS, THO~lAS C. RICE" JACl< 
NlZELL, ROBERT FISHER, NILLIfu'l R. 
HATFIELD, AL FINNEY, RONALD StiltNER, 
DENNIS ANDEnSON, et al, 

Defendants. 

TE~IPORARY EESTRAINIl'IG .QB.Q§E, 

NO, 73 eN I 

This matter comming on for hearing on the Complaint of 

plai"tiffs and the ExhibitG attach"d thereto which verify and 

amplify said Complaint, and the COUrt being fully advised in the 

premises, DOTH FIND AS FOLLONS: 

1. That it has jurisdiction or the subject matter. 

2. That defendants may not stop porsons or. vehiclos 

entering or 1e/)ving tho plant of plaintiff, Nissouri Portland 

Cement Company; deny them entrance or exit into or from said plant; 

search or inspect vehicles >,eing driven by such persons J or in any 

way impede or stop the movoment of the trains of Chicago and Eastern 

Illinois Railroad Company. 

3. That such action, unless restrained, could and will 

c/)use irreparable damage to plaintiffs. 

NOW, THE~FORE, IT IS ORDERED by the court that a temporary 

restraining order is hereby issued by this Court ~~ to 
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the defendants nnd without bond, restraining the defendants, 

including all members of said Local Union No. 438, their agents 

nnd any parsons acting in concert with them from doing or permitting 

the following, to~wit' 

StoppinQ persons and vehicles entering or leaving 
said Joppa plant of plaintiff, Missouri Portland 
Cement Company, by said main gate; refusing entrance 
or exi~ to any person or vehicles operated by any 
person into and out of the said Joppa plant; ,block­
ing the said main gate entrance of said Joppa plant 
with pickets, au'tomobiles, logs, chairs or any other 
item or items, and from in any way interfering with 
or attempting to ob~truct or stop the movement of 
any train, including the,cars thereof of the Chicago 
and Eastern Illinois Railroad Company, and particu· 
larly those trains of said railroad consigned to the 
~Iissouri Portland Cement Compnny at its Joppa plant, 

until thIs Court shall make further Order to the contrary. 

DATE~' ~ 
TIM>: _~ • 

{I, 157 3 
j 

19A.'_ 

ENTER: ~ ~,@k-: 
Circuit JUdge. 



430 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you aware that Mr. Thomas C-E-D Rice led 
a wildcat strike in 1977 and was fired for doing so? 

Mr. BECK. Yes. I was present at the plant, and that is incorrect. 
Mr. Rice did not lead that wildcat strike. He wasn't even at the 
plant when the strike occurred, nor was 1. . 

The CHAIRMAN. Then who did lead the wildcat strike, do you 
know? 

Mr. BECK. It was the individuals themselves. The union did not 
condone it whatsoever. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand. But Mr. Rice, as I understand it, 
was fired. Is that right? 

Mr. BECK. Mr. Rice was terminated and was put back to work by 
an arbitrator. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you aware that in 1977 this same 
Thomas-is it Ced? 

Mr. BECK. Correct. 
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. That Thomas Ced Rice tried to hit 

another union member, Bradley Blane, at the main gate because 
Mr. Blane refused to participate in the wildcat strike? As I under­
stand it, Mr. Rice was so drunk that he missed and hit Mr. Blane's 
car instead. Is that right? 

Mr. BECK. Evidently he didn't, because I was sitting in the arbi­
tration case when they tried to get his job back, and Mr. Blane 
never brought this up, and he was in the arbitration case. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, I agree with Senator Kennedy and Senator 
Simon that we should not condone violence in any manner on 
either side of this issue, on management or on your part. But, 
based upon your testimony today, Mr. Beck, I take it that you feel 
that because of the actions you feel the guard companies may have 
committed in the past, that this committee might believe that they 
were also responsible for the incidents of violence in Joppa such as 
the shooting of cars, firing into radiators, incidents of violence for 
which individuals have yet to be arrested? Is that what you feel? 

Mr. BECK. Yes; we do. 
The CHAIRMAN. You don't feel that it is any part the result of 

actions by members of your union? 
Mr. BECK. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. If a guard had a prior conviction-­
Senator KENNEDY. Do you have any evidence? Has there been 

anyone that has brought evidence to you to show that your mem­
bers were involved in this? 

Mr. BECK. The only evidence of any problems we have had has 
been taken to court, and they have been found guilty or acquitted. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, if a guard actually had shot into a car, I 
guess you would feel that he might do it again. Is that true? 

Mr. BECK. Pardon me? 
The CHAIRMAN. If a guard actually did this shooting into the cars 

or vans or whatever was shot at, do you feel he might do it again? 
Mr. BECK. Like I say, now that they've got them out of there, 

there haven't been any problems that these people are saying. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is Jess Kester a member of your union, Mr. 

Beck? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; he is. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Do you know that on June 3, 1983, he was con­
victed of firing shots into the radiator of a car which I believe be­
longed to his ex-wife, Cindy? Are you familiar with that? 

Mr. BECK. Yes; I heard he killed his car. [Laughter.] 
The CHAIRMAN. He put it out, huh? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; he wasn't intending on hurting anyone. Some­

times that is a pretty rough situation, because I am going through 
the same situation right now, so I can feel with him, since this 
strike, you know. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand . 
. We will enter the Kester plea of guilty as Hatch e} hibit No. 10. 
[Senator Hatch's exhibit No. 10 follows:] 
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c[tt"~ ,un r. tUI', .. ",,,,,, IMrc/f fXHll1lT #10 SlA.1t'S A!101Uln I c:ur1- .... H'tl 
,,[Ace Dtflctll.$ cu",··",,,,,", 

STATE OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT OF Tilt: _.cF..J.1-"'R-"SJ.'f ____ ,\UDlCIAL ClRCUn 

• __ ~~. ___ COUNTY 

THE PEOI'LE OF' 7'/-" STATE OF' ILLINOIS ( 

VS. 

JESS M. KESTER.;,.-___ _ 
Or.f'~NDANT 

INFORMATION 
COUNT 1 

The St.te's Attorney of fl.ld Count)' chnrccs: 

NO. __ .~~l...:CF- ~..:s ___ _ 
Class 4 Felony 

That an ___ No.;.v-"c.;.m..:;b.;.e;.:r_~;.:1~ ______ • 19!!L, In __ ..;}.;;Ia::;s:,s::.,a;oc:;:.... ____ --"Caunty • 

. ___ S..:;c;.:s-,s M. l<est_e.:..r~ _____________ 'cammlll.l'tl the orren .. or 

CRIMINAl DAMA~~ ___________________ ___ 

in thijt~?id defendant know~ingly damaged pro~erty of CindY l:ester. 

bei~~ a grill a~~~~~ning unit in a 1979 Mcrcu..r.L~ __ _ 

automobile l?~~~~!-~~ppa. Massac County, Illinois. without the 

consent of Cindy KIlStC1;' •• ~id..2!!mage being in excess of $150.00. 

~~---------.-"" ------------------

in I'lolaUan or Chapter_..;;3:..;S;...-_. Section 21-1 (a) 

ST,\TE Of ILLlNOIS } 

COl':-;::':'OL~.!IASS~ 

L • •. ~ .... , 

... ;.~,-" . . '-'-'" 

'IUP" 
:IJII 

•• ·f \t"ltltr. 

'J'ht.- Undersigned. #;}U oaUlt says tlu.~t the [nets set forth in the 
ss. 

InformaUon nl.d _____________ • 19 __ • IInUsct ot$ __________ _ 

C)rdcr to issue. 

Defendant appcars in apon cOllrl ______________________ ,,19 __ 
o 

Defondant ",Iensed on bail in sum or $ _______ wIU, sccurity:--"'"T.=='il";;;pilr.;~...,nl"'s .. u"'vn;;';'''''j;---

(Suroty:------..... 'N:N.O:m:;';.'C---
_____________ .19 __ . 

Def,'ndont rcmnnd,'<l to ~u$t()dy Df SII.ncr fQf f.ilun' to giv. o.il ___________ , HI __ . 
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NoC.,bon Requl .. d 

STATE OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE: CIRCUIT COURT OF THE_-'F-'I"'R"'S"'T ____ JUDICIAL CIRCUIT 

___ ~HwA~SS~A~C~ ____ COONTY 

THE PEOPLE OF THE STATE: OF ILLINOIS ( 

VS. 

-~J~E~$~S~M~.~K~~E~rl~EE~No~~~N=T---------

INFORMATION 

1be Slaw'. Attorney of said County ehnrg~~:unt II 

NO._-><8",-1-=>C.u..f-=-_5",,~,--___ _ 

Class A Misdemeanor 

Tha~ on November 21 , 19.!l1- .In ___ ,,M,,,aoSs",s~a~c,-____ County, 

____________ ...;J"'E"",S"'S"-'~!!.I'_. ~K"'E"'S>!.T!..E""R"--_______ commltted the offense ot 

UNLAWFUL USE OF WEAPONS 

In thnt the said defendant knowingly cnrrieq in n motor vehicle, a 

rifle I at a time when he wns not on his own land I or in his own 

abode, or fixed place of business. 

In violation DC Chapter _~, Scction24 -1 (a) ( ~ l'urngruph-:-:r __ 

STAT!:: OF ILLINOIS The undersigned. on onth, .ays lh.t the Cuels .et forth in the 

COUNTY OF 

r r:­
': 

MASSAC 

(;~~~ ... f", f'l~ CI,:: '11 ,"OU"l 
"ret JU::>I ~I"I C:1~Cl,llr 

1rr,\ .... 'SlIcn·h,)K1'f. l l\It\lQ,\5 InCormntion !iled ________ • _____ , 19 __ • Bnil..,t nt $ __________ _ 

_____________ ,otdcrto Issue. 

OcCendnnt appeotS In open court __________________________ , 19 __ • 

Derendant released on bail In sum DC $ _________ wllh secUrltY:---.,oo:.",,,'ririp;;;iIr.o;;'nftlo,no.:::,,:;;uftln."'),--__ 

~ure~:--------"N~.~m:;:')~--------------------~'~.~'d~"~U~)-------------
__________________________ .19 ___ . 

OcCendenl remnlldl'<llo custody DC Sheriff (or rnUor. to give b.U ______________ .19 __ • 

Cnuse continued until ------__________ '. 19 ___ , for -------..,,,,,,.".'":'."'11." .. "".",--. T"'n:;-:~"')----

' ...... 
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RECORD SHEET 
Cn,. No. ,81-CF-93 Nature of Cn,e ___ ~ ___ ~ __ 

'rHE PEOPLE OF 'rilE STATE OF ILLINOIS 
Attorneys 

States Attorney. Courthous(!. MEtroJlolis. IL 

-vs-

JESS M. )(ES'rER, 

."JP 6J·32 

DATE 

11 23 81 

JUDGE AND 
REPORTER 

~ASIo: .. TI\OIl~nEn co. ~ ('JIICACq .. ~PZll . 

lnformation filed. 2 counts. Said information presented t 

the presiding judge of the Circuit Court of tlassDc County, 

COSTS 



.435 

RECORD SHEET 
Nntllr~ of Cns. ____ _ 

Attonlcys 

~----------------- ----- --- ------



436 

STATE OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE CIRCUIT COURT OF THE ", , ' r JUDICIAL CIRCUIT 

(:1, ,",-"it- COUNTY 

THE PEOPLE OF TH:SSTATE OF ILLINOIS, l No. ""'-;:-:;..;: .,' t .. : _~ I)' 

Defendant. ) , ,, __ ..... ~,J 
I Ii: 

PLEA OF GUILTY AND WAIVER OF JURY ,'i. 

r 
I, the undersigned, Defendant in the above enlitied cause, hereby enler a plea of guilty in manner 'I: 

. ((:. ',1" 1. u-\" -f.,,' ,1 .. e./I\:,· 1:" ('0'" "'oj ,<0'1 : 
and form as charged therein in the '" and each count thereof, filed In ,: 

IIl'lfitlmel\1 • Inftum»llonl Ii 
said cause. I hereby waive a Trial by Jury and con~nt to an immediate hearing. and also consent thnt Ihe 

Court fix my punishment under my plea herein. I am .3 '" years of oge. 

Done in open Court, at N ~ i.-, rc I,!o illinois. this __ ...:,:j::.,,_fl_I ______ day 

3,,1'\( ,-of_.;::...:..:...:""-___ A.D, 19,,-,,", 

Signed In the presence of • 

/!.:.J-£ ilt.(.L1r= (0 Defendanl, 
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Tiie CHAIltMAN. Adopting the standard that you urge upon the 
committee, that violence was probably committed by people who 
we have no reason to believe were violent in the past, I think you 
will have to agree that the committee may well believe that the 
acts of violence against Delbert Sullivan's trucks and the shooting 
of vans could have been committed by your union or members of 
your union. 

Mr. BECIl:. No; we don't say that because we don't have those 
types of people. Most of our people, the only record they've got 
with the police is a traffic ticket, and they've got people that work 
in that plant that have been in the penitentiary three times, this 
one man, in the last 15 years, and that is just one we checked on, 
that we got to see the files on. 

The CHAIRMAN. Who is that? Kester, do you mean? 
Mr. Bli:CK. Pardon? 
The CHAIRMAN. That is Kester, do you mean? 
Mr. BECK. No; we are talking about the strikebreakers that are 

inside that plant. They've got one that I saw the file on in the sher­
iff's department that has been in the Vandalia State Prison twice, 
and then turned around and put in Minier Prison 2 years later. It 
has all taken place in the last 15 years. And that is the only one 
we have looked at. So there is no telling what kind of people are in 
there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Yesterday, my staff talked with Commander 
Thomas Robinson of the U.S. Coast Guard in Paducah, KY, with 
regard to an alleged incident of June 25, 1984, in which union 
members were alleged to have threatened and harassed with racial 
epithets a barge guard of the company at a site on the Ohio River 
near the cement plant. 

A motorboat licensed to you was sighted in the area at the time 
this incident allegedly occurred, about 2 o'clock in the morning. 
You and some of your associates were interviewed by Commander 
Robinson and his staff. When asked what you were doing in the 
river at 2 a.m., you reportedly replied that you were waterskiing. 
[Laughter.] 

You must be a heck of a waterskier is all I can say. We need you 
out there in Utah where we pride ourselves in those things. 

Is Commander Robinson's report to my staff accurate, Mr. Beck? 
Mr. BECK. We were out there. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you waterskiing? 
Mr. BECK. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Go ahead. Do you have something else you wanted to say? 
Mr. BECK. Yes; there were some problems. It really wasn't any­

thing. It was just mouth, you know. Some of these guards were 
shining their spotlights. There were two boats out there, and they 
were shining their lights in the guys' eyes. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr, BECK. There wasn't anything that happened other than 

somebody said, tiRey, get that out of my eyes." 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Beck, Commander Robinson also told my 

staff that during the first week of the strike, your members threat­
ened barge operators with bodily harm if they continued to work 
for the company. 
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Mr. BECK. That is not true. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you investigate any such reports of your 

member's misconduct and reprimand or otherwise discipline any 
persons who had made those threats, or are you saying that such 
threats just didn't occur? 

Mr. BECK. We had a hearing on it, and there never was anything 
that came out of it. 

Mr. SOUDERS. Your Honor, the injunction hearing would have 
been after that incident, and nothing came up at that injunctive 
proceedings about that, and frankly, we say it didn't happen. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, do you think Commander Robinson is not 
telling the truth here? 

Mr. SOUDERS. No; but I am saying that had that information 
been available, or had somebody been available--

The CHAIRMAN. That is not what I asked. 
Mr. SOUDERS. I am sure the commander wasn't out there when it 

happened. 
Mr. BECK. He doesn't have first-hand knowledge of it, either. 
The CHAIRMAN. He doesn't? 
Mr. SOUDERS. Even if something did happen, he doesn't sit out 

there in the river, and so he is reporting what somebody told him, 
but nothing like that ever came up in the injunctive proceeding 
which was held after that time. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you aware that he accused your people of 
threatening bodily harm to barge operators? 

Mr. BECK. The only people that we are aware of is the company, 
Mr. Mitchell and Mr. Lang, putting words in people's mouth. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, then, you are saying that somebody put 
words in Commander Robinson's mouth, too? 

Mr. BECK. No; we are not saying that about the commander, but 
he doesn't have any first-hand knowledge of what you are saying. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me just say this, Mr. Beck. I am sure 
that you personally oppose violence--

Mr. BECK. We do. 
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. And that you have tried to prevent 

violence. That has been your testimony here today. But would you 
say that, under the circumstances, with the irritations that existed 
between the company and the union, that it would be very difficult 
for you or any other union officials to con trol the actions of those 
members who are determined to commit violence despite your in­
sistence on their being orderly? 

Mr. BECK. Like I said, we think that most of the instances have 
been minor, and we do have it under control. We don't have the 
problem. Since the Nuckols outfit has left, there hasn't been any 
problem there. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you know, the thing that bothers me is 
that we have had a lot of testimony here on February 27 complete­
ly rebutting what you are saying here today. 

Mr. BECK. I have read it. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you have come in and said that these people 

are all liars. 
Mr. BECK. I have read that testimony, I'lnd there are a lot of facts 

that are stretched and misrepresented. There is no way that is 
true, what they are saying. 
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The CHAIRMAN. So you are saying that they didnlt tell the truth 
under oath? 

Mr. BECK. Yes, sir. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Senator Hatch, we should also point out to you 

that they've got a wide-ranging injunction, and when something 
goes wrong, they can go into court, and we keep stressing, they 
have gone into court six times against a lot of people, and out of all 
those allegations, six times against a lot of people, they have had 
only three instances where somebody has been found in contempt 
for touching a fender of an automobile. 

Mr. BECK. This is a 9-month period. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let's be honest about it. You have been 

clahning here there were no injuries, nobody was ever hurt, and 
yet we have all kinds of instances where there were injuries, where 
people were hurt, where you called it a stick of wood instead of 12-
inch by IS-inch log that was thrown through a windshield and 
could have killed the guy. You have tried to play down everyone of 
these things as though there is nothing here. 

Mr. SOUDERS. Well, when this company has to put up or shut u.p 
in a court of law, we don't hear from them. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Well, I will tell you something. It is a real 
puzzlement to me, because I have to admit I believed the testimony 
of a number of the people who testified last time, and I am not 
sure you know whether those things occurred or didn't occur, but 
as a good union president, yon are doing your best to stand up for 
your union. But there: are just too many unanswered questions 
here, as far as I am concerned. 

I don't have any further questions. Do either of you have any? 
Senator KENNEDY. I do not. 
Senator SIMON. I do not. 
Senator KENNEDY. I just want to make sure, Mr. Chairman, that 

the State police's testimony will be printed in its entirety in the 
record, and that we will have an opportunity to submit some ques­
tions to them. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will keep the record open for questions. 
Senator KENNEDY. But we will have an opportunity to inquire of 

the State police based upon that testimony? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Senator KENNEDY. We ask to submit some written questions. 
The CHAIRMAN. That will be fine. 
Senator KENNEDY. I want to thank our witnesses. I am going to 

have to leave. 
Mr. SOUDERS. Thank you, Senators, Mr. Chairman. We really ap-

preciate being here today. 
Senator KENNEDY. My colleague has a question. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Simon? 
Senator SIMON. Not a question, Mr. Chairman, but I am not 

Completely clear what the point of these hearings is, but it is fairly 
clear to me we do not have a pattern of a union trying to subvert 
the law; we do not have a pattern of a union that is advocating vio­
lence; we have in fact a company that has hired the Nuckols com­
pany and the troubleshooters company, both of which have, con­
trary to the law, without being licensed as the State of Illinois re-
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quires, come in and proceeded in a manner that I think is not in 
the best interest of ar.yone. 

You have a company that has followed practices that just good, 
plain common sense-and I used to be in business-just good, plain 
common sense, just do not make sense and that have been very 
provocative. 

I simply want to commend the witness. Your stand in opposition 
to violence is one I commend, and I appreciate your being here. 

Mr. BECK. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. WeH, let me just say that I don't know how you 

can make those statements, because we have had a pattern of vio­
lence in 1973 that was very similar to what has occurred here. 
Their union was accused of it. There are court records showing 
that they were accused of it. 

The same damn things happened here, including the flyash pipe, 
and you go right down the line, and he comes in here and says all 
these other witnesses are lying. They came in here under oath and 
they are lying. 

Of course, the only reason I haven't sworn these fellows is be­
cause members of the minority have insisted that we not swear 
without having a formal committee meeting to justify subpoenas or 
swearing. 

Now, all I am saying is this. They still have an obligation to tell 
the truth. But somebody is lying here. 

Mr. BECK. You better believe it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Somebody is lying here, and I will tell you an­

other thing. Look at the records. Look at the court records. Look at 
the pattern. Look at what has happened. 

I have to admit some of the videotapes are very sketchy, because 
who is going to be on top of ev~rything that happened there? But I 
will say one thing. The first videotape, with the State police stand­
ing there and a guy bashing the windshield, certainly shows viola­
tions of the law 

Now, you know, let's just get with it here. I am not justifying 
anything the company did. I don't know whether Mr. Nuckols is a 
saint or an SOB, and he may be both, I don't know. He certainly 
has not testified here, and I dOll't know whether he has the right to 
do business or not. You don't know, either. You just know that you 
have one letter. 

Senator KENNEDY. He was invited here. 
The CHAIRMAN. So was Mr. Kester, who was accused of some of 

the violence here that he doesn't think happened. 
Senator KENNEDY. That is why I w~uld hope that we can get all 

these facts. 
The CHAIRMAN. But I don't see how you can sit there and say 

that with what you have heard. Now, I can sit here and say that I 
commend you for not condoning violence and for trying to keep 
your men from being violent. You have testified here today, and I 
have no reason to believe otherwise. 

But your answer is that all these other people who have testified 
under oath are a bunch of liars, and they are out to get the union. 

Mr. BECK. It wasn't the only answer. The answer was to be used 
where there really was. You really have got away from-I know 
what the hearing is about, but you have got away from the real 
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problem there, which is the union-busting, and that is all they 
were in it fot. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I don't think that has anything to do with 
whether or not people should commit violence, and I don't know 
that you can call it union-busting because the company stands up 
and wants a different contract and seys it cannot live with the con­
tract it has. It has a right to do that. 

Now, if Mr. Nuckols has done what they claim he has done, that 
is not right, and the company has admitted some improprieties on 
its part. I have a tendency to believe what they have said because 
they have come in and said, "Yes, there were some wrong things 
that were done by employees that we have had to fire, that we 
have had to reprimand, and they did do that." So I tend to believe 
what they have said there. 

But, you know, both sides have been wr ong here, but one side 
has been shooting at cars, one side almost killed a fellow, and one 
side has been throwing nails and intimidating and doing all kinds 
of other things. All I can say is that based upon the pattern of his­
tory in the past, I don't see how anybody can sit here and say that, 
well, this is all a bunch of bull. 

Mr. BECK. All I can tell you is, we are telling you the truth. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we appreciate that. Thank you so much for 

appearing. 
Senator KENNEDY. I think; as I understand it, the Nuckols com-

pany has had thei~' license revoked in Ohio. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I don't know whether they have or haven't. 
Senator KENNEDY. Well, I think it is just a point--
The CHAIRMAN. Well, then, get the records. Let's not just make 

allegations. 
Senator KENNEDY. The only point is that what we would like to 

do is make sure that we are involved in trying to find out about 
some of this information, as well asmajority. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we will try to do that. 
Senator KENNEDY. I would agree that there are a lot of ends that 

have been left up in the air. But I have been verygrateful for the 
testimony that has been made here todays. 

Mr. SOUDERS. Thank you, Senator. 
The CHAIRMAN. We are grateful to have you. 
Mr. BECK. Thank you very much. 
Senator KENNEDY. You have been very responsive to our ques­

tions, and we are grateful for it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. We will now call Laimutis A. Narge­

lenas, superintendent of the Illinois State Police, Du Quoin, IL. He 
will be accompanied by Lt. John Richter of the Illinois State Police. 

STATEMENT OF LAIMUTIS A. NARGELENAS, SUPERINTENDENT, 
ILLINOIS STATE POLICE, ACCOMPANIED BY LT .. JOHN RICH· 
TER, OPERATIONS OFFICER, DISTRICT 13, ILLINOIS STATE 
POLICE 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, 
my name is Laimutis (Limey) Nargelenas, and I am the superin­
tendent of the Illinois State Police. 
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I have with me today Lt. John Richter, who is the operations of­
ficer for district 13, and he was the supervisor of the State police 
detail during the labor and management dispute near Joppa, IL. 

Mr. Chairman, I don't know how much time you have in regard 
to how you would like for us to proceed on this, because I do have a 
lengthy testimony to present. 

The CHAInMAN. If you could summarize your testimony, it would 
be very helpful to us. I would appreciate it if you would. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. I will just touch on a couple of points. Basical­
ly, one is that the Illinois State Police does not assume the basic 
police function within the affected community, such as in this inci­
dent. The main response was by the Massac County Sheriffs De­
partment, and we were there in a support function, and also, then, 
once they requested our assistance, we then took immediate action 
to restore law and order in those situations where it was required. 

I want to mention that where labor-management disputes are in­
volved, the department of law enforcement, the State police, is not 
unaware of the interests and concerns of the parties to the dispute. 
The labor-management disputes involve management which has at 
stake investments in production and sales, and employees who 
have their jobs at stake. 

Potentially, and often in practice, the most difficult problems in 
police administration and operations are created when the labor­
management relationship dissolves into strikes or lockouts, and 
often from tactics employed by the principals and the tension that 
develops, civil disturballces result. 

Nonetheless, it is not the duty nor the responsibility of the police 
to attempt to settle the basic issues in any labor-management dis­
pute. The Illinois State Police attitude during a labor-management 
dispute must be that the agency does not exist to take sides but to 
maintain the peace and to protect all life and property. 

The law enforcement agency at the scene of any labor-manage­
ment dispute, if the agency is to be effective, must from the begin­
ning deliberately establish and maintain a neutral posture toward 
the principals. Any other law enforcement position than that of 
strict impartiality is indefensible. 

The police must conduct their operations with objectivity at all 
times, and civil matters must be resolved by the parties to the dis­
pute without police intervention, and that is basically the position 
that the Illinois State Police took during this dispute. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Nargelenas follows:] 
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TESTIMONY PRESENTED TO 
THE COMMITTEE ON L~BOR & RUMAN RESOURCES 

BY: SUPERINTENDENT L. A. NARGE~ENAS 
ILLINOIS STATE POLICE 

MARCH 26. 1985 

WASHINGTON. D. C. 

Before speaking to any specific issues. or answering the Committee's 

direct questions., 1 t seems necessary to briefly describe the Illinois 

State Police (ISP) in its organizational context and to develop a better 

perspective of its role during civil disorders generally. and 

labor-management disp~tes speCifically. 

The Illinois State Police (ISP) is one of six Divisions that. 
together. make up the 'Illinois Department of Law Enforcement (lDLE). 

B~sides the Illinois State Police (ISP). only two other Divisions had any 

direct role in events relating to the labor-management dispute lit the 

Missouri.·Portland cement Company Plant neu Joppa. Illinois. Follow-ups 

and long term investigations were provided by the Division of Criminal 

Investigation (DCI). and forensic laboratory and cdme Gcene services 

were provided by the Division of Support Services (DSS). For brevity's 

sake, and if the committee does not find it too cumbersome. 1 will refer 

to the respective organizational entities by their acronyms (lDLE, IS? 

DCI. DSS). 

The lSP is an l\gency comprised of about 1.750 sworn police officers. 
The officers serve a state tllat is. at the same time. an agricultural 

center and an industrial center. About one-half of Illinois" nearly 

12.000!OOO population ll.ve in the five 0): six Countiea in the Chicago 

metropolitan area. The area we are concerned with today. however. lies 

near a very small toWn named Joppa in Massac County. Illinois. The 

population total for Massac County and its three contiguous Counties is 

fewer than aa,ooo. Like much of Illinois. moat of the population 

(perhaps 0&\) resides in or very near an incorporated area. For Most of 

the employable adult population. the basic social environm~nt is the 

union organization. 

-----,-------------------------~- -----~ 
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The primary responsibilities of the ISP during any civil disorder aro 

the preBen'acion of the peace and the p.cotection of life and propecty. 
It. usually does not talte long. however. before this general principle 

(philosophy. if you will) is made rigorous by the nlled to react to actual 

situations. The ISP policies aM procedures established to meet this 
need are based upon legal ~£ moral precepts. 

In matters involving civil diso.cder. the IDLE. 1n all of its 

Divisions. must assume the role of an assisting Agency. '.Chat is. the 

IDLE will provide sUpport to local and County governments who are called 

upon to handle sicuations involving civil disorder. but whose resources 

may be too limited to be fully effective. I t is the policy of the IDLE 

to react to requests for support ~r assistance when the request is .ade 
by the chief executive authority or an appropriate designee of the 

'political sUb!ivision involved. Whenever there is ample time. such a 

i:equest for aooistance is required in writing. For the ISP. there are 
several essential polioies ot ptocedures. 

1. The Illinois State Police will not assume the basic 

police functions within the affeoted community. In 

the event that there is a total brealtdown of authority 

and there is an immediate need to restore law and 

order, the ISP shall act without delay. 

2. In an emergency. the Illinois state Police will. to 
the limit of its available resources. render any 

assistance necessary to restore and maintain law and 

order. 

3. When violence 

Illinois State 

has erupted 

Police will 
and is continuing. the 
immediately prepare to 

respond to requests for assistance made by local or 

county authority. Unless it is clearly evident tl)at 

the situation is, or will soon be. beyond the control 
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of local or County authority, lSP personnel resources will not be 
committed. Until such breakdown in authority is evident. the ISP 
will assemble its resources at a strategic location near the affected 
"tea. 

4.. ONLY THAT DEGREE OF FORCE NECESSARY TO MAINTAIN LAW AND ORDER, AND 
OVERCOME RESISTANCE TO LAWFUL AUTHOR I '!'Y, WILL BE USED. 

Where labor-management disputes are involved. the IDLE is not unaware 
of the interests or concerns of the parties to the dispute. 
Labor-management disputes involve management, which has at stake 
investments in production and sales. and employees. who have their jobs 
at stake. Potentially, an.d often in practice. the mOGt difficult 
problems in police administration and operations are created when the 
labor-management. relationship desolves into strikes or lockouts. And 
often from tactics employed by the principals and the tension that 
develops, civil disturbances result. Nonetheless. it is not the duty nor 
the responsibility of the police to attempt to settle the basic issues in 
any labor-management dispute. 

The ISP attitude during a labor-management. dispute must be t.hat the 
Agency does :'l;)t exist to take sides. but to maintain the peace: and to 
protect all life and property. The law enforcement agency at the scene 
of any' labor-management dispute. if the agency is to be effective. must, 
from the beginning, deliberately establish and maintain a neutral posture 
toward the principals. Any other law enforcement position than that of 
strlct impartiality is indefensible. The police must conduct their 
operations with objectivity at all times. Civil matters ~ be resolved 
by the parties to the dispute. without police intervention. 

52-750 0-85-15 
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Unfo~tunately. the distinction between civil and criminal issues is 
not always c~ystal clea~. All too often. that dete~mination is made long 
afte~ the actual events have occu~~ed -- and without a sense of the 
fo~ces that compel reactions. with that in mind. 1 will attelnpt to 
answe~ the specific issues raised by the Committee's inquiry that have 
been brought to our attention. 1 should add 1 am not prepared to answer 
questions raised today. or brought to our attention for the first time. 

on Friday, June 15. 1984, about 9:40 a.m., the operations Desk at the 
District 13 Headquarters ~eceived a telephone call from Mr. Mel Brekhus, 
Plant Manager. Missouri-Po~tland Cement Company. Joppa. Mr. Brekhus 
stated that a labor dispute was in'prog~ess at the Joppa plant. and that 
striking employees were causing problems at the plant site. 

The operations Sergeant advised Mr. B~ekhus that the State Police 
will assist the Massac County She~iff. if requested by the Sheriff, and 
that he (Mr. Brekhus) should call the Sheriff's Office in Metropolis. 

About 9: 4.3 a. m.. a man. who only described himself as a d~i ver for 
the Commercial T~ansport Company, telephoned Dist~ict 13 and stated that 
he had been threatened. 
diffe~ent pickup t~ucks 

Accordinq to the caller, four men riding in two 
had stopped the Commercial Transport Company 

vehicle, 
pick. up 
plant. 

and then made threats of violence if the caller attempted to 
or deliver freight at the Missouri-Portland Cement Company 

The caller £urther stated that he could not identify the four 
men, but that he thought all the men were drunk. 

The operations Sergeant directed a State P(llice Field Supervisor to 
go to the cement plant area and check the situation reported. The Field 
supervisor was also directed to go to the Commercial Transport Company 
terminal near Joppa and talk to drivers who may have been threatened. 
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(1) On June 15. 1964. at about 9:33 p.m .• Trooper Glen Rockwell was 
directed to go to the Missouri-Portland Cement Company. Joppa Plant. in 
answer to a call received at the District 13 Headquarters. Trooper 
Rockwell went to the area and took up a position about one-fourth mile 
from the plant gate. 

About 10:30 p.m •• a delivery truck arrived at the plant gate and was 
stopped by approximately fourteen picketers. Trooper Rockwell radioed 
for assistance and then drove up to the plant gate. The truck. 
meanwhile. started driving north along the County road. Trooper Rockwell 
advised the strikers that they could not stop vehicles from entering the 
,plant. At that time. a vehicle with two men in it arrived. The driver. 
presumably one Theodore Pugh. went up to the Trooper and asked if the 

,delivery truck could return and then leave the area by driving east on 
the County road. Trooper Rockwell advised the man that such a move was 
up to the truck driver. 

Another Trooper arrived about this time and took a position about 
one-foutth mile north of the plant gate. After the truck went by. the 
gate. Trooper Himble. in patrol unit 13-115. drove past the scene at the 
gate. Trooper Himble did not exit his patrol unit. The Massac County 
Sheriff. Ronald Tucker. and two Deputies arrived as the delivery truck 
was leaving. 

At 10:35 p.m .• Trooper Rockwell advised his Headquarters of the 
situation and was. in turn. directed to return to patrol. As far as can 
be determined. no complaint by a Theodore Pugh has ever been received by 
the Illinois State Police. If Mr. Pugh was assaulted on June 15 or 16. 
1984. he waited some eight months and then told his story only to 
Committee investigators. 

52-750 826 
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(2) On June 16, 1984, at 4:25 p.m., Maaaac County Chief Deputy 
Sheriff Charles Barger called State Police District 13 to request 
aOGistance in handling strike-related incidents at the Missouri-Portland 
Cement Company. The Chief Deputy asked that State Police units meet with 
him at 7 p.m. near Metropolis, Illinois. A detail consisting of one 
State Police Sergeant and Joven Troopers met with Massac County Officers 
and the II assisted the Masoac County Shetlff, Ronald Tucker, as the 
Sheriff read the provisions of a court order rendered earlier by the 
MaGsnc County Circuit Court. 
the District 13 operations 
sorious problems had been 
returned to normal duty. 

The State Police on-scene supervisor called 
Center at 9:55 p.m. and advised that no 

encountered and that detail personnel had 

According to the State Police on-scone supervisor. Sergeant Sam 
Hlller. some vehicles entering the Missour-Portland Cement Company plant 
were examined by strikers. Such inspections. however. were by agreement 
between the dti vers of the vehicles and the striking employees. The 
driVers of ehe vehicle, in othet words. POtmittod the inspection as a 
good will gesture. The police officers at the Bcene did not authotize or 
require vehicle seatches and no complaint WIS mado 011 which the officers 
could act. 

(3) On June 10, 1904. a high tension electric transmissibn line 
supplying the Missouri-Pourtland Coment company plant with power was 
sabotaged. This /lct of sabotage precipitated an ISP response in force. 
Besides the twenty-one patrol Units sellt to the scene. the following 
special peraonnel and equipment were also dispatched: 

The Diattict 13 operations Officer: 
Two Emergency Rosponse VanG 
A Mob~le Communications Van 
A Video Equipment Operator 
An Investigator from the state Fire Marshall's Office 
A DCI special Agent 
A DSS Crime Scene Technician 
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~ Command Post was established at a school within theee minutes 
driving time. The ISP presence would remain in the Joppa area foe 
several weeks. 

The actual investigation of the sabotaged power line was conducted by 
DCI Sl?ecial ~gent Ed Thrailhill (DCI Case #84P2062). The case is still 
considered as open and under investigation. 

(4) On June 
carrying private 

30. 1984. a clasp knife was thrown at a small van 
security guard personnel from the Missouri-Portland 

Cement Company. JOl?pa Plant. The knife, unopened. broke and went through 
the rear windOW of the van. The object did not strike any occupants of 
the van. DCI sl?ecial ~gent Clary ~shman took custody of ·the object and 
submitted it to the DSS Bureau of scientific services Crime Laboratory 
for examination. No suspects were identified. The case (DCI case 
#84P2062) is still open. 

(5) On Ju:'y 6. 1984. about 1:15 p.m .. Trooper Charles Morsch was 
directed to investigate an incident reported by Electrical Energy of 
Illinois plant officials. ~ccording to the Trooper's report. 800 gallons 
of cooling oil had been drained from a circuit br&aker system on the 
power line that SUpplies the Missouri-Portland Cement Company Joppa 
Plant. The fence and gate surrounding the circuit breaker ar-e8 were 
intact. No suspects were developed. The case remains open. 

(6) On July 7, 1984. at 1l:05 p.m .• a State Police Trooper was 
assigned to investigate an incident at the Missouri-Portland Cement 
Company plant. The Trooper's field rep';rt indicates that some time 
around 10:30 p.m .• an unknown person on a bicycle had approached a van 
occupied by two private security guards on plant propert,. According to 
the report. the bicycle ride~ then tossed a bottle containing a foul 
smelling liquid into the passenger sido window of the van. ~pparently. 
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the liquid was spilled on both occupants. Shortly thereafter, two other 

private security guards entered the van, and they too were contaminated 
by the smelly liquid. The Trooper reported that all four guards were 
taken to Lourdes Hospital, Paducah. Kentucky, for examination. Of the 
tour persons, three received no treatment at all; one was actually 

examined and found to be uninlured. 

The bottle. along with whatever liquid still remained in the 
container, had been collected by a Missouri-Portland cement Company 

employee and was not available to the investigating Officer as evidence. 
Interviews with persons in the plant area were nonproductive. 

A DCI special 

investigation. The 

Agent 

Officer 

was assigned to conduct 

found that the bottle and 

a 

its 

follow-up 

remaining 
contents were still unavailable. Apparently, the small bottle had been 
taken from the Missouri-Portland Cement Company plant to be used as an 
exhibit 1n a civil proceeding before the Massac County Circuit Court. 

Without the evidence. and without forensic examination and analysis of 
the contents of the bottle. the criminal case cou11 not be p~rsued. 

The bottle and residue were eventually submitted to the DSS BureaU of 
Scientific Services Laboratory for examination. Preliminary findings arc 
that the residUe is neither acid nor caustic. 

(7) on July 11, 1904, about 12:30 a.m .. Trooper Phil Jeralds was 
assigned to investigate a report of criminal damage to II truck owned by 
the Commercial 7:ransport Company, Inc. The incident took place in Joppa, 
Illinois. In this case, the preliminary report was coml?leted by the 

Trooper and by a DCI Special Agent assigned to conduct the follow-up 

Investigation (DCI Case IS4P2062). 
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During the follow-up investigation. a witness was located. At first. 
the witness was very reluctant to talk about the incident. but oventually 
did give testimony before the Massac County Grand Jury. Based upon the 
investiga tion. suspects were identif ied. The Massac County Grand Jury. 
however. failed to vote a true bill indicting any suspects. The witness 
has since left the State h 

(8) On JUly 24. 1984. about 12:50 a.m •• Trooper Charles Morsch was 
aesigned to investigate a report of a shooting at the residence of 
Dolbert R. SUllivan. The Trooper responded. along with MaGsac county 
Sheriff Tucker and a MaGsac County Deputy. This incident was 
investigated. initially by those three. and subsequently by a IDLE Crime 
Scone Technician and a DCI Special Agent. All leads in this case were 
exhausted. The DCI still considers this case as being open and under 
inveGtigation. 

Regarding an allegation that Mr. and Mrs. Delbert Sullivan had been 
shot at on. or about. December 20. 1984. the incident has never been 
reported to tho !lUnoie State Pollce. Apparently. this allegation has 
peen made only to the Committee's investigators. At this time. there is 
no investigation being conducted relatiVe to this issue. 

(9) On July 2S. 1984. the complaint by Stewart W. Parker was made 
directly to the MaSSBC County sheriff's Office. The Massac County 
Sheriff's Office conducted the initial investigation (Masnac County 
Sheriff' G OUice case 2340). The DCI was subsequently asked to assiat 
the Masaac County Sheriff. All leads were exhausted. The caae io still 
considered as being open and under investigation. 

(10) On August 23. 1984. about 7:10 p.m •• a State Police Trooper was 
assigned to investigate a report of criminal damage to a motor vehicle. 
Actually, two District 13 Troopers would investigate this matter and the 
follow-up investigation was also conducted by a DCI special Agent. The 

Mausae County Grand Jury heard testimony in this case. but failed to voto 
~ ~rue bill indicting nny suspect. 
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On March 1. 1985. a man auspected of committing the damage was held 
not to be in contempt by the Massac county cirouit court. The court's 
findings. we are advised. followed the testimony of a witness for the 
plaintiff when the witness told a story much different than the one he 
related on the eVening of the event. 

(11) On October o.~. 1984. about 1:05 a.m •• a State Police Troopor 
was assigned to investigate a case involving criminal damage to a 
vehicle. At the time, the driVer of the vehiCle stated that he could not 
identify the I'erpetra tor. Other persons at the scene. however. 
subsequently identi£ied ~ difforent persons as being the Bole 
perpetrator. Relative to this caso. no «fficial complaint has ever been 
lodged with the Masoac County State's Attorney. 

In 11 civil proceeding. the MaGsac county Circuit Court held one Jeff 
Adams ~s In contempt of an Order of the Court. Adams was fined $1,200 
and remanded to the Massac County Jail for fortY-five days. 

(12) On October 25. 1984. Trooper Dwain GOss was directod to 
~nvostigate criminal damage to property at the Missouri-Portland Cement 
company Joppa Plant. Sometime during the early mornina hours of that 
day. a laego convoyor belt had beon sabotaged. destroying the belt. A 
follow-up investigation was conducted by DCI special Agent Ed Thrailhlll 
(DCI Case IS4P2062) and a DSS Crime Scone Technician. 

It appeared that unknown persons had entered the plant from the Ohio 
River aide. A device Used to cUt tho belt was attached to the conveyor 
and supporting beams. The device was sent to the DSS Bureau of 
Scientific servicos Laboratory for examination. Foot prints at the scene 
wp.rc photographed. No other leads were developed and the case iu still 
open. 
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(13) On November 4. 1984. about 7:45 a.m .• Trooper Glen Rockwell was 
i,ssigned to investigate a report of a shooting on a ~ura1 road near 
Joppa. Illinois. A DSS Crime Scene Technician assisted. According to 
the Trooper's report. the vehicle had been shot into several times. The 
bullets all appeared to have been fired from a .22 caliber firearm. 
Several projectiles were recovered from the vehicle and are in the 
custody of the Illinois Crime Laboratory. No suspects were seen or 
subsequently identified. While all leads. to this point. have been 
exhausted. the case is still considered as open and under investigation. 

(14) on November 28. 1984. about 12:30 p.m .• Trooper Stanley Mathis 
w~s directed to investigate a report of a vehicle being shot. The 
Truoper met with a Robert L. King at King's home near Joppa. King showed 
th~ .rooper wbere a bullet had entered his pickup truck rear window 
exiting throug9 the windshield. No projectiles were found at the scene. 
No suspects wer~ identified. The case is still open. 

(15) The incident involvin!1 the beating of a Missouri-Portland 
Cement Company employee on plant property on December 
;eported directly to the Massac County Sheriff's Office. 
Sheriff Bob Butler investigated this case personally 

25. 1984. was 
Massac county 

(Massae County 
Sheriff's Office case 2475). The only assistance requested from the IDLE 
wan a State Police patrol unit to provide back up security for the Deputy 
who answered the initial call. No request for investigative assistance 

has ever been made. 

(16) The contention by a Robert C. King that his home had been fired 
into on January 1. 1985 has not been made to the Illinois State Police. 
We have no knowledge Qf the incident. 
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TESTIMONY PRESENTED TO 
THE COMMITTEE'ON LABOR & HUMAN RESOURCES 

-12-

This concludes the statement ptepated for thi. Hearing. The Illinois 
State Police is an old and venetable law enfotcement ageucy. and is quite 
able to stand 00 its tecotd of mote than sixty-two years of dedication to 
public service in Illinois. Thtoughout. I have not sought to defend the 
Illinois State Police. but only to assist the Committee on Labor and 
Human Resoutces as it progresses toward its own goals. 

Thank you very much. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you so much. 
Now, Mr. Beck has stated on national television that he used po­

litical pressure to have the State police removed from the scene. Is 
Mr. Beck correct? Was political pressure brought to bear on the 
State police to remove them from protecting the rights of all of the 
individuals at the facility in Joppa? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. From my perspective, sir, the statement is ab­
solutely not true. The deescalation of the troopers at the scene is a 
tactical situation and one in which I, personally, was not involved. 

As a matter of fact, I do have Lieutenant Richter, who is here 
today, who made that decision himself. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Bob Winchester, former State repre­
sentative, made the same sort of statement in a letter to the Me­
tropolis Planet on November 1, 1984. We will put that into the 
record at this particular time. It will be marked as Hatch exhibit 
No. 11. 

[Senator Hatch's exhibit No. 11 fellows:] 
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.~.:·.~·J;V;;A :IJ.IIO~/'(~t£-T ,.: ",: :"'-3'~t\~ Le:'ti~'S'~~1f' 
'/~/l-.ufv ~.~" • ~:~,:,:~,!' .. ". .~ ~ it ... ~w~~f!~~ .. ·, :: '" ........... __ ..,;";,;;,z: ....... _ ....... ,,.;;,.,......;;~ __ ~ 

:' ... .,""'. t... ~ I~+· .", .t!.·~\~ ... "l..~ •• h;:· ... · 
~. Union endorses Demo ca:Hdidates;':~~;' 
-. .... '\ \. ~'. :t: t 

~ Rep. Bob Winchester :resp~~d~!;~.~,: .' .. 
-: ."-':; '..J.", "!"','\ .' . 

: P:~~~~ thIS letter at the ~~~~l ~u:.asa:i~ ~~~~\':~~~ ~l' 
~ request 01 the members 01 something thnl would really beneIlt my'own politiCal career. 
- ~ Cement Workers Local No. 438. have to be determined In a court Instead, I was tlylng to find out 
:. As the people of,Metropolis and 01 law - thnt no elected olllclal ,wllnl~ could.honesUl'dotobelp.· . 
: .• Massac Co. know, LocD.I438 has !lad the power and lnIJuenoo to ..• 0IIIer. pollUcl~. were more' 
• been on strike now lor almosl19 lorce a company to negot)ate. Inlerestei!.ln-~'ir.\"·l'lllllo#~· 

f:vC;~~ne ~o!~l,ull~~r~! ~~~n~~u1r~~~e~~n~t!.~ =~&~'jy":tetou::'lt:'~; 
r: ="ma.:'d~.~,,!~~'I:,g~b:ti ~I~nc~g~ ~~Iw,~~mE~o~ ~~=-o.rcd::;'t.~~'~. 
:: the people 01 Metropolis and RelnUonsBoard. benltlclal In helping LoeBI_~ 
': Massac Co. lor the very good I was requested towlt with solve thclrprob1eJDa., .. ;,:'". '., 
:. public support thaI has b«m the union members, bul un· .Maybe 1 ma!le ';8 (mistake ~­
~ given to us. I will nollry to name fortunately al the Urne the maybe 1 should .lInye golten the 
,: names and business thnt have leglslature was lo session and It maximum media 'Coverage 
" been so very supportive, for I would require me to miss the avnllnble and then forgot!ellthe 
~ would surely leave someone oul. opportunity to vote· on key lssue. ThaI's wllnt nil the other' 
~ Just leI us say that we are very legislaUve Issues Important to candidates Iu\'\'~ clone • 
~ grnlclul 10 each of you. We do SouthernIUInols, AIl a slnte ~_'( I·:~~. I have 
r. 'have special thanks to Glenn I was requested to contaclthe done alllllat Is ",. JIiJ:. 41Y power 
~ ,Posharil. candidate lor state president 01 the local - which I to do thaI would help Local 438. 
~ senator from Ibis dlslrlct. did. We dlscussed the slrlke and Unlortunalely, It Is beyond my 
~ . PosIIan1 bas visited the picket the need to negoUate on at lenst power to resolve thclr problem. 
~ line and came to the union IIa1I a hall a dozen occasions. I Sincerely yours, 
~ nnd talked to the membership. contacted the Governor's olllcc . Roberl C. WIrichester 
~. He shared some 01 his views hlld Terry Bedgood - speeIal State RepresentaUve 
~ • with us, and what he would like assistant to the· Governor on r ·to see lor southern pllnols. Local Labor lssul!S. 1k~ood .nnd I 
~ 438 leels that Glenn Posbard Is both lind a conference call with 
:: the best choice to serve thls Sid Rice -internaUonal Business 
:- 'district as state SCDator. PnUl RepresentaUve lor Local i38. 
~ Simon and KeD Gray bave alSO Bedgood and I were both con-
;:: b«m vPJ"y belplul to Local 438. vlneed thaI there was serious 
( Bob Wbchester did come to the need to brtog Mlssouri-PorUand 
~ j::cl<et line and leU us that he and Local 438 back to the 
': wow':: nelp, but, then go 60 miles negoUaling table. At that polol, 
~-from here and sny something and at my urging, the Gover-
• - complelely dlllerent. By the nor's olflce attempted to contacl 
• way, Wlncbester came very Portland Cement In St. LouIs, 
: qUleUy not really wanUng the !:!:.gl.~tog ",~ __ mtheallelssrue' • they 
, general public to know that be ... uocu """""'" 

had been there. I am proud to That was nil that I or any 
say that Glenn Poshard, PaUl other elected olllclal could do 
Simon and Ken Gray came regarding .allY . .furhter ! 
boldly and sald that We were negoUaUons. ..' 
getUng a raw denl, and that the;," Tbe presldenl Ii/the local was 
would try to help us, Local 438 quite concerned about the 
would ask all unions and the amounl of slate p4)lIcc prorection 

~J':~&:to ~:,.,~:~a::~ l':.lr~uldro'tl.a~ U:~~d. e!~ 
renIIze thlll thIS could IInppen to barasslng'to the union and lIIat 

, them. We would ask all 01 you to the sltuaUon was being blown 
1 'go to the polls on Npv. 6 vote lor cuI 01 proportion. With the help 
, Glenn Poshard, Paul Simon and 01 the Governor's oltlce, the 
: Ken Gray. Tbe lulure 01 the Departmenl ot 'Law En­
' .• worklng people can Improve forcemenl was Instructed to 
, only If we pitt people Into oltloe review the need COr ibis degree 
::that IInVC our concern In U,e1r of manpower. 'WlthIn 24 hours, 
-:beart. Local 438 leeis thaI theSe 2S slate police were removed 
: 'men IInve just thaL .... from the site. 
:: Thank you very much, T!lls wns done _ based 
: ~ J runes R. (Bob) Flsber primarily on the assuranCi!- from 
· Recordlng Secretary the president lIIat there would In 

Local Unlon No. 438 lact be no trouble caused by his 
HummaAplS. members toward MIGsourl- , 

MetropoliS Portland. II there li;1Id been 
:: EdItors Note: Stocc thIS ls the trouble those slate pollee woUld 
;'Iast Issue prior to the e1ecUon, !lave returned - he agreed. 
.:the Planet lollowed Its regular To turther show my support of 
:JlOllcy and noutlLod Rep. Win- Local438,Ignvell$200donaUoD 
: -chester 01 the above letter so be to their wcltnre tund, which I 
: :wOllld' bave an opportunity to understand they gave to one 01 I 
• :respond. thelr members whO lind recently 
:: Dear EdItor: been released frOm a local 
• Thank you very much lor the hospital. I 

:Opportunity to respond to Mr. Alter the leIDslaUve session 
:Flsber's letter. The 10UowJng Is. adjourned, I vlSlted the :>lcl<el i 
-the clInln 01 events that oceutTed llne on lwo dIflcrtnl OC<:llSlollS. :as lar lIS my Involvemenlln the Mr. FlsI1er's leiter· lodlcnted I 
:Missouri-Portland managemenl that I came very quleUy, not • 
:Issue. really wanUng the generai 
• I was contacted by members public to know lIIal I lind been :or the local, requesUng lIIal I there. 
:Intervene on thclr behrut, \ to Tbe truth 01 the maller Is, thst 
'force Ml.ssourl-Portlcnd back \0 I went btcnusc I was genUInely .f' bargnlntog table. I ,1n1LC8, ~ c:oncemed about the p"rcblem, 
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The CHAIRMAN. That is a long statement, but I will just read a 
few parts of it. I have put the whole matter into the record so any­
body can look at it who wants to. 

He says: 
I contacted the Governor's office and Terry Bedgood, special assistant to the Gov­

ernor on labor issues. Bedgood and I both had a conference call with Sid Rice, Inter­
national Business Representative for Local 438. Bedgood and I were both convinced 
that there was serious need to bring Missouri-Portland and Local 438 back to the 
negotiating table. 

Then he goes on to say: 
The president of the local was quite concerned about the amount of State police 

protection being provided Portland. He indicated that this was embarrassing to the 
union and that the situation was being blown out of proportion. 

With the help of the Governor's office, the department of law enforcement was 
instructed to review the need for this degree of manpower. Within 24 hours, 25 
State police were removed from the site. 

Are you familiar with that? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. No; I am not, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know if Mr. Winchester was correct in 

making those statements? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. I did not speak with Mr. Winchester. 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Nargelenas, are you lamiliar with Sgt. 

Duane Weatherington? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. He worked for Lieutenant Richter, did he? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you aware, Mr. Nargelenas, that Sergeant 

Weatherington met with Missouri-Portland personnel on Thursday, 
March 14, 1985? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. No; I am not. I would have to ask Lieutenant 
Richer. I am not aware of that situation. 

The CHAIRMAN. Are you aware that during that meeting, Ser­
geant Weatherington claimed that it was Bob Winchester who was 
responsible for having the State police removed from their patrol­
ling of the plants? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. No; I am not, sir, but I can have that looked 
into and investigated. 

The CHAIRMAN. Lieutenant Richter, do you have anything to say 
about that? Are you aware of that? 

Mr. RICHTER. I am not aware of it at all, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. What do you believe, Lieutenant Richter, is the 

proper role of the local or State police involved in a labor dispute, 
or with regard to a labor dispute? 

Mr. RICHTER. Well, as the superintendent has explained, as I see 
our role, it is to support local authority, county authority. We will 
react to emergencies, but outside of that, we would like to be re­
quested to assist. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel that the State police have an obliga­
tion to ensure the entry and the exit from all businesses regardless 
of whether or not they are being struck by union members? 

Mr. RICHTER. Well, that is a question easily put and hard to 
answer. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Why is it hard to answer? What is tough about 
that? The law says they have a right to get onto their own prem­
ises and have their own employees come on their premises. 

Mr. RICHTER. Well, Senator, I deal in the tactical situations. I 
would leave the strategy, the philosphy, up to the superintendent. 
If you have a set of facts, I can deal with that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, my facts are that the company said they 
were prohibited from ~etting into their plant because of pickets 
blocking the gate. Don t you think it is part of the State police's 
obligations to get in there and get the pickets the heck out of the 
way of the gate so that owners can go on their premises if they 
want to in order to bring in their new workers if they want to? 

Mr. RICHTER. Whenever the sheriff requested our assistance to do 
that, we went to the scene, and we facilitated entering the gate or 
exiting the gate. 

The CHAIRMAN. You did that on each and every occasion you 
were asked to? 

Mr. RICHTER. Each and every occasion. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel that the State police have an obliga­

tion to ensure the safety of all people who choose to cross a picket 
line? 

Mr. RICHTER. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. You do. 
Now, Mr. Nargelenas, roughly how many reports of criminal ac­

tivity have been made to the Illinois State Police concerning vio­
lence at the Missouri-Portland facility there at Joppa? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. I would estimate approximately 25. 
The CHAIRMAN. About 25 reports. How many of those reports 

have resulted in an arrest or an indictment? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. There were-in one case an arrest was made. 

In several other cases, I believe in six cases, we did take the infor­
mation to the State's attorney, who did call for a grand jury hear­
ing. 

The CHAIRMAN. Prior witnesses have testified that on June 16, 
1984, vehicles attempted to enter the facility at Joppa and were 
denied access. Only one truck was allowed to enter after it had 
been inspected by striking union members. 

Were the Illinois State Police at the entrance to the Missourl­
Portland plant on June 16, 1984? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, we were, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Why weren't the other vehicles allowed to go in, 

then? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Well, from the information I have, there were 

no problems there at the scene at the time. In fact, there was 
agreement between the picketers that were standing there and also 
the people that were coming in. They, according to the troopers, 
even offered to allow the people, the picketers, to inspect the vehi­
cles to ensure that there weren't any people being brought in to 
work and that type of thing. 

We had no problem with that as long as it was by mutual con­
sent that they wanted to do that. 

The CHAIRMAN. Why was Mr. Pugh turned away, then? He testi­
fied on the 27th that he was turned away by you-and he did so 
under oath-by the State police. 
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Mr. NARGELENAS. Not that I am aware of, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. But you don't know, then? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. You weren't there, were you? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. No. 
The CHAIRMAN. Were you there, Lieutenant Richter? 
Mr. RICHTER. No, I wasn't. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you don't know, either, then? 
Mr. RICHTER. Well, I have a report from a trooper who was there. 
The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. 
Mr. RICHTER. His report indicates that-­
rfhe CHAIRMAN. What is his name, first? 
Mr. RICHTER. It was Trooper Rockwell, sir. Glenn Rockwell. 
The CHAIRMAN. Where does he live? Do you know where he 

lives? 
Mr. RICHTER. He lives in Vienna or near Vienna, IL. 
Trooper Rockwell indicates in his report that the decision to 

leave the area was made by Mr. Pugh, that he-Trooper Rock­
well-had informed the people at the gate, the striking employees, 
that they could not impede the truck's entry into the plant. 

I might also add th.':lt at the time, Trooper Rockwell was there by 
himself, and very prudently--

The CHAIRMAN. Was he concerned about his safety? 
Mr. RICHTER. I am sorry, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. Was he concerned for his safety? 
Mr. RICHTER. I cannut tell you that. It would be extraordinary for 

us to assign a single trooper to handle any event of that size, 
though, and he would be waiting for a backup unit. That is just 
SOP. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know if any of your troopers were ever 
concerned about their safety or the safety of anybody else at or 
near that plant? 

Mr. RICHTER. I don't know it. The troopers felt, themselves, it is 
their job; it is their work. I hardly think that they were concerned 
with their safety beyond what a prudent man would be. 

The CHAIRMAN. Lieutenant Richter, did you ever state that, /tIt 
is the dictum of labor law in Illinois that the State police will not 
get involved until someone has been injured or killed," or words to 
that effect? 

Mr. RICHTER. I said no words to that effect. It isn't true. 
The CHAIRMAN. You didn't say anything like that? 
Mr. RICHTER. I didn't say that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, did you say anything like that? 
Mr. RICHTER. I hardly can-I wouldn't say anything like that. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK. Mr. Nargelenas, on June 16, 1984, a tempo-

rary restraining order was entered that prohibited the union from 
blocking access to the plant and from having more than three pick­
ets on the line at one time. Yet on June 19, as we have seen on the 
videotape, a mob of pickets stopped at a Xerox serviceman's car, 
and Garold Blanchard broke its windshield. 

On June 30, as we saw on tape, another mob entered plant prop­
erty and-well, we didn't see that on tape, but we will have to see 
if it is there-entered plant property and threw nails on the road. 
Now, why didn't your troopers enforce the law in these instances? 
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Mr. NARGELENAS. I think, Senator, that they did. In the first in­
stance, I think it is even in the videotape that as soon as the inci­
dent was taking place, you could hear a siren, which was one of 
our squads that was approaching the scene. 

As soon as the trooper noticed that there was a situation going 
on that could be dangerous, he immediately proceeded to that loca­
tion, and at that point in time, the individual did surrender to the 
trooper, and the trooper placed the individual under arrest. 

The CHAIRMAN. Why didn't the trooper get out of the car? He 
stayed in his car the whole time. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. I don't believe that is true, sir. I believe he did 
get out of the car. I don't know if you can see it on the videotape or 
not. 

The CHAIRMAN. The tape showed he did not. 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Pardon me? 
The CHAIRMAN. The tape showed he did not get out of the car. I 

would be happy to play it again, but that is what it shows. 
I will tell you what bothers me. We had a number of people come 

in here under oath and testify to all these incidents of shootings, 
and one guy even got hit with a bullet, shootings into homes, 
people being beaten up, arms broken, nails thrown everywhere, 
tires slashed, threats and intimidation, blocking of the way, ob­
scenities, et cetera, et cetera, and yet nothing seems to really have 
been done to resolve these problems 

Mr. NARGELENAS. No, sir, that is not true. As much as possible, 
we have conducted investigations. There are several investigations 
that are still going on at this point in time in regard to some of the 
incidents that did take place. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you feel that you might be able to press 
charges on more than one of the 25 accusations that you have had 
come your way? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. We are not sure at this point in time. I would 
have to go back and review the cases. We are hoping to make some 
more progress on them. 

As before, in the other cases, as I mentioned, we made an'wrest 
in one, and in six others we asked for it to be brought befor".l-we 
took it before the State attorney. He called for a grand jury hear­
ing. In most of those cases, no true bill was brought about. 

In some cases, rather than go through the criminal sy,i:::em, they 
went the civil route and handled it that way, and then the State's 
attorney, once it was handled-for instance, I believe one individ­
ual received, I think it was 45 days and a $1,200 fine. At that point 
in time, the State's attorney decided not to proceed on criminal 
charges. 

The CHAIRMAN. In all of those 25 allegations, were they all made 
against the picketers, or were they made against both sides? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Well, many of the incidents that took place­
as a matter of fact, in most of these incidents-they did not take 
place there at the main gate area. Many of them took place other 
locations, which was hard for us to provide-for instance, I can tell 
you that, normally, the county only has one trooper patrolling that 
county. That is all that we have on a normal detail. 

When this incident happened, at that time, 21 patrol units were 
sent to that site, and once we saw that things were rather peaceful 
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there at the main gate area, then at that time we started de-esca­
lating the numbers of troopers that we had. 

However, we did keep up patrols in the county area. However, it 
was very hard to patrol all areas. We did provide escort for trucks 
as they were coming and going, things such as that. So we did our 
best to try to prevent any damage to property or injury to person­
nel. 

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think, if you had kept troopers at the 
gate, you could have prevented an incident like what happened to 
J.J. Badalich that was described here today and also on February 
27? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Which incident was that, sir? 
The CHAIRMAN. That was the log-throwing incident. 
Mr. NARGELENAS. OK. I think I have that. 
The CHAIRMAN. See, that occurred right there at the picket line. 

In fact, it was right at the gate. 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Well, I cannot say for certain, sir, if there had 

been a trooper there at that point in time, maybe the incident 
could have been prevented, but there were situations and times­
for instance, for us to commit that type of police resources for a 
long, extended period of time causes us problems in other areas 
that we need to also provide patrol coverage for. 

As I said before, the decision to reduce the number of troopers 
was made by the commander on the scene, because for me, sitting 
in Springfield, it would be hard for me to make that type of deci­
sion. I don't know exactly how many people were there, what the 
situation was like, and so that is one that we allowed the on-scene 
commander to make that type of decision. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me make a suggestion to you. We know 
that a lot of this stuff quit when our investigators started to inves­
tigate it. 

It bothers me somewhat-I am not meaning to blame the State 
police, although it bothers me that more help wasn't given out 
there-but my experience in labor relations is that once these 
hearings are over, and once the employees have a right to vote to 
decertify, that there is a good chance you will have an escal.ation in 
some of these incidents again. 

Like I say, the reason I brought out 1973 is to show there has 
been a pattern in the past of what has gone on here, even though 
the union president has denied that his members have done, really, 
anything other than the few incidents that he has admitted that 
they did. 

I sure hope that you people will get out there and make sure 
that this is carefully monitored and watched because, frankly, you 
are about all we have to depend on to stop picket line violence and 
other types of violence that have occurred and that may occur in 
the future. But it is probably going to get worse if you don't stay 
right on top of it. 

Mr. NARGEI.ENAS. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. This committee is going to stay right on top of it. 

We are very concerned about these types of things and the inci­
dents that have been alleged here, frankly, on both sides. But the 
vast majority of them have been alleged against the picketers 
rather than against the company, although we have had some ac-
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cusations about Mr. Nuckols which, it seems to me, we will do 
some more checking on. However these accusations are not directly 
related to the issue of picket line violence, which we are concerned 
about in this particular hearing. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Well, as I mentioned, also, Senator, we are con­
cerned about these situations, as one of our duties, of course, is to 
protect life and property, and that is what we were attempting to 
do in this situation, and yet maintain a neutral attitude toward 
both parties. 

The CHAIRMAN. Sure, and I think that is all you can do. 
I want to thank you for appearing. I have got a number of other 

questions, but to save time, I will just submit them to you in writ­
ing, and if you can respond to them, we would appreciate it very 
much. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, sir. 
[The following material was subsequently supplied for the 

record:] 

------ ------
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D€PI1RTN1ENT OF LI1W €NFORC€N\€NT 
DI\JISION OF STATE POLICE 

l~IN'lUTIIIt N~RGEt.E:NAI-IUPERINTEND€NT 

April 19. 1905 

The Honorable Orrin G. Hatch 
Chal.rman. Commi tteo on Labor & Human Resources 
United States Senate 
Washington. D.C. 20510 

Dear Congressman Hatch: 

1 know you were concerned that there might be additional 
problems at the Missouri-Portland Cement Plant at Joppa due to the 
absence of private security guards. During this time. we 
increased our patrol coverage in the area of their Plant (copy of 
request included). We experienced no problems during this period 
and received complimentary remarks from their management personnel 
thanking us for our assistance and the excellent job we were 
doing. We have been advised that Missouri-Portland Cement has now 
replaced the previous security personnel with an approved security 
force. 

We looked into the sltuation brought out in your hearings 
where it was alleged that one of our Command personnel had made a 
statement. that the politicians had caused the removal of State 
Police personnel from the Joppa strike detail. Our Sergeant was 
emphatic in his denial of having or.iginated any such statement. 
He recalls the conversation with ~Ir. Brekhus and pointed out 
during his conversation that he had read a newspaper article 
Wherein former State Representative Robert Winchester had taken 
credit for beLng instrumental in having State Police personnel 
removed from this detail. 1 am including a copy of that newspaper 
article for your information. It is obvious from the letter 
authored by Mr. Winchester that he indicated that the Governor's 
office directed the Department of Law Enforcement to review the 
need for manpower on this detail. He further stated that within 
twenty-four hours. twenty-five State Police were removed from the 
site. I have discussed our involvement and direction with my 
Field operations Commander. Deputy Superintendent William Pierce. 
He is just as emphatic that he received absolutely no interference 
or direction from the Governor's office or any other governmental 
official. He did have daily conversations with captain Niepert 
and Lieutenant Richter concerning our deployment of manpower based 
upon the minimal number of problems that were occurring at that 
time. It was mutually agreed between his office and the District 

40111RMORY &UILDINGi< SPRINGFI€LD,ILLlNOI)*6Q706 
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that. based upon the dec~eas1n9 number of problema. we would 
qradually reduce our manpower commitments. This decision was 
baaed solely upon an objective eval.uation of the prohlems at that 
time. 

1 appreciated the opportunity to testify before your committee 
and I hope the above information will help ciarify previous 
concerns and keep you informed of present circumstances. 

LAN:pmc 
enclosures 
cc: conqressman simon 

Vert truly tours. 

James B. zag-el 
Director 

By: L. A. Narqelenas 
superintendent 
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The CHAIRMAN. Let's turn to Senator Dodd. 
Senator DODD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chaitman, and my 

apologies to you and our witnesses for coming in here a hit late, 
but we are in a markup on the foreign aid bill down the hall, and 
we are trying to set some budget figures in that particulal' discus­
sion, so I apologize for arriving late. 

You may have already answered some of these questions, and so 
if I am being duplicative, I apologize to you in advance, and if the 
answers have been provided, you can just indicate that or repeat 
them if you would for me. 

But let me just try to get down and establish as clearly as I can 
the b::..ckground of your relationship to the allegations raised by the 
company and others in previous testimony. 

First of all, can you tell us how many-you are familiar, I pte­
sume, with the hearing transcript that the company testified to 
back in February. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, sir, I had a chance to review it last 
evening. 

Senator DODD. You have, too, Lieutenant Richter? You read the 
transcript of the last hearing on this issue? 

Mr. RICHTER. Yes, sir. 
Senator DODD How many of the cases-they cited a number of 

cases in that testimony-how many cases were presented to the 
grand jury and resulted in indictments; how many were presented 
and dismissed? Do you have those numbers? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. As I can recall, to the best of my knowledge, I 
believe there were approximately six that we went to the State at­
torney and asked for prosecution. He called for a gl'and jury on 
those, and none of those-they came back with a no bill on all six. 

Senator DODD. They dismissed all six? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, sir. 
Senator DODD. A number of cases which were referred to you did 

not result in the presentment, as you just pointed out, in grand 
jury. Can you tell us at all what the rationale was for failing to 
indict? Are you familiar at all with what the arguments were in 
those pal'ticular cases and why they were dismissed? 

Mr. Nargelenas. No, other than on one case we were aware that 
it was a situation in which the individual told our trooper that he 
could not identify the individual that had committed this action; 
however, two other people could. Later on in testimony, the indi­
vidual then stated that he could identify the individual. 

The trooper was called forward, and having been sworn, he could 
not lie. He said no, that the individual had told me on his original 
statement that he could not identify the individual, and so then the 
case was dismissed, as I understand it. That is the only one that I 
am awa.re of in regard to the information tha.t was given to me. 

Senator DODD. Are any of those cases still under investigation? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Of those six, yes, I believe we are still looking 

at some additional information and evidence, except for the one 
which was a problem with the witness. 

Senator DODD. Now, as I believe, the company talked about some 
100 cases-am I correct?-of '"'iolence. Are you familiar with that? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. No, sir, I was not. 
Senator DODD. That was part of their testimony in February. 

l ____ ... __ . _________________ _ 
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The CHAIRMAN. r think that includes the sheriffs office allega­
tions. 

Senator DODD. Correct, yes. 
Mr. NARGELENAS. I may have missed that when I read that. 

There were several cases that we were not involved in ourselves, 
personally, that were handled by the Massac County Sheriffs De­
partment. 

Senator DODD. Are you familiar with the fact that a number of 
these cases that were cited by the company were in fact reported to 
the committee staff on this committee before you were ever noti­
fied of them? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, sir. There were several cases, and we have 
responded to some of those in our written testimony that the first 
time we ever heard about these incidents is when we were advised 
by committee stuff. 

Senator DODD. Well, I think that is extremely important to note. 
As just normal procedures, if there are acts of violence, certainly 
the first people you would bring that information to the attention 
of would be, I presumt;l, police authorities, whether it be the sher­
iffs office or the State police, and while we like to maintain our 
prerogatives here, it is a rather backward way of approaching 
criminal justice. 

I wonder if you might give us some indication. You said a 
moment ago in response to the chairman's question that generally, 
as a proposition, State police remain neutral in labor disputes. 

Could you be a bit more specific about that policy? Other inci­
dences, possibly, that you may be familiar with around the State 
where there have been requests made by the State police to become 
involvt'd 1n matters such as we have before us here today. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Well, those do happen on quite a few occasions. 
There have been several instances, for instance, with teachers 
'strikes in which school boards have asked us to step in and do cer­
tain things, and once again, there we have always taken the posi­
tion that if the local authorities, either the municipality or the 
county in which the strike is taking place, if they were requesting 
our assistance, then that would be our position. We did not want to 
be seen as strikebreakers or anything like that. 

At the same time, we are put in a very tough position, and in 
most cases, in most of these situations, as was mentioned in earlier 
testimony, the union members would prefer to see fewer police offi­
cers at the scene. Management would prefer to see more police offi­
cers at the scene. So we try to balance that. At the same time, our 
main concern, though, is with the protection of property and the 
lives of the citizens that are there. 

Senator DODD. But, as a general proposition, you respond more to 
local police authority l'equests rather than management or labor in 
these kinds of situations? 

Mr. NARGELENAS, Yes, sir. 
Senator DODD. And that is the standard operating procedure 

throughout the State? 
Mr. NARGELENAS. Yes, sir, 
Senator DODD. To your knowledge, is that also the standard oper­

ating procedure of most State police agencies throughout the 
United States? 
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Mr. NARGELENAs. In regard to most State police agencies, I be­
lieve that is accurate. 

Senator DODD. I thank you. I thank you for coming here today, 
and if I have asked questions, as I said at the outset, that you have 
already responded to, I apologize, but I appreciate your being here. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Simon? 
Senator SIMON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
First, just one minor correction of the record. The chairman re­

ferred to a mob stopping the car out there. I don't condone more 
than three people being on the picket line, but the videotape 
showed, I think, six people there. Six is not quite a mob. 

In the testimony last month, the chairman asked, "How many 
incidents of violence against company personnel or property have 
you reported to the State and local authorities since the strike 
began last Juno 15?" 

Mr. Lang replied, "Easily 100 or more such instances." Is that 
accurate? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. That would be quite a few more than we are 
aware of. 

Senator SIMON. All right. The Illinois State Police is, I think, 
generally regarded as one of the flnest State police, professional 
police groups, in the Nation. That certainly has been my impres­
sion. 

You have read the record of the last time which is fairly critical 
of the Illinois State Police. Is that criticism justified, in your opin­
ion? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. No, Senator, I don't believe that it is in that, 
first of all, we did not receive a single complaint from anyone in 
regard to the actions of our troopers at the scene. For instance, if 
an individual is stopped by a trooper, let's say a motorist who is 
traveling down the highway, and the motorist feels that the troop­
er mishandled the situation, was not courteous, they can write in, 
they can call in, and we would conduct an investigation. 

In this case, I do not recall any complaints except from the 
standpoint that we were requested to send more people to the 
strike scene, and that was something that I had to leave up to the 
lieutenant at the scene to decide how many troopers were enough 
to handle that. 

We could have, as an example, brought in troopers from all over 
the State, as we did initially, to be sure that there wouldn't be any 
violence. There were troopers brought in from three of four differ­
ent districts to assist. But once we saw that there was not that 
need for manpower, at least from Lieutenant Richter's position, at 
that time we reduced the number of troopers we had at the scene. 

Senator SIMON. But there were no complaints on the part of 
anyone, to your knowledge, about how you conducted an investiga­
tion or how your police conducted themselves? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. I did not receive a complaint, sir. 
Senator SIMON. Do you have any evidence at all that Mr. Beck, 

who testified here earlier, or officers of the union are engaged in a 
pattern of planned violence against the plant? 

Mr. NARGELENAS. From our investigations, we have no evidence 
of that at this time. 
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Senator SIMON. I thank you very, very much. I appreciate your 
testimony. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you. We will keep the record open 
and allow people to submit questions to you, and we appreciate 
your coming here and appreciate your testimony. 

Mr. NARGELENAS. Thank you, Senator. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you so much. We will now call Mr. Robert 

King, who is a member of local 438 from Metropolis, IL. Let's call 
the three last witnesses to the table: Robert King, a member of 
local 438, Metropolis, IL; James H. Anderson, member of local 438 
from Karnak, IL; and Greg Peterson, former security guard of Mis­
souri-Portland Cement Co. in Joppa, IL. 

Senator SIMON. Mr. Chairman, if I may inquire what our plans 
are--

The CHAIRMAN. I think we can wrap this up as quickly as possi­
ble. I don't have any time this afternoon; that is my problem. I 
don't think this needs to be very long. At least that is my impres­
sion. But where are Mr. King and Mr. Anderson? Come right up. 
Mr. King, you sit right there, and Mr. Anderson, you sit in the 
middle. 

As I understand it, neither of you wants to make a statement; 
you will just respond to questions. Is that it, or do you want to 
make a statement? 

Mr. KING. It doesn't matter to me. Any way you want to conduct 
it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Simon, as I understand it, you have 
some questions for Mr. King and Mr. Anderson? 

Senator SIMON. If each of you could just give kind of a 2-minute 
statement of--

Mr. ANDERSON. Just a moment, please. Could that light there be 
raised up just a little bit? It is blinding me. [Laughter.] 

The CHAIRMAN. It gets pretty bright around here, doesn't it, you 
have to admit? 

Senator SIMON. Yes. 
Mr. ANDERSON. We are glad to be in a bright place. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, we are glad to have you here. 
Mr. King, if you would care to make a little, short statement, 

that would be great. 
Senator SIMON. Just a 2-minute statement, each of you, about 

what your involvement was and what has happened. 

STATEMENT OF ROBERT KING, MEMBER OF LOCAL 438, UNITED 
CEMENT, LIME, GYPSUM & ALLIED WORKERS 

Mr. KING. I am Robert King. I am a member of local 438. I am 
one of the members that has been sent back into the plant, and 
since I have been sent back into the plant, my home has been fired 
upon two times, two different occasions. 

The CHAIRMAN. Somebody shot at your home, you are saying? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. It is a very nerve-wracking situation that I 

am working in, and my family and I have suffered mentally from 
this shooting at my home, and that is one thing I would like to 
elaborate, is the shooting. 

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead. 
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Mr. KING. I think that, to the best of my knowledge, this has 
come about because I am a member of local 438, and I am back in 
this plant working. 

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, you have gone back to work and 
have ignored the strike, is that it? 

Mr. KING. Yes, sir. I am back in the plant working now. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any idea who has been shooting at 

your property? 
Mr. KING. No, sir. I don't have any idea. 
The CHAIRMAN. As I understand it, there have been three shots? 
Mr, KING. No, sir. There have been two different occasions. 
The CHAIRMAN. Two different occasions? 
Mr. KING. One time we found three bullet holes. They fired into 

my pickup truck and blew both windows out of it, and they fired­
the first time, the police came ou.t thf!re and investigated it, and 
they found .22 bullets, and they said it was from a small caliber 
pistol because of the impact it had. 

The CHAIRMAN. They had 22 actual slugs? 
Mr. KING. Yes. sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Or there were .22-caliber slugs? 
Mr. KING. They are .22 slugs. They found one that hit the wind­

shield, but it was in small bits. It exploded when it hit the wind­
shield. 

The CHAIRMAN. So they found one .22-caliber slug? Is that what 
you are saying? 

Mr. KING. There is one there now in the post that they didn't dig 
out, and I don't know why. I guess they haven't any need for it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is that the post on the sign between your house 
and the barn? 

Mr. KING. No, sir. That's a light pole between my house and the 
highway. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I believe that what he wants to know is how 
many shots were actually fired, don't you, sir? 

The CHAIRMAN, Yes; how many shots were fired at your car, if 
you know? 

Mr. KING. The first time they fired three shots, and the next 
time they fired five shots from a .38-caliber pistol. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. Was anybody in the car at the time? 
Mr. KING. Pardon? 
The CHAIRMAN. Was anybody in the car at the time? 
Mr. KING. No, sir. This was early in the morning, 12:30. 
The CHAIRMAN. This was while you were still in bed? 
Mr. KING. I was still in bed, the first time. I wasn't at home the 

second time, I had just got off work and I was on my route home. 
My wife was there and two of our friends were there, and this was 
on New Year's Eve night. They pulled up out there and fired into 
my property. My neighbors were standing in the front yard across 
the street and witnessed this. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did he know who it was, or did he describe the 
car or anything? 

Mr. KING. They described the vehicle, When they first called the 
police, they misrepresented it and said it was a station wagon, and 
the next time, the husband told the wife that she had made a mis­
take, it wasn't a station wagon, it was a van. 
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The CHAIRMAN. I see. These were your next-door neighbors? 
Mr. KING. Across the street. 
The CHAIRMAN. So what you are telling us here today is that 

somebody has shot into your car, into your property, and you be­
lieve they shot at your home. 

Mr. KING. Well, there is no doubt they shot at my home, because 
there is evidence of it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, is it true that you were one of the first 
union members to be hired back by Missouri-Portland Cement 
Company following the June 15, 1984, strike? 

Mr. KING. I was one of the first 12, yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. One of the first 12 union men. When were you 

hired back? 
Mr. KING. October 29, 1984. 
The CHAIRMAN. About how many of your fellow union members 

.in local 438 have been hired back by the end of, say, last year? 
Mr. KING. Twelve. 
The CHAIRMAN. Twelve of you have gone back to work, then? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
1'he CHAIRMAN. That is 12 out of how many union members who 

used to work at that plant? 
Mr. KING. About 115. 
The CHAIRMAN. About 115. So there are about 103 who are not 

working. Is that correct? 
Mr. KING. No, sir. Since the first of the year, they called back six 

more. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you've got about 18 out of 115. 
Mr. KING. We have 18. 
The CHAIRMAN. So there are about 97 who are not working? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are they supporting the strike? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And you 18 are not supporting the strike; you 

have gone back to work? 
Mr. KING. Well, I don't know whether you call it supporting it or 

not. We are still involved with the strike even though we are in the 
plant. 

The CHAIRMAN. But you are working, though the 97 are not, 
right? 

Mr. KING. Yes, sir. It is a real difficult situation. I have never 
faced anything like this, and I have been a member of the union 
for 35 years. It makes it very difficult for you to make decisions, 
since you are involved inside and outside. 

The CHAIRMAN. Sure. Have these other 97 workers found compa­
rable work or any kind of work around Joppa, or are they just basi .. 
cally still on strike? 

Mr. KING. Maybe half a dozen of them have, but not very many. 
The CHAIRMAN. Most of them have not worked since the day of 

the strike last year? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. So you have been one of the more fortunate 

members of the union as far as work is concerned? 
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Mr. KING. As far as work is concerned, but as far as mental an­
guish and stress and strain, no, sir. I think I am in a worse position 
than they are. 

The CHAIRMAN. Have any of them expressed any resentment 
toward you for going back to work? Have they called you a scab or 
a union-buster? 

Mr. KING. No, sir. I talked with most of them personally and 
asked how they felt about me going back in there, and they 
thought that this was the only way that we have to accomplish 
anything. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was for you to go back to work? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. But the ones you talked to are not going back 

voluntarily themselves? 
Mr. KING. I didn't understand you. 
The CHAIRMAN. The ones you talked to are still on strike, is what 

you are saying. 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Now, when you went back to work, you went 

back to work, what, at $10 an hour rather than the $13 an hour? 
Mr. KING. Less than that, sir. I went back at $8.95, and I came 

out of there making $13.57. 
The CHAIRMAN. So when the strike occurred, you were making 

$13.57, and what are you making now? 
Mr. KING. I have been moved up since I went in there. When 

they hired these other six the first part of the year, there was an 
opening with higher pay, and I moved up, and I am making $10.30 
now. 

The CHAIRMAN. So you are making about $3.30 less than you did 
when the strike occurred? 

Mr. KING. Yes, sir, about $115 a week less than I made when I 
came out of there, and I was making about $150 less. 

The CHAIRMAN. But you don't know who has taken these shots at 
your car or your property? 

Mr. KING. No, sir. I don't have any idea. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you report it to the police? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And what did they do about it? 
Mr. KING. They said they were going to investigate it. That's all. 
The CHAIRMAN. Have they done anything about it, to you~ 

knowledge, since? . 
Mr. KING. Not to my knowledge. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any questions? 
Senator SIMON. Yes; if I could, and then, unfortunately, I am 

running way late on another meeting I am supposed to get to. 
You mentioned you are working for that much less. What are 

conditions like in the plant? 
Mr. KING. I don't really know how to explain them. I think the 

conditions are much unsafer than they were when I came out of 
there because of the conditions of the plant. There is much more 
material that is not cleaned up, and the plant seems to me much 
more run-down than it was when we left. 

I look at everything from a safety standpoint, and it doesn't look 
near as safe as it did when I left there. 
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Senator SIMON. So the safety conditions are not what they should 
be. Have you talked tu anybody in the company about it? 

Mr. KING. Yes, sir. 
Senator SIMON. And has it resulted in any improvement? 
Mr. KING. In the last week or so, they have brought in some 

more people. I don't know what they call them, contractors or 
something, and they are working on cleaning this up, but I feel like 
all they are doing is replacing some of our people that should be in 
there. I don't know what they are, but they are doing labor type of 
work, cleaning. 

We have build-ups on the roofs of foreign materials, cement and 
stuff, maybe 40, 50, 60 tons on these roofs, and I am not sure what 
the roof will hold. I am kind of leery about walking under it. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Well, one of the roofs, the beams have done been 
l,ent, and it is trying to fall and has done been repaired since we 
went in. 

Senator SIMON. So that there are safety problems in addition to 
the others. 

Mr. KING. That is my opinion. I am not an expert on safety. 
Senator SIMON. In your opinion-and I recognize you don't have 

the evidence on this-but in your opinion, has the union been in­
volved, the union officials been involved, in any of the planned vio­
lence that you have experienced? 

Mr. KING. No, sir. Mr. Beck and Mr. Barnhill have repeatedly 
expressed, do not cause violence. A number of times when accusa­
tions were made, he would come and ask me if I knew anything 
about it, and I would say no, I don't know anything about it, and 
he said, Well, whatever you do, don't create any violence because it 
only creates problems for the union. 

Senator SIMON. And so, when the State police testified here 
before in response to my question that they had no evidence of any 
union plan for violence Whatsoever, as far as you know, the State 
police's statement is correct? 

Mr. KING. As far as I know, Local 438 has never had any plan 
for violence. 

STATEMENT OF JAMES H. ANDERSON, MEMBER OF LOCAL 438, 
UNITED CEMENT, LIME, GYPSUM & ALLIED WORKERS 

Mr. ANDERSON. That is another thing there, Senator, that we 
came an awful long ways from home to find out, is the flat tires 
that Mr. Sullivan was having. 

Now, our farm equipment goes up and down this same road. 
Now, you have to realize that there are three plants right there to­
gether. It starts out Commercial Transport, EEl, the trunk-line gas 
company, and the Missouri-Portland plant. 

There are approximately over 2,000-this is by county records 
and count-vehicles that go down this road daily, and Mr. Sullivan 
is the only one that I know of-I am referring to the farmers, 
which my father is onc-is the only one that has tire trouble. 

It kind of makes you wonder how come his trucks pick up nails 
and the farmers' don't, and why the automobiles are not having a 
lot of car trouble because there are people in the vicinity going to 
work, traveling that road from two to five times a day. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Yes; I think it is odd that he is the only one sin­
gled out, but he has testified that they have thrown them right in 
front of his tires. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes; but again, let's assume that a bunch of 
nails, tacks, et cetera, are thrown in front of his tires. Are we 
saying that all of these are picked up every time? 

Senator SIMON. May I ask one other question of the witnesses? 
There have been some allegations that there is drinking and other 
conduct within the plant no'1:" that is not--

Mr. ANDERSON. Yes, sir, tliere is. 
Senator SIMON. Is that correct? 
Mr. ANDERSON. That is correct. 
Senator SIMON. Can you give us-explain what is happening? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Well, before I went in, according to-I started 

back to work with Bob King here on the same job, but now I moved 
into maintenance, which is a little more money, but the men really 
hated us-the scabs, we naturally called them-hated to see us 
come in there because their drinldng has been shut down to a cer­
tain amount. They can't do it openly--now, this is what they tell 
me-like they did. 

One said that the company was actually supplying them with 
drinks, and when they would start getting low, he said he was 
making good money selling it. I didn't know why he would fib 
about it, you know. 

Mr. KING. Another thing I would like to mention on this alcohol 
being in the plant, I have seen a certain individual with alcohol 
myself. On Saturday there are very few supervisors in the plant, 
maybe two, maybe three, and on Saturday evening, when the 
evening crew came in to relieve me when I was on days, I actually 
saw the man bringing beer in a plastic bag, a double plastic bag, 
and iced down. 

I have also seen marijuana in the ash trays in this plant, and I 
made it very clear to my foreman that I would not work with 
anyone under the influence or alcohol or drugs, and he could just 
take him home or take me home, whichever way they wanted to do 
it, but I definitely will not work on my job where somebody is 
under the influence of alcohol or drugs, because it is easy enough 
to get hurt, but it is much easier when you are under the influ­
ence. 

Senator SIMON. If I may just add one other word here, Mr. Chair­
man-I appreciate your yielding to me-if anyone of the three of 
you runs into problems with your company, I hope you will get 
back to me or my office or to this committee immediately so that 
we can know about it. We appreciate your courage in coming here 
and testifying. 

Mr. ANDERSON. We thank you very much for the opportunity of 
being here. 

The CHAIRMAN. Go ahead, Mr. King. 
Mr. KING. I have never had any problems with my supervisors in 

the 22 years I have been in this plant. 
The CHAIRMAN. With the company supervisors? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. No problems at all with any of them prior to 

or up till now. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, that has been my impression. 
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Mr. KING. Pardon? 
The CHAIRMAN. That has been my impression as well. 
Mr. ANDERSON. They are, I will have to say that, their supervi­

sors are fine. 
The CHAIRMAN. 'rhey do a good job? 
Mr. ANDERSON. We have had no problems. In the nearly 22 years 

I have been there, we have had no problems, and they are still that 
way. 

Mr. KING. 'J'here is one thing I don't understand. I have been 
working for this company 22 years. Mr. Sullivan got up here and 
made his complaints about them shooting into his home. He does 
not work for this company directly. 

The CHAIRMAN. That is right. 
Mr. KING. He is employed by Commercial Transport. Commercial 

Transport only hauls cement out of that plant to the suppliers that 
they supply it to. 

They also have another guy that-his car was fired into, and his 
father is a foreman in that plant, or he is a maintenance coordina­
tor. 

This company has run two-page ads in the local paper, a full­
page ad in the local paper, and offered a $10,000 reward. I have 
been there 10 years. They didn't put one word in the paper and 
they didn't offer one nickel. They haven't said one thing to me, and 
then they try to make me think they really care about my health, 
my welfare, and my state of mind or anything. It is very strange to 
me. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was that man's name who also was shot at 
Wade Parker? 

Mr. KING. Yes, sir. That is the one I was having reference to. 
The CHAIRMAN. Are you aware that he accused members of the 

union of shooting at him? 
Mr. KING. Did I what? 
'J'he CHAIRMAN. That he accused membe:;:s of the union of shoot­

ing, doing the shootings? 
Mr. KING. Yes, sir. I don't doubt it because we get the blame for 

everything. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. Anderson, you wanted to make a statement here today? 
Mr. ANDERSON. No, I don't guess I have got any more to add to 

it. There are other private contractors that haul in and out of this 
plant, and I have never heard of them having any trouble. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. 

STATEMENT OF GREGG PE1'ERSON, FORMER SECURITY GUARD 
OF MISSOURI-PORTLAND CEMEN1' CO. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Peterson, could you state your full name for 
the record and tell us where you are presently employed? 

Mr. PETERSON. My name is Private Gregg M. Peterson. I am pres­
ently employed with the U.S. Army as a military police officer. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now, I understand that you worked as a guard 
at the Missouri-Portland cement plant in Joppa, IL, during the 
height of the strike violence that occurred this last year, or this 
last "ummel'. 
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Could you give us the dates of your employment at the plant and 
describe your job responsibilities to us? 

Mr. PETERSON. Sir, I believe I was employed from June 23 to 
around July 28. I am not exactly sure on those dates. 

The CHAIRMAN. We have heard previous testimony regarding an 
incident that occurred on July 7, 1984, in which a member of the 
union's bargaining committee named Randy Woods entered plant 
property on a bicycle and threw a bottle of liquid into a van in 
which company security guards were sitting. Were you in that com­
pany van at that time? 

Mr. PETlnRSON. Yes, sir, I was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you see the rider enter on the bicycle and 

toss the bottle into the van? 
Mr. PE'l'ERSON. Well, sir, at the time he came through the gate­

we had SElen him periodically riding back and forth in front of the 
gate earlier that day, and we had him on videotape. At the time he 
came through the gate, I was filling out my log. I was the shift su­
pervisor for that particular point because of my background with 
Hardin County educational television, with video equipment. 

I was filling out my logs, and at one point one of the other secu­
rity guards yells out, ttHe's coming through the gate," and when I 
looked up, by that time, he had traveled 50 feet rather fast on the 
bike and was right there next to me at the passenger door. 

The CHAIRMAN. What Was his name? 
MI'. PETERSON. He was identified to me in court, after I pointed 

him out in court, as Randall K. Woods. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did you speak with Mr. Woods at the time? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir, I did. I tUrned to him and I said what 

any normal person, I guess, would say, ttAren't you going to get in 
trouble for coming in here'?" 

The CHAIRMAN. What did he say? 
Mr. PETERSON. He said, lINo, but you are," and at that point he 

threw a bottle of liquid at me. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. Did the liquid hit you? 
Mr. PETERSON . Yes, sir, it did. It struck me-­
The CHAIRMAN. Where at? 
Mr. PETERSON. It struck me on the chin, it splattered on my face 

and on my uniform and all over my back. Then it hit the floor, and 
when it hit the floor, it left a fume in the air. There was a fume in 
the air from where it hit the rubber. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you get hurt by it? What happened to you? 
Mr. PETERSON. Oh, yes, sir. I got marks on my face right. here 

[pointing to chin]. I got some marks on my back. I can't exac1dy say 
that they came from that substance, but, sir, I did not hav(~ them 
when I was working at Missouri-Portland' until after this incident 
occurred. My face began to break out in this area, and the skin 
became discolored. 

The CHAIRMAN. What happened to you on that occasion? 
Mr. PETERSON. Well, at that point I called my shift supervisor, 

Mr. Terry Payne, and I said, ttTerry, a stink bomb has just been 
thrown in the van." He said, ItGet out and take care of ym:tr men." 

I got my men out of the van, all of them, which wer(~ getting 
sick, all around the area, and our faces~anyone that had the solu-
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tion on them, our faces and everything began to be irritated and 
itch. 

At that point I called Terry again on the radio, and I said, "This 
stuff is worse than what I thought." I said, "You'd better get up 
here." And he came up to the scene. He picked up the bottle and 
took us back-there wet'e two of us that had the solution on us at 
that point-and took us back to the main office and let us clean up 
with some special soap to remove chemicals that we have in there, 
and we cleaned up with that. 

I ber-an to have trouble breathing, and I was wheezing, and 
Terry says, IIWell, I think we better call an ambulance." He had 
called the State police, I believe. The ambulance took us to the hos­
pital, and on the way to the hospital, I lost consciousness. 

The CHAIRMAN. Why did you have trouble breathing? Was it be­
cause of the smell or because of the--

Mr. PE'rERSON. Well, they told me at the hospital that I had in­
haled some of this stuff, and I had possible chemical bUrns, just 
enough to affect my breathing surfaces on the inside of' my lungs. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you hospitalized overnight? 
Mr. PETERSON. No; I wasn't, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you have to return at all? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes; I did. In fact, the next day I was supposed to 

appear in court, or it was the following day, I was supposed to 
appear in court, and I went there to appear in court, and I just 
couldn't appear in court because I was too sick, and at that time 
my lawyer, Mr. Mike Mitchell, suggested I go back to the hospital, 
and when I went back, they gave me some dramamine, I believe it 
was, for nausea, because I was getting sick and vomiting. 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that you have had some difficulty 
getting your medical records from the Lourdes Hospital in Padu­
cah, KY. Now, we assume that you have been able to get them and 
you can supply them to the committee. Have you been able to do 
so? 

Mr. PETERSON. No; I haven't yet, but I am working on it, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Will you try to do that and get them to us? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did the hospital figure out what the liquid was? 
Mr. PETERSON. No; they didn't. They didn't have the liquid. The 

liquid was locked in the safe at the plant for safekeeping before 
anything was done to it to where it would be mutilated to where 
you couldn't g::t any evidence off it. 

Then I believe it was turned over to the Illinois State Police, and 
after that, I don't have any idea what was done with it, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. I will show you that exhibit that we put into evi­
dence today. Do you know if the bottle was the same stuff as de­
scribed in that box? 

Mr. PETERSON. No, sir, I can tell you for a fact it wasn't, because 
the bottle was approximately 2 inches high. It had a half-inch 
opening at the top of it. It was a Chloraseptic bottle. It had a green 
and black label. 

The CHAIRMAN. It was a separate bottle filled with some strange 
liquid--

Mr. PETERSON. Yes; it was, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. That smelled like skunk--
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Mr. PETERSON. Well, sir, it was hard for me to describe. It had 
like an {mion smell to it. It was just nasty. I went back out to the 
site about 4 days later, when I finally got a chance to where I could 
go to work, and I went in the van, and I began to be sick, and they 
flew me off the site back to the hotel that night. 

'fhe CHAIRMAN. I see. Did the hospital figure out what the liquid 
was? 

Mr. PETERSON. Not that I know of, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I sef'. Was anyone else injured? 
Mr. PETERSON. Oh, yes. There were three other guards besides 

myself taken to the hospital. One of them, my supervisor, refused 
to go to the hospital because he was just that dedicated toward his 
guards. He wuuldn't leave the site. His name was Terry Payne. He, 
for about 45 minutes, was vomiting. At one point I saw him vomit 
up blood at the tl·uck. He just refused to go. He was really bad off, 
but he didn't want to go to the hospital. 

Three other guards were taken there, Gerald Brown, Kenny 
Bryant, and another guard. I can't recollect his name right now, 
sir. But they were taken to the hospital with me. 

1"he CHAIRMAN. I see. Now, Mr. Brown, he was black, wasn't he? 
,:: Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did he have his skin discolored by the liquid? 
Mr. PE'rERSON. Yes, it was, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Describe that for us. 
Mr. PETERSON. It was a lightening of the skin, basically what I 

got on my shoulder. It was around his chest area. In fact, a couple 
of days before that we had gone swimming in the hotel swimming 
pool, and I did not see that on him at all, sir. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Beck, in a February 25 letter to Senator 
Simon, suggested that the company may have committed acts of vi­
olence in order to blame the union, that the company may have 
been the one committing the acts of violence in order to blame the 
union. 

Were you ever told to commit acts of violenc~ that could be at­
tributed to union members, or did you ever see anybody who 
worked with you on the site commit acts of violence? 

Mr. PETERSON. No, sir, I did not. 
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know of any other company guards who 

were told to do so or who actually did commit any kind of improper 
acts? 

Mr. PE'l'ERSON. No, sir. I can tell you a case that happened with 
me. I was carrying a knife. i was using it to sharpen sticks to kill 
snakes and cut down weeds around where the snakes were, and the 
knife was taken by my supervisor, and I was threatened to be fired. 

It was held for a week and then given back to me, and he 
watched me seal it in a box and mail it back to my home address, 
and he told me that if I was ever caught with any kind of weapon, 
home-made or otherwise, he said he would fire me. 

The CHAIRMAN. What were the other cautions that the company 
officials gave you as guards? 

Mr. PETERSON. We were told never to talk to the picketers at all. 
They said we weren't allowed to carry any weapons because wel:!.p­
ons provoke violence, and we didn't want any kind of violence. 

52-750 0-85-1& 



478 

We were told-in fact, in the buses on the way into the plant, we 
were told to keep our eyes straight ahead, not to even look at the 
strikers, to think that us looking at them might provoke them into 
doing something dangerous. 

The CHAIRMAN. Were you ever shot at during the time you 
worked at the plant? 

Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir, I was. 
The CHAIRMAN. What do you mean by that? 
Mr. PETERSON. At one time I was on a bus into the plant, and the 

side of the bus, the bottom frame in the center of the bus, was shot 
with, we guessed it was buckshot because it couldn't have been a 
single round. You could see a spray pattern from it. 

Other occasions, almost every night we got shots fired over our 
heads. I have logged it in my logs. Almost every night we have had 
shots fired over our heads at the front gate. I assume it came from 
picketers, but I never saw anyone. 

The CHAIRMAN. What direction did the shots come from? 
Mr. PETERSON. Well, I was approximately 50 feet from the gate, 

and they came from the gate direction. 
The CHAIRMAN. They came from the direction--
Mr. PETERSON. They went over our heads from the front. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was that where the pickets were? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Could you hear the gun reports? 
Mr. PETERSON. Excuse me? 
The CHAIRMAN. Could you hear the gun blasts? 
Mr. PETERSON. Oh, yes, I could, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. And where did they seem to be coming from? 
Mr. PETERSON. At times they were coming from the general di­

rection of the tent, which is about a 35-degree angle from the truck 
to the right side. 

The CHAIRMAN. But where were they coming from? 
Mr. PETERSON. Various r,laces. They were all from beyond the 

fence line, but you couldn t pinpoint one spot and say they were 
constantly coming from that spot, because different nights they 
moved around. 

The CHAIRMAN. Was it in the gen('ral area, though, where the 
pickets were? 

Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir, it was. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you ever have any vehicles shot at that you 

were in? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir, I did, like I said, the bus. 
The CHAIRMAN. That was the bus that you described? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you ever have any rocks thrown at you? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes, sir. On one occasion, I was taping the front 

gate. We couldn't-they had put a partition up they had made out 
of plastic with wood supports, and we couldn't see around it, be­
cause the way our van was positioned, we could only shoot tape out 
of the front portion of the van, and you couldn't get behind this 
screen, and we wanted to get a different angle. 

So I moved approximately 25 feet from the truck to the left-hand 
side so that I could shoot behind the screen, and while I was sitting 
there, I moved a chair out there, and my supervisor was at the 
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back of the truck, and I was taping and I couldn't see anything 
through the lens, and a rock struck me in the forehead and dazed 
me. 

I got up from the chair, and I spun around, and my supervisor 
came rmming over, because he said it was loud enough that he 
could even. hear it hit me. 

The CHAIRMAN. Did you ever observe an airplane which was pi­
loted by a union member buzz the plant site? 

Mr. PETERSON. Yes; on several occasions I have seen planes. 
The CHAIRMAN. And how do you know it was piloted by a union 

member? 
Mr. PETERSON. Well, I identified it by its call letters in court, and 

I was told in court that it was this union member. 
The CHAIRMAN. What was his name? 
Mr. PETERSON. I am not exactly sure. I think it was Kesler or 

something like that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Was it Jim Shrum? 
Mr. PE'fERSON. Jim Shrum, that's it. 
The CHAIRMAN. Jim Shrum. [Laughter.] 
Mr. PETERSON. I am sorry. I have heard so many names today, 

sir, and I am nervous. 
The CHAIRMAN. Is Mr. Shrum a member of local 438, to your 

knowledge? 
Mr. PETERSON. I have no idea about that, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. OK, but it was your understanding he was a 

member of the local? 
Mr. PETERSON. From what I heard in court, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. I see. I understand that you told my investigator 

that on one occasion this plane camo over the plant so low that it 
stirred up the dust on the property. It came up from the river. 

Mr. PETERSON. Oh, yes, sir. We have had occasions where it 
swooped down in the fields where we would be out beating the 
fields for snakes. It swooped down and almost hit guards. It was 
high enough to where they would get down on the ground, because 
it scared the living daylights out of them. 

I have even talked to people that were working in the plant, the 
scabs, and they said that this gentleman had flown several times, 
when he was working there, had flown under derricks, these silo­
like things that lead to the silos. They've got these pumps like. He 
would fly under them while he was working there. 

The CHAIRMAN. He must have been a pretty good pilot. 
Mr. PETERSON. Must have been, sir. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, I want to thank you for being here. I want 

to thank both of you gentlemen for coming in today. 
Mr. ANDERSON. Could I just say one thing? 
The CHAIRMAN. Sure. 
Mr. ANDERSON. As I said, I done drove a long ways and tlew a 

while to get here to find out things that are going on at my back 
door. 

This gentleman and I just got through making truthful accusa­
tions, I know. 

The CHAIRMAN. You got through making what, now? 
Mr. ANDERSON. Truthful accusations, because I would surely 

think that he wouldn't want to say anything wrong. But how this 
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plane flew low enough to stir up dust when there ere smokestacks 
at that plant, and then, on top of the others, on the shots being 
fired around him, we've got three farmhouses that are right here 
next to this picket line. 

I would like for you to really check with the police department, 
the sheriffs department, and find out how many shots the neigh­
bors have heard there. I have heard none of these here farmers 
saying anything about it. I live there. 

The CHAIRMAN. We have put a number of the police reports into 
the record. 

Mr. ANDERSON. Have the neighbors actually turned in to the 
sheriffs department that there were shots fired? 

The CHAIRMAN. As far as we know, we have put all that we 
know of in the record. 

Mr. ANDERSON. I know this gentleman here definitely had them 
fired. He had evidence. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I have to say, Mr. King, it is terrible what 
has happened to you. It is terrible that these types of things go on. 

Mr. KING. I was standing in the front yard the other day, and a 
van pulled up and stopped across the street, and my and my wife 
broke and ran. 

The CHAIRMAN. Is that right? 
Mr. KING. And if you think that is the way to live in your 

home--
The CHAIRMAN. Well, it isn't, and this is precisely why this hear­

ing has been held. 
Mr. KING. And she asked the police department what they were 

going to do about, and he said, "What do you want me to do, perch 
in your driveway and sit there all night?" She said, "Yes, if that is 
what it takes to make it safe for us to live around here." 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I sympathize with you. 
Mr. Peterson? 
Mr. PETERSON. Yes; I would like to say one thing to this gentle­

man's statement about the smokestacks. Senator, between the com­
pany plant and the fence, there is about 200 yards, and there is 
nothing; it is just an open fieM. That's all there is there, and 
there's a road, and that's where I saw the dust fly, because he flew 
between two poles, two light poles that were approximately 50 
yards apart. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you kno'w, the purpose of these hearings is, 
of course, to look into the fact that there was violence out there, 
not necessarily to draw any conclusions as to who caused it and 
who didn't, but to certainly look at it and to try to discern whether 
or not the Federal Government should become part of the resolu­
tion of these problems. 

There have been allegations by various people who testified 
before that the State and local law enforcement officials did not do 
what had to be done here, and there seems to be cooperation, espe­
cially from the local law enforcement officials, with what was going 
on, rather than resolving these problems. 

Mr. Mitchell, for the company, has indicated that they have so 
many objections to what has been said today, to the union's testi­
mony, that they would like to submit a written statement. 

• 
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They just felt that if they were to appear today and answer all 
these objections, it would take many hours more, and I just don't 
have the time today to do it, but we will keep the record open for a 
written statement from the company or from any of the witnesses 
for the company who have appeared thus far to put into the record. 

I would like to have the statements sworn if we could, although I 
haven't sworn these witnesses today, but let's assume that that is 
the case of all additional statements that we have. 

[Material supplied for the record follows:] 
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MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 

7711 CARONDELET AVENUE 

J. L.MclNTYRE 

VICE·PRESIDENT,OPERATlONS 

Via: Certified Mall 

Senator Orrin Hatch 
Chai nnan. 
Senate Labor & HUman 

ResourQes Committee 
Senate Hart 632 
Washington, D.C. 20510 

ST. LOUIS, MISSOURI 63105 

Re: Hearings on Labor Violence 

Dear Senator Hatch: 

May 8, 1985 

We appreci ate your keepi ng the record open in these heari ngs and 
allowing us this opportunity to respond to certain allegations made by Cement 
Workers Local 438 President Dave Beck and others at the second day of hearings 
held on March 26, 1985. 

We have reviewed the testimony of Mr. Beck plus his answers to 
Committee questions after he concluded his prepared statement. Frankly, it is 
difficult to know where to begin. We had hoped to keep our response to Beck's 
statements as brief as possible in order to show the facts, or our opposing 
views. Mr. Beck's statements and other remarks are, however, so fraught with 
misleading comments, half-truths, deceptions and prevarications that we see it 
necessary to refute nearly all of his unsworn testimony. We regret that this 
requires us to be somewhat lengt~ but we hope to answer your implied question 
when you stated: "Someone's lying here." 

I. In his prepared statement, Beck alleges that the relationship 
between Local 438 and the Company "was hannoni ous with only one short strike 
called by the Union some ten years ago." The truth is, as you pointed out to 
Beck, that there were two strikes, one in 1973 which was so violent it 
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required a court restraining order to control, and a second, illegal strike, 
in 1977. Additionally, there were strike threats in 1975, 1978 and 1981 over 
the same issues that led to the strike in 1984, specifically, overtime, 
contracting out, settlement of grievances, "past practices" and foremen 
working. 

II. Beck next states that the Company constructed "a high chain-link 
fence around the premises, topped by barbed wire. Forty-eight light poles 
were installed, each with four 1,000 watt bUlbs." 

The fence referred to was merely 1200 feet or so along the front road 
of the plant, The perimeter of the entire plant is app,roximate1y 18,000 
feet. By no stretch of the imagination did we construct 'a high chain-link 
fence around the premi ses. " The 11 ghts referred to were street 1 i ghts used to 
illuminate the roadway, not security floodlights. Security lights were not 
brought in until after the Union went on strike. At that time, it was 
necessa~ to obtain several State Police escorts in order to get these safely 
through the front gate. Regardless of what the Union says, someone shot out 
several of the street lights and many of the portable security~ 

III. Beck stated "as early as December, 1983, the Company under new 
ownership as a result of a corporate takeover" p1 anned for a guard service in 
case of a strike. That "takeover" took place in May of 1977. Bargaining 
agreements were subsequently signed in 1978 and 1981. There is nothing 
sinister about the takeover, nor does it coincide with the onset of the 
current strike as both Beck and Sen. Metzembaum tried to imply. 

IV. He next alleges that our contract demands included a $3.80 wage 
cut. The Company never quantified its \~age decrease proposal at the table. I 
testified before the Committee that the proposed reduction in average hourly 
earnings had been calculated at approximately $2.80 per hour. A further check 
reveals that calculation to have averaged precisely $2.88 per hour. Through 
negotiation, the Company reduced its proposed cut by $1.00 per hour. 

V. Beck infers that 150 guards reported when 115 employees went on 
stri ke. In the fi rst few days foll owi ng the stri ke on June 15, there were 
fewer than 20 guar'ds on the site. As the vi olent and 1 awless attitude of the 
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Union became more apparent, the CompanY brought in more guards but there were 
never 150. Our records indicate that the peak number of guards was closer to 
130, working in shifts, and stationed at both the Joppa p1 ant and the quarry 
at Cave-In-Rock. 

VI. Beck's testimony as to what he said at the June 18 negotiating 
session is false. Beck himself never asked for financial information. 
Following an exchange between mYself and Mr. Rice concerning cost items, Beck 
merely commented "You I re refusi ng to show us the books then?" That June 18 
meeting was held in St. Louis by mutual agreement since both Rice and I felt 
it was too dangerous to meet in Paducah as had been the practice. Our 
concerns were justified: the plant's incoming power line was shot down within 
minutes after the meeting was over. 

Beck went on to testify to the Committee that he asked for financi a1 
data on July 13 but it was not given. That information, ten separate cost 
items, was hand delivered to the Union's chief negotiator Ced Rice on July 
11th. 

Attorney Souders then c1 aimed that the informati on asked for by Beck 
was given only to the Kansas City local, which is not ihe case. The Union 
first asked for certain information during a meeting at Kansas City on June 
19. Mr. Rice followed that with a letter on June 20 and the Company complied 
- in fllll - by mail on June 22. Souders' statement (and a similar statement 
from Sen. Simon) apparently reading from the Board's decision of February 14, 
1985, argued that the CompanY was found to have deli vered fi nanci al 
i nformati on "shortly thereafter" when in fact it di d not present the 
i nformati on until some time in August. This appears to be a del i berate 
attempt to deceive and mislead the Committee. The Company provided, 
separately, certain finar,ci al informati on and graphs showing 1 abor costs by 
mail on August 27 and again on August 29. But this information \~as first 
asked for in a meeting at Kansas City on August 23rd and in a follow-up letter 
of August 24th. In other words while Beck states that the Company supplied 
information "piecemeal" the truth is information was supplied promptly and 
fully -- it was supplied on more than one date merely because there were 
multiple Union request:;! 
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Incredibly, Beck continues to assert in the face of repeated Board 
rulings to the contrary, that "no financial data was given to us until after 
we had filed unfair labor practice charges ..... " Financial data was given to 
the Union from the very first negotiating session, February 29, 1984, in the 
form of charts, graphs and other documents. And, of course, as the Board has 
rul ed, the Company responded to all subsequent Uni on requests for specific 
data. 

Under questioning, Beck's counsel, J. F. Souders, claimed the Company 
was somehow remiss in that Beck had made his original request for information 
at the Joppa negotiations, and we responded by fUrnishing the information 
during a Kansas City bargaining session. Souders claims that these were 
different uni ons, with different issues, different demands on the tabl e and 
that "he had never heard of such a thing." 

Whil e our Kansas City employees and our Joppa employees are members of 
different locals they are, of course, both represented by the same union. It 
~/as Beck who made the original broad request for financi al data, but he was 
not the chief negotiator. At that time, Thomas "Ced" Rice was the chief 
spokesman for the Union in both the Joppa and Kansas City negotiations; the 
requested i nformati on was, therefore, furni shed di rectly to him. Not only was 
it appropriate to do so, it would have been inappropriate to do otherwise. If 
Beck still maintains that he has not received the financial information, the 
answer is that his Union representation has been woeful1y inadequate, and he 
should seek answers to his questions from Rice, not from the Company. 

VII. Ber-k next castigates the Company by claiming that we "clearly 
did not want to bargain an agreement ••• , nor even take [the] members back 
until the Union was broken." In fact, we have never stopped negotiating with 
the Uni on and have al ready taken back ei ghteen stri kers (all of whom are 
members of the Union), twelve on October 29, 1984 and six more on February 11, 
1985. The Company's implemented final offer contains a clause recognizing the 
Union as the representative of the employees. 

VII 1. Beck's cl aim that "the Company demand to excl ude the Uni on from 
the grievance procedure certainly prolonged the strike" is assinine. Never at 
any time has any Company offer contained such an idiotic demand. 
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IX. Referring to the Union's unconditional offer to return to work 
on August 6, 1984, Beck claims that "absolutely nothing was heard from the 
Company until a full week later, August 13 •••• " In fact, there were at 
least three separate contacts with the Union prior to our reply on August 13. 

Here are the facts: The Union's telegram was received at 3:45 p.m. on 
August 6th. The telegram asked the Company to respond within ten ~s. The 
Company contacted the Union within hours when our attorney, Hicnael Mitchell, 
called Beck at the Union hall and asked for a clarification and explantion of 
the Union's telegram since it referred to a list of employees who desired to 
return which had not been furnished, and it seemed to imply that fewer than 
all the employees were asking for reinstatement. Beck informed Hitchell that 
thi s was true, i. e., that there were some employees who had either quit or 
contracted ill nesses and would seek medical retirement rather than return to 
work. Beck offered to furnish the referenced list of employees that evening 
and Mitchell told him that would not be necessary and could be supplied 
later. That was the first contact by the Company. 

The second contact occurred a day 1 ater when Beck appeared at the 
plant gate with the list of emp'loyees in hand which was accepted. 

The third contact ~Ias when the Company sent a telegram to Beck 
informing him that it would not need the ten days in which to respond which he 
had offered in his initial telegram, but that the Company would be responding 
in the near future. 

The fact that Beck's original telegram called for a reply by August 
16th, coupled with the fact that Beck now complains that the Company was 
Unduly slow in replying by August 13th, and then further claims that 
"absol utely nothi ng was heard from the Company" duri ng the interim, cast 
serious doubt on his credibility. Copies of the referenced telegrams are 
enclosed with this letter which we would appreciate your entering into the 
record. 

Beck alleged that a decision was tilade at a JUly 30th Union meeting to 
offer to return to work unconditi onally at the schedul ed negoti ati on meet; ng 
of August 2nd. The facts sUiil"ounding thfs make Beck's statement of events 
very unli kely. 
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First, Beck is correct in that word travels fast in a small town. 
Union members, however, are not the only ones to know what is going on. The 
Company's salaried employees who live in the same town and area never reported 
hearing what Beck reports as having spread "throughout the area within minutes 
after the meeting [was] over." 

Second, Beck's allegation is unlikely since there was no meeting 
scheduled on August 2nd. Rice called me on Monday, July 30, and suggested a 
meeting on August 2nd or 3rd. I had to turn both down because of a contempt 
of court hearing scheduled in Metropolis on August 3rd. I proposed August 1st 
or the weekend of August 4th or 5th. Rice never got back to me, cl aiming 
instead that he needed t~ check with the federal mediator. Beck's statement, 
therefore, that he had "heard nothing from the Company regarding a new mee.ting 
date" is obviously in error. 

Later, Rice called m/~ on August 1st about 10:00 a.m. saying he could 
not contact the medi ator and asked for an "off the record" meeting on 
Saturday, August 4th with him, Tom Balanoff, Jack Hearn (Company Vice 
President) and Il1Yself. l agreed to meet but not "off the record." Rice 
decl i ned. 

Rice then call ed me agai n about 3 p.m. on August 3rd and we agreed on 
Wednesday, August Bth meeting, since Rice said the mediator could attend. 
During the phone conversation, Rice again asked for an "ofl' the recor<\" 
meeting but this time with Il1Yself, Mr. Templet (President of Missouri 
Portl and), 14r. Northrip (the International Vice President) and himself. I 
agreed to meet anywhere, anytime, with anyone, but not "off the record." Rice 
did not respond. 

We believe the facts show that Beck's belated claim of a Union meeting 
authorizing a "back to work" movement which was ttwarted by sinister Company 
moves is nothing more than a cynical afterthought and a feeble attempt to 
coVer up his C/t'tn lack of insight about the situation. 

X. That Beck would seek to divert the Committee's attention from 
the issue of Union violence is understandable, but his attempts to cast 
aspersions on the qual ity of the product being manufactured by his employer is 
Il1Ystifying. Beck claims "the cement produced at this plant after the strike 
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was basicall.¥ unusable. Nuch of it was dumped into an open area where the 
rain in [sic] gradually washing it into the Ohio River." This wild charge is 
toally fabricated. To the contrary. the pl ant produc!!d r!!cord amounts of 
cement each month of July, f\;gust and September, 1984, and sol d every ton. 

XI. Regarding the Company's 1 ega1 acti ons against the Uni on, Beck 
straYs even further from the truth. Regardi ng the second contempt acti on, 
Beck statlls that "three persons from other p1 ants in the area who had either 
thrown a rock or put one foot even inches inside the gate were fined." This 
statement mis1 eads the Committee in that it omits to menti on that; a total of 
eleven persons were held in contempt of court at the hearing.1 Each one 
testified that he had trespassed anywhere from 10 feet to 40 feet, although 
the vi deo tape we supp1 i ed to the Committee shows that some came onto Company 
property considerablY further than that. No one was fined by the Judge for 
having "put one foot ••. inches inside the gate." In fact the Judge fined 
only those who had actually thrown nails and refused to hold in contempt those 
massed outside the gate, even though this was a clear violation of the 
injunction. 

Beck c1aims that in regard to the third contempt of court action the 
local sheriff analyzed the substance which was thrown into the guard van and 
found it to be "skunk oil." Senator Kennedy says it was analyzed by a state 
laboratory and it was found to be "neither caustic nor acid" although he did 
not say what it was. The sheriff's office has no facilities to analyze 
chemical substances, and this alleged analysis wr.s not done. As to Senator 
Kennedy's information, we are not privy to that, but have been informed by 
local law enforcement agencies as recently as April 23 that the report of the 
state laboratory is not yet available. 

Beck claims that at the sixth contempt hearing involving Carl Medley, 
Med1 ey' s 1 awyer "unwound the fil m from the reel to expose a date on the reel 
different than that c1 aimed by the Company." Under questi oni ng by the 
Committee, Beck went further and claimed that the Company's attorney had, in 
effect, suborned perjury by "putting words into the mouths of witnesses" and 
that the Video tape offered into eVidence was "dummied up" or "doctored" in 
some way. Finally, Beck claimed that the Judge refused to accept the video 
tape into evidence because it \las found to be "doctored" or somehow fraudulent. 

1/ There were some 30 or more involved in the incurs'ton but many could 
not be identified. 
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This matter is currently on appeal so it would be inappropriate to 
comment extensively on the trial itself. Suffice it to say. however. that at 
the trial Medley's lawyer most certainly did not unwind any video tape from 
the reel. nor was there any date on the reel "different than that cl aimed by 
the Company." The video tape was not admitted into evidence solely because 
the cameraman who shot the tape was not pl'esent in court. not because the 
Judge felt the tape had been "doctored" in any way. Theseare matters of 
publ ic record. 

XII. Perhaps the most blatant misrepresentation made by Beck was that 
the Union has asked the Company to tell it of incidents so that it could 
investigate them and give the Company its report. "Not once. not once has the 
Company done thi s, and the only i nci dents we've recei ved knowl edge about are 
the six cases for contempt fil ed by the Company in state court." The attached 
letters to the Union. some of which the Union replied to. and some of which 
they did not, show quite the contrary. 

Beck's attorney stated repeatedly that there were absolutely no other 
incidents of Un/ion violence other than the six which were subject to contemet 
proceedings, 2 and that the Company shoul d either "put up or shut up. 
The Company has indeed "put up," by presenti n9 evidence of additi onal Uni on 
violence to the National labor Relations Board. The Board investigated these 
al1egations. found them to be meritorious. and issued a complaint alleging 
twenty~seven separate acts of uni on~related viol ence. This is twenty-five 
more than the Union will admit to but the Labor Board apparp.ntly feels 
otherwi se. Even though it adamantly deni es responsibil ity for these 
twenty-seven violent acts. the Union has chosen not to present its case to an 
Administrative law Judge in an attempt to p'rove~s innocence. Rather, when 
faced with the situation in which it must "put up or shut up" regarding its 
innocence. the Union chose to "shut up" and meekly agreed to settle the case 
out of court. 

Beck alleges that since Nuckols Securit¥ left the area "any claims or 
reports of violence have almost totally ceased.' Since Nuckols left the area, 
Delbert Sullivan and his wife have been fired at, Kenneth Hutchins was badly 

2/ Four incidents of strike related violence resulted in contempt of 
court citations, not three as alleged by Souders. 
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beaten, a repl acement employee was nearly run off the road by a striker and 
numerous nails, tacks, and other sharp, objects have been round at the 
contractor's entrance to the plant. The 'cl aims or reports" mi ght have ceased 
but the violence certainly has not. 

XIII. At one point during the hearing, when faced with repeated 
contl'adictions between Company and employee allegations on the one hand, and 
Union denials of violence on the other, the Chairman stated that it was clear 
that "somebody was lying." We suggest that the facts we have just brought 
out, and the attachments to this letter, make it clear who is lying. 

We also wish to take this opportunity to stress to the Committee that 
contrary to Sen. ~Ietzenbaum' s assertion it has never been our intention to 
find anyone in the government, either state, federal or local, to "take our 
side." Our intention in cooperating with the Conmittee's investigation has 
been, and remains, to support legislation aimed at amending the Hobbs Act and 
to attempt to bring an end to the violence. The latter goal, at least, has 
been partially accomplished. There was a dramatic dropoff of violent 
incidents since the local news first announced that your invetigator, Mr. 
Phillips, Was in the Joppa area. These incidents did not resume until after 
the heari ngs ended when a repl acement employee was nearly run off the road by 
a car identified as a striker's, For this brief respite we are very grateful 
to the ConmittP.e. 

We must admi t that we are frankly appall ed that certai n Conmi ttee 
members during the course of this hearing seemed to find acts of violence 
amusing, and found the pain and suffering of others to be a source of humor. 
We believe a recent letter written by the \~ife of a replacment employee to the 
editor of the Paducah Sun, Which we are also enclosing, puts the matter in its 
proper perspective and we would like to have this also entered into the record. 

We welcome the Committee's continued interest in this matter and 
assure you of our cooperation. 

JUI:rn 
Enclosure 

Respectfully, 

Qc.6.~~~ 
~. McIntyre 
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This is tho text of the telo9ram reQeive~ by Mel Brckhus nt 
J.45 p.m •• AUguB~ 6. 1984. 

Dear Minnouri-Fortlnnd Cemontl 

The ol11Ploycel!; ot Hissouri-Port.land Cemont Joppa j?ll'lllt. 
whot:e I'IrImes will nppear on t\ liGt. which wUl be suppliod by 
tho Union unoonditionally otter t.o return to wor~ !romediA~ely. 
Foih1re 1;.0 ro"pond to DAvia Deck. Preoident of' J.Qage 438. 
witl.!n ten clays o! this uncondition"l offer to return to 
work will b6 con~idered a retunAl t.o reinstate thOl!;e employees, 
and appropriate chor9o-l; will be tiled wit.h t.he UaUonal 
Labor Roliltion~ ~onrd. , 

" 
Your" truly, 

Ilov!cl Deck 



"A~LGR_M SE~VICE CE~TE~ 
MIDDLETOWN. VA. 22hu~ 
131M 
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U-013571S22b002 08/13/8U ICS IPM6NGZ esp STLS 
I 11U725U400 MGM TDB~ ST LOUIS HO O~-13 10311 EST 

MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT CD ATTN ROSE 
7711 CARO~DELET AVE 
CLAYTON MU b3105 

THIS IS A CONFIRMATION COpy OF THE FOLLOWING MESSAGE I 

3147254UOO ~GMB TDBN ST LOUIS HO Iqe 08-13 ·1031A EST 
ZIP 
DAVIn RECK, PRESIOENT 
UNITED CE"ENT LIME GYPSUM AN~ ALLIED WORKERS 
LOCAL UNION 438 
RT 1 
KAR"IAK IL b2QSb 
THIS IS A COpy OF THE MESSAGE SENT TO THOMAS RICE, DISTRICT 
REP~ESENTATIVE. 

REI YOURS OF AUGUST b, IQ64. ~E HAVE MIRED NEW EMPLOYEES TO FILL 
THE OP~qATING NEEns OF OUR JOPPA PLANT. WITH REFERENCE TO FILLING 
FUTU~E VACA~CIES WE HEREBY ADVISE THAT WE WILL NOT REINSTATE C~RTAIN 
STRIKING EMPLOYEES q~C'USE OF MISCONDUCT I~ CONNECTION ~ITH THE 
STRIKE. HERE ARE THE HAMES OF THE EHPLOY~ES WE WILL NOT REINSTATE 
B~CAUSE OF SUCH ~ISCONOUCT: GAROLO BLANCHARD. KENNETH KERR, JESS 
KESTER. RANi)4LL WOODS. 

WE RESERV~ THE RIGHT TO qEFUSE REINSTATEMENT TO ANY OTHER EMPLOYEES 
WHO HAVE ENGAGED OR ENGAGE IN SUCH MISCONDUCT. 

THE JaRS OF CIVE-IN ROCK E~PLOYEES HAVE NOT YET BEEN FILLED THERE'ORE 
ALL CAVE· IN ROCK E~PLOYEES DESIRING TO RETURN TO WORK SHOULO REPORT 
I~MEDIATELV , 

IN ORDEM TO OETERMINE OUR OPTIONS IN FILLING FUTURE VACANCIES AT THE 
JOPPa PLANT PLEASE ADVISE WHETHER YOUR AUGUST b OFFER ON SF.HALF ~F 
THE STRI~ING EMPLOYEES TO RETURN TO MURK IS STILL UNCONDITIONAL. 

wE RESEqVE THE RIGHT TO MonrFY OUR LAST CONTRACT OFFER IN VIEW OF 
CHA.GEn CONDITIONS. 

J. L. ~CVHYRE 
HISSOURI PORTLAND CE~ENT CO. 

10:33 EST 

( 

\ 

"1 
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Zd d = 

.~~------------------, ; ,J HAtLCRAH'SERVICE'CENTER"r,:,":::'>, 

.; ?·MIDDLETOWN, VA. 22645" .... :!~.:\ "it: ,DeAH . ::~':. :)~~ 

: '"",:,', 4-0079755221002 06/0S/SQ ICS IPMSHIlZ cap STLB , 
' 3147254400 HOM TOBN ST LOUISHO 08-08 09a4A 'EST • 

.... '. · " 

,@ 

(I 

t 
• 

• 
• 

..' . 
• 

1HI5;I9 "A'C~NFlRMA TtON' COpy 'OF "THli'.'F'otLowi'NG JMESSAGEi " ' 

3147254400 TDSN STLOUIS 1'10 1~5 08~ot o~a~A EST 
PHS THOMAS(jlICI1~"DISTRrCT REPRESENTATlVE : 
UNITED CEHENT LIME GYPSUM AND ALLIED NORKERS'RPT PLY HGM, 
8b8-8400, DLR 

'DISTRICT'COUNCIl' b ," ," 
10067 BELLFOUNTAINE RD SUITE 20 

'ST LOUIS HO 63137 

FDN AND 

THIS IS DUPLICATE OF MESSAGE MAILED I~ ERROR. CHARGES HAVE BEEN 
CORRECTED, 

PLR 

THE.ORIGINAL~HlS ·HAIlED·TO'DAVID"BECK. PRESIDE~T UNITED CEMENT LIME 
GVPSUM AND ALLIED WORKERS LOCAL 438, 

YOUR TELtGRMI OF 
DELIVERED AT THE 
SUBMIT A LIST OF 
UNCONDITIONALLY, 
RESPONSE. 

AUGUST 6, lQS4 AND lHE LETTER YOU AND HR RICE 
MAIN 'GATE OF THE JOPPA PLANT 'BOTH STATED YOU WOULD 
NAMES'OF'EHPLOYEES 'WHO OFFER TO RETURN TO WORK 
WE ~EEO THIS LIST IN ORD~~ 'TO HAKE A REASONED 

: •. '.:. t 

YOUR TELEGRAM AND LETTER MENTIONED ABOVE ALSO 'REQUESTED THAT THE 
COMPANY REPLY TO THIS OFFER WITHIN TEN DAYS, WE 00 NOT FEEL' HE, HEED 
TEN DAYS, ASSUMING YOU SUPPLY THE'LIST IN A TIMELY rASH ION. IBUT WE 
WILL RESPONO AS EXPEDITIOUSLY AS WE CAN, Ir DOE! ~E!H·THlT.SOME OF 
YOUR MEMBERS WHO ARE RANDOMLY GATHERING AT OUR HAIN GATE ARE NOT 
AWARE OF YOUR PROPOSAL TO ALLOW THE COMPANY A TEN 'DAY'TIME LIMIT 
WITHIN \oIHICH TO RESPOND. .' " ., '",,; , 

H G BREKHUS. PLANT HANAGER " 
7T11 CARONDELET ',' ':' :', .. 
ST LOUIS HO b310~ 

091c4 EST 

MGMCOMP 

..... 
• 
, , .., 
• 

E 
0 

1!;' 

0 

Q 

• 
• 
• 

• 
• 
• 
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MISSOURI PORTIAND CEMENT COMPANY 

7711 CARONDELET AVENUE 

• }. L MciNTYRE 
vtCl:'l'Rl3IUl::NT,oJ>ERATlnNs 

Mr. Thomas Ba1anoff 
Director of Technical Projects 
International Brotherhood of 

ST. LOUIS, MISSOURI 6310' 

Boilermakers, Iron Ship Builders, 
Blacksmiths, Forgers and Helpers 

570 New Brotherhood Building 
8th & State Avenue 
Kansas City, KS 66101 

Dear Mr. Ba1 anoff: 

October 25, 1984 

I received your letter of October 12, 1984, concerning the Union's 
position on picket line violence. It is gratifying to learn that the Union 
has taken these recent steps, and your efforts are sincerely appreciated. 

Unfortunately, it does not appear that they are adequate. For example, 
your October 10, 1984, meeting to which you refer in your letter was followed, 
just a few days later, by a person who ran through the picket line with a 
steel bar and proceeded to smash in the window of a Company vehicle. 

At our recent meeting in Paducah, Kentucky, you stated that you were 
certain this was not a Union member and, as of this date, we have no reason to 
dispute that statement. Still, it does seem that since this person spent a 
considerable amount of time standing at the picket line and cQversing with 
some of the pickets (John McCuan for example) that somebody from the Union 
would be able to assist us in identifying him. Union assistance in 
identifying and prosecuting this individual would certainly go far toward 
vindicating your current non-violent stallce. 

Ve~ truly yours, 

J. L. McIntyre 
JIJ1:rn 



p.MdNTYRE 
VICJ:;.PRUIUI:NT. UPEM nON5 

Mr. David G. Beck 
President, Local 438 
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MISSOURI PORnAND CEMENT COMPANY 
7711 C,\RONDELET,\ VENUE 

ST. LOUIS. MISSOURI 6310l 

United Cement, Lime, Gypsum & Allied Workers 
Route 1 
Karnak, Illinois 62956 

Dear Mr. Beck: 

October 26, 1984 

Following our recent meeting I instructed Mel Brekhus to talk to 
Del bert 5ul1 i van and al so write him a 1 etter regardi ng the manner in which we 
would prefer that Commercial Transport, Inc. drivers operate their trucks in 
the general vicinity of our entrance gate at the Joppa plant. I'm sure you 
recognize that the Commercial Transport drivers are not our employees and the 
road to the plant does not belong to us, so we can only make suggestions, not 
enforce them. 

If you have not already done so, I suggest that you read the Reciprocal 
Permanent Injunction of July 27, 1984, and explain what it means to the 
Union's membership. Since pickets or others congregating at or near our 
entrance gate can both hear and see cement trucks approaching them for quite 
some period of time, they should move out of the way so trucks can easily pass 
through the gate. 

A1 so. I wou1 d 1 ike to suggest that you advi se people who park thei r 
vehicles near the Union's tent area adjacent to the gate that they create a 
situation that could easily lead to damage to the vehicles or personal injury. 

Yours truly. 

J. L. 14c{ntyre 

JU4: rn cc: To Ba 1 anoff 

'---------------------_.--- - -----
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VII I: IlltL\II)I:NT,CJPl.nATIIIN\ 

Mr. David G. Beck 
President. Local 43B 
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MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 

7711 CARONDELET" VENUE 

ST.LOUIS, MISSQURI6}IO) 

United Cement. Lime. Gypsum & Allied Workers 
Route 1 
Karnak. Illinois 62956 

I~r. Mr. Beck: 

October 26. 1984 

I have received your undated reply dealing with your efforts to curb 
acts of violence in the Joppa area. I appreciate the fact that you are now 
apparently beginning to take steps to curb misconduct from your members and 
others. I am wri ti ng merely to correct one or two mi sstatements in your 
letter which need to be clarified. 

You stated that you were aware of only two of your members who have 
been found in contempt of court. The proper number. as of this date. is 
five: Garold Blanchard. Rod Crim. Robert Walker. Robert Wood. and Randy 
Woods. There were also eleven other contempt convictions. but these involved 
members of another union. 

You also mentioned in your letter the incident which accurred in early 
July involving a mock Ku-Klux-Klan ceremony. As I told you in our October 19. 
19B4 meeting all of the individuals involved in that incident were guards. and 
all have since been terminated. There have. of course. been no repetitions of 
that kind of foolishness. 

As you know. we can and will terminate for cause those employees 
involved in misconduct. so it is clearly in everyone's best interests -­
Missouri Portland's. the Union's and the individual employees -- to keep the 
situation as calm and under control as possible. 

Regarding the last paragraph of your letter. we will continue to 
investigate acts of violence and property damage. You can help us. however. 
with an incident which occurred in the early morning hours of Tuesday. October 
16. 1984 when a man stopped his car at our gate. got out of the car and talked 
to John !4cCuan for several minutes. The man then went back to the car. got a 
steel bar. rushed through the gate to our security van. and proceeded to bash 
the windshield and then left. Since John McCuan and the unidentified man may 
know each other. it would be helpful if you could determine the man's identity 
and let us know what you find out. 

Yours truly. 

CC: T. Balanoff 
J. L. McIntyre 
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.fi,t,'I'II"I"'"I1I;1!JI'I·t/,·,JI I ,1'/' 
QP.JPJm.I:l~Jm1.$ ·,I.H.Q.~j ~e.' 1~.t!)J.!11t~ 

,AI""gJ".(;(Ul"""gJN't,"", 

~~~W,;r.If.~~~E.ll.g 1i!:.l1.illgj~ 

.?ranJaJ ctfr~. j{'~~, (j(jICI 

October 12. 1984 

IIr. J. L. IIclntyre 
Vice President-Operadnns 
Mi.ssouri. Portland Ce.ment Coro.pauy 
7711 Carondolet Avenue 
St. Louis. lIissouri 63105 

De.r I!r. IIclntyre. 

10/1SIBt, 

This tatta. is in respotl8. to your October Z and 9, 1984, letten 
to IIr. David neck, President of Local D-438, regarding viol,;nc. on the 
picket Hne. 

Tho posidoD of the l1nion is that II. do not condone ouch picket 
line'l101ence. The Union's position on this question bll8 been consIstent. 
The leader.hLp of ehe union (at both the Intornational and local union 
lovell has continuouoly atated tho l1nions pooition to our ",e .. bero in Local 
0-438, that .. e cia not condone picket line violence. 

t
AO r.cent ao October 10, 1984, in a ", •• ting of the Local 0-438 

,.embe.ship, lIe .... 8. Uenry hohtnoldt, Director of the cement Division of 
the International Union; nernard lIartine., International Repr.s.ntatlva-

Pr •• idont Lodge 0-438; and my.elf. told the membership that the union 
does not condon. violeoce on the picket liM. 

[ 

coor.dinator; Thomas Rice, International Representative; David Beck, 

the Unlon. po.ltion wtn not change on this issue • 

.f~ ~ ~~f ---7 r ~ce~. () 
/?J.// [~~U~ III 

iJ/C7 TOIII Dalanoff "-1-0 
Director of Technic.l Projects 

TIl :rah 
ce: II. Dechtholdt, D-CLGD 

B. Martinez, AI:-CLC 
T. Rice. IR-CL(l 
D. lIeck, Pre •• -D438 

opeiu 320 

---------------------- - -. ------ -
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CLrnN I.r.l 
DhlridR,p'~lilliY. 

J\llidl ~nrhcrs 

THOMAS W. IC,dl RICE 
Diltrict a,p,."nIGIIWI 

,l:ffif~Ii±ffiIY,iil,tl. li 

October 12, 1984 

Mr. J. L. McIntyre ' 
Vice Presidont-Oporlltions 
Missouri Portland Cement Company 
7711 Carondelot Avenue 
St. Louis, Mis,ouri 63105 

Daar Mr. Mclntyro: 

10/17184 

Enclosed is a copy of a. letter that I sent to tho mombers of Local Lodge 
D-438. 

The Internlltional Union and I are serious in what we are saying about:. 
any t.ypo of violence at the picket site or elsewhere. 

Messrs. Bechtholdt, MArtinez, .Balanoff and I talked to tho membars on 
October 10 and told thorn our stand on violence. 

'l'WR/rk 
opoiull3 
af1-cio 

Enclosuro 
xc; DO Bochtholdt 

DTP Ba1anoff 
AC Martinez 
File. 438 Neg/84 

~urV?~ 
Thomas W. Rice 
International Roproaentative 
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.(. qave. Beck 
", p'r"lde~1 (. 
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lame, R. Fisher 
Recording Secrelary ( Odell Emerson 

Financial Secrelary 

UNITED CEMENT, LIME, GYPSUM & ALLIED WORKERS' INTERNATIONAL UNION 
LOCAL 438 

October 12, 1984 

Dear Brotherst 

The International Union; we, the Officers and Committee of Local 0-438, 
want to stress again that We do not condone any t:ype of violence on 
the picket site or elsewhere, " 

We are going to ask the picket captains to police the line every shift. 

Any of our members or people outside our Local that do not comply to 
what the pioket captain says wi1l be barred from the picket site, 

Irk 
opeiuUJ 
afl-cio 

xc: DO Bechtholdt 
AC Martinez 
DTP Balanoff 
IR Rice 

L--_____________ _ 
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\.I;.:.n.LJ..r J..r..1J "'M"J.t.. 

( 
RETURN RECEIPT REQUESTED 

( 10/12/84 

Dear Mr. McIntyre: 

This is to acknowledge receipt of your October 2, 1984 letter regard­
ing the Reciprocal Permanent Injunction. Your letter appears to be more 
of an attempt to dununy-up some "evidence"for future court proceedings (by 
use of your self-serving letter) than it is as a serious attempt to re­
solve problems. We will, however, treat it with seriousness and con­
sideration which it probably does not deserve. 

Your Company in the past has not demonstrated the slightest hesitance 
in seeking contempt of court citations and/or Grand JUry indictments of 
pickets and others for any and all reasons. Some of those reasons in­
clude even putting their foot one inch inside the Company's open gate. 
Of the many, many persons whom you have sought to be cited, to my knOWledge 
only two members have been cited for contempt of Court and only one member, 
who admitted to the incident and sought to remedy his mistake immediately, 
was indicted for busting a windshield of a car after the car had broken 
the picket sign he was holding. 

As you can see, if the Union took disciplinary action against the many, 
many ~ have charged, we would have proceeded against many innocent indi­
viduals as determined by a Court or Grand Jury. 

The Union has repeatedly and continually advised our members not to 
engage in violence and we believe that with very few individual exceptions 
they have don~ so. As to those very few exceptions, they have received 
their penalty from the Court and the union has personally impressed upon 
them that further instances will result in Union action against them in­
cluding possible expulsion from membership. our members repeatedly have 
been told that violent incidents do not aid the Union and it only plays 
into the company's hands, co~sidering the company's obvious pleasure in 
reporting such items to the media. 

We believe our members understand and have complied with the need for 
peaceful activity. We believe the Company should examine its own personnel 
on thse type incidents before looking elsewhere. As you know, and as found 
by the Court, persons under your direction and control at the Joppe facility 
conspired with the clear intent of antagonizing our pickets, some of whom 
are minorities, by having one of the "inside personnel" dress up in a Ku Klux 
Klan outfit and parade around at night with a burning cross. What other Com­
pany in this country has been enjoined by a Court from allowing such activity 
to continue? 

The Union at its membership meetings has and will continue to advise our 
membership that unlawful acts are not condoned, authorized or encouraged. 
They have also been advised that it can possibly lead to fines and expUlsion 
depending on the cirCUMstances. We in turn suggest that you control to a 
much better extent than exists actions of your employees entering and leav­
ing the plant in a manner endangp.ring our picket:. 
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As a final note, your final paragraph threatens that if we don't take 
stops "to control these (claimed by you) continuing violations" you will 
ho1d me and the Union responsible. If you are serious in saying that, then 
the left hand of the Company does not know what the right hand is doing. 
Evor since you've started with your contempt of Court proceedings you've 
already sought exactly that, although unsuccessfully. 

If you are serious in the statements made in your letter, then notify 
us immediately of any incidents identifying our members (rather than your 
i~zide personnel) you claim to be involved in any incidents, the details 
of the incident and all witnesses involved. We will check it out, advise 
you of the results of our investigation and the action thereupon taken. 
If you have alternative suggestions please advise, and they will be con­
sidered. 

David Beck 

L ___ _ 



J r. "dNTYRE 
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MISSOURI PORTLAND CEMENT COMPANY 
7711 CARONllEI.ET AVENUU 

ST. LOUIS, MISSOURI G310$ 

VIa: CertIfied Hall 

Hr. DavId G. Beck 
President 
Loca 1 438 
UnIted Cement. Lime. Gypsum & Allied Workers 
Route 1 
Karnak, Illrnois 62956 

Dear Hr. Beck: 

Octo be r 9. 19811 

In my letter of October 2, 1984, I listed many violations of Judge 
WillIamson's Injunction committed by UnIon members and I urged you to take 
action to Insure that thIs VIolence dId not continue. 

SInce then, the level of vIolence has Increased rather than decreased. 
Recently, one employee had a piece of cordwood thrown at his wIndshield just 
as he passed by the tent area -- the person who threw the wood was identifIed 
as a UnIon member; another employee received a threat to his life from a 
person he IdentIfIed as a Union member; a UnIon member applyIng for work at 
another company claimed that he and other UnIon members were goIng to blow 
up part of the plant by droppIng dynamIte from an alrplalne. ThIs last 

. IncIdent, sInce It Involves vlolatlonsof federal law, wIll be reported to 
the FBI, the FAA, and the Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco & Firearms, as well as 
the state pollee. 

Hr. Beck, I do not want to believe that you condone these acts of 
vIolence, and these vIolatIons of Judge Wi 11 lamson's InjunctIon, but your 
apparent lack of actIon is leavIng me no other conclusIon. I/hile It is 
not my place to tell you how to enforce order to your own UnIon, I would 
strongly suggest that you take some ur all of the following actions: com­
municate with your members and tell them you dIsapprove of violence and 
other Injunctive vIolations; dIsciplIne, by either fInIng or expel line, any 
UnIon member whom you determlna to be engagIng in violence or injunctive 
vIolations; Issue a statement stating that the UnIon officers do not condone 
this type of activity; remove the tent from the plant area. 
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As we told you previously, we are prepared to hold you, your fellow 
Union officers, and the Union as an entity, responsible for these continuing 
violations. We urge you to take strong and Il111ledlate steps to bring about 
a halt to this violence, otherwise you will leave us no choice but to take 
legal action against you. 

JlH:rn 
cc: Hr. Barnhill 

Hr. Fisher 
Nr.. Emerson 
Hr. Rice 
Hr. Martinet 
Hr. Sauders 
Hr. Hallott 

Very truly yours, 



),LMdNn'RE 
VIQ;,PRUIUI::NTtOPf,RATIONS 

Mr. David G. Beck 
President 
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MISSOURI POItUAND CEMENT COMPANY 

7711 CARONDElET AVENUE 

ST, LOUIS, ~IISS0URI GllOS 

Local 438, United Cement, Lime, 
Gypsum and Allied Workers Union 

Dear Mr. Beck: 

October 2, 1984 

On June 27, 1984, Judge Williamson signed a Reciprocal Permanent 
Injunction prohibiting a wide-variety of misconduct. Since that date, there 
continue to be repeated instances of harassment and/or violence aimad against 
Missouri Portland employees, suppliers and their families • 
. .. Some of these incidenb include the following: a br1ck was thown at 
the windshield of one of our food service vehicles by a striker; a replacement 
employee coming to work on his motorcycle was forced off the road near the 
front gate and struck by a bystander at the tent area; the wife of a 
replacement employee was struck by an apple thrown by someone standing in the 
tent area j certai n strikers crui sed by the home of a sal aried person made 
harassing statements and threating gestures to his wifej and, the tire of the 
bus carrying our security guards was shot. 

In some of these cases, we know who the responsible individuals werej 
in other cases, we do not. However, we believe it is within your power, and 
the power of your fellow officers of the Union, to prevent these violations of 
Judge Williamson's injunction. It is Rpparent to us that you have done little 
or nothing to insure that your membership, and those acting in concert with 
your membership, are made aware of the terms of the injunction and obey it 
completely. If you had done so, these Violations would not be continuing. 

As you well know, we are perfectly will i ng to fully prosecute all 
violations of Judge Williamson's injunction. We do not believe this would be 
necessary, however, if you and your fell ow offi cers woul d take appropri ate 
steps to inform your membership and others acting on your behalf that you do 
not condone, authorize or encourage such acts. 
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If you do not take a11 appropriate steps within your power to control 
these continuing violations, we will have no other choice but to hold the 
Union, and you as its president, responsible for these and all future acts of 
harassment and violence. 

JU~:rn 
cc: Hr. Barnhill 

r,lr. Fisher 
r~r. Emerson 
~Ir. Rice 
Mr. Hartinez 
Mr'. S1uders 
Hr. Ma110tt 

Very truly yours, 

QM.;-~ 
J. L. McIntyre 
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~bt '~)ut:n& lun 
Friday, ~i.rcll 22, 1985 

Firm's present employees 
just want, need to work 

here. What's done Is done. Violence 
Is no way to solve anything. EPlTOR: 

I realb:c tou can't print every 
leiter tha tcomes to Back Talk .. .! 
know Mr. Paxton's stand on this 
sltuaUon, 1'0 you may not print this 
story. 

You have had lllllny stories in 
your paper about the Missouri 
porUnnd Celnent (Ampany situa­
tion. You hal'e raised l1lllIlY ques­
tions and 1>h~wed every p<ltnt of 
view from V Ie company's to the 
strikers. 'I111l'le men are not mOos­
ters ... they Just wanted to work, 
they necde<! to work. If they didn't 
hnve to work under these "unB5UllI 
circumstances" they certainly 
would not. Whatever Ifs, whys or 
buts ... thls sltuaUon Is between the 
company management and the stri­
kers. These employees had nbs\)­
lutely nothing to do with It. Why 
should they be harassed and put 
down for jB5t wanting to support 
their families? 

Local Union President (Mr. 
Beck) wrote Sen. Paul Simon 
admlttlng that his members were 
Involved In a "few violent Inci­
dents" but nowhere ncar the 
number charged. Well don't you 
think a rew Incidents are a few too 
many? 1101' many Is too many? I 
don'l believe whose raull, whose 
right or whose wrong Is the Issue 

&lme feel these men got what 
they asked lor ... Isn't It every 
American's right to want to work 
and to be able to work. These men 
have been caught in a no-win sltua­
Uon ... when ali they wanted to do is 
work for a Uving. 

'I1l1s situation Is news ... lt has 
&!eeted a lot o! people .. are the 
present employees not C<losldered 
people? 

How would you like \0 face a 
bunch of very unhappy plckellil(; 
men every day, day after day? 
1101' wOldd you feel If every Urne 
the phone rang you didn't know If a 
"small Incident" hasn't happened 
to your spouse? Do you know what 
It Is like to be e<pecUng your 
spouse home and he Is 2l).JO min­
utes late ... wondering If one of these 
"few violent Incidents" Is gains on? 
You would /lot know what It I, like 
not knowing II you or your family 
could be In danger. Let me tell you 
It Is not a pleasant way to live. But 
as I said, these men would not be 
working undcr these "conditions" If 
they didn't have to. Yes, these mell 
have bills to pay, families to feed 
and children to fced too. They are 
Just regular people. 
• . NAME WITllIlELD 

I'.due.h, Kt:nluchl' 
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The CHAIRMAN. As this hearing indicates, when one looks at a 
strike, there is always going to be a debate as to what happened 
and why. But today we have heard from the union that no one was 
injured, but we know people were injured at thu picket line, off the 
picket line, in Joppa and in the general area itself. 

We have been asked to believe that the union did nothing wrong, 
but so far, the only one who has been found guilty has been the 
union, guilty of violating the restraining order, that is. 

Now, it is a union member who has been found guilty of attack­
ing a replacement employee. It is a union member who has been 
convicted of breaking a windshield and spending 45 days in jail as 
a result of it. And, as we have seen today, a union member was 
~ctually, blocking the facility and prohibiting people from going 
111 to the plan t. 

But we are, of course, being asked to conclude, by the union lead­
ers today, or at least the president, that the union is the only one 
telling the truth around here, that everybody else, all the witnesses 
who testified last month, that all of them lied to the committee. 

Now, you know, these types of accusations are most interesting 
to me. We have learned that the union, this very same union-al­
though the president was not part of it at that time-had to be re­
strained in 1973 for destruction of property very similar to what 
has gone on here; for blocking access to the plant, very similar to 
the allegations that were made last February; for threatening those 
who wished to cross the picket line, very similar to what the allega­
tions have been in this instance. 

One of the pickets has a record of shooting cars, using the same 
type of weapon, a .22 rifle that apparently was used in the shoot­
ings of the vans. 

Now, I believe that there has been a pattern and a practice of 
violence against the company. It began in 1973; it escalated and 
happened again in 1984; and it stopped when these investigations 
by this committee began, and it certainly stopped when the hear­
ings began. 

Now, I have heard no member of the committee condone vio­
lence, not anybody, although there has been some effort to justify 
what happened at Joppa. 

I think anyone listening to the witnesses over the last 2 days of 
the hearings will have to agree that we have a problem of violence 
here that really is not being solved to anybody's satisfaction. 

I just hope, by working together-Democrats, Republicans, liber­
als, conservatives-that we can develop an appropriate response to 
ensure that violence is no longer a part of our collective bargaining 
process. Now, that is what we have to do. 

No union member should have to face violence, and certainly no 
company should have to face violence. I suggest that sometimes it 
is difficult to resolve these problems when the local police are 
friends of one side or the other, or the State police just have not 
been able to get in and solve the problem. 

I suspect that it is an appropriate thing to have Federal authori­
ties come in and stop picket line violence if nobody else is going to 
do it. 

Now, I think there is at least some evidence here that the mere 
fact that this committee has investigated and held hearings on it, 

L 
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has stopped a certain amount of the violence, whoever is commit­
ting it. 

Both sides feel very strongly about this. The point is, whoever is 
doing the violence, we still ought to do something to stop it, and 
frankly, I don't see where there is a good record of the State au­
thorities doing the job. 

N ow, I would hope that in future cases there will be. I am hope­
ful that the State police will be able to resolve problems, as un­
doubtedly they are go; .. g to happen in the future. But if they don't, 
then there ought to be a higher authority to come in and stop these 
things, because you shouldn't be afraid to live in your home or to 
be in your yard or to drive your car or to go to work if you want to 
go to work. You just shouldn't be afraid. 

Mr. KING. I shouldn't be afraid to go to work, either, but I am. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is right, you shouldn't be. 
Mr. KING. I am scared to go in there. I go in there every day be­

cause I've got to make a living. 
The CHAIRMAN. I can understand that, and I think you have had 

courage to come here today and to testify as to your worries and 
your problems and what you and your wife have had to go through. 

I don't think you should have to go through that. I don't care 
who is at fault here. I don't think you should have to go through 
that. Violence simply cannot be condoned, and if it isn't being 
taken care of by State and local authorities, then by da'1nn, we 
ought to get the Federal authorities in there to do it. 

Mr. KING. Everybody says they understand this, but there isn't 
any way you can understand this unless you go through this. 

The CHAIRMAN. Well, you understand why we have held these 
hearings, then, don't you? 

Mr. ANDERSON. We don't know that we are even being excused 
from working yesterday and today. 

The CHAIRMAN. I see. 
Mr. KING. I got my excuse. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you can see why we are concerned, as 

members of this committee, about what is going on out there, and 
this isn't the only place that it happens. It has happened in a 
number of States, and it is happening right now in a number of 
States around this country. 

There is a lot of acrimony when strikes occur, on both sides, and 
sometimes they cannot be resolved easily. Sometimes they never' 
can be resolved, and each side has a right to stand up for that par­
ticular side's position, as long as they stay within the framework of 
the law. 

I think that it is important that we continue to hold this hearing 
open so that if any further disasters or difficulties occur, this com­
mittee can act strongly and do what has to be done to get in there 
and help you folks so you don't have to put up with this any more. 

With that, we are going to recess this committee until further 
notice, and we will keep the record open. 

[Whereupon, at 1:19 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene 
at the call of the Chair.] 
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